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                           PRODUCTIVITY AND COSTS 
                             First Quarter 2000 
 
 
     The Bureau of Labor Statistics of the U.S. Department of Labor today 
reported preliminary productivity data--as measured by output per hour of all 
persons--for the first quarter of 2000.  The seasonally adjusted annual rates 
of productivity change in the first quarter were: 
 
               1.8 percent in the business sector and 
               2.4 percent in the nonfarm business sector. 
 
     These productivity gains were smaller than the gains of the previous 
quarter (6.6 percent in the business sector and 6.9 percent in the nonfarm 
business sector, as revised).  Output growth in the first quarter, 6.0 
percent in both sectors, slowed somewhat from the rapid fourth-quarter pace, 
and hours of all persons in the first quarter grew more rapidly. First- 
quarter measures are summarized in table A and appear in detail in tables 1 
through 5. 
 
     In manufacturing, productivity changes in the first quarter were: 
 
               6.9 percent in manufacturing, 
               9.9 percent in durable goods manufacturing, and 
               2.7 percent in nondurable goods manufacturing. 
 
     Productivity growth in manufacturing in the first quarter of 2000 
reflected a strong increase in output, 6.2 percent, and a slight drop in the 
hours of all persons, -0.6 percent.  Output and hours in manufacturing, which 
includes about 17 percent of U.S. business-sector employment, tend to vary 
more from quarter to quarter than data for the more aggregate business and 
nonfarm business sectors. 
 
      ---------------------------------------------------------------- 
      Historical measures of productivity and costs have been revised. 
      See "Revised measures". 
      ---------------------------------------------------------------- 
 
------------------------------------------------------------------------ 
Table A. Productivity and costs: Preliminary first-quarter 2000 measures 
(Seasonally adjusted annual rates) 
------------------------------------------------------------------------                                     
                                                        Real       
                                              Hourly    hourly    Unit 
                   Produc-                    compen-   compen-   labor 
Sector             tivity    Output   Hours   sation    sation    costs 
------------------------------------------------------------------------                    
                      Percent change from preceding quarter 
Business            1.8       6.0      4.2     3.7       -0.2      1.9 
Nonfarm business    2.4       6.0      3.6     4.2        0.3      1.8 
Manufacturing       6.9       6.2     -0.6     3.8       -0.1     -2.9 
  Durable           9.9       9.6     -0.3     3.1       -0.8     -6.2 
  Nondurable        2.7       1.5     -1.1     5.0        1.0      2.2 
------------------------------------------------------------------------ 
                      Percent change from same quarter a year ago 
Business            3.5       5.7      2.2     4.1        1.0      0.7 
Nonfarm business    3.7       5.8      2.0     4.3        1.2      0.7 
Manufacturing       6.8       5.7     -1.0     4.9        1.7     -1.8 
  Durable           9.1       8.7     -0.4     5.0        1.8     -3.8 
  Nondurable        3.9       1.9     -1.9     4.6        1.4      0.7 
------------------------------------------------------------------------ 
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     The data sources and methods used in the preparation of the 
manufacturing series differ from those used in preparing the business and 
nonfarm business series, and these measures are not directly comparable. 
Output measures for business and nonfarm business are based on measures of 
gross domestic product prepared by the Bureau of Economic Analysis of the 
U.S. Department of Commerce.  Quarterly output measures for manufacturing 
reflect indexes of industrial production independently prepared by the Board 
of Governors of the Federal Reserve System.  See Technical Notes for further 
information on data sources. 
 
Business 
 
     Productivity in the business sector increased at a 1.8 percent annual 
rate from the fourth quarter of 1999 to the first quarter of 2000, as output 
increased 6.0 percent and hours of all persons engaged in the sector rose 4.2 
percent (seasonally adjusted annual rates).  Revised data for the fourth 
quarter of 1999 show that output per hour increased 6.6 percent, output 
increased 8.6 percent, and hours of all persons grew 1.9 percent (table 1). 
 
     Hourly compensation increased 3.7 percent during the first quarter of 
2000.  This measure includes wages and salaries, supplements, employer 
contributions to employee benefit plans, and taxes.  Unit labor costs, which 
reflect changes in hourly compensation and productivity, increased at a 1.9 
percent rate during the first quarter, after declining by 3.1 percent one 
quarter earlier. 
 
     Real hourly compensation, which takes into account changes in consumer 
prices, declined at a 0.2 percent annual rate in the first quarter, following 
15 consecutive quarterly increases. 
 
     The implicit price deflator for the business sector, which reflects 
changes in both unit labor costs and unit nonlabor payments, rose at a 2.2 
percent annual rate in the first quarter. 
 
Nonfarm business 
 
     Productivity increased 2.4 percent in the nonfarm business sector in the 
first quarter, as output increased 6.0 percent and hours of all persons rose 
3.6 percent.  During the fourth quarter of 1999, productivity had increased 
6.9 percent in this sector, reflecting gains of 8.5 percent in output and 1.5 
percent in hours (table 2). 
 
     Hourly compensation increased at a 4.2 percent annual rate in the first 
quarter.  When the rise in consumer prices was taken into account, real 
hourly compensation rose 0.3 percent in the first quarter of 2000; it had 
increased 0.9 percent in the fourth quarter of 1999. 
 
     Unit labor costs rose 1.8 percent in the first quarter, after falling 
2.9 percent in the fourth quarter of 1999.  The implicit price deflator for 
nonfarm business output rose 2.3 percent in the first quarter, compared with 
a 1.9 percent rise one quarter earlier. 
 
Manufacturing 
 
     Productivity increased at a 6.9 percent seasonally adjusted annual rate 
in manufacturing in the first quarter of 2000, as output increased 6.2 
percent and hours of all persons declined 0.6 percent.  Productivity grew in 
both the durable and nondurable sectors of manufacturing, 9.9 and 2.7 
percent, respectively.  In durable goods manufacturing, output rose at a 9.6 
percent annual rate in the first quarter, as hours fell 0.3 percent. 
Nondurable goods manufacturing output rose 1.5 percent in the first quarter, 
and hours declined by 1.1 percent. 
 
     Hourly compensation of all manufacturing workers rose 3.8 percent during 
the first quarter, but real hourly compensation fell off slightly, -0.1 
percent.  The hourly compensation of workers in durable goods manufacturing 
rose 3.1 percent, while that of employees in nondurable goods manufacturing 
grew 5.0 percent. 
 
     Unit labor costs in manufacturing fell 2.9 percent in the first quarter 
of 2000, as unit labor costs of durable goods producers declined 6.2 percent 
and those of nondurable goods producers rose at a 2.2 percent annual rate. 
 
 

2000-05-04 | First Quarter 2000 Preliminary



Fourth-quarter and annual measures for nonfinancial corporations 
 
     Fourth-quarter and annual 1999 measures of productivity and costs also 
were announced today for the nonfinancial corporate sector (tables B, C, 
and 6).  Output per all-employee hour rose 5.1 percent from the third to the 
fourth quarter of 1999, as output increased 7.5 percent and employee hours 
rose 2.3 percent.  In the third quarter, productivity had risen 4.0 percent, 
as output rose 6.6 percent and hours of all employees increased 2.4 percent 
(seasonally adjusted annual rates).  The sector includes all corporations 
doing business in the United States, except those classified as depository 
institutions, nondepository institutions, security and commodity brokers, 
insurance carriers, regulated investment offices, small business investment 
offices, and real estate investment trusts. 
 
------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
Table B.  Nonfinancial corporations: Fourth-quarter 1999 productivity and 
cost measures 
(Seasonally adjusted annual rates) 
-------------------------------------------------------------------------                                    
                                         Real                     
                                Hourly   hourly  Unit            Implicit 
        Produc-                 compen-  compen- labor  Unit     price 
Period  tivity   Output  Hours  sation   sation  costs  profits  deflator 
-------------------------------------------------------------------------                                    
                 Percent change from preceding quarter 
1999 IV   5.1     7.5     2.3    3.5      0.7     -1.5   10.7     0.9 
------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
                 Percent change from same quarter a year ago 
1999 IV   4.2     6.1     1.8    4.4      1.8      0.2    2.1     0.6 
------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
 
 
     Hourly compensation increased 3.5 percent in the fourth quarter, and 
real hourly compensation rose 0.7 percent.  Unit labor costs fell 1.5 percent 
in the fourth quarter of 1999, the first decline since the third quarter of 
1997, when they also fell 1.5 percent.  Total unit costs declined 0.3 percent 
during the fourth quarter, after having increased 1.3 percent during the 
third quarter.  In the fourth quarter, unit profits rose 10.7 percent.  Unit 
profits fell 9.6 percent during the third quarter of 1999.   The implicit 
price deflator for nonfinancial corporate output rose 0.9 percent during the 
fourth quarter of 1999. 
 
     Productivity grew 4.0 percent in 1999 for nonfinancial corporations, the 
same as the previous year (table C).  Nonfinancial corporate output grew 
slower in 1999, 5.9 percent, than it had in 1998, when it grew 6.7 percent. 
Hours of employees in nonfinancial corporations rose 1.7 percent during 1999, 
compared with a 2.6 percent rise one year earlier. 
 
--------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
Table C. Nonfinancial corporations: Annual changes in productivity and 
related measures, 1990-1999 
--------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
Measure                   1990 1991 1992 1993 1994 1995 1996 1997 1998 1999 
--------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
Productivity               0.6  2.0  2.1  0.8  2.4  1.0  3.3  3.1  4.0  4.0 
Output                     0.9 -0.8  2.6  3.0  6.4  4.2  5.0  6.7  6.7  5.9 
Hours                      0.3 -2.7  0.5  2.3  3.9  3.2  1.7  3.5  2.6  1.7 
Hourly compensation        5.1  4.5  4.7  2.1  2.2  1.8  2.7  3.6  5.4  4.9 
Real hourly compensation   0.1  0.8  2.0 -0.5  0.0 -0.7  0.0  1.4  4.0  2.8 
Unit labor costs           4.5  2.5  2.5  1.3 -0.3  0.8 -0.5  0.5  1.3  0.8 
Unit nonlabor costs        3.6  4.1 -2.0  0.2  1.0  0.9 -1.5 -0.8 -1.0  0.6 
Total unit cost            4.2  2.9  1.3  1.0  0.1  0.8 -0.8  0.1  0.7  0.8 
Unit profits              -3.1 -1.4  7.6 13.2 16.3  5.5  9.5  3.6 -4.0 -1.3 
Implicit price deflator    3.6  2.6  1.8  2.1  1.6  1.4  0.4  0.6  0.1  0.5 
--------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
 
     Hourly compensation grew 4.9 percent in 1999, less than the 5.4 percent 
increase in 1998. Real hourly compensation increased 2.8 percent in 1999, 
compared with a 4.0 percent rise one year earlier. 
 
     Total unit costs rose 0.8 percent in 1999, reflecting an increase of 0.8 
percent in unit labor costs and a 0.6 percent rise in unit nonlabor costs. 
Unit profits fell 1.3 percent in 1999; in 1998, they had fallen 4.0 percent. 
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REVISED MEASURES 
 
     Current and previous measures for the fourth quarter of 1999 for the 
business, nonfarm business, and manufacturing sectors are compared in 
table D.  Some of the quarterly movements differ from those reported on March 
7, based on information then available.  Output and productivity were revised 
up, and unit labor costs correspondingly revised down, in all three sectors. 
 
 
--------------------------------------------------------------------- 
Table D. Previous and revised productivity and related measures 
Quarterly percent change at seasonally adjusted annual rate 
---------------------------------------------------------------------                                        
                                                       Real      
                                              Hourly   hourly   Unit 
                   Produc-                    compen-  compen-  labor 
Sector             tivity   Output   Hours    sation   sation   costs 
---------------------------------------------------------------------                                        
                             Fourth quarter 1999 
Business:                                                        
  Previous          6.1      8.2      1.9      3.3      0.4     -2.7 
  Current           6.6      8.6      1.9      3.3      0.5     -3.1 
Nonfarm business:                                                
  Previous          6.4      8.0      1.6      3.7      0.8     -2.5 
  Current           6.9      8.5      1.5      3.8      0.9     -2.9 
Manufacturing:                                                   
  Previous         10.3      6.6     -3.3      4.2      1.3     -5.5 
  Current          10.8      7.1     -3.3      4.2      1.3     -5.9 
--------------------------------------------------------------------- 
 
     The revisions of productivity and cost measures to reflect the most 
recent revision of the national income and product accounts have been 
extended back to 1947 for the business and nonfarm business sectors and to 
1958 for nonfinancial corporations.  In addition, revised NIPA estimates 
beginning with 1959 incorporate several corrections.  Based on these 
revisions, the long-term rate of growth in output per hour in the nonfarm 
business sector, 1947-1999, was 2.2 percent a year.  Tables 1-6 show revised 
data in all sectors for 1998-1999.  Appendix tables 1-3 show annual indexes 
of productivity and costs for the business, nonfarm business, and 
nonfinancial corporate sectors for all years since the inception of the 
series. 
 
     Productivity and cost measures were revised to reflect the results of 
the 1998 Hours at Work Survey, which are now available.  This survey is used 
to adjust the number of hours for which private nonfarm employees are paid 
(as reported in the BLS Current Establishment Statistics program) to hours at 
the workplace.  For 1998, these results show that hours of all persons in the 
nonfarm business sector rose at the same rate as had previously been 
reported.  Hours of all persons in manufacturing fell 0.4 percent in 1998; 
previously, they had been reported as increasing 0.1 percent. 
      
     The Consumer Price Index Research Series has been updated.  This 
affected indexes of real hourly compensation for all years. 
                                       
                              Next release date 
 
     The next release of Productivity and Costs is scheduled for 8:30 AM EDT, 
Tuesday, June 6, 2000.  First-quarter measures for nonfinancial corporations 
and revised measures for business, nonfarm business, and manufacturing will 
be released at that time. 
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                           PRODUCTIVITY AND COSTS 
                             First Quarter 2000 
 
 
     The Bureau of Labor Statistics of the U.S. Department of Labor today 
reported revised productivity data--as measured by output per hour of all 
persons--for the first quarter of 2000.  The revised seasonally adjusted 
annual rates of productivity change in the first quarter were: 
 
               1.8 percent in the business sector, and 
               2.4 percent in the nonfarm business sector. 
 
In both sectors, the first-quarter productivity gains were the same as those 
reported initially on May 4.  (These data do not reflect the employment 
benchmark of the BLS Current Employment Statistics released on June 2.) 
 
     In manufacturing, the revised productivity changes in the first quarter 
were: 
               7.3 percent in manufacturing, 
              11.3 percent in durable goods manufacturing, and 
               1.9 percent in nondurable goods manufacturing. 
 
     The increase in manufacturing productivity reflected a 6.8-percent rise 
in output and a drop of 0.5 percent in hours worked.  The first-quarter 
productivity increase was smaller than the 10.8-percent increase recorded in 
the fourth quarter of 1999.  Output and hours in manufacturing, which 
includes about 17 percent of U.S. business-sector employment, tend to vary 
more from quarter to quarter than data for the more aggregate business and 
nonfarm business sectors.  First-quarter measures are summarized in table A 
and appear in detail in tables 1 through 5. 
 
     The data sources and methods used in the preparation of the 
manufacturing series differ from those used in preparing the business and 
nonfarm business series, and these measures are not directly comparable. 
Output measures for business and nonfarm business are based on measures of 
gross domestic product prepared by the Bureau of Economic Analysis of the 
U.S. Department of Commerce.  Quarterly output measures for manufacturing 
reflect indexes of industrial production independently prepared by the Board 
of Governors of the Federal Reserve System.  See Technical Notes for further 
information on data sources. 
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----------------------------------------------------------------------- 
Table A. Productivity and costs: Revised first-quarter 2000 measures 
(Seasonally adjusted annual rates) 
----------------------------------------------------------------------- 
                                                         Real      
                                                Hourly   hourly   Unit 
                   Produc-                      compen-  compen-  labor 
Sector             tivity    Output    Hours    sation   sation   costs 
----------------------------------------------------------------------- 
                      Percent change from preceding quarter 
Business            1.8       6.1       4.2      3.5      -0.3     1.7 
Nonfarm business    2.4       6.1       3.6      4.1       0.2     1.6 
Manufacturing       7.3       6.8      -0.5      3.6      -0.3    -3.4 
  Durable          11.3      11.1      -0.1      2.9      -0.9    -7.5 
  Nondurable        1.9       0.9      -0.9      4.7       0.8     2.8 
----------------------------------------------------------------------- 
                      Percent change from same quarter a year ago 
Business            3.5       5.7       2.2      4.1       1.0     0.6 
Nonfarm business    3.7       5.8       2.0      4.3       1.1     0.6 
Manufacturing       6.9       5.8      -1.0      4.8       1.6    -1.9 
  Durable           9.4       9.0      -0.4      4.9       1.8    -4.1 
  Nondurable        3.7       1.7      -1.9      4.5       1.4     0.8 
----------------------------------------------------------------------- 
 
Business 
 
     From the fourth quarter of 1999 to the first quarter of 2000, business 
productivity increased 1.8 percent, reflecting increases of 6.1 percent in 
output and 4.2 percent in hours of all persons (seasonally adjusted annual 
rates).  The increase in productivity was smaller than the 6.6 percent rise 
recorded in the previous quarter, when output rose 8.6 percent and hours grew 
1.9 percent (table 1). 
 
     Hourly compensation increased 3.5 percent during the first quarter of 
2000.  This measure of compensation includes wages and salaries, supplements, 
employer contributions to employee benefit plans, and taxes.  Real hourly 
compensation, which takes into account changes in consumer prices, declined 
0.3 percent in the first quarter.  This was the first decline in real hourly 
compensation since the first quarter of 1996, when it fell 0.6 percent. 
      
     Unit labor costs, which reflect changes in both hourly compensation and 
productivity, increased 1.7 percent during the first quarter, after declining 
3.1 percent during the fourth quarter of 1999.  The implicit price deflator 
for business output, which reflects changes in both unit labor costs and unit 
nonlabor payments, increased 2.2 percent in the first quarter of 2000.  This 
increase was the largest posted since the first quarter of 1997, when the 
implicit price deflator rose 2.8 percent. 
 
Nonfarm business 
 
     Productivity rose 2.4 percent in nonfarm business during the first 
quarter of 2000, reflecting an increase of 6.1 percent in output and a 3.6 
percent rise in hours of all persons.  In the fourth quarter of 1999, nonfarm 
business productivity rose 6.9 percent, as output increased 8.5 percent and 
hours grew 1.5 percent (table 2). 
 
     The first-quarter increase in hourly compensation, 4.1 percent, was 
similar to the 3.8 percent rise reported for the fourth quarter.  When the 
rise in consumer prices is taken into account, the 0.2 percent gain in real 
hourly compensation in the first quarter was the smallest since the first 
quarter of 1996, when it fell 0.5 percent. 
      
     The 1.6-percent increase in unit labor costs in the first quarter 
followed declines of 2.9 percent in the fourth quarter of 1999 and 0.3 
percent in the third quarter.  The implicit price deflator for nonfarm 
business output rose 2.4 percent in the first quarter of 2000. 
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Manufacturing 
 
     Productivity increased 7.3 percent in manufacturing in the first 
quarter, as output rose 6.8 percent and hours of all persons edged down 0.5 
percent (seasonally adjusted annual rates).  In durable goods industries, 
productivity rose sharply, 11.3 percent, during the first quarter.  This 
reflected a large increase in output, 11.1 percent, and a slight decline, 0.1 
percent, in hours of all persons.  In nondurable goods industries, 
productivity rose 1.9 percent as output rose 0.9 percent and hours fell 0.9 
percent (tables 3, 4, and 5). 
 
     Hourly compensation in manufacturing rose 3.6 percent during the first 
quarter.  This increase reflects a rise of 2.9 percent in the hourly 
compensation of persons in durable goods industries and a larger increase, 
4.7 percent, in the hourly compensation of workers in nondurable goods 
industries.  Real hourly compensation, which takes account of changes in 
consumer prices, dropped 0.3 percent for all manufacturing workers. 
 
     The 7.3-percent gain in manufacturing productivity in the first quarter 
of 2000 was more than enough to offset the 3.6-percent increase in hourly 
compensation.  As a result, unit labor costs fell 3.4 percent during the 
quarter, after having declined 5.9 percent in the previous quarter.  (The 
fourth-quarter drop in unit labor costs was the largest in manufacturing 
since a 6.9 percent drop in the second quarter of 1961.)  The first-quarter 
decline in unit labor costs can be attributed to the durable goods sector, 
where these costs dropped 7.5 percent.  In the smaller nondurable goods 
sector, gains in hourly compensation exceeded those in labor productivity, 
and unit labor costs rose 2.8 percent. 
 
 
Nonfinancial corporations 
 
     Preliminary first-quarter 2000 measures of productivity and costs for 
nonfinancial corporations also were announced today (tables B and 6). 
Productivity grew 3.6 percent in the first quarter, as output increased 7.3 
percent and employee-hours grew 3.6 percent (seasonally adjusted annual 
rates). The growth in employee-hours is the largest since the second quarter 
of 1997, when they increased 4.0 percent.  In the fourth quarter of 1999, 
productivity had increased 5.1 percent as output and hours grew 7.5 and 2.3 
percent, respectively.  Nonfinancial corporations include all corporations 
doing business in the United States, except banks, stock and commodity 
brokers, and finance and insurance agencies. 
      
-------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
Table B.  Nonfinancial corporations: Preliminary first-quarter 2000 
productivity and cost measures 
(Seasonally adjusted annual rates) 
-------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
                                         Real                      
                                Hourly   hourly   Unit            Implicit 
        Produc-                 compen-  compen-  labor  Unit     price 
Period  tivity   Output  Hours  sation   sation   costs  profits  deflator 
-------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
                 Percent change from preceding quarter 
2000 I   3.6      7.3     3.6    3.5     -0.4     -0.1    14.3     1.6 
-------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
                 Percent change from same quarter a year ago 
2000 I   4.0      6.5     2.3    4.1     0.9       0.1     2.7     0.8 
-------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
      
     Hourly compensation increased 3.5 percent during both the first quarter 
of 2000 and the fourth quarter of 1999.  However, when the rise in consumer 
prices is taken into account, real hourly compensation fell 0.4 percent in 
the first quarter after having risen slightly, 0.7 percent, in the previous 
quarter.  Unit labor costs in nonfinancial corporations declined 0.1 percent 
in the first quarter, less than the 1.5-percent drop one quarter earlier. 
 
     Unit profits increased 14.3 percent in the first quarter, the largest 
increase since the first quarter of 1996, when they increased 21.7 percent. 
In the fourth quarter of 1999, unit profits had increased 10.7 percent.  The 
implicit price deflator for nonfinancial corporate output rose 1.6 percent 
in the first quarter of 2000. 
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REVISED MEASURES 
 
     Current and previous measures for the first quarter of 2000 for 
business, nonfarm business, and manufacturing are compared in table C.  In 
the business and nonfarm business sectors, productivity and cost measures 
were similar to those reported on May 4, based on information then available. 
In manufacturing, productivity and output grew more rapidly--and unit labor 
costs fell further--than originally reported. 
 
--------------------------------------------------------------------- 
Table C. Previous and revised productivity and related measures 
Quarterly percent change at seasonally adjusted annual rate 
--------------------------------------------------------------------- 
                                                       Real      
                                              Hourly   hourly   Unit 
                   Produc-                    compen-  compen-  labor 
Sector             tivity  Output    Hours    sation   sation   costs 
--------------------------------------------------------------------- 
                             First quarter 2000 
Business:                                                        
  Previous          1.8      6.0      4.2      3.7      -0.2     1.9 
  Current           1.8      6.1      4.2      3.5      -0.3     1.7 
Nonfarm business:                                                
  Previous          2.4      6.0      3.6      4.2       0.3     1.8 
  Current           2.4      6.1      3.6      4.1       0.2     1.6 
Manufacturing:                                                   
  Previous          6.9      6.2     -0.6      3.8      -0.1    -2.9 
  Current           7.3      6.8     -0.5      3.6      -0.3    -3.4 
--------------------------------------------------------------------- 
                                       
                                       
                              Next release date 
 
     The next release of Productivity and Costs is scheduled for 8:30 AM EDT, 
Tuesday, Aug. 8, 2000.  Preliminary second-quarter measures for business, 
nonfarm business, and manufacturing will be released at that time.  This 
release will incorporate the annual benchmark revision to the BLS 
establishment survey data.  All employment and hours series will incorporate 
new information on seasonal patterns.  The release also will incorporate the 
annual three-year revision of the National Income and Product Accounts. 
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                        PRODUCTIVITY AND COSTS 
                             Second Quarter 2000 
 
     The Bureau of Labor Statistics of the U.S. Department of Labor reported 
preliminary productivity data--as measured by output per hour of all persons-- 
for the second quarter of 2000.  The preliminary seasonally adjusted annual 
rates of productivity change in the second quarter were: 
 
               6.2 percent in the business sector and 
               5.3 percent in the nonfarm business sector. 
 
In both the business and nonfarm business sectors, productivity grew more 
rapidly in the second quarter than in the first quarter, when output per hour 
of all persons (as revised) rose 1.6 percent in the business sector and 1.9 
percent in the nonfarm business sector. 
 
     In manufacturing, productivity changes in the second quarter were: 
 
               5.1 percent in manufacturing, 
               9.6 percent in durable goods manufacturing, and 
               0.0 percent in nondurable goods manufacturing. 
 
     Productivity rose 5.1 percent in the manufacturing sector in the second 
quarter as output and hours of all persons increased 7.0 percent and 1.7 
percent, respectively.  In the first quarter, manufacturing productivity rose 
7.9 percent (as revised).  Output and hours in manufacturing, which includes 
about 17 percent of U.S. business-sector employment, tend to vary more from 
quarter to quarter than data for the more aggregate business and nonfarm 
business sectors.  Second-quarter measures are summarized in table A and 
appear in detail in tables 1 through 5. 
 
----------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
The  data  in  this  release  reflect the regular  multi-year  GDP  revisions 
released  by  the  Bureau  of Economic Analysis of  the  U.S.  Department  of 
Commerce on July 28.  They also reflect the annual benchmark revision to  the 
BLS  establishment survey data and revisions to hours series released by  BLS 
on  June  2.  All employment and hours series incorporate new information  on 
seasonal  patterns.   In addition, measures of output for  the  manufacturing 
sectors  were  revised.   See Revised Measures.   Appendix  tables  1-6  show 
revised historical series. 
----------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
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----------------------------------------------------------------------- 
Table A. Productivity and costs: Preliminary second-quarter 2000 
measures 
(Seasonally adjusted annual rates) 
----------------------------------------------------------------------- 
                                                         Real      
                                                Hourly   hourly   Unit 
                   Produc-                      compen-  compen-  labor 
Sector             tivity    Output    Hours    sation   sation   costs 
-----------------------------------------------------------------------                    
                      Percent change from preceding quarter 
Business            6.2       5.7      -0.4       6.3      2.6     0.1 
Nonfarm business    5.3       5.9       0.5       5.3      1.6    -0.1 
Manufacturing       5.1       7.0       1.7       4.4      0.8    -0.7 
  Durable           9.6      13.3       3.4       3.8      0.2    -5.3 
  Nondurable        0.0      -0.8      -0.8       5.1      1.5     5.1 
----------------------------------------------------------------------- 
                      Percent change from same quarter a year ago 
Business            5.0       6.9       1.7       4.7      1.4    -0.3 
Nonfarm business    5.1       7.0       1.8       4.7      1.4    -0.4 
Manufacturing       6.9       6.4      -0.4       4.9      1.6    -1.9 
  Durable           9.5      10.2       0.7       4.9      1.6    -4.2 
  Nondurable        3.8       1.6      -2.1       4.6      1.3     0.8 
----------------------------------------------------------------------- 
 
 
     The data sources and methods used in the preparation of the manufacturing 
series differ from those used in preparing the business and nonfarm business 
series, and these measures are not directly comparable.  Output measures for 
business and nonfarm business are based on measures of gross domestic product 
prepared by the Bureau of Economic Analysis of the U.S. Department of 
Commerce.  Quarterly output measures for manufacturing reflect indexes of 
industrial production independently prepared by the Board of Governors of the 
Federal Reserve System.  See Technical Notes for further information on data 
sources. 
 
Business 
 
      From the first to the second quarter of 2000, business sector 
productivity increased at a 6.2-percent annual rate, as output rose 5.7 
percent and hours of all persons engaged in the sector fell at a 0.4-percent 
annual rate.  As revised, labor productivity rose 1.6 percent in the first 
quarter as output and hours increased 5.3 and 3.7 percent, respectively 
(table 1). 
 
      Hourly compensation increased 6.3 percent in the second quarter and 3.5 
percent in the first quarter of 2000 (seasonally adjusted annual rates). 
This measure includes wages and salaries, supplements, employer contributions 
to employee benefit plans, and taxes.  Unit labor costs, which reflect 
changes in both hourly compensation and productivity, edged up 0.1 percent 
during the second quarter, following a 1.9-percent rise in the first quarter 
of 2000. 
 
      Real hourly compensation, which takes into account changes in consumer 
prices, rose at a 2.6 percent annual rate during the second quarter of 2000 
after declining 0.4 percent in the previous quarter. 
 
      The implicit price deflator for the business sector, which reflects 
changes in unit labor costs and unit nonlabor payments, increased 2.5 percent 
in the second quarter and 3.0 percent in the first quarter of 2000. 
 
Nonfarm business 
 
     Productivity increased 5.3 percent in the nonfarm business sector during 
the second quarter of 2000, after rising 1.9 percent in the first quarter 
(table 2).  Output rose 5.9 percent in the second quarter, after increasing 
5.2 percent during the first quarter of 2000.  Hours of all persons working 
in the sector increased 0.5 percent in the second quarter.  This was the 
smallest increase in hours since the first quarter of 1996 (when they fell 
0.1 percent) and followed a 3.2 percent rise in the first quarter of 2000. 
 
      Hourly compensation increased 5.3 percent in the second quarter, after 
posting a 3.9-percent gain in the first quarter of 2000.  When the rise in 
consumer prices is taken into account, real hourly compensation for the second 
quarter of 2000 rose 1.6 percent. 
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     Unit labor costs decreased 0.1 percent in the second quarter of 2000, 
after rising 1.9 percent one quarter earlier.  The implicit price deflator for 
nonfarm business output grew 2.2 percent in the second quarter and 3.2 percent 
in the first quarter of 2000. 
 
Manufacturing 
 
      Productivity increased 5.1 percent in manufacturing, as output rose 7.0 
percent and hours of all persons increased 1.7 percent (seasonally adjusted 
annual rates).  Growth in productivity, output, and hours was quite different 
in the durable and nondurable goods subsectors.  In durable goods, 
productivity rose 9.6 percent, reflecting output growth of 13.3 percent and a 
3.4-percent rise in hours of all persons.  In nondurable goods, productivity 
remained unchanged in the second quarter, as output and hours both fell 0.8 
percent (tables 3, 4, and 5). 
 
      Hourly compensation of all manufacturing workers increased 4.4 percent 
during the second quarter.  This reflects growth of 3.8 percent in durable 
goods and 5.1 percent in nondurable goods.  When the increase in consumer 
prices is taken into account, the real hourly compensation of all manu- 
facturing workers rose 0.8 percent in the second quarter. 
 
      Unit labor costs in manufacturing dropped 0.7 percent in the second 
quarter.  This marked the third consecutive quarter of falling unit labor 
costs for the total manufacturing sector; unit labor costs fell 3.0 percent 
in the first quarter of 2000 and 5.1 percent in the fourth quarter of 1999. 
In the second quarter of 2000, trends in unit labor costs in the two sub- 
sectors were quite different, reflecting the very different growth rates in 
productivity.  Unit labor costs fell 5.3 percent in durable goods manu- 
facturing and rose 5.1 percent in nondurable goods manufacturing.  The 
increase in unit labor costs in nondurable goods manufacturing was the largest 
since a 5.8-percent rise was posted in the second quarter of 1993. 
 
Revised Measures 
 
      Current and previous measures for the first quarter of 2000 for the 
business, nonfarm business, and manufacturing sectors are compared in table B. 
In the business and nonfarm business sectors, both the output and hours 
measures grew less than reported on June 6, based on information then 
available.  Labor productivity growth was revised down.  In manufacturing, 
productivity growth was revised up to reflect higher output growth and a 
larger drop in hours than originally reported. 
 
 
--------------------------------------------------------------------- 
Table B. Previous and revised productivity and related measures 
Quarterly percent change at seasonally adjusted annual rate 
--------------------------------------------------------------------- 
                                                       Real      
                                              Hourly   hourly   Unit 
                   Produc-                    compen-  compen-  labor 
Sector             tivity   Output   Hours    sation   sation   costs 
---------------------------------------------------------------------                                        
                             First quarter 2000 
Business:                                                        
  Previous          1.8      6.1      4.2      3.5      -0.3     1.7 
  Current           1.6      5.3      3.7      3.5      -0.4     1.9 
Nonfarm business:                                                
  Previous          2.4      6.1      3.6      4.1       0.2     1.6 
  Current           1.9      5.2      3.2      3.9       0.0     1.9 
Manufacturing:                                                   
  Previous          7.3      6.8     -0.5      3.6      -0.3    -3.4 
  Current           7.9      7.1     -0.7      4.6       0.7    -3.0 
--------------------------------------------------------------------- 
 
      
     Data on manufacturing output for 1997 and 1998 were revised to reflect 
newly available data on shipments from the U.S. Census Bureau.  There also 
were small revisions to earlier years reflecting the incorporation of new 
data associated with the 1999 comprehensive revisions to the National Income 
and Product Accounts. 
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     Output data for the business and nonfarm business sectors and 
compensation series for all sectors incorporate the revisions of the national 
income and product accounts produced by the Bureau of Economic Analysis, U.S. 
Department of Commerce.  In addition, small changes have been made to the 
historical estimates of employment in for-profit organizations and 
corporations.  Labor input measures have been revised further to reflect the 
annual benchmarking of employment levels derived from the monthly Current 
Employment Statistics (CES) survey that occurred on June 2.  Updated seasonal 
adjustment factors also have been incorporated into the labor input measures. 
These revisions extend back to the first quarter of 1995.  Appendix tables 
1-6 present quarterly and annual measures for all sectors for 1995-97. 
 
Revised measures: Nonfinancial Corporations 
 
      Productivity and cost measures for the first quarter for nonfinancial 
corporations also were revised to incorporate more recent information than 
was available on June 6.  Productivity, output, employee hours, and hourly 
compensation grew more slowly than previously reported.  Unit profits and the 
implicit price deflator were revised up from the preliminary estimates 
reported in June (table C). 
 
 
----------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
Table C.  Nonfinancial corporations: Previous and revised productivity and 
cost measures 
Quarterly percent changes at seasonally adjusted annual rates 
-----------------------------------------------------------------------------                                
                                             Real                     
                                     Hourly  hourly  Unit            Implicit 
            Produc-                  compen- compen- labor   Unit    price 
            tivity   Output  Hours   sation  sation  costs   profits deflator 
-----------------------------------------------------------------------------                                
                            First quarter 2000 
Previous     3.6      7.3     3.6     3.5    -0.4    -0.1     14.3     1.6 
Current      2.9      6.2     3.2     2.7    -1.1    -0.2     14.9     2.3 
----------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
 
 
                              Next release date 
 
     The next release of Productivity and Costs is scheduled for 8:30 a.m. 
EDT, Wednesday, Sept. 6, 2000.  Revised second-quarter measures for business, 
nonfarm business, and manufacturing will be released at that time, along with 
measures for nonfinancial corporations. 
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                           PRODUCTIVITY AND COSTS 
                             Second Quarter 2000 
 
 
     The Bureau of Labor Statistics of the U.S. Department of Labor today 
reported revised productivity data--as measured by output per hour of all 
persons--for the second quarter of 2000.  The seasonally adjusted annual 
rates of productivity change in the second quarter were: 
 
               6.5 percent in the business sector and 
               5.7 percent in the nonfarm business sector. 
 
In both sectors, increases in productivity were larger than reported on 
Aug. 8, reflecting both upward revisions in output and downward revisions in 
hours of all persons.  (See table C.) 
 
     In manufacturing, the revised productivity changes in the second quarter 
were: 
               5.4 percent in manufacturing, 
              10.6 percent in durable goods manufacturing, and 
              -0.8 percent in nondurable goods manufacturing. 
 
     In total manufacturing, the change in productivity was revised upward 
compared with the preliminary estimate.  Output and hours in manufacturing, 
which includes about 17 percent of U.S. business-sector employment, tend to 
vary more from quarter to quarter than data for the more aggregate business 
and nonfarm business sectors.  Second-quarter measures are summarized in 
table A and appear in detail in tables 1 through 5; the differences between 
these measures and the preliminary second-quarter figures issued on Aug. 8 
are shown in table C. 
 
     The data sources and methods used in the preparation of the 
manufacturing series differ from those used in preparing the business and 
nonfarm business series, and these measures are not directly comparable. 
Output measures for business and nonfarm business are based on measures of 
gross domestic product prepared by the Bureau of Economic Analysis of the 
U.S. Department of Commerce.  Quarterly output measures for manufacturing 
reflect indexes of industrial production independently prepared by the Board 
of Governors of the Federal Reserve System.  See Technical Notes for further 
information on data sources. 
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------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
Table A. Productivity and costs: Revised second-quarter 2000 measures 
(Seasonally adjusted annual rates) 
------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
                                                          Real       
                                                 Hourly   hourly    Unit 
                   Produc-                       compen-  compen-   labor 
Sector             tivity    Output    Hours     sation   sation    costs 
------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
                      Percent change from preceding quarter 
Business            6.5       5.9      -0.6        6.4      2.7      -0.1 
Nonfarm business    5.7       6.1       0.4        5.3      1.7      -0.4 
Manufacturing       5.4       7.3       1.9        3.3     -0.3      -2.0 
  Durable          10.6      14.4       3.4        2.9     -0.7      -7.0 
  Nondurable       -0.8      -1.3      -0.5        3.7      0.1       4.5 
------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
                      Percent change from same quarter a year ago 
Business            5.1       6.9       1.7        4.7      1.5      -0.4 
Nonfarm business    5.2       7.0       1.8        4.7      1.5      -0.4 
Manufacturing       7.0       6.5      -0.4        4.6      1.3      -2.2 
  Durable           9.7      10.5       0.7        4.7      1.4      -4.6 
  Nondurable        3.6       1.5      -2.0        4.3      1.0       0.6 
------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
 
 
Business 
 
     From the first to the second quarter of 2000, business sector 
productivity rose at a 6.5 percent annual rate, as output increased 5.9 
percent and hours of all persons engaged in the sector decreased 0.6 percent 
(table A).  In the previous quarter, productivity had increased 1.6 percent, 
reflecting a 5.3-percent increase in output and a 3.7-percent increase in 
hours (table 1). 
 
     A rise in hourly compensation of 6.4 percent in the second quarter was 
the largest increase in that measure since the fourth quarter of 1997, when 
it rose 6.5 percent (seasonally adjusted annual rates).  Hourly compensation 
includes wages and salaries, supplements, employer contributions to employee 
benefit plans, and taxes.  Real hourly compensation, which takes into account 
changes in consumer prices, increased at a 2.7 percent annual rate in the 
second quarter of 2000, after falling at a 0.4 percent annual rate in the 
first quarter. 
 
     Changes in unit labor costs reflect changes in both hourly compensation 
and productivity.  Unit labor costs decreased 0.1 percent in the second 
quarter of 2000, after rising 1.9 percent in the first quarter  (seasonally 
adjusted annual rates).  The implicit price deflator for the business sector 
rose 2.6 percent in the second quarter due to a 7.1-percent rise in unit 
nonlabor payments, which was more than enough to offset the slight drop in 
unit labor costs. 
 
Nonfarm business 
 
     Productivity in the nonfarm business sector increased 5.7 percent during 
the second quarter of 2000, as output increased 6.1 percent and hours of all 
persons rose 0.4 percent (table A).  The increase in hours was the smallest 
since the first quarter of 1996, when hours decreased 0.1 percent.  In the 
first quarter of 2000, nonfarm productivity had increased 1.9 percent, as 
output and hours grew 5.2 percent and 3.2 percent, respectively (table 2). 
 
     Hourly compensation grew at a 5.3 percent annual rate in the second 
quarter of 2000, following a 3.9 percent increase in the first quarter.  When 
the rise in consumer prices is taken into account, real hourly compensation 
increased 1.7 percent in the second quarter of 2000. 
 
     In the second quarter of 2000, unit labor costs decreased 0.4 percent in 
the nonfarm business sector.  This measure had increased 1.9 percent in the 
first quarter.  Unit nonlabor payments grew 6.6 percent in the second quarter 
of 2000, and the implicit price deflator for nonfarm business output rose 2.3 
percent (seasonally adjusted annual rates). 
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Manufacturing 
 
     In the second quarter of 2000, productivity increased 5.4 percent in 
manufacturing, as output grew 7.3 percent and hours of all persons rose 1.9 
percent (seasonally adjusted annual rates).  The second-quarter increase in 
output per hour was due entirely to a 10.6 percent productivity gain in the 
durable goods sector, as output per hour dropped 0.8 percent in the 
nondurable goods sector (tables 3, 4, and 5).  In durable goods, output grew 
14.4 percent, and hours rose 3.4 percent.  In contrast, nondurable goods 
output and hours both fell--1.3 and 0.5 percent, respectively. 
 
     Hourly compensation of all manufacturing workers increased 3.3 percent 
during the second quarter of 2000, reflecting a 2.9 percent rise in hourly 
compensation in durable goods industries and a 3.7 percent increase in the 
nondurable goods sector.  Real hourly compensation in the total manufacturing 
sector fell off slightly, by 0.3 percent in the second quarter, reflecting a 
decline of 0.7 percent in durable goods and a 0.1-percent rise in nondurable 
goods.  The decline in real hourly compensation in manufacturing was the 
first in this series since a 0.8-percent drop in the second quarter of 1997. 
 
     Unit labor costs in manufacturing dropped 2.0 percent in the second 
quarter of 2000.  Trends in the two subsectors differed; unit labor costs 
fell 7.0 percent in durable goods and rose 4.5 percent in nondurable goods. 
The decline in unit labor costs in the durable goods manufacturing sector was 
the third consecutive drop in this series. 
 
Nonfinancial corporations 
 
     Preliminary second-quarter 2000 measures of productivity and costs also 
were announced today for nonfinancial corporations (tables B and 6). 
Productivity increased 5.0 percent during the second quarter, as output rose 
5.9 percent and hours increased 0.9 percent (seasonally adjusted annual 
rates).  Nonfinancial corporations include all corporations doing business in 
the United States except those classified as depository institutions, 
nondepository institutions, security and commodity brokers, insurance 
carriers, regulated investment offices, small business investment offices, 
and real estate investment trusts. 
 
 
---------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
Table B.  Nonfinancial corporations: Preliminary second-quarter 2000 
productivity and cost measures 
(Seasonally adjusted annual rates) 
---------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
                                           Real                      
                                  Hourly   hourly  Unit             Implicit 
         Produc-                  compen-  compen- labor   Unit     price 
Period   tivity   Output  Hours   sation   sation  costs   profits  deflator 
---------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
                        Percent change from preceding quarter 
2000 II   5.0      5.9     0.9     5.6      1.9     0.6     13.5      2.4 
---------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
                    Percent change from same quarter a year ago 
2000 II   4.8      7.1     2.2     4.5      1.2    -0.3      5.6      1.0 
---------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
 
 
     Hourly compensation rose 5.6 percent in the second quarter, the 
largest rise since a 5.7-percent increase in the fourth quarter of 1997. 
When the rise in consumer prices is taken into account, real hourly 
compensation increased 1.9 percent in the second quarter of 2000 (table 6). 
 
     Unit labor costs for nonfinancial corporations increased 0.6 percent 
in the second quarter of 2000, after declining in the two previous 
quarters.  Unit profits rose 13.5 percent in the second quarter, marking 
the second consecutive quarter with a two-digit increase.  The implicit 
price deflator for nonfinancial corporate output rose 2.4 percent in the 
second quarter of 2000. 
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Revised Measures 
 
     Current and previous measures for the second quarter of 2000 for the 
business, nonfarm business, and manufacturing sectors are compared in table C. 
The quarterly movements differ from those reported on Aug. 8 based on 
information then available.  In the business and nonfarm business sectors, 
upward changes in output and downward revisions to hours led to larger 
increases in productivity than previously reported.  In the manufacturing 
sector, productivity also was revised up, as an upward revision to output 
more than offset an upward revision to hours. 
 
 
---------------------------------------------------------------------- 
Table C. Previous and revised productivity and related measures 
Quarterly percent change at seasonally adjusted annual rate 
---------------------------------------------------------------------- 
                                                        Real       
                                               Hourly   hourly    Unit 
                   Produc-                     compen-  compen-   labor 
Sector             tivity   Output   Hours     sation   sation    costs 
----------------------------------------------------------------------- 
                             Second quarter 2000 
Business:                                                          
  Previous          6.2      5.7     -0.4       6.3       2.6      0.1 
  Current           6.5      5.9     -0.6       6.4       2.7     -0.1 
Nonfarm business:                                                  
  Previous          5.3      5.9      0.5       5.3       1.6     -0.1 
  Current           5.7      6.1      0.4       5.3       1.7     -0.4 
 
Manufacturing:                                                     
  Previous          5.1      7.0      1.7       4.4       0.8     -0.7 
  Current           5.4      7.3      1.9       3.3      -0.3     -2.0 
----------------------------------------------------------------------- 
 
 
 
                              Next release date 
 
     The next release of Productivity and Costs is scheduled for 8:30 AM EST, 
Thursday, Nov. 2, 2000.  Preliminary third-quarter measures for business, 
nonfarm business, and manufacturing will be released at that time. 
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                           PRODUCTIVITY AND COSTS 
                             Third Quarter 2000 
 
 
   The Bureau of Labor Statistics of the U.S. Department of Labor today 
reported preliminary productivity data--as measured by output per hour of all 
persons--for the third quarter of 2000.  The preliminary seasonally-adjusted 
annual rates of productivity growth in the third quarter were: 
 
               3.2 percent in the business sector and 
               3.8 percent in the nonfarm business sector. 
 
In both the business and the nonfarm business sectors, productivity increases 
in the third quarter were smaller than those recorded in the second quarter 
of 2000 (as revised). 
 
   In manufacturing, productivity increases in the third quarter were: 
 
               6.4 percent in manufacturing, 
               9.6 percent in durable goods manufacturing, and 
               2.0 percent in nondurable goods manufacturing. 
 
   The increase in manufacturing productivity was higher than the 5.7- 
percent rise reported for the previous quarter (as revised).  Output and 
hours in manufacturing, which includes about 17 percent of U.S. business 
sector employment, tend to vary more from quarter to quarter than data for 
the more aggregate business and nonfarm business sectors.  Third-quarter 
measures are summarized in table A and appear in detail in tables 1 
through 5. 
 
   The data sources and methods used in the preparation of the manufacturing 
series differ from those used in preparing the business and nonfarm business 
series, and these measures are not directly comparable.  Output measures for 
business and nonfarm business are based on measures of gross domestic product 
prepared by the Bureau of Economic Analysis of the U.S. Department of 
Commerce.  Quarterly output measures for manufacturing reflect indexes of 
industrial production independently prepared by the Board of Governors of the 
Federal Reserve System.  See Technical Notes for further information on data 
sources. 
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------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
Table A. Productivity and costs: Preliminary third-quarter 2000 measures 
(Seasonally adjusted annual rates) 
------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
                                                          Real       
                                                 Hourly   hourly    Unit 
                   Produc-                       compen-  compen-   labor 
  Sector           tivity    Output    Hours     sation   sation    costs 
------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
                      Percent change from preceding quarter 
 Business           3.2       3.0      -0.2       5.8      2.7       2.5 
 Nonfarm business   3.8       3.0      -0.8       6.4      3.2       2.5 
 Manufacturing      6.4       3.1      -3.0       6.7      3.5       0.3 
   Durable          9.6       6.0      -3.3       5.9      2.8      -3.4 
   Nondurable       2.0      -0.6      -2.6       8.1      4.9       5.9 
------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
                      Percent change from same quarter a year ago 
 Business           4.8       6.1       1.2       5.0      1.5       0.2 
 Nonfarm business   5.0       6.1       1.1       5.1      1.6       0.1 
 Manufacturing      7.5       6.3      -1.2       5.0      1.5      -2.4 
  Durable          10.9       9.9      -0.9       4.8      1.3      -5.5 
  Nondurable        3.2       1.5      -1.6       5.3      1.8       2.0 
------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
 
 
Business 
 
   From the second quarter to the third quarter of 2000, business sector 
productivity increased at a 3.2 percent annual rate.  Output rose 3.0 
percent, while hours of all persons engaged in the sector declined 0.2 
percent (seasonally adjusted annual rates).  After revisions, second-quarter 
productivity in the business sector rose 6.9 percent, reflecting a 6.3- 
percent increase in output and a drop of 0.6 percent in hours (tables B 
and 1). 
 
   Hourly compensation increased at an annual rate of 5.8 percent during the 
third quarter of 2000, after increasing 7.0 percent during the second 
quarter.  This measure includes wages and salaries, supplements, employer 
contributions to employee benefit plans, and taxes.  Real hourly 
 
compensation, which takes into account changes in consumer prices, increased 
2.7 percent in the third quarter, after rising 3.2 percent in the second 
quarter of 2000. 
 
   Unit labor costs, which reflect changes in both hourly compensation and 
productivity, increased at a 2.5 percent annual rate during the third 
quarter.  During the previous quarter, these costs were unchanged.  The 
implicit price deflator for the business sector increased 1.7 percent in the 
third quarter and 2.4 percent in the second quarter. 
 
 
Nonfarm business 
 
   Productivity rose 3.8 percent in the nonfarm business sector during the 
third quarter of 2000.  The increase in labor productivity in the third 
quarter occurred as output rose 3.0 percent and hours of all persons fell 0.8 
percent.  This decline in hours was the largest since the first quarter of 
1992, when hours fell 2.3 percent.  In the previous quarter, productivity had 
risen 6.1 percent, as output grew 6.5 percent and hours increased 0.4 percent 
(table 2). 
 
 
   Hourly compensation increased at a 6.4 percent annual rate in the third 
quarter of 2000.  This was the largest increase in this measure since the 
first quarter of 1992, when it increased 8.8 percent.  When the rise in 
consumer prices is taken into account, real hourly compensation rose at a 3.2- 
percent annual rate during the July-September period.  During the second 
quarter of 2000, real hourly compensation had risen 2.2 percent. 
    
   Unit labor costs increased 2.5 percent during the third quarter of 2000. 
In the second quarter, unit labor costs in the nonfarm business sector had 
declined 0.2 percent.  The implicit price deflator for nonfarm business 
output rose 1.8 percent in the third quarter of 2000. 
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Manufacturing 
 
   Productivity increased 6.4 percent in manufacturing in the third quarter 
of 2000, as output grew 3.1 percent and hours of all persons dropped 3.0 
percent (seasonally adjusted annual rates).  A similar increase in labor 
productivity, 5.7 percent, was recorded in the previous quarter, reflecting 
increases in output and hours of 7.7 and 1.9 percent, respectively.  In 
durable goods, productivity rose 9.6 percent in the third quarter, as output 
increased 6.0 percent and hours of all persons fell 3.3 percent. 
Productivity grew more slowly in nondurable goods, 2.0 percent, as hours fell 
faster than output.  Output dropped 0.6 percent, and hours of all persons 
decreased 2.6 percent (tables 3, 4, and 5). 
 
   Hourly compensation of manufacturing workers increased an average of 6.7 
percent during the third quarter, a more rapid rise than the 4.0-percent 
increase recorded in the previous quarter (seasonally adjusted annual rates). 
In the third quarter, hourly compensation grew 5.9 percent in durable goods 
and 8.1 percent in nondurable goods.  When the increase in consumer prices is 
taken into account, real hourly compensation in total manufacturing rose 3.5 
percent in the third quarter. 
 
   Unit labor costs increased 0.3 percent in the third quarter of 2000 after 
falling 1.6 percent in the second quarter of 2000.  In the durable goods 
sector, unit labor costs in the third quarter fell 3.4 percent; these costs 
also had fallen in the previous three quarters.  In contrast, unit labor 
costs in the nondurable goods sector rose 5.9 percent in the third quarter, 
following a 5.4-percent rise in the previous quarter. 
 
 
Revised Measures 
 
   Current and previous measures for the second quarter of 2000 for the 
business, nonfarm business, and manufacturing sectors are compared in 
table B.  In all these sectors, productivity, output, and hourly compensation 
increased faster than reported on Sept. 6, based on information then 
available.  In all sectors, small revisions to real hourly compensation in 
the first and second quarters of 2000 were made as a result of incorporating 
the recalculated Consumer Price Index.  In manufacturing, historical output 
has been revised for consistency with estimates published Sept. 21, 2000. 
(See Multifactor Productivity Trends, 1998, USDL 00-267.)  Appendix tables 
1-3 present annual indexes for the years 1949-99 for the manufacturing 
measures. 
 
 
------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
Table B. Previous and revised productivity and related measures 
Quarterly percent change at seasonally adjusted annual rate 
------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
                                                        Real       
                                               Hourly   hourly    Unit 
                   Produc-                     compen-  compen-   labor 
Sector             tivity   Output   Hours     sation   sation    costs 
------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
                             Second quarter 2000 
Business:                                                          
  Previous          6.5       5.9     -0.6      6.4      2.7       -0.1 
  Current           6.9       6.3     -0.6      7.0      3.2        0.0 
Nonfarm business:                                                  
  Previous          5.7       6.1      0.4      5.3      1.7       -0.4 
  Current           6.1       6.5      0.4      5.9      2.2       -0.2 
Manufacturing:                                                     
  Previous          5.4       7.3      1.9      3.3     -0.3       -2.0 
  Current           5.7       7.7      1.9      4.0      0.4       -1.6 
------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
 
 
Revised measures: Nonfinancial Corporations 
    
   Second-quarter 2000 productivity and cost measures for nonfinancial 
corporations also were revised to incorporate more recent information than 
was available on Sept. 6.  Productivity, output, and hourly compensation were 
revised up, while hours growth was unchanged.  Productivity grew at an annual 
rate of 5.4 percent, compared with the previously published growth of 5.0 
percent (tables C and 6). 
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---------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
Table C.  Nonfinancial corporations: Previous and revised productivity and 
cost measures 
Quarterly percent changes at seasonally adjusted annual rates 
---------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
                                           Real                      
                                  Hourly   hourly   Unit            Implicit 
         Produc-                  compen-  compen-  labor   Unit    price 
         tivity   Output  Hours   sation   sation   costs   profits deflator 
---------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
                            Second quarter 2000 
Previous  5.0      5.9     0.9     5.6      1.9      0.6     13.5    2.4 
Current   5.4      6.4     0.9     6.1      2.3      0.6     11.3    2.3 
---------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
 
                                       
                              Next release date 
    
   The next release of Productivity and Costs is scheduled for 8:30 AM EST, 
Wednesday, Dec. 6, 2000.  Third-quarter measures for nonfinancial 
corporations and revised third-quarter measures for business, nonfarm 
business, and manufacturing will be released at that time. 
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                           PRODUCTIVITY AND COSTS 
                             Third Quarter 2000 
                                       
                                       
   The Bureau of Labor Statistics of the U.S. Department of Labor today 
reported revised productivity data--as measured by output per hour of all 
persons--for the third quarter of 2000.  The seasonally adjusted annual rates 
of productivity growth in the third quarter were: 
 
               2.8 percent in the business sector, and 
               3.3 percent in the nonfarm business sector. 
 
The increases in labor productivity for the business and nonfarm business 
sectors are the result of increases in output combined with small declines in 
the hours of all persons working in the sector. 
 
   In manufacturing, revised productivity increases in the third quarter 
were: 
               7.3 percent in manufacturing, 
              11.2 percent in durable goods manufacturing, and 
               1.7 percent in nondurable goods manufacturing. 
 
   The third-quarter productivity increase in manufacturing occurred as 
output rose 4.1 percent and hours of all persons working in the sector 
dropped 2.9 percent.  Output and hours in manufacturing, which includes about 
17 percent of U.S. business sector employment, tend to vary more from quarter 
to quarter than data for the more aggregate business and nonfarm business 
sectors.  Third-quarter measures are summarized in table A and appear in 
detail in tables 1 through 5. 
 
   The data sources and methods used in the preparation of the manufacturing 
series differ from those used in preparing the business and nonfarm business 
series, and these measures are not directly comparable.  Output measures for 
business and nonfarm business are based on measures of gross domestic product 
prepared by the Bureau of Economic Analysis of the U.S. Department of 
Commerce.  Quarterly output measures for manufacturing reflect indexes of 
industrial production independently prepared by the Board of Governors of the 
Federal Reserve System.  See Technical Notes for further information on data 
sources. 
 
----------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
Nonfinancial corporate measures were revised beginning with the first quarter 
of 1997. 
----------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
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------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
Table A. Productivity and costs: Revised third-quarter 2000 measures 
(Seasonally adjusted annual rates) 
------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
                                                          Real       
                                                 Hourly   hourly    Unit 
                   Produc-                       compen-  compen-   labor 
 
Sector             tivity    Output    Hours     sation   sation    costs 
------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
                      Percent change from preceding quarter 
Business            2.8       2.6      -0.2       5.7      2.6       2.8 
Nonfarm business    3.3       2.5      -0.8       6.3      3.1       2.9 
Manufacturing       7.3       4.1      -2.9       6.5      3.4      -0.7 
  Durable          11.2       7.6      -3.2       5.8      2.7      -4.8 
  Nondurable        1.7      -0.8      -2.5       7.8      4.6       6.0 
------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
                      Percent change from same quarter a year ago 
Business            4.7       6.0       1.2       5.0      1.5       0.3 
Nonfarm business    4.8       6.0       1.1       5.1      1.6       0.2 
Manufacturing       7.8       6.5      -1.2       4.9      1.5      -2.6 
  Durable          11.3      10.3      -0.8       4.7      1.3      -5.9 
  Nondurable        3.1       1.5      -1.6       5.2      1.7       2.0 
------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
                                       
                                       
Business 
                                       
   From the second quarter to the third quarter of 2000, business sector 
productivity rose at an annual rate of 2.8 percent, as output increased 2.6 
percent and hours of all persons engaged in the sector decreased 0.2 percent 
(table 1).  The drop in hours was due to a 1.3-percent decline in average 
weekly hours at work; business sector employment rose 1.1 percent in the 
third quarter (seasonally adjusted annual rates). 
                                       
   Hourly compensation increased 5.7 percent during the third quarter of 2000. 
This measure includes wages and salaries, supplements, employer contributions 
to employee benefit plans, and taxes.  Real hourly compensation, which takes 
into account changes in consumer prices, rose 2.6 percent in the third quarter 
of 2000. 
                                       
   Unit labor costs increased at an annual rate of 2.8 percent during the 
third quarter of 2000.  The implicit price deflator for the business sector, 
which reflects changes both in unit labor costs and in unit nonlabor payments, 
increased at a 1.7 percent annual rate in the third quarter of 2000, after 
rising 2.4 percent in the previous quarter. 
                                       
Nonfarm business 
                                       
   Output per hour of all persons in the nonfarm business sector increased 
3.3 percent during the third quarter of 2000, after rising 6.1 percent in the 
second quarter (table 2).  Output increased 2.5 percent and hours of all 
persons declined 0.8 percent in the third quarter of 2000. This was the 
largest decline in nonfarm business hours since the first quarter of 1992, 
when hours fell 2.3 percent.  As in the larger business sector, the hours 
decline was due entirely to a drop in average weekly hours at work (1.6 
percent) as employment increased during the quarter (0.9 percent). 
                                       
   Hourly compensation grew at a 6.3 percent annual rate in the third quarter 
of 2000, faster than at any time since the first quarter of 1992 (when it rose 
8.8 percent).  When the rise in consumer prices is taken into account, real 
hourly compensation rose at a 3.1 percent annual rate in the third quarter. 
                                       
   Unit labor costs rose 2.9 percent in the third quarter of 2000.  The 
implicit price deflator for nonfarm business rose 1.9 percent, reflecting the 
increase in unit labor costs as well as a 0.3-percent increase in unit 
nonlabor payments.  In the second quarter, the implicit price deflator rose 
2.0 percent, reflecting a 0.2-percent decline in unit labor costs and a 5.7 
percent increase in unit nonlabor payments. 
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Manufacturing 
                                       
   Productivity increased 7.3 percent in manufacturing in the third quarter of 
2000, as output rose 4.1 percent and hours of all persons fell 2.9 percent 
(seasonally adjusted annual rates).  In durable goods industries, productivity 
grew 11.2 percent in the third quarter, reflecting a 7.6-percent increase in 
output and a drop of 3.2 percent in hours.  In the nondurable goods 
industries, third-quarter productivity increased 1.7 percent as output and 
hours both declined, 0.8 and 2.5 percent, respectively (tables 3, 4, and 5). 
                                       
   Hourly compensation of all manufacturing workers rose 6.5 percent during 
the third quarter of 2000.  Hourly compensation increased more slowly in 
durable goods manufacturing (5.8 percent) than in nondurable goods 
manufacturing (7.8 percent).  When the increase in consumer prices is taken 
into account, real hourly compensation for all manufacturing workers rose 3.4 
percent in the third quarter. 
                                       
   Unit labor costs in manufacturing declined 0.7 percent in the third quarter 
of 2000.  The drop in unit labor costs occurred entirely in the durable goods 
portion of manufacturing, where they fell 4.8 percent.  In nondurable goods 
manufacturing, unit labor costs in the third quarter rose 6.0 percent. 
                                       
Nonfinancial Corporations 
                                       
   Third-quarter 2000 measures of productivity and costs also were announced 
for nonfinancial corporations (tables B and 6).  Output per all-employee hour 
rose at a 4.9 percent annual rate, compared with a 5.4 percent increase (as 
revised) in the previous quarter.  Output grew 4.7 percent in the third 
quarter of 2000, while hours of all employees declined 0.2 percent.  The 
decline in hours was the largest decrease since the first quarter of 1992, 
when they fell 1.2 percent (seasonally adjusted annual rates).  The sector 
includes all corporations doing business in the United States, except those 
classified as depository institutions, nondepository institutions, security 
and commodity brokers, insurance carriers, regulated investment offices, small 
business investment offices, and real estate investment trusts. 
 
 
-----------------------------------------------------------------------------                                
Table B.  Nonfinancial corporations: Third-quarter 2000 productivity and cost 
measures 
(Seasonally adjusted annual rates) 
----------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
                                           Real                      
                                  Hourly   hourly   Unit            Implicit 
         Produc-                  compen-  compen-  labor   Unit    price 
Period   tivity   Output  Hours   sation   sation   costs   profits deflator 
----------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
                 Percent change from preceding quarter 
2000 III   4.9     4.7    -0.2     6.1      2.9      1.1     -5.6    0.6 
----------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
                 Percent change from same quarter a year ago 
2000 III   4.8     6.5     1.7     4.7      1.3      0.0      6.7    1.4 
----------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
                                       
                                       
 
   Hourly compensation increased 6.1 percent in the third quarter, the same as 
in the previous quarter.  When the rise in consumer prices is taken into 
account, real hourly compensation increased 2.9 percent in the third quarter 
and 2.3 percent in the second. 
                                       
   Unit labor costs for nonfinancial corporations increased 1.1 percent in the 
third quarter, and unit nonlabor costs rose 2.6 percent.  Unit profits, on the 
other hand, declined at a 5.6 percent annual rate during the third quarter. 
The implicit price deflator for the output of nonfinancial corporations rose 
0.6 percent in the third quarter of 2000. In the previous quarter, it had 
risen 2.4 percent. 
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Revised Measures 
                                       
   Current and previous measures for the third quarter of 2000 for the 
business, nonfarm business, and manufacturing sectors are compared in table C. 
In the business and nonfarm business sectors, increases in productivity and 
output are smaller than those reported on Nov. 2, based on the information 
available at that time.  Unit labor cost measures for these sectors are 
correspondingly higher.  Productivity and output were revised up in the 
manufacturing sector; unit labor costs now show a slight decline rather than 
a small increase. 
                                       
                                       
----------------------------------------------------------------------- 
Table C. Previous and revised productivity and related measures 
Quarterly percent change at seasonally adjusted annual rate 
----------------------------------------------------------------------- 
                                                        Real       
                                               Hourly   hourly    Unit 
                   Produc-                     compen-  compen-   labor 
Sector             tivity   Output   Hours     sation   sation    costs 
----------------------------------------------------------------------- 
                             Third quarter 2000 
Business:                                                          
  Previous          3.2       3.0     -0.2      5.8      2.7       2.5 
  Current           2.8       2.6     -0.2      5.7      2.6       2.8 
Nonfarm business:                                                  
  Previous          3.8       3.0     -0.8      6.4      3.2       2.5 
  Current           3.3       2.5     -0.8      6.3      3.1       2.9 
Manufacturing:                                                     
  Previous          6.4       3.1     -3.0      6.7      3.5       0.3 
  Current           7.3       4.1     -2.9      6.5      3.4      -0.7 
----------------------------------------------------------------------- 
                                       
                                       
   On Nov. 29, the Bureau of Economic Analysis, U.S. Department of Commerce, 
revised the price indexes used to calculate real output of nonfinancial 
corporations back to the first quarter of 1997.  Appendix table 1 shows 
revised 1997 measures for nonfinancial corporations. 
                                       
                                       
                              Next release date 
                                       
   The next release of Productivity and Costs is scheduled for 8:30 AM EST, 
Wednesday, Feb. 7, 2001.  Preliminary fourth-quarter and annual 2000 measures 
for the business, nonfarm business, and manufacturing sectors will be released 
at that time.  The February release will incorporate the results of the 1999 
Hours at Work Survey.  In addition, manufacturing sector productivity and 
output measures will be revised to reflect the revisions of the index of 
industrial production that were released on Dec. 5. 
 
   Scheduled release dates for productivity and costs measures for major 
sectors of the U.S. economy in 2001 are: 
 
     -------------------------------------------------------- 
     Reference period                       2001 release date 
     -------------------------------------------------------- 
     2000:                                   
     Fourth quarter, Annual                 February 7 
     Fourth quarter, Annual (revised)       March 6 
     2001:                                   
     First quarter                          May 8 
     First quarter (revised)                June 5 
     Second quarter                         August 7 
     Second quarter (revised)               September 5 
     Third quarter                          November 7 
     Third quarter (revised)                December 6 
     -------------------------------------------------------- 
 
 
   These dates are based on presently available schedules for the release of 
underlying source data in 2001.  Each issue of Productivity and Costs contains 
a "Next release date" paragraph that readers should use to confirm the dates 
above. 
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                           PRODUCTIVITY AND COSTS 
                       Preliminary Fourth-Quarter and 
                          Annual Averages for 2000 
 
 
     The Bureau of Labor Statistics of the U.S. Department of Labor today 
reported preliminary productivity data--as measured by output per hour of all 
persons--for the fourth quarter and for the full year 2000.  The seasonally 
adjusted annual rates of productivity in the fourth quarter and the annual 
average changes were: 
 
                                  Fourth  Annual averages 
                                 quarter     1999-2000 
     Business sector                3.2          4.3 
     Nonfarm business sector        2.4          4.3 
      
     In the fourth quarter, productivity advanced 3.2 percent in the business 
sector as output rose 1.2 percent and hours worked dropped 2.0 percent 
(seasonally adjusted annual rates).  In the nonfarm business sector, 
productivity rose 2.4 percent as output increased 1.2 percent and hours fell 
1.1 percent.  On an annual average basis, productivity in both the business 
and the nonfarm business sectors rose 4.3 percent in 2000.  In the business 
sector, it was the largest increase since a 4.4-percent increase in 1971; in 
nonfarm business, the increase was the biggest since a 4.5-percent rise in 
1983.  Fourth-quarter productivity and related measures are summarized in 
table A and annual average data in table B.  Detailed information is 
presented in tables 1 through 5. 
 
     In the manufacturing sector, increases in productivity were: 
 
                                      Fourth  Annual averages 
                                     quarter     1999-2000 
     Manufacturing sector               4.8          7.1 
       Durable goods manufacturing      4.7         10.4 
       Nondurable goods manufacturing   5.0          3.3 
 
____________________________________________________________________________ 
Measures of hours for private nonfarm employees have been adjusted to 
incorporate the results of the 1999 Hours at Work  Survey. In addition, 
output measures for the manufacturing sector now include information 
released by the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System on Dec. 5. 
See Revised Measures on page 6. 
____________________________________________________________________________ 
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__________________________________________________________________________ 
Table A. Productivity and costs:  Preliminary fourth-quarter 2000 measures 
(Seasonally adjusted annual rates) 
__________________________________________________________________________                                   
                                                        Real       
                                              Hourly    hourly    Unit 
                   Produc-                    compen-   compen-   labor 
Sector             tivity    Output   Hours   sation    sation    costs 
__________________________________________________________________________ 
                      Percent change from preceding quarter 
Business            3.2       1.2      -2.0     7.5       4.6      4.1 
Nonfarm business    2.4       1.2      -1.1     6.6       3.8      4.1 
Manufacturing       4.8      -2.1      -6.6     8.6       5.7      3.6 
  Durable           4.7      -2.2      -6.6     9.6       6.7      4.6 
  Nondurable        5.0      -2.0      -6.6     6.8       4.0      1.8 
__________________________________________________________________________ 
                      Percent change from same quarter a year ago 
Business            3.6       3.8       0.2     6.0       2.5      2.3 
Nonfarm business    3.4       3.8       0.3     5.7       2.3      2.2 
Manufacturing       6.5       4.1      -2.3     6.2       2.7     -0.3 
  Durable          10.0       7.9      -1.9     5.9       2.4     -3.7 
  Nondurable        2.4      -0.5      -2.8     6.6       3.1      4.1 
__________________________________________________________________________ 
 
 
     Manufacturing  productivity  grew 4.8 percent  in  the  fourth  quarter, 
reflecting a drop in output of 2.1 percent and a larger decline, 6.6 percent, 
in  hours of all persons.  On an annual average basis, labor productivity  in 
manufacturing  posted a record increase of 7.1 percent in 2000.   Output  and 
hours  in  manufacturing, which includes about 17 percent of  U.S.  business- 
sector  employment, tend to vary more from quarter to quarter than  data  for 
the more aggregate business and nonfarm business sectors. 
      
     The   data  sources  and  methods  used  in  the  preparation   of   the 
manufacturing  series differ from those used in preparing  the  business  and 
nonfarm  business  series,  and these measures are not  directly  comparable. 
Output  measures for business and nonfarm business are based on  measures  of 
gross  domestic  product prepared by the Bureau of Economic Analysis  of  the 
U.S.  Department  of Commerce.  Quarterly output measures  for  manufacturing 
reflect indexes of industrial production independently prepared by the  Board 
of Governors of the Federal Reserve System.  See Technical Notes (page 9) for 
further information on data sources. 
 
 
                    THIRD-TO-FOURTH QUARTER CHANGES, 2000 
 
Business 
 
     Productivity in the business sector grew 3.2 percent in the fourth 
quarter of 2000, reflecting a rise of 1.2 percent in output and a 2.0-percent 
drop in hours of all persons engaged in the sector (seasonally adjusted 
annual rates).  Hours fell faster in the fourth quarter than at any time 
since the first quarter of 1992, when they decreased 2.5 percent.  Revised 
data for the third quarter of 2000 show that output per hour rose 2.4 percent 
as output increased 2.3 percent and hours declined 0.1 percent. 
 
     Hourly compensation increased at a 7.5 percent annual rate in the fourth 
quarter of 2000, following a 5.7-percent increase one quarter earlier. This 
measure includes wages and salaries, supplements, employer contributions to 
employee-benefit plans, and taxes.  Real hourly compensation, which takes 
into account changes in consumer prices, grew at a 4.6 percent annual rate 
during the fourth quarter of 2000.  This measure rose 2.5 percent in the 
third quarter. 
      
     The unit labor cost measure, which relates compensation to output, 
increased at a 4.1-percent annual rate during the fourth quarter.  During the 
third quarter of 2000, unit labor costs had increased 3.1 percent.  The 
implicit price deflator for business output, which reflects changes in both 
unit labor costs and unit nonlabor payments, increased at an annual rate of 
1.8 percent in the fourth quarter of 2000. 
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Nonfarm business 
 
     In the nonfarm business sector, productivity increased 2.4 percent in 
the fourth quarter of 2000.  Output rose 1.2 percent and hours of all persons- 
-employees, proprietors, and unpaid family workers--fell 1.1 percent 
(seasonally adjusted annual rates).  Productivity increased 3.0 percent in 
the third quarter of 2000 (as revised), when output increased 2.3 percent and 
hours declined 0.7 percent (table 2). 
 
     Hourly compensation in the nonfarm business sector rose 6.6 percent in 
the fourth quarter of 2000, following an increase of 6.2 percent in the third 
quarter.  When the increase in consumer prices was taken into account, real 
hourly compensation increased 3.8 percent during the fourth quarter of 2000 
and 3.1 percent one quarter earlier. 
 
     Unit labor costs increased 4.1 percent in the fourth quarter and 3.2 
percent in the third quarter of 2000.  The implicit price deflator for 
nonfarm business output rose 1.7 percent in the fourth quarter, when a 2.1 
percent drop in unit nonlabor payments partially offset the rise in unit 
labor costs. 
Manufacturing 
 
     Manufacturing productivity grew at a 4.8 percent seasonally adjusted 
annual rate in the fourth quarter of 2000 as output fell 2.1 percent and 
hours fell further, 6.6 percent (table 3).  In durable goods manufacturing, 
productivity rose 4.7 percent, as output fell 2.2 percent and hours dropped 
6.6 percent (table 4).  Among nondurable goods manufacturers, productivity 
rose 5.0 percent in the fourth quarter, reflecting a 2.0-percent drop in 
output and a 6.6-percent decline in hours of all persons (table 5).  In the 
third quarter, total manufacturing productivity increased 6.7 percent (as 
revised), reflecting a 3.8-percent rise in output and a 2.8-percent decrease 
in hours. 
 
     The average hourly compensation of manufacturing workers increased 8.6 
percent in the fourth quarter--the largest increase since a rise of 12.0 
percent in the second quarter of 1982.  This fourth-quarter increase 
reflected increases of 9.6 percent in hourly compensation in durable goods 
manufacturing and 6.8 percent in nondurable goods manufacturing.  When the 
increase in consumer prices was taken into account, real hourly compensation 
in total manufacturing rose 5.7 percent. 
 
     Unit labor costs for the manufacturing sector rose 3.6 percent.  In 
durable goods manufacturing, unit labor costs rose 4.6 percent.  This was the 
first increase in these costs since a 0.9-percent rise in the second quarter 
of 1995.  The unit labor costs of nondurable goods manufacturers rose 1.8 
percent in the fourth quarter of 2000. 
 
 
                      ANNUAL AVERAGE CHANGES, 1999-2000 
 
Business 
 
     Business sector productivity increased 4.3 percent when the annual 
average for 2000 was compared with the annual average for 1999 (table B). 
Output increased 5.7 percent and hours of all persons engaged in the sector 
rose 1.4 percent.  Productivity had increased 2.8 percent in both 1998 and 
1999. 
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_____________________________________________________________________________      
 Table B. Annual average changes in productivity and related measures, 
 1991-2000 
_____________________________________________________________________________ 
 
        Measure     1991  1992  1993  1994  1995  1996  1997  1998 1999 2000 
_____________________________________________________________________________                               
 Business:                                                                   
  Productivity      1.1    3.9   0.5   1.3   0.7   2.8   2.3   2.8  2.8  4.3 
  Output           -1.2    3.7   3.1   4.9   3.1   4.4   5.2   5.0  4.8  5.7 
  Hours            -2.3   -0.2   2.6   3.5   2.4   1.6   2.9   2.2  2.0  1.4 
  Hourly            4.7    5.3   2.5   2.0   2.1   3.2   3.1   5.3  4.6  5.0 
compensation 
  Real hourly       1.0    2.6  -0.1  -0.2  -0.4   0.4   0.9   3.9  2.4  1.6 
compensation                                
  Unit labor costs  3.6    1.4   1.9   0.7   1.4   0.4   0.8   2.5  1.8  0.7 
_____________________________________________________________________________ 
 Nonfarm Business: 
  Productivity      1.2    3.7   0.5   1.3   0.9   2.5   2.0   2.7  2.6  4.3 
  Output           -1.3    3.5   3.3   4.7   3.4   4.3   5.1   5.1  4.8  5.7 
  Hours            -2.4   -0.2   2.9   3.3   2.4   1.7   3.1   2.4  2.2  1.3 
  Hourly            4.9    5.3   2.2   2.1   2.1   3.0   3.0   5.2  4.4  5.1 
compensation 
  Real hourly       1.2    2.6  -0.4  -0.1  -0.4   0.3   0.8   3.8  2.3  1.7 
compensation 
  Unit labor costs  3.6    1.6   1.7   0.8   1.2   0.5   0.9   2.5  1.8  0.7 
____________________________________________________________________________ 
 Manufacturing:                                                              
  Productivity      2.3    5.3   1.9   3.0   3.8   3.5   3.8   6.2  5.8  7.1 
  Output           -2.0    4.8   3.3   5.2   4.3   3.1   5.6   5.9  4.9  5.9 
  Hours            -4.2   -0.4   1.4   2.2   0.4  -0.3   1.7  -0.3 -0.8 -1.1 
  Hourly            5.3    4.6   2.7   2.8   2.1   1.3   1.9   5.3  4.0  5.2 
compensation 
  Real hourly       1.5    1.9   0.2   0.6  -0.4  -1.4  -0.2   3.9  1.9  1.8 
compensation 
  Unit labor costs  2.9   -0.6   0.8  -0.2  -1.6  -2.1  -1.8  -0.8 -1.7 -1.7                                 
1.7 
____________________________________________________________________________ 
 
     Hourly compensation in the business sector increased 5.0 percent in 
2000, following a 4.6 percent rise in 1999.  Real hourly compensation rose 
1.6 percent in 2000, slightly less than the 2.4-percent increase in 1999. 
Unit labor costs rose 0.7 percent in 2000, compared with a 1.8 percent 
increase in the previous year.  The implicit price deflator rose 1.8 percent 
in 2000 and 1.1 percent in 1999. 
 
Nonfarm business 
 
     Productivity increased 4.3 percent in the nonfarm business sector during 
2000 due to a 5.7 percent growth in output and a 1.3 percent rise in hours. 
During 1999, productivity increased 2.6 percent, as output grew 4.8 percent 
and hours of all persons increased 2.2 percent. 
      
     In 2000, hourly compensation increased 5.1 percent, following a 4.4 
percent rise in 1999. When the increase in consumer prices was taken into 
account, real hourly compensation rose 1.7 percent in 2000 and 2.3 percent in 
1999.  Unit labor costs in the nonfarm business sector rose 0.7 percent in 
2000, compared with a 1.8-percent increase one year earlier.  The implicit 
price deflator for nonfarm business rose 1.8 percent in 2000 and 1.3 percent 
in 1999. 
 
 
Manufacturing 
 
     In manufacturing, labor productivity rose 7.1 percent in 2000, the 
largest annual average increase since the beginning of the measure in 1949. 
The increase occurred as output rose 5.9 percent and hours of all persons 
fell 1.1 percent (table B).  The manufacturing increase was led by a 10.4- 
percent increase in durable goods manufacturing productivity, where output 
rose 9.9 percent and hours fell 0.5 percent.  A much smaller increase in 
labor productivity was posted in nondurable goods manufacturing, 3.3 percent, 
reflecting an output increase of 1.3 percent and a drop of 2.0 percent in 
hours of all persons. 
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     Hourly compensation of manufacturing workers increased 5.2 percent in 
2000, more than the 4.0-percent increase one year earlier (as revised). 
Taking into account the rise in consumer prices, real hourly compensation in 
manufacturing rose 1.8 percent in 2000.  This increase was about the same as 
the 1.9-percent growth recorded in 1999. 
 
     Unit labor costs in manufacturing fell 1.7 percent in 2000; these costs 
have now dropped in eight of the past nine years.  Unit labor costs in 
durable goods manufacturing fell 4.7 percent in 2000--the ninth consecutive 
drop in unit labor costs in this sector.  In contrast, unit labor costs in 
nondurable goods rose 1.7 percent in 2000.  This increase was larger than the 
0.8-percent rise recorded in the previous year. 
      
Revised Measures 
 
     Current and previous measures for the third quarter of 2000 for the 
business, nonfarm business, and manufacturing sectors are compared in table 
C.  In the business and nonfarm business sectors, output and productivity 
measures were lower than those published on Dec. 6; unit labor costs were 
higher.  Output and productivity growth in the manufacturing sector also were 
lower than the figures published on Dec. 6.  In addition, hourly compensation 
growth in manufacturing was higher and unit labor costs showed a slight 
increase of 0.2 percent rather than a decline. 
Table C. Previous and revised productivity and related measures 
Quarterly percent change at seasonally adjusted annual rate 
 
______________________________________________________________________                                       
Real 
                                            Hourly   hourly    Unit 
                   Produc-                  compen-  compen-   labor 
Sector             tivity   Output   Hours  sation   sation    costs 
______________________________________________________________________                                       
                             Third quarter 2000 
Business:                                                       
  Previous          2.8      2.6      -0.2    5.7      2.6       2.8 
  Current           2.4      2.3      -0.1    5.7      2.5       3.1 
Nonfarm business:                                               
  Previous          3.3      2.5      -0.8    6.3      3.1       2.9 
  Current           3.0      2.3      -0.7    6.2      3.1       3.2 
Manufacturing:                                                  
  Previous          7.3      4.1      -2.9    6.5      3.4      -0.7 
  Current           6.7      3.8      -2.8    6.9      3.7       0.2 
______________________________________________________________________ 
 
     Productivity and cost measures were revised to reflect the results of 
the 1999 Hours at Work Survey, which are now available.  This survey is used 
to adjust the number of hours for which private nonfarm employees are paid 
(as reported in the BLS Current Employment Survey) to hours at the workplace. 
For 1999, these new results show that hours of all persons were higher than 
had originally been reported.  In the nonfarm business sector, hours of all 
persons grew 2.2 percent in 1999 rather than 1.8 percent, as previously 
reported.  The difference in the ratio of hours at work to hours paid was 
even greater in the manufacturing sector, where hours of all persons fell 0.8 
in 1999, rather than decreasing 1.7 percent, as previously reported. 
 
     In addition, the results of the Dec. 5 revision to the Indexes of 
Industrial Production have been incorporated into the manufacturing output 
measures. 
 
Revised measures: Nonfinancial Corporations 
 
     Revised productivity and output measures for the third quarter for 
nonfinancial corporations also were announced today.  As in the other 
sectors, the increases in output and productivity were lower than those 
reported on Dec. 6, and unit labor costs were higher (table D). 
 
 

2001-02-07 | Fourth Quarter 2000 Preliminary



_____________________________________________________________________________ 
Table D.  Nonfinancial corporations:  Previous and revised productivity and 
cost measures 
(Quarterly percent changes at seasonally adjusted annual rates) 
_____________________________________________________________________________                                
                                           Real                     
                                  Hourly   hourly  Unit            Implicit 
          Produc-                 compen-  compen- labor  Unit     price 
          tivity   Output  Hours  sation   sation  costs  profits  deflator 
_____________________________________________________________________________                                
                            Third quarter 2000 
Previous   4.9      4.7     -0.2    6.1      2.9     1.1    -5.6     0.6 
Current    4.4      4.4      0.0    6.0      2.9     1.5    -8.3     0.5 
_____________________________________________________________________________ 
                                       
                              Next release date 
 
     The next release of Productivity and Costs is scheduled for 8:30 A.M. 
EST, Tuesday, March 6, 2001.  Revised fourth-quarter and annual average 
measures for business, nonfarm business, and manufacturing will be released 
at that time. 
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                           PRODUCTIVITY AND COSTS 
                  Fourth Quarter and Annual Averages, 2000 
 
 
     The Bureau of Labor Statistics of the U.S. Department of Labor today 
reported revised fourth-quarter seasonally-adjusted annual rates of 
productivity change--as measured by output per hour of all persons--and 
revised annual changes for the full year 2000.  Percent changes in business 
and nonfarm business productivity were: 
 
                                  Fourth  Annual averages 
                                 quarter     1999-2000 
 
     Business sector                3.1          4.2 
     Nonfarm business sector        2.2          4.3 
      
     In both sectors, fourth-quarter productivity increases reflected small 
gains in output combined with drops in hours of all persons.  Fourth-quarter 
productivity and related measures are summarized in table A and appear in 
detail in tables 1 through 5; the preliminary and revised fourth-quarter and 
annual data appear in table C. 
 
     In the manufacturing sector, increases in productivity were: 
 
                                       Fourth  Annual averages 
                                       quarter     1999-2000 
 
     Manufacturing                        5.3          7.1 
       Durable goods manufacturing        6.6         10.5 
       Nondurable goods manufacturing     3.8          3.2 
 
     Manufacturing productivity rose 5.3 percent (seasonally adjusted annual 
rate) in the fourth quarter.  This increase was higher than originally 
reported, reflecting an upward revision to output per hour in durable goods-- 
labor productivity was revised down in nondurable goods manufacturing. 
(Output and hours in manufacturing, which includes about 17 percent of U.S. 
business-sector employment, tend to vary more from quarter to quarter than 
data for the more aggregate business and nonfarm business sectors.) 
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----------------------------------------------------------------------- 
Table A. Productivity and costs: Revised fourth-quarter 2000 measures 
(Seasonally adjusted annual rates) 
-----------------------------------------------------------------------                                      
                                                        Real       
                                              Hourly    hourly    Unit 
                   Produc-                    compen-   compen-   labor 
Sector             tivity    Output   Hours   sation    sation    costs 
-----------------------------------------------------------------------                    
                      Percent change from preceding quarter 
  
 Business           3.1        0.8     -2.2     7.5       4.5       4.3 
 Nonfarm business   2.2        0.8     -1.4     6.6       3.6       4.3 
 Manufacturing      5.3       -1.8     -6.7     8.4       5.4       3.0 
   Durable          6.6       -0.5     -6.7     9.4       6.4       2.6 
   Nondurable       3.8       -3.2     -6.7     6.8       3.8       2.9 
----------------------------------------------------------------------- 
                      Percent change from same quarter a year ago 
 
 Business           3.5        3.7      0.1     6.0       2.5       2.3 
 Nonfarm business   3.4        3.7      0.3     5.7       2.3       2.3 
 Manufacturing      6.6        4.2     -2.3     6.2       2.7      -0.5 
   Durable         10.5        8.4     -1.9     5.9       2.4      -4.2 
   Nondurable       2.1       -0.8     -2.8     6.6       3.1       4.4 
----------------------------------------------------------------------- 
 
     The data sources and methods used in the preparation of the 
manufacturing series differ from those used in preparing the business and 
nonfarm business series, and these measures are not directly comparable. 
Output data for business and nonfarm business are based on measures of gross 
domestic product prepared by the Bureau of Economic Analysis of the U.S. 
Department of Commerce.  Quarterly output measures for manufacturing reflect 
indexes of industrial production independently prepared by the Board of 
Governors of the Federal Reserve System.  See Technical Notes for further 
information on data sources. 
 
 
                    THIRD-TO-FOURTH QUARTER 2000 CHANGES 
                                       
Business 
 
     Business sector productivity rose 3.1 percent (seasonally adjusted 
annual rate) in the fourth quarter of 2000, as output increased 0.8 percent 
and hours of all persons engaged in the sector decreased 2.2 percent (table 
1).  The fourth-quarter decrease in hours was the largest since the first 
quarter of 1992, when hours fell 2.5 percent.  During third-quarter 2000, 
productivity had increased 2.4 percent as output grew 2.3 percent and hours 
edged down by 0.1 percent. 
 
     Hourly compensation grew at a 7.5-percent annual rate in the fourth 
quarter, compared with a 5.7-percent rise in the third quarter.  This measure 
includes wages and salaries, supplements, employer contributions to employee- 
benefit plans, and taxes.  Real hourly compensation, which takes into account 
 
changes in consumer prices, rose 4.5 percent in the fourth quarter and 2.0 
percent in the third quarter. 
 
     Unit labor costs, which reflect changes in both hourly compensation and 
productivity, increased 4.3 percent during the fourth quarter.  The implicit 
price deflator for business output, which reflects changes in unit labor 
costs and unit nonlabor payments, increased 1.6 percent in the fourth 
quarter.  This measure rose 1.2 percent during the third quarter. 
 
Nonfarm business 
 
     In the nonfarm business sector, productivity rose at an annual rate of 
2.2 percent in the fourth quarter of 2000, as output grew 0.8 percent and 
hours of all persons--employees, proprietors, and unpaid family workers--fell 
1.4 percent (seasonally adjusted annual rates).  During the third quarter, 
productivity had increased 3.0 percent, output had increased 2.3 percent, and 
hours had declined 0.7 percent (table 2). 
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     Hourly compensation rose 6.6 percent in the fourth quarter.  This was 
the largest increase in this measure since the first quarter of 1992, when 
hourly compensation increased 8.8 percent.  When the increase in consumer 
prices was taken into account, real hourly compensation rose 3.6 percent in 
the fourth quarter of 2000. 
 
     Unit labor costs rose 4.3 percent in the fourth quarter and 3.2 percent 
in the third quarter.  The implicit price deflator for nonfarm business rose 
1.5 percent in the fourth quarter, as a 2.9 percent decline in unit nonlabor 
payments offset much of the rise in unit labor costs. 
 
Manufacturing 
 
     Manufacturing productivity rose 5.3 percent (seasonally adjusted annual 
rate) in the fourth quarter of 2000, as output fell 1.8 percent and hours 
dropped by 6.7 percent (table 3).  Productivity rose in both of the 
manufacturing subsectors.  In durable goods, productivity increased 6.6 
percent in the fourth quarter, reflecting declines of 0.5 percent in output 
and 6.7 percent in hours.  In nondurable goods, productivity grew 3.8 percent 
in the fourth quarter, reflecting a 3.2-percent drop in output and a 6.7- 
percent decline in hours (tables 4 and 5). 
 
     Hourly compensation of all manufacturing workers rose 8.4 percent during 
the fourth quarter.  This was the largest increase in hourly compensation in 
the sector since a 12.0-percent rise in the second quarter of 1982.  Hourly 
compensation rose in both of the manufacturing subsectors in fourth-quarter 
2000, rising 9.4 percent for durable goods manufacturers and 6.8 percent for 
nondurable goods manufacturers.  When the increase in consumer prices was 
taken into account, real hourly compensation for all manufacturing workers 
rose 5.4 percent in the fourth quarter. 
 
     Unit labor costs in manufacturing rose 3.0 percent in the fourth quarter 
of 2000--2.6 percent in durable goods and 2.9 percent in nondurable goods. 
For durable goods manufacturers, this was the first increase in unit labor 
costs since the second quarter of 1995, when they rose 0.9 percent, and the 
largest increase in these costs since the third quarter of 1993, when they 
rose 5.7 percent. 
 
                                       
                      ANNUAL AVERAGE CHANGES, 1999-2000 
 
Business 
 
     In calendar year 2000, business sector productivity increased 4.2 
percent, after having increased 2.8 percent in both 1998 and 1999 (table 1). 
Output grew 5.6 percent in 2000 and 4.8 percent in 1999.  Hours of all 
persons in the business sector rose less in 2000, 1.3 percent, than in 1999, 
2.0 percent. 
      
-----------------------------------------------------------------------      
Table B. Productivity and costs: Revised 2000 annual averages 
(Seasonally adjusted annual rates) 
-----------------------------------------------------------------------                                      
                                                        Real       
                                              Hourly    hourly    Unit 
                  Produc-                     compen-   compen-   labor 
Sector            tivity     Output   Hours   sation    sation    costs 
                                     
-----------------------------------------------------------------------                                     
                   Percent change from previous year 
 
Business             4.2       5.6     1.3      5.0       1.7      0.8 
Nonfarm business     4.3       5.7     1.3      5.1       1.7      0.7 
Manufacturing        7.1       6.0    -1.1      5.2       1.9     -1.8 
  Durable           10.5      10.0    -0.5      5.2       1.9     -4.8 
  Nondurable         3.2       1.2    -2.0      5.1       1.7      1.8 
------------------------------------------------------------------------ 
      
     Hourly compensation increased 5.0 percent in 2000, after having 
increased 4.6 percent in 1999.  Real hourly compensation increased 1.7 
percent in 2000 and 2.4 percent in 1999.  Calendar year 2000 was the fifth 
consecutive year of growth in this series, following three years of declining 
real hourly compensation (1993-95). 
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     Unit labor costs increased 0.8 percent in 2000, less than the 1.8- 
percent increase in the previous year.  The implicit price deflator rose 1.8 
percent in 2000, compared with a 1.1-percent increase in 1999. 
 
Nonfarm business 
 
     Productivity increased 4.3 percent in the nonfarm business sector during 
2000, more than in any year since 1983, when output per hour increased 4.5 
percent.  Productivity rose rapidly in 2000 because output grew 5.7 percent 
while hours of all persons rose just 1.3 percent.  In 1999, productivity rose 
2.6 percent as output grew 4.8 percent and hours of all persons rose 2.2 
percent. 
 
     Hourly compensation grew 5.1 percent in 2000, compared with a 4.4- 
percent increase in 1999.  The increase in real hourly compensation in 2000, 
1.7 percent, was smaller than during the previous year, when it had increased 
2.3 percent. 
      
     Unit labor costs in the nonfarm business sector rose 0.7 percent in 
2000, less than the 1.8-percent increase posted in 1999.  The implicit price 
deflator, which reflects nonlabor payments as well as labor costs, rose 1.8 
percent in 2000, following a 1.3-percent rise in 1999. 
      
Manufacturing 
 
     Manufacturing productivity grew 7.1 percent in 2000, continuing a trend 
of annual increases that began in 1980.  Output in the manufacturing sector 
increased 6.0 percent in 2000, and hours of all persons fell 1.1 percent. 
The 2000 increase in output per hour was the largest recorded over the 51- 
year history of the measure.  In 2000, labor productivity increased 10.5 
percent in durable goods manufacturing (also the largest in the history of 
this measure), reflecting a 10.0-percent output increase and a decline of 0.5 
percent in hours.  In nondurable goods manufacturing, productivity rose 3.2 
percent in 2000, as output grew 1.2 percent and hours of all persons declined 
2.0 percent (tables B, 3, 4, and 5). 
 
     Hourly compensation of manufacturing workers increased 5.2 percent in 
2000, faster than the 4.0 percent increase a year earlier.  Real hourly 
compensation rose 1.9 percent in both 1999 and 2000.  In 2000, hourly 
compensation increases in the two subsectors were similar to the 
manufacturing total, 5.2 percent in durable goods and 5.1 percent in 
nondurable goods. 
 
     Unit labor costs fell 1.8 percent in the manufacturing sector, the 
seventh consecutive decline.  This trend of declining unit labor costs was 
due almost entirely to decreases in durable goods manufacturing, where these 
costs have fallen for nine consecutive years.  In 2000, unit labor costs in 
durable goods industries fell 4.8 percent.  In contrast, unit labor costs 
rose 1.8 percent in nondurable goods industries. 
      
                              REVISED MEASURES 
 
     Productivity and cost data for the fourth-quarter and full-year 2000 for 
business, nonfarm business, and manufacturing were revised to incorporate the 
most recent information (table C).  In the business and nonfarm business 
sectors, productivity, output, and hours measures for the fourth quarter are 
lower--and increases in unit labor costs are higher--than those reported on 
Feb. 7, based on information available at that time.  Fourth-quarter measures 
of manufacturing productivity were revised up from those reported on Feb. 7, 
reflecting a smaller decline in output and a greater decrease in hours than 
originally reported.  Unit labor costs in manufacturing show a smaller 
increase than originally reported.  Annual measures of productivity and costs 
are similar to those reported on Feb. 7.  Measures of real hourly 
compensation in the business, nonfarm business, and manufacturing sectors for 
2000 were revised to incorporate the annual recalculation of seasonal factors 
for the Consumer Price Index. 
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---------------------------------------------------------------------      
Table C. Previous and revised productivity and related measures: 
Fourth-quarter and annual averages 2000 
(Seasonally adjusted annual rates) 
---------------------------------------------------------------------                                        
                                                     Real       
                                            Hourly   hourly    Unit 
                   Produc-                  compen-  compen-   labor 
Sector             tivity   Output   Hours  sation   sation    costs 
--------------------------------------------------------------------- 
            Percent change, third to fourth quarter 2000 
 
Business:                                                       
  Previous          3.2      1.2     -2.0     7.5      4.6       4.1 
  Current           3.1      0.8     -2.2     7.5      4.5       4.3 
Nonfarm business:                                               
  Previous          2.4      1.2     -1.1     6.6      3.8       4.1 
  Current           2.2      0.8     -1.4     6.6      3.6       4.3 
Manufacturing:                                                  
  Previous          4.8     -2.1     -6.6     8.6      5.7       3.6 
  Current           5.3     -1.8     -6.7     8.4      5.4       3.0 
--------------------------------------------------------------------- 
                     Percent change, 1999 - 2000 
Business:                                                       
  Previous          4.3      5.7      1.4     5.0      1.6       0.7 
  Current           4.2      5.6      1.3     5.0      1.7       0.8 
Nonfarm business:                                               
  Previous          4.3      5.7      1.3     5.1      1.7       0.7 
  Current           4.3      5.7      1.3     5.1      1.7       0.7 
Manufacturing:                                                  
  Previous          7.1      5.9     -1.1     5.2      1.8      -1.7 
  Current           7.1      6.0     -1.1     5.2      1.9      -1.8 
--------------------------------------------------------------------- 
                                       
                                       
                              NEXT RELEASE DATE 
                                       
     The next release of Productivity and Costs is scheduled for 8:30 AM EDT, 
Tuesday, May 8, 2001, and will present preliminary first-quarter measures for 
business, nonfarm business, and manufacturing.  Fourth-quarter and annual 
data for nonfinancial corporations will be released at that time. 
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                         PRODUCTIVITY AND COSTS 
                           First Quarter 2001 
 
 
     The Bureau of Labor Statistics of the U.S. Department of Labor today 
reported preliminary productivity data--as measured by output per hour of 
all persons--for the first quarter of 2001.  The seasonally adjusted 
annual rates of productivity change in the first quarter were: 
 
              -0.4 percent in the business sector and 
              -0.1 percent in the nonfarm business sector. 
 
     Although productivity fell slightly in the business and nonfarm 
business sectors, both output and hours registered increases.  In the 
business sector, output rose 1.8 percent and hours of all persons 
increased 2.2 percent.  Output in nonfarm business rose 1.9 percent, and 
hours grew 2.0 percent.  First-quarter measures are summarized in table A 
and appear in detail in tables 1 through 5. 
 
     In manufacturing, productivity changes in the first quarter were: 
 
               0.3 percent in manufacturing, 
              -0.1 percent in durable goods manufacturing, and 
               0.6 percent in nondurable goods manufacturing. 
 
     Productivity growth in manufacturing in the first quarter of 2001 
reflected a decline of 5.7 percent in output and a drop of 6.0 percent in 
the hours of all persons.  Output and hours in manufacturing, which 
includes about 16 percent of U.S. business-sector employment, tend to 
vary more from quarter to quarter than data for the more aggregate 
business and nonfarm business sectors. 
 
     The data sources and methods used in the preparation of the 
manufacturing series differ from those used in preparing the business and 
nonfarm business series, and these measures are not directly comparable. 
Output measures for business and nonfarm business are based on measures 
of gross domestic product prepared by the Bureau of Economic Analysis of 
the U.S. Department of Commerce.  Quarterly output measures for 
manufacturing reflect indexes of industrial production independently 
prepared by the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System.  See 
Technical Notes for further information on data sources. 
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------------------------------------------------------------------------ 
Table A. Productivity and costs: Preliminary first-quarter 2001 measures 
(Seasonally adjusted annual rates) 
------------------------------------------------------------------------                                     
                                                        Real       
                                              Hourly    hourly    Unit 
                   Produc-                    compen-   compen-   labor 
Sector             tivity    Output   Hours   sation    sation    costs 
-----------------------------------------------------------------------                    
                      Percent change from preceding quarter 
 
Business           -0.4       1.8      2.2     5.2       1.0       5.6 
Nonfarm business   -0.1       1.9      2.0     5.2       1.0       5.2 
Manufacturing       0.3      -5.7     -6.0     4.7       0.6       4.4 
  Durable          -0.1      -7.4     -7.3     4.0      -0.1       4.1 
  Nondurable        0.6      -3.3     -3.9     6.3       2.1       5.7 
-----------------------------------------------------------------------                       
                      Percent change from same quarter a year ago 
 
Business            3.0       2.8     -0.2     6.4       2.9       3.3 
Nonfarm business    2.8       2.8      0.1     6.0       2.5       3.1 
Manufacturing       4.7       1.0     -3.5     6.1       2.6       1.4 
  Durable           7.0       3.2     -3.5     5.9       2.4      -1.0 
  Nondurable        1.8      -1.7     -3.5     6.5       3.0       4.6 
----------------------------------------------------------------------- 
 
 
Business 
 
     Productivity in the business sector declined at a 0.4 percent annual 
rate from the fourth quarter of 2000 to the first quarter of 2001, as 
output increased 1.8 percent and hours of all persons engaged in the 
sector rose 2.2 percent (seasonally adjusted annual rates).  Productivity 
last declined in the business sector during the first quarter of 1995, 
when it fell 1.3 percent.  Revised data for the fourth quarter of 2000 
show that output per hour increased 2.9 percent, as output increased 0.7 
percent and hours of all persons fell 2.1 percent (table 1). 
 
     Hourly compensation increased 5.2 percent during the first quarter 
of 2001.  This measure includes wages and salaries, supplements, employer 
contributions to employee benefit plans, and taxes.  Unit labor costs, 
which reflect changes in hourly compensation and productivity, increased 
at a 5.6 percent rate during first-quarter 2001 and at a 4.5 percent rate 
in fourth-quarter 2000. 
 
     Real hourly compensation, which takes into account changes in 
consumer prices, rose at a 1.0 percent annual rate in first-quarter 2001, 
following a 4.4 percent increase during fourth-quarter 2000. 
 
     The implicit price deflator for the business sector, which reflects 
changes in both unit labor costs and unit nonlabor payments, rose at a 
2.7 percent annual rate in the first quarter. 
 
Nonfarm business 
 
     Productivity declined 0.1 percent in the nonfarm business sector in 
the first quarter, as output increased 1.9 percent and hours of all 
persons rose 2.0 percent.  During the fourth quarter of 2000, 
productivity had increased 2.0 percent in this sector, as output rose 0.8 
percent and hours fell 1.3 percent (table 2). 
 
     Hourly compensation increased at a 5.2 percent annual rate in the 
first quarter of 2001.  When the rise in consumer prices was taken into 
account, real hourly compensation rose 1.0 percent in the first quarter; 
it had increased 3.6 percent in the fourth quarter of 2000. 
 
     Unit labor costs rose 5.2 percent in the first quarter, after rising 
4.5 percent in the fourth quarter of 2000.  The first-quarter increase 
was the largest since the fourth quarter of 1997, when it rose 5.5 
percent.  The implicit price deflator for nonfarm business output rose 
2.5 percent in the first quarter, compared with a 1.6 percent rise one 
quarter earlier. 
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Manufacturing 
 
     Productivity increased at a 0.3 percent seasonally adjusted annual 
rate in manufacturing in the first quarter of 2001, as output decreased 
5.7 percent and hours of all persons declined 6.0 percent.  Although 
output and hours also had fallen in the fourth quarter--by 1.5 and 6.6 
percent, respectively--productivity grew more rapidly, by 5.5 percent. 
In the first quarter of 2001, productivity fell 0.1 percent in durable 
goods manufacturing, where output dropped 7.4 percent and hours fell 7.3 
percent.  Nondurable goods manufacturing productivity rose 0.6 percent, 
reflecting a 3.3 percent decline in output and a 3.9 percent drop in 
hours of all persons. 
 
     Hourly compensation of all manufacturing workers rose 4.7 percent 
during the first quarter, and real hourly compensation increased 0.6 
percent.  The hourly compensation of workers in durable goods 
manufacturing rose 4.0 percent, while that of employees in nondurable 
goods manufacturing grew 6.3 percent. 
 
     Unit labor costs in manufacturing rose 4.4 percent in the first 
quarter of 2001, as unit labor costs of durable goods producers rose 4.1 
percent and those of nondurable goods producers increased at a 5.7 
percent annual rate.  The increase for total manufacturing was the 
largest since a 7.2 percent increase in the first quarter of 1991. 
 
 
Fourth-quarter and annual measures for nonfinancial corporations 
 
     Fourth-quarter and annual 2000 measures of productivity and costs 
also were announced today for the nonfinancial corporate sector (tables 
B, C, and 6).  Output per all-employee hour rose 0.3 percent from the 
third to the fourth quarter of 2000, as output fell 0.7 percent and 
employee hours fell further, 1.0 percent.  This was the smallest increase 
in labor productivity since the second quarter of 1997, when it rose 0.1 
percent.  The sector includes all corporations doing business in the 
United States, except those classified as depository institutions, 
nondepository institutions, security and commodity brokers, insurance 
carriers, regulated investment offices, small business investment 
offices, and real estate investment trusts. 
 
------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
Table B.  Nonfinancial corporations: Fourth-quarter 2000 productivity and 
cost measures 
(Seasonally adjusted annual rates) 
-------------------------------------------------------------------------                                    
                                         Real                     
                                Hourly   hourly  Unit            Implicit 
        Produc-                 compen-  compen- labor  Unit     price 
Period  tivity   Output  Hours  sation   sation  costs  profits  deflator 
-------------------------------------------------------------------------                                    
                 Percent change from preceding quarter 
 
2000 IV 0.3      -0.7    -1.0   7.4      4.3     7.1    -38.5    1.2 
-------------------------------------------------------------------------                  
                 Percent change from same quarter a year ago 
 
2000 IV 3.3      4.0     0.7    5.6      2.2     2.2    -7.8     1.6 
------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
 
     Hourly compensation increased 7.4 percent in the fourth quarter, and 
real hourly compensation rose 4.3 percent.  Unit labor costs grew 7.1 
percent in the fourth quarter of 2000.  This was the largest increase 
since a 7.9 percent rise occurred in the first quarter of 1982.  In the 
fourth quarter, unit profits declined 38.5 percent--they have fallen in 8 
of the last 13 quarters.  The implicit price deflator for nonfinancial 
corporate output rose 1.2 percent during the fourth quarter of 2000, 
somewhat faster than the 0.5 percent increase observed in the third 
quarter. 
 
     Productivity grew 4.2 percent in 2000 for nonfinancial corporations, 
the fastest increase since 1971, when it rose by the same amount 
(table C).  Nonfinancial corporate output grew 6.1 percent in 2000, 
slightly faster than the 5.9 percent increase of the previous year. 
Employee hours increased 1.8 percent in 2000 and 2.3 percent in 1999. 
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--------------------------------------------------------------------- 
Table C. Nonfinancial corporations: Annual changes in productivity 
and related measures, 1991-2000 
--------------------------------------------------------------------- 
Measure             1991 1992 1993 1994 1995 1996 1997 1998 1999 2000   
--------------------------------------------------------------------- 
Productivity         2.3  2.4  0.7  2.4  1.0  3.2  0.9  3.5  3.5  4.2   
Output              -0.8  2.6  3.0  6.4  4.2  5.0  5.9  6.3  5.9  6.1   
Hours               -3.1  0.2  2.3  3.9  3.1  1.8  5.0  2.6  2.3  1.8   
Hourly compensation  4.9  5.0  2.0  2.1  1.9  2.6  1.3  5.0  4.5  4.8   
Real hourly 
compensation         1.2  2.3 -0.5 -0.1 -0.6 -0.1 -0.9  3.6  2.3  1.4   
Unit labor costs     2.5  2.5  1.3 -0.3  0.8 -0.5  0.4  1.4  1.0  0.6   
Unit nonlabor costs  4.1 -2.0  0.2  1.0  0.9 -1.5  0.3  0.3  1.3  3.1   
Total unit cost      2.9  1.3  1.0  0.1  0.8 -0.8  0.4  1.1  1.0  1.2   
Unit profits        -1.4  7.6 13.2 16.3  5.5  9.5  3.1 -5.1 -0.9  1.1   
Implicit price 
deflator             2.6  1.8  2.1  1.6  1.4  0.4  0.7  0.3  0.8  1.2   
--------------------------------------------------------------------- 
      
     Hourly compensation grew 4.8 percent in 2000, and real hourly 
compensation increased 1.4 percent.  Total unit costs rose 1.2 percent, 
reflecting an increase of 0.6 percent in unit labor costs and a 3.1- 
percent rise in unit nonlabor costs.  Unit profits rose 1.1 percent in 
2000, the first increase in the series since 1997 (when they rose 3.1 
percent).  The implicit price deflator, which reflects both the unit 
costs and unit profits measures, rose 1.2 percent in 2000. 
 
REVISED MEASURES 
 
     Current and previous measures for the fourth quarter of 2000 for the 
business, nonfarm business, and manufacturing sectors are compared in 
table D.  Some of the quarterly movements differ from those reported on 
March 6, based on information then available.  In business and nonfarm 
business, productivity was revised down and unit labor costs 
correspondingly revised up.  In manufacturing, productivity was revised 
up and unit labor costs down. 
 
--------------------------------------------------------------------- 
Table D. Previous and revised productivity and related measures 
Quarterly percent change at seasonally adjusted annual rate 
--------------------------------------------------------------------- 
                                                      Real       
                                             Hourly   hourly    Unit 
                   Produc-                   compen-  compen-   labor 
Sector             tivity   Output   Hours   sation   sation    costs 
---------------------------------------------------------------------                                        
                             Fourth quarter 2000 
Business:                                                        
  Previous          3.1      0.8      -2.2    7.5      4.5       4.3 
  Current           2.9      0.7      -2.1    7.5      4.4       4.5 
Nonfarm business:                                                
  Previous          2.2      0.8      -1.4    6.6      3.6       4.3 
  Current           2.0      0.8      -1.3    6.6      3.6       4.5 
Manufacturing:                                                   
  Previous          5.3     -1.8      -6.7    8.4      5.4       3.0 
  Current           5.5     -1.5      -6.6    8.4      5.3       2.8 
--------------------------------------------------------------------- 
      
     The Consumer Price Index Research Series has been updated.  This 
affected indexes of real hourly compensation for all years.  In 
manufacturing, historical output has been revised.  (See Multifactor 
Productivity Trends, 1999, USDL 01-125.)  Appendix tables 1-3 present 
revised data for 1996-98. 
                                     
                            Next release date 
 
     The next release of Productivity and Costs is scheduled for 8:30 AM 
EDT, Tuesday, June 5, 2001.  First-quarter measures for nonfinancial 
corporations and revised measures for business, nonfarm business, and 
manufacturing will be released at that time. 
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                           PRODUCTIVITY AND COSTS 
                             First Quarter 2001 
 
     The Bureau of Labor Statistics of the U.S. Department of Labor today 
reported revised productivity data--as measured by output per hour of all 
persons--for the first quarter of 2001.  The revised seasonally adjusted 
annual rates of productivity change in the first quarter were: 
 
              -1.4 percent in the business sector, and 
              -1.2 percent in the nonfarm business sector. 
 
In both sectors, the first-quarter productivity gains were lower than those 
reported initially on May 8.  (These data do not reflect the employment 
benchmark of the BLS Current Employment Statistics data released on June 1.) 
 
     In manufacturing, the revised productivity changes in the first quarter 
were: 
              -2.1 percent in manufacturing, 
              -2.4 percent in durable goods manufacturing, and 
              -2.0 percent in nondurable goods manufacturing. 
 
     The declines in manufacturing productivity reflected decreases in output 
that were larger than the corresponding decreases in hours worked.  The 
 
productivity decline in manufacturing was the first recorded since the third 
quarter of 1993, when it fell 0.6 percent.  Output and hours in  
manufacturing, which includes about 16 percent of U.S. business-sector 
employment, tend to vary more from quarter to quarter than data for the more 
aggregate business and nonfarm business sectors.  First-quarter measures are 
summarized in table A and appear in detail in tables 1 through 5. 
 
     The data sources and methods used in the preparation of the 
manufacturing series differ from those used in preparing the business and 
nonfarm business series, and these measures are not directly comparable. 
Output measures for business and nonfarm business are based on measures of 
gross domestic product prepared by the Bureau of Economic Analysis of the 
U.S. Department of Commerce.  Quarterly output measures for manufacturing 
reflect indexes of industrial production independently prepared by the Board 
of Governors of the Federal Reserve System.  See Technical Notes for further 
information on data sources. 
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------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
Table A. Productivity and costs: Revised first-quarter 2001 measures 
(Seasonally adjusted annual rates) 
-------------------------------------------------------------------------                                    
                                                          Real       
                                                 Hourly   hourly    Unit 
                   Produc-                       compen-  compen-   labor 
Sector             tivity    Output    Hours     sation   sation    costs 
-------------------------------------------------------------------------                    
                      Percent change from preceding quarter 
Business            -1.4       1.0      2.4       5.2      1.0       6.7 
Nonfarm business    -1.2       1.0      2.2       5.1      0.9       6.3 
Manufacturing       -2.1      -7.8     -5.8       4.7      0.5       7.0 
  Durable           -2.4      -9.3     -7.1       4.0     -0.2       6.5 
  Nondurable        -2.0      -5.8     -3.8       6.4      2.1       8.6 
------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
                      Percent change from same quarter a year ago 
Business             2.7       2.6     -0.1       6.3      2.9       3.5 
Nonfarm business     2.5       2.6      0.1       6.0      2.5       3.4 
Manufacturing        4.0       0.4     -3.4       6.1      2.6       2.0 
  Durable            6.3       2.7     -3.4       5.8      2.4      -0.5 
  Nondurable         1.1      -2.3     -3.4       6.5      3.0       5.3 
------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
 
 
Business 
 
     From the fourth quarter of 2000 to the first quarter of 2001, business 
productivity decreased 1.4 percent, reflecting increases of 1.0 percent in 
output and 2.4 percent in hours of all persons (seasonally adjusted annual 
rates).  This was the largest decline in output per hour since the first 
quarter of 1993, when it fell 4.7 percent.  During the fourth quarter of 
2000, productivity had increased 2.9 percent, when output rose 0.7 percent 
and hours fell 2.1 percent (table 1). 
 
     Hourly compensation increased 5.2 percent during the first quarter of 
2001.  This measure of compensation includes wages and salaries, supplements, 
employer contributions to employee benefit plans, and taxes.  Real hourly 
compensation, which takes into account changes in consumer prices, increased 
1.0 percent in the first quarter. 
      
     Unit labor costs, which reflect changes in both hourly compensation and 
productivity, increased 6.7 percent during the first quarter.  The implicit 
price deflator for business output, which reflects changes in both unit labor 
costs and unit nonlabor payments, increased 2.8 percent in the first quarter. 
 
Nonfarm business 
 
     Productivity fell 1.2 percent in the nonfarm business sector during the 
first quarter of 2001, reflecting a 1.0-percent rise in output and a 2.2- 
percent increase in hours of all persons.  In the fourth quarter of 2000, 
nonfarm business productivity grew 2.0 percent, as output rose 0.8 percent 
and hours decreased 1.3 percent (table 2). 
 
     The first-quarter 2001 increase in hourly compensation, 5.1 percent, was 
smaller than the 6.6-percent increase reported for the fourth quarter of 
2000.  When the rise in consumer prices is taken into account, there was a 
0.9-percent gain in real hourly compensation in the first quarter of 2001. 
      
     The 6.3-percent increase in unit labor costs during the first quarter 
was the largest posted since the fourth quarter of 1990, when unit labor 
costs rose 6.8 percent.  The implicit price deflator for nonfarm business 
output rose 2.6 percent in the first quarter of 2001. 
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Manufacturing 
 
     Productivity fell 2.1 percent in manufacturing in the first quarter of 
2001, as output dropped 7.8 percent and hours of all persons declined 5.8 
percent (seasonally adjusted annual rates).  This was the largest decline in 
labor productivity in the manufacturing sector since the third quarter of 
1989, when it fell 3.2 percent.  In durable goods industries, productivity 
fell 2.4 percent in the first quarter of 2001.  This reflected a large 
decrease in output, 9.3 percent, and a decline of 7.1 percent in hours of all 
persons.  In nondurable goods industries, productivity fell 2.0 percent as 
output and hours dropped 5.8 and 3.8 percent, respectively (tables 3, 4, 
and 5). 
 
     Hourly compensation in manufacturing rose 4.7 percent during the first 
quarter.  This increase reflects a rise of 4.0 percent in the hourly 
compensation of persons in durable goods industries and a larger increase, 
6.4 percent, in the hourly compensation of workers in nondurable goods 
industries.  Real hourly compensation, which takes account of changes in 
consumer prices, rose 0.5 percent for all manufacturing workers. 
 
     The combination of a 2.1-percent drop in manufacturing productivity and 
a 4.7-percent increase in hourly compensation in the first quarter caused 
unit labor costs in manufacturing to rise 7.0 percent.  The last time unit 
labor costs rose this much in one quarter was in the first quarter of 1991, 
when they rose 7.2 percent.  Unit labor costs rose in both parts of 
manufacturing in the first quarter of 2001.  In durable goods industries, 
they rose 6.5 percent, and, in nondurable goods industries, they rose even 
more, 8.6 percent. 
 
 
Nonfinancial corporations 
 
     Preliminary first-quarter 2001 measures of productivity and costs for 
nonfinancial corporations also were announced today (tables B and 6). 
Productivity dropped slightly, 0.1 percent, in the first quarter, as output 
increased 0.4 percent and employee-hours grew 0.5 percent (seasonally 
adjusted annual rates).  The last time productivity fell in the nonfinancial 
corporate sector was the first quarter of 1997, when it dropped 3.1 percent. 
Nonfinancial corporations include all corporations doing business in the 
United States, except banks, stock and commodity brokers, and finance and 
insurance agencies. 
 
 
---------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
Table B.  Nonfinancial corporations: Preliminary first-quarter 2001 
productivity and cost measures 
(Seasonally adjusted annual rates) 
----------------------------------------------------------------------------                                 
                                           Real                      
                                  Hourly   hourly   Unit            Implicit 
         Produc-                  compen-  compen-  labor   Unit    price 
Period   tivity   Output  Hours   sation   sation   costs   profits deflator 
----------------------------------------------------------------------------                                 
                 Percent change from preceding quarter 
2001 I    -0.1     0.4     0.5     5.9      1.7      6.0    -16.2     1.9 
---------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
                 Percent change from same quarter a year ago 
2001 I    2.5      2.6     0.1     6.4      2.9      3.8    -14.8     1.5 
---------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
      
      
     Hourly compensation increased 5.9 percent during the first quarter of 
2001, down from a 7.4-percent rise in the previous quarter.  When the rise 
in consumer prices is taken into account, real hourly compensation rose 1.7 
percent in the first quarter.  Unit labor costs in nonfinancial corporations 
rose 6.0 percent in the first quarter, less than the 7.1-percent rise one 
quarter earlier. 
 
     Unit profits fell 16.2 percent in first-quarter 2001 and 38.5 percent 
in the fourth quarter of 2000.  They have fallen in 9 of the last 14 
quarters.  The implicit price deflator for nonfinancial corporate output 
rose 1.9 percent in the first quarter of 2001. 
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REVISED MEASURES 
 
     Current and previous measures for the first quarter of 2001 for 
business, nonfarm business, and manufacturing are compared in table C.  In 
the business, nonfarm business, and manufacturing sectors, output and 
productivity were revised down from the data reported on May 8, based on 
information then available.  As a result, unit labor costs were revised 
upward. 
 
 
----------------------------------------------------------------------- 
Table C. Previous and revised productivity and related measures 
(Quarterly percent change at seasonally adjusted annual rate) 
-----------------------------------------------------------------------                                      
                                                        Real       
                                               Hourly   hourly    Unit 
                   Produc-                     compen-  compen-   labor 
Sector             tivity   Output    Hours    sation   sation    costs 
-----------------------------------------------------------------------                                      
                             First quarter 2001 
Business:                                                  
  Previous          -0.4     1.8       2.2      5.2      1.0       5.6 
  Current           -1.4     1.0       2.4      5.2      1.0       6.7 
Nonfarm business:                                                  
  Previous          -0.1     1.9       2.0      5.2      1.0       5.2 
  Current           -1.2     1.0       2.2      5.1      0.9       6.3 
Manufacturing:                                                     
  Previous           0.3    -5.7      -6.0      4.7      0.6       4.4 
  Current           -2.1    -7.8      -5.8      4.7      0.5       7.0 
----------------------------------------------------------------------- 
                                       
                                       
                              NEXT RELEASE DATE 
                                       
     The next release of Productivity and Costs is scheduled for 8:30 AM EDT, 
Tuesday, Aug. 7, 2001.  Preliminary second-quarter measures for business, 
nonfarm business, and manufacturing will be released at that time.  This 
release will incorporate the annual benchmark revision to the employment 
levels in the BLS establishment survey data.  All employment and hours series 
will incorporate new information on seasonal patterns.  The release also will 
incorporate the annual three-year revision of the National Income and Product 
Accounts by the Bureau of Economic Analysis, U.S. Department of Commerce. 
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                           PRODUCTIVITY AND COSTS 
                             Second Quarter 2001 
                                       
                                       
     The Bureau of Labor Statistics of the U.S. Department of Labor reported 
preliminary productivity data--as measured by output per hour of all persons- 
-for the second quarter of 2001.  The preliminary seasonally adjusted annual 
rates of productivity change in the second quarter were: 
 
               2.8 percent in the business sector and 
               2.5 percent in the nonfarm business sector. 
 
In the business sector, productivity growth was the result of a drop of 2.7 
percent in hours, while output showed no change.  This same pattern occurred 
in nonfarm businesses, as hours fell 2.4 percent and output grew only 0.1 
percent. 
 
     In manufacturing, the preliminary productivity changes in the second 
quarter were: 
 
              -0.2 percent in manufacturing, 
               1.0 percent in durable goods manufacturing, and 
              -2.3 percent in nondurable goods manufacturing. 
 
Manufacturing productivity fell 0.2 percent in the second quarter, after 
falling 3.6 percent (as revised) in the previous quarter.  These were the 
first declines in manufacturing productivity since the second and third 
quarters of 1993, when labor productivity fell 0.3 and 0.6 percent, 
respectively.  Output and hours in manufacturing, which includes about 16 
percent of U.S. business-sector employment, tend to vary more from quarter to 
quarter than data for the more aggregate business and nonfarm business 
sectors.  Second-quarter measures are summarized in table A and appear in 
detail in tables 1 through 5. 
 
 
----------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
The  data  in  this  release  reflect the regular  multi-year  GDP  revisions 
released  by  the  Bureau  of Economic Analysis of  the  U.S.  Department  of 
Commerce on July 27.  They also reflect the annual benchmark revision to  the 
BLS  establishment survey data and revisions to hours series released by  BLS 
on  June  1.  All employment and hours series incorporate new information  on 
seasonal  patterns.  See Revised Measures.  Appendix tables 1-6 show  revised 
historical series. 
----------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
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------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
Table A. Productivity and costs: Preliminary second-quarter 2001 measures 
(Seasonally adjusted annual rates) 
-------------------------------------------------------------------------                                   
                                                        Real       
                                              Hourly    hourly    Unit 
                   Produc-                    compen-   compen-   labor 
Sector             tivity    Output   Hours   sation    sation    costs 
-------------------------------------------------------------------------                    
                      Percent change from preceding quarter 
 
Business            2.8       0.0     -2.7     5.2       2.1       2.4 
Nonfarm business    2.5       0.1     -2.4     4.7       1.6       2.1 
Manufacturing      -0.2      -5.8     -5.6     6.2       3.0       6.4 
  Durable           1.0      -5.7     -6.6     6.3       3.2       5.3 
  Nondurable       -2.3      -6.1     -3.9     6.1       3.0       8.6 
------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
                      Percent change from same quarter a year ago 
 
Business            1.7       1.1     -0.6     6.6       3.1       4.8 
Nonfarm business    1.6       1.1     -0.5     6.4       2.9       4.8 
Manufacturing       1.9      -3.0     -4.8     8.8       5.2       6.7 
  Durable           3.1      -2.1     -5.1     9.4       5.8       6.1 
  Nondurable        0.3      -4.2     -4.4     7.8       4.2       7.5 
-------------------------------------------------------------------------      
      
     The   data  sources  and  methods  used  in  the  preparation   of   the 
manufacturing  series differ from those used in preparing  the  business  and 
nonfarm  business  series,  and these measures are not  directly  comparable. 
Output  measures for business and nonfarm business are based on  measures  of 
gross  domestic  product prepared by the Bureau of Economic Analysis  of  the 
U.S.  Department  of Commerce.  Quarterly output measures  for  manufacturing 
reflect indexes of industrial production independently prepared by the  Board 
of  Governors of the Federal Reserve System.  See Technical Notes for further 
information on data sources. 
 
 
Business 
 
      From  the  first  to  the  second  quarter  of  2001,  business  sector 
productivity  increased  at  a 2.8-percent annual  rate.   Output  showed  no 
change,  while  hours of all persons engaged in the sector  fell  at  a  2.7- 
percent annual rate.  As revised, labor productivity held steady in the first 
quarter of 2001, when both output and hours increased at a 1.2-percent annual 
rate (table 1). 
 
      Hourly compensation increased 5.2 percent in the second quarter and 5.3 
percent  in  the  first quarter of 2001 (seasonally adjusted  annual  rates). 
This measure includes wages and salaries, supplements, employer contributions 
to  employee benefit plans, and taxes.  Real hourly compensation, which takes 
into  account changes in consumer prices, grew at a 2.1-percent  annual  rate 
during  the  second  quarter of 2001, after rising  1.1  percent  during  the 
previous quarter. 
 
     Unit labor costs, which reflect changes in both hourly compensation  and 
productivity,  increased 2.4 percent during the second quarter,  following  a 
5.3-percent  rise in the first quarter of 2001.  The implicit price  deflator 
for  the business sector, which reflects changes in unit labor costs and unit 
nonlabor  payments,  increased 1.9 percent in  the  second  quarter  and  2.9 
percent in the first quarter of 2001. 
 
 
Nonfarm business 
 
     Productivity increased 2.5 percent in the nonfarm business sector during 
the  second quarter of 2001, as output edged up 0.1 percent and hours of  all 
persons  fell 2.4 percent (seasonally adjusted annual rates).   This was  the 
largest decline in hours since the first quarter of 1991, when they fell  4.8 
percent.   Output per hour rose 0.1 percent in the first quarter of 2001,  as 
output increased 1.4 percent and hours increased 1.3 percent (table 2). 
 
      Hourly compensation increased 4.7 percent in the second quarter,  after 
posting  a 5.1- percent gain in the first quarter of 2001.  When the rise  in 
consumer  prices  is  taken into account, real hourly  compensation  for  the 
second quarter of 2001 rose 1.6 percent. 
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     Unit  labor costs increased 2.1 percent in the second quarter  of  2001, 
after  rising  5.0 percent one quarter earlier.  The implicit price  deflator 
for  nonfarm business output grew 1.7 percent in the second quarter  and  2.7 
percent in the first quarter of 2001. 
 
 
Manufacturing 
 
      Productivity decreased 0.2 percent in manufacturing, as output fell 5.8 
percent and hours of all persons declined by 5.6 percent (seasonally adjusted 
annual  rates).   In  the  previous quarter,  productivity  declined  by  3.6 
percent,  as output fell 8.1 percent and hours dropped 4.7 percent.    Growth 
in  second-quarter productivity differed in the durable and nondurable  goods 
subsectors.  In durable goods, productivity rose 1.0 percent as the  drop  in 
hours  of all persons, 6.6 percent, exceeded the drop in output, 5.7 percent. 
In  nondurable goods, productivity declined 2.3 percent, as the  decrease  in 
hours, 3.9 percent, was less than the drop in output, 6.1 percent (tables  3, 
4, and 5). 
 
      Hourly  compensation of all manufacturing workers increased 6.2 percent 
during  the  second quarter.  This reflects growth of 6.3 percent in  durable 
goods  and  6.1 percent in nondurable goods.  When the increase  in  consumer 
prices   is  taken  into  account,  the  real  hourly  compensation  of   all 
manufacturing workers rose 3.0 percent in the second quarter.  This had risen 
1.9 percent in the first quarter. 
 
      Unit  labor  costs  in  manufacturing rose 6.4 percent  in  the  second 
quarter,  less  than  the  10.1 percent increase  in  the  previous  quarter. 
Reflecting the differing growth rates in productivity in the second  quarter, 
unit  labor costs grew dissimilarly in the two subsectors.  Unit labor  costs 
rose 5.3 percent in durable goods manufacturing and 8.6 percent in nondurable 
goods manufacturing. 
 
Revised Measures 
 
      Current  and  previous measures for the first quarter of 2001  for  the 
business, nonfarm business, and manufacturing sectors are compared  in  table 
B.  In the business and nonfarm business sectors, productivity was revised up 
and  unit labor costs revised down from the figures reported on June 6, based 
on information then available.  Output was revised up slightly and hours were 
revised  down.   In manufacturing, productivity growth was  revised  down  to 
reflect  a  larger  decline  in  output and a  smaller  drop  in  hours  than 
originally reported.  Unit labor costs were higher than originally  reported, 
reflecting both the downward revision to productivity and an upward  revision 
to hourly compensation. 
 
---------------------------------------------------------------------- 
Table B. Previous and revised productivity and related measures 
Quarterly percent changes at seasonally adjusted annual rates 
----------------------------------------------------------------------                                       
                                                       Real       
                                             Hourly    hourly    Unit 
                   Produc-                   compen-   compen-   labor 
Sector             tivity   Output   Hours   sation    sation    costs 
----------------------------------------------------------------------                                       
                             First quarter 2001 
Business:                                                         
  Previous         -1.4      1.0      2.4     5.2       1.0       6.7 
  Current           0.0      1.2      1.2     5.3       1.1       5.3 
Nonfarm business:                                                 
  Previous         -1.2      1.0      2.2     5.1       0.9       6.3 
  Current           0.1      1.4      1.3     5.1       0.9       5.0 
Manufacturing:                                                    
  Previous         -2.1     -7.8     -5.8     4.7       0.5       7.0 
  Current          -3.6     -8.1     -4.7     6.2       1.9      10.1 
----------------------------------------------------------------------      
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     Output   data  for  the  business  and  nonfarm  business  sectors   and 
compensation series for all sectors incorporate the revisions of the national 
income and product accounts produced by the Bureau of Economic Analysis, U.S. 
Department  of Commerce.  Labor input measures have been revised  to  reflect 
the annual benchmarking of employment levels derived from the monthly Current 
Employment Statistics (CES) survey that occurred on June 1.  Updated seasonal 
adjustment factors also have been incorporated into the labor input measures. 
These revisions extend back to the first quarter of 1996.  Appendix tables 1- 
6 present quarterly and annual measures for all sectors for 1996-98. 
 
 
Revised measures: Nonfinancial Corporations 
 
      Productivity  and cost measures for the first quarter for  nonfinancial 
corporations  also were revised to incorporate more recent  information  than 
was available on June 5.  Productivity was revised upward to reflect both  an 
upward  revision to output and a downward revision to employee  hours.   Unit 
labor  costs  were  lower  than originally reported,  reflecting  the  higher 
productivity  and  a  slight downward revision to hourly compensation.   Unit 
profits also were revised down (table C). 
 
----------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
Table C.  Nonfinancial corporations: Previous and revised productivity and 
cost measures 
Quarterly percent changes at seasonally adjusted annual rates 
-----------------------------------------------------------------------------                                
                                             Real                     
                                    Hourly   hourly  Unit            Implicit 
            Produc-                 compen-  compen- labor  Unit     price 
            tivity   Output  Hours  sation   sation  costs  profits  deflator 
-----------------------------------------------------------------------------                               
                            First quarter 2001 
Previous    -0.1      0.4     0.5    5.9      1.7     6.0    -16.2    1.9 
Current      0.6      0.7     0.0    5.7      1.5     5.0    -27.8    1.8 
-----------------------------------------------------------------------------                                
                                       
                              Next release date 
                                       
     The next release of Productivity and Costs is scheduled for 8:30 a.m. 
EDT, Wednesday, Sept. 5, 2001.  Revised second-quarter measures for business, 
nonfarm business, and manufacturing will be released at that time, along with 
preliminary measures for nonfinancial corporations. 
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                           PRODUCTIVITY AND COSTS 
                             Second Quarter 2001 
 
 
     The Bureau of Labor Statistics of the U.S. Department of Labor today 
reported revised productivity data--as measured by output per hour of all 
persons--for the second quarter of 2001.  The seasonally adjusted annual 
rates of productivity change in the second quarter were: 
 
               2.2 percent in the business sector and 
               2.1 percent in the nonfarm business sector. 
 
In both sectors, increases in productivity were smaller than reported on 
Aug. 7; both output and hours movements were revised down.  (See table C.) 
 
     In manufacturing, the revised productivity changes in the second quarter 
were: 
 
               1.1 percent in manufacturing, 
               1.7 percent in durable goods manufacturing, and 
               0.0 percent in nondurable goods manufacturing. 
 
     In total manufacturing, the change in productivity was revised to show a 
small increase in the second quarter, compared with the preliminary estimate 
of a slight decline.  Output and hours in manufacturing, which includes about 
16 percent of U.S. business-sector employment, tend to vary more from quarter 
to quarter than data for the more aggregate business and nonfarm business 
sectors.  Second-quarter measures are summarized in table A and appear in 
detail in tables 1 through 5; the differences between these measures and the 
preliminary second-quarter figures issued on Aug. 7 are shown in table C. 
 
     The data sources and methods used in the preparation of the 
manufacturing series differ from those used in preparing the business and 
nonfarm business series, and these measures are not directly comparable. 
Output measures for business and nonfarm business are based on measures of 
gross domestic product prepared by the Bureau of Economic Analysis of the 
U.S. Department of Commerce.  Quarterly output measures for manufacturing 
reflect indexes of industrial production independently prepared by the Board 
of Governors of the Federal Reserve System.  See Technical Notes for further 
information on data sources. 
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------------------------------------------------------------------------ 
Table A. Productivity and costs: Revised second-quarter 2001 measures 
(Seasonally adjusted annual rates) 
------------------------------------------------------------------------                                     
                                                        Real       
                                              Hourly    hourly    Unit 
                   Produc-                    compen-   compen-   labor 
Sector             tivity    Output   Hours   sation    sation    costs 
------------------------------------------------------------------------ 
                      Percent change from preceding quarter 
 
Business           2.2       -0.8      -2.9    5.4       2.2       3.1 
Nonfarm business   2.1       -0.5      -2.6    4.8       1.7       2.7 
Manufacturing      1.1       -4.8      -5.8    6.2       3.1       5.1 
  Durable          1.7       -5.1      -6.7    6.4       3.2       4.6 
  Nondurable       0.0       -4.4      -4.4    6.1       3.0       6.1 
------------------------------------------------------------------------ 
                      Percent change from same quarter a year ago 
 
Business           1.5        0.9      -0.6    6.6       3.1       5.0 
Nonfarm business   1.5        0.9      -0.5    6.5       3.0       4.9 
Manufacturing      2.2       -2.7      -4.9    8.8       5.2       6.4 
  Durable          3.3       -2.0      -5.1    9.4       5.8       5.9 
  Nondurable       0.8       -3.7      -4.5    7.7       4.2       6.9 
------------------------------------------------------------------------ 
 
Business 
 
     From the first to the second quarter of 2001, business sector 
productivity rose at a 2.2 percent annual rate, as output decreased 0.8 
percent and hours of all persons engaged in the sector fell 2.9 percent 
(tables A and 1).  This was the first decline in business sector output since 
the first quarter of 1993, when it fell 1.5 percent. The drop in hours of all 
persons was the largest since a 4.6-percent decline in the first quarter of 
1991. 
 
     A 5.4-percent rise in hourly compensation in the second quarter of 2001 
was similar to the 5.3-percent increase one quarter earlier (seasonally 
adjusted annual rates).  Hourly compensation includes wages and salaries, 
supplements, employer contributions to employee benefit plans, and taxes. 
Real hourly compensation, which takes into account changes in consumer 
prices, increased 2.2 percent in the second quarter of 2001, after rising 1.1 
percent in the first quarter. 
 
     Changes in unit labor costs reflect changes in both hourly compensation 
and productivity.  Unit labor costs increased 3.1 percent in the second 
quarter of 2001, after rising 5.3 percent in the first quarter  (seasonally 
adjusted annual rates).  The implicit price deflator for the business sector 
rose 1.8 percent in the second quarter, as the increase in unit labor costs 
was partially offset by a 0.5 percent drop in unit nonlabor payments. 
 
Nonfarm business 
 
     Productivity in the nonfarm business sector increased 2.1 percent during 
the second quarter of 2001, as output declined 0.5 percent and hours of all 
persons fell 2.6 percent  (table A).  As in the larger business sector, this 
was the first drop in output since the first quarter of 1993, when it fell 
1.3 percent.  The drop in hours was the largest since the first quarter of 
1991, when hours decreased 4.8 percent.   In the first quarter of 2001, 
nonfarm productivity had increased 0.1 percent, as output and hours grew 1.4 
and 1.3 percent, respectively (table 2). 
 
     Hourly compensation grew at a 4.8 percent annual rate in the second 
quarter of 2001, following a 5.1 percent increase in the first quarter.  When 
the rise in consumer prices is taken into account, real hourly compensation 
increased 1.7 percent in the second quarter of 2001. 
 
     Unit labor costs increased 2.7 percent in the second quarter of 2001. 
This measure had increased 5.0 percent in the first quarter.  Unit nonlabor 
payments fell 0.4 percent in the second quarter of 2001, and the implicit 
price deflator for nonfarm business output rose 1.6 percent (seasonally 
adjusted annual rates). 
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Manufacturing 
 
     In the second quarter of 2001, productivity increased 1.1 percent in 
manufacturing, as the decline in output, 4.8 percent, was outpaced by the 
drop in hours of all persons, 5.8 percent (seasonally adjusted annual rates). 
The second-quarter increase in output per hour was due entirely to the 1.7- 
percent productivity gain in the durable goods sector, as output per hour 
remained unchanged in the nondurable goods sector (tables 3, 4, and 5).  In 
durable goods, output fell 5.1 percent, and hours declined 6.7 percent.  In 
nondurable goods, output and hours both fell 4.4 percent. 
 
     The hourly compensation of all manufacturing workers increased 6.2 
percent during the second quarter of 2001, reflecting a 6.4-percent rise in 
hourly compensation in durable goods industries and a 6.1-percent increase in 
the nondurable goods sector.  Real hourly compensation in the total 
manufacturing sector grew 3.1 percent in the second quarter. 
 
     Unit labor costs in manufacturing rose 5.1 percent in the second quarter 
of 2001.  Unit labor costs increased 4.6 percent in durable goods and 6.1 
percent in nondurable goods. 
 
Nonfinancial corporations 
 
     Preliminary second-quarter 2001 measures of productivity and costs also 
were announced today for nonfinancial corporations (tables B and 6). 
Productivity increased 2.8 percent during the second quarter, as output rose 
0.2 percent while hours fell 2.5 percent (seasonally adjusted annual rates). 
The 0.2-percent output increase was the smallest since a 2.3-percent decline 
in the first quarter of 1993.  The second-quarter 2001 drop in hours was the 
largest since a decline of 2.7 percent in the second quarter of 1991. 
Nonfinancial corporations include all corporations doing business in the 
United States except those classified as depository institutions, 
nondepository institutions, security and commodity brokers, insurance 
carriers, regulated investment offices, small business investment offices, 
and real estate investment trusts. 
 
 
------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
Table B.  Nonfinancial corporations: Preliminary second-quarter 2001 
productivity and cost measures 
(Seasonally adjusted annual rates) 
-------------------------------------------------------------------------                                    
                                         Real                     
                                Hourly   hourly  Unit            Implicit 
        Produc-                 compen-  compen- labor  Unit     price 
Period  tivity   Output  Hours  sation   sation  costs  profits  deflator 
-------------------------------------------------------------------------                                    
                 Percent change from preceding quarter 
 
2001 II  2.8      0.2     -2.5   6.2      3.0     3.3    -17.1    2.2 
-------------------------------------------------------------------------                  
                 Percent change from same quarter a year ago 
 
2001 II  2.2      1.6     -0.6   7.1      3.5     4.7    -24.4    1.3 
------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
 
 
     Hourly compensation rose 6.2 percent in the second quarter.  When 
the rise in consumer prices is taken into account, real hourly 
compensation increased 3.0 percent in the second quarter of 2001 (table 
6). 
 
     Unit labor costs for nonfinancial corporations increased 3.3 percent 
in the second quarter of 2001, less than the 5.0-percent growth in the 
first quarter of the year.  Unit profits fell 17.1 percent in the second 
quarter, marking four consecutive quarters of declines.  The implicit 
price deflator for nonfinancial corporate output rose 2.2 percent in the 
second quarter of 2001. 
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Revised Measures 
 
     Current and previous measures for the second quarter of 2001 for the 
business, nonfarm business, and manufacturing sectors are compared in table 
C.  The quarterly movements differ from those reported on Aug. 7 based on 
information then available.  In the business and nonfarm business sectors, 
both output and hours were revised down--output more than hours.  As a result 
of these revisions, reported productivity growth was revised down.  Unit 
labor costs in both sectors grew more rapidly than first reported.  In the 
manufacturing sector, productivity was revised up, as output did not fall as 
much as originally reported, and hours were revised down further.  Unit labor 
costs in manufacturing grew more slowly than reported on Aug. 7. 
 
---------------------------------------------------------------------- 
Table C. Previous and revised productivity and related measures 
Quarterly percent change at seasonally adjusted annual rate 
----------------------------------------------------------------------                                       
                                                      Real       
                                             Hourly   hourly    Unit 
                   Produc-                   compen-  compen-   labor 
Sector             tivity   Output   Hours   sation   sation    costs 
----------------------------------------------------------------------                                       
                             Second quarter 2001 
Business:                                                        
  Previous         2.8       0.0     -2.7    5.2      2.1       2.4 
  Current          2.2      -0.8     -2.9    5.4      2.2       3.1 
Nonfarm business:                                                
  Previous         2.5       0.1     -2.4    4.7      1.6       2.1 
  Current          2.1      -0.5     -2.6    4.8      1.7       2.7 
Manufacturing:                                                   
  Previous        -0.2      -5.8     -5.6    6.2      3.0       6.4 
  Current          1.1      -4.8     -5.8    6.2      3.1       5.1 
---------------------------------------------------------------------- 
 
 
                              Next release date 
 
     The next release of Productivity and Costs is scheduled for 8:30 AM EST, 
Wednesday, Nov. 7, 2001.  Preliminary third-quarter measures for business, 
nonfarm business, and manufacturing will be released at that time. 
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                           PRODUCTIVITY AND COSTS 
                             Third Quarter 2001 
 
 
   The Bureau of Labor Statistics of the U.S. Department of Labor today 
reported preliminary productivity data--as measured by output per hour of all 
persons--for the third quarter of 2001.  The preliminary seasonally-adjusted 
annual rates of productivity growth in the third quarter were: 
 
               2.2 percent in the business sector and 
               2.7 percent in the nonfarm business sector. 
 
In both the business and the nonfarm business sectors, productivity increases 
in the third quarter occurred because hours fell more than output (table A). 
 
   The tragic events of September 11 occurred late in the reference period 
for the productivity and costs measures.  BLS has made small downward 
adjustments to the hours of employees of private nonfarm businesses in the 
third quarter in order to be consistent with the output and compensation 
measures from the Bureau of Economic Analysis.  See Adjustments for further 
information. 
 
   In manufacturing, productivity increases in the third quarter were: 
 
               1.1 percent in manufacturing, 
               2.5 percent in durable goods manufacturing, and 
              -1.3 percent in nondurable goods manufacturing. 
 
   The increase in manufacturing productivity compares with a 0.9-percent 
rate reported for the previous quarter (as revised).  Output and hours in 
manufacturing, which includes about 16 percent of U.S. business sector 
employment, tend to vary more from quarter to quarter than data for the more 
aggregate business and nonfarm business sectors.  Third-quarter measures are 
summarized in table A and appear in detail in tables 1 through 5. 
 
   The data sources and methods used in the preparation of the manufacturing 
series differ from those used in preparing the business and nonfarm business 
series, and these measures are not directly comparable.  Output measures for 
business and nonfarm business are based on measures of gross domestic product 
prepared by the Bureau of Economic Analysis of the U.S. Department of 
Commerce.  Quarterly output measures for manufacturing reflect indexes of 
industrial production independently prepared by the Board of Governors of the 
Federal Reserve System.  See Technical Notes for further information on data 
sources. 
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------------------------------------------------------------------------ 
Table A. Productivity and costs: Preliminary third-quarter 2001 measures 
(Seasonally adjusted annual rates) 
------------------------------------------------------------------------                                     
                                                          Real       
                                                Hourly    hourly    Unit 
                   Produc-                      compen-   compen-   labor 
  Sector           tivity    Output    Hours    sation    sation    costs 
-------------------------------------------------------------------------                    
                      Percent change from preceding quarter 
 
 Business           2.2      -1.0      -3.1      4.1       3.4       1.9 
 Nonfarm business   2.7      -1.0      -3.6      4.5       3.8       1.8 
 Manufacturing      1.1      -6.7      -7.7      5.1       4.4       4.0 
   Durable          2.5      -7.7     -10.0      5.6       4.9       3.1 
   Nondurable      -1.3      -5.4      -4.1      4.8       4.1       6.1 
------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
                      Percent change from same quarter a year ago 
 
 Business           1.9       0.4      -1.5      6.0       3.3       4.1 
 Nonfarm business   1.8       0.4      -1.4      5.8       3.0       3.9 
 Manufacturing      0.9      -5.3      -6.2      7.5       4.7       6.5 
  Durable           1.4      -5.8      -7.1      8.1       5.3       6.6 
  Nondurable       -0.1      -4.8      -4.8      6.7       3.9       6.7 
------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
 
Business 
 
   From the second quarter to the third quarter of 2001, business sector 
productivity increased at a 2.2 percent annual rate.  Output declined 1.0 
percent, while hours of all persons engaged in the sector dropped 3.1 percent 
(seasonally adjusted annual rates).  The decrease in business output was the 
largest since the first quarter of 1993, when it fell 1.5 percent, and the 
drop in hours of all persons was the biggest since a 4.6-percent decline in 
the first quarter of 1991.  After revisions, second-quarter productivity in 
the business sector rose 2.3 percent, reflecting a 0.7-percent decline in 
output and a drop of 2.9 percent in hours (tables B and 1). 
 
   Hourly compensation increased at an annual rate of 4.1 percent during the 
third quarter of 2001, after increasing 5.3 percent during the second 
quarter.  This measure includes wages and salaries, supplements, employer 
contributions to employee benefit plans, and taxes.  Real hourly 
compensation, which takes into account changes in consumer prices, increased 
3.4 percent in the third quarter, after rising 2.2 percent in the second 
quarter of 2001. 
 
   Unit labor costs, which reflect changes in both hourly compensation and 
productivity, increased at a 1.9-percent annual rate during the third 
quarter.  During the previous quarter, these costs increased 3.0 percent. 
The implicit price deflator for the business sector increased 1.7 percent in 
both the second and third quarters of 2001. 
 
Nonfarm business 
 
   Productivity in the nonfarm business sector rose at a 2.7 percent annual 
rate during the third quarter of 2001.  This increase in labor productivity 
occurred as output declined 1.0 percent and hours of all persons fell 3.6 
percent (seasonally adjusted annual rates).  The decline in hours was the 
largest since the first quarter of 1991, when hours fell 4.8 percent, and the 
decline in output was the largest since the first quarter of 1993, when it 
fell 1.3 percent.  Productivity rose 2.2 percent in the second quarter of 
2001, as output declined 0.4 percent and hours decreased 2.5 percent (table 
2). 
 
   Hourly compensation increased at a 4.5 percent annual rate in the third 
quarter of 2001. When the rise in consumer prices is taken into account, real 
hourly compensation rose at a 3.8-percent annual rate during the July- 
September period.  During the second quarter of 2001, real hourly 
compensation had risen 1.7 percent. 
    
   Unit labor costs increased 1.8 percent during the third quarter of 2001. 
In the second quarter, unit labor costs in the nonfarm business sector had 
increased 2.6 percent.  The implicit price deflator for nonfarm business 
output rose 1.5 percent in both the second and the third quarters of 2001. 
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Manufacturing 
 
   Productivity increased 1.1 percent in manufacturing in the third quarter 
of 2001, as output fell 6.7 percent and hours of all persons dropped 7.7 
percent (seasonally adjusted annual rates).  A similar increase in labor 
productivity, 0.9 percent, was recorded in the previous quarter, reflecting 
decreases in output and hours of 5.0 and 5.8 percent, respectively.  Output 
has fallen in four consecutive quarters, and hours have fallen in the last 
five quarters.  In durable goods, productivity rose 2.5 percent in the third 
quarter, as output dropped 7.7 percent and hours of all persons fell 10.0 
percent.  Productivity decreased in nondurable goods, by 1.3 percent, as 
output fell more than hours; output dropped 5.4 percent, and hours of all 
persons decreased 4.1 percent (tables 3, 4, and 5). 
 
   Hourly compensation of manufacturing workers increased an average of 5.1 
percent during the third quarter, a less rapid rise than the 6.2-percent 
increase recorded in the two previous quarters (seasonally adjusted annual 
rates).  In the third quarter, hourly compensation grew 5.6 percent in 
durable goods and 4.8 percent in nondurable goods.  When the increase in 
consumer prices is taken into account, real hourly compensation in total 
manufacturing rose 4.4 percent in the third quarter. 
 
   Unit labor costs increased 4.0 percent in the third quarter of 2001, less 
than they had in the second quarter, when they rose 5.2 percent.  In the 
durable goods sector, unit labor costs in the third quarter increased 3.1 
percent.  Unit labor costs rose more rapidly, 6.1 percent, in the nondurable 
goods sector. 
 
Adjustments 
 
   The terrorist attacks of September 11 resulted in significant disruptions 
in the New York and Washington area economies, as well as disruptions to 
businesses outside these directly impacted areas.  The Bureau of Economic 
Analysis (BEA), U.S. Department of Commerce, reported that most of the 
effects of this disaster are reflected in the usual source data used to 
construct the national income and product accounts--the data that underlie 
the output measures for the business and nonfarm business sectors.  See 
http://www.bea.doc.gov/bea/newsrel/tech301a.htm for BEA's full discussion. 
 
   BEA made adjustments to wages of employees because the regular source of 
data--employment, hours, and earnings from the Bureau of Labor Statistics 
monthly employment survey--covered the mid-month pay period and did not fully 
reflect the changes to labor markets following the September attacks. 
Therefore, BLS adjusted the change in hours of business employees downward by 
0.3 percentage point to reflect these compensation adjustments.  It is not 
possible to separately identify the impacts of the attacks on the 
productivity and cost measures. 
 
Revised Measures 
 
   Current and previous measures for the second quarter of 2001 for the 
business, nonfarm business, and manufacturing sectors are compared in table 
B.  In all these sectors, the measures are similar to those reported on Sept. 
5, based on information then available. 
 
 

2001-11-07 | Third Quarter 2001 Preliminary



--------------------------------------------------------------------- 
Table B. Previous and revised productivity and related measures 
Quarterly percent change at seasonally adjusted annual rate 
---------------------------------------------------------------------                                        
                                                     Real       
                                            Hourly   hourly    Unit 
                   Produc-                  compen-  compen-   labor 
Sector             tivity   Output   Hours  sation   sation    costs 
---------------------------------------------------------------------                                        
                             Second quarter 2001 
Business:                                                       
  Previous          2.2      -0.8    -2.9     5.4      2.2      3.1 
  Current           2.3      -0.7    -2.9     5.3      2.2      3.0 
 
Nonfarm business:                                               
  Previous          2.1      -0.5    -2.6     4.8      1.7      2.7 
  Current           2.2      -0.4    -2.5     4.8      1.7      2.6 
 
Manufacturing:                                                  
  Previous          1.1      -4.8    -5.8     6.2      3.1      5.1 
  Current           0.9      -5.0    -5.8     6.2      3.1      5.2 
--------------------------------------------------------------------- 
 
Revised measures: Nonfinancial Corporations 
    
   Second-quarter 2001 productivity and cost measures for nonfinancial 
corporations also were revised to incorporate more recent information than 
was available on Sept. 5.  Productivity and output were revised up, while 
hours growth was unchanged.  Productivity grew at an annual rate of 3.4 
percent, compared with the previously published growth of 2.8 percent.  Since 
hourly compensation growth was unchanged at 6.2 percent, unit labor costs 
grew 2.7 percent--less than the 3.3-percent growth reported in September. 
Unit profits fell 12.6 percent in the second quarter (tables C and 6). 
    
-----------------------------------------------------------------------------    
Table C.  Nonfinancial corporations: Previous and revised productivity and 
cost measures                                                                 
Quarterly percent changes at seasonally adjusted annual rates 
-----------------------------------------------------------------------------                                
                                             Real                     
                                    Hourly   hourly  Unit            Implicit 
            Produc-                 compen-  compen- labor  Unit     price 
            tivity   Output  Hours  sation   sation  costs  profits  deflator 
-----------------------------------------------------------------------------                                
                            Second quarter 2001 
 
Previous     2.8      0.2     -2.5    6.2      3.0    3.3    -17.1    2.2 
Current      3.4      0.8     -2.5    6.2      3.0    2.7    -12.6    2.3 
----------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
                                       
                                       
                              Next release date 
    
   The next release of Productivity and Costs is scheduled for 8:30 AM EST, 
Thursday, Dec. 6, 2001.  Third-quarter measures for nonfinancial corporations 
and revised third-quarter measures for business, nonfarm business, and 
manufacturing will be released at that time. 
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                           PRODUCTIVITY AND COSTS 
                             Third Quarter 2001 
                                       
   The Bureau of Labor Statistics of the U.S. Department of Labor today 
reported revised productivity data--as measured by output per hour of all 
persons--for the third quarter of 2001.  The seasonally adjusted annual rates 
of productivity growth in the third quarter were: 
 
               1.1 percent in the business sector, and 
               1.5 percent in the nonfarm business sector. 
 
In both sectors, the downward revisions to productivity were due to declines 
in output that were larger than originally reported and smaller declines in 
labor hours. 
 
   In manufacturing, revised productivity increases in the third quarter 
were: 
 
               2.5 percent in manufacturing, 
               1.8 percent in durable goods manufacturing, and 
               2.6 percent in nondurable goods manufacturing. 
 
   Manufacturing productivity rose faster than reported on November 7.  Both 
output and hours show smaller declines than originally reported, but the 
revision to output was greater than that to hours.  Output and hours in 
manufacturing, which includes about 16 percent of U.S. business sector 
employment, tend to vary more from quarter to quarter than data for the more 
aggregate business and nonfarm business sectors.  Third-quarter measures are 
summarized in table A and appear in detail in tables 1 through 5. 
 
    The data sources and methods used in the preparation of the 
manufacturing series differ from those used in preparing the business and 
nonfarm business series, and these measures are not directly comparable. 
Output measures for business and nonfarm business are based on measures of 
gross domestic product prepared by the Bureau of Economic Analysis of the 
U.S. Department of Commerce.  Quarterly output measures for manufacturing 
reflect indexes of industrial production independently prepared by the Board 
of Governors of the Federal Reserve System.  See Technical Notes for further 
information on data sources. 
 
----------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
The  productivity  and  costs  measures in  this  release  incorporate  three 
separate  revisions.  (1) Measures of hours have been adjusted to incorporate 
the  results  of  the  2000  Hours at Work Survey  for  all  private  nonfarm 
employees.   (2)  Output measures for the manufacturing  sector  now  include 
information released by the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve  System 
on  Nov.  27.   (3)  Price  indexes used to  calculate  the  real  output  of 
nonfinancial  corporations were revised beginning with the first  quarter  of 
1998. 
----------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
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--------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
Table A. Productivity and costs: Revised third-quarter 2001 measures 
(Seasonally adjusted annual rates) 
---------------------------------------------------------------------------                                  
                                                         Real       
                                               Hourly    hourly    Unit 
                   Produc-                     compen-   compen-   labor 
Sector             tivity    Output    Hours   sation    sation    costs 
---------------------------------------------------------------------------                    
                      Percent change from preceding quarter 
 
Business           1.1       -1.9      -2.9     3.5       2.8       2.4 
Nonfarm business   1.5       -2.0      -3.4     3.8       3.1       2.3 
Manufacturing      2.5       -5.0      -7.4     3.6       2.9       1.1 
  Durable          1.8       -7.7      -9.4     4.4       3.7       2.5 
  Nondurable       2.6       -1.7      -4.2     2.8       2.1       0.2 
--------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
                      Percent change from same quarter a year ago 
 
Business           1.5        0.1      -1.4     5.8       3.0       4.2 
Nonfarm business   1.5        0.2      -1.3     5.6       2.8       4.1 
Manufacturing      0.5       -5.6      -6.0     7.0       4.2       6.5 
  Durable         -0.3       -7.2      -6.9     7.7       4.9       8.1 
  Nondurable       1.2       -3.5      -4.7     6.1       3.3       4.8 
--------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
 
Business 
 
     From   second  quarter  to  third  quarter  of  2001,  business   sector 
productivity  rose at an annual rate of 1.1 percent, as output decreased  1.9 
percent  and hours of all persons engaged in the sector decreased 2.9 percent 
(table 1).  The declines in both output and hours were the largest since  the 
first  quarter of 1991, when output decreased 3.2 percent and hours fell  4.6 
percent. Productivity had increased 2.2 percent during the second quarter  of 
2001,  as  output  declined 0.7 percent and hours at work  fell  2.8  percent 
(seasonally adjusted annual rates). 
 
    Hourly  compensation increased 3.5 percent during the  third  quarter  of 
2001, the smallest increase in this measure since the second quarter of 1997, 
when  it  rose 1.4 percent. Hourly compensation includes wages and  salaries, 
supplements,  employer contributions to employee benefit  plans,  and  taxes. 
Real  hourly  compensation,  which takes into  account  changes  in  consumer 
prices, rose 2.8 percent in the third quarter of 2001. 
 
   Unit  labor  costs increased at an annual rate of 2.4 percent  during  the 
third  quarter of 2001.  The implicit price deflator for the business sector, 
which  reflects  changes  both  in unit labor  costs  and  in  unit  nonlabor 
payments,  increased  at a 1.8 percent annual rate in the  third  quarter  of 
2001, after rising 1.7 percent in the previous quarter. 
 
 
Nonfarm business 
 
    Output  per hour of all persons in the nonfarm business sector  increased 
1.5 percent during the third quarter of 2001, after rising 2.1 percent in the 
second  quarter  (table 2).  Output decreased 2.0 percent and  hours  of  all 
persons  fell  3.4 percent in the third quarter of 2001.  As in the  business 
sector,  these were the largest declines in output and hours since the  first 
quarter  of  1991,  when  output decreased 3.2 percent  and  hours  fell  4.8 
percent. 
 
    Hourly  compensation  grew at a 3.8 percent  annual  rate  in  the  third 
quarter of 2001, after increasing 4.7 percent in the previous quarter.   When 
the  rise  in consumer prices is taken into account, real hourly compensation 
rose at a 3.1 percent annual rate in the third quarter of 2001. 
 
   Unit  labor costs rose 2.3 percent in the third quarter of 2001, following 
a  2.6 percent increase one quarter earlier.  The implicit price deflator for 
nonfarm  business rose 1.5 percent in both the second and third  quarters  of 
2001. 
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Manufacturing 
 
    Productivity increased 2.5 percent in manufacturing in the third  quarter 
of  2001,  as output declined 5.0 percent and hours of all persons  fell  7.4 
percent  (seasonally  adjusted annual rates).  In durable  goods  industries, 
productivity  grew  1.8  percent in the third quarter  as  output  and  hours 
dropped  7.7  and  9.4  percent,  respectively.   In  the  nondurable   goods 
industries,  third-quarter productivity rose 2.6 percent as  output  declined 
1.7 percent and hours fell further, 4.2 percent (tables 3, 4, and 5). 
 
    Hourly compensation of all manufacturing workers rose 3.6 percent  during 
the  third  quarter of 2001 (seasonally adjusted annual rates).   In  durable 
goods  manufacturing, hourly compensation rose 4.4 percent during  the  third 
quarter.   The  increase in nondurable goods manufacturing was  2.8  percent. 
When  the  increase  in  consumer prices is taken into account,  real  hourly 
compensation  for  all manufacturing workers rose 2.9 percent  in  the  third 
quarter. 
 
    Unit  labor costs in manufacturing rose 1.1 percent in the third  quarter 
of  2001,  down sharply from the 6.7-percent increase of the second  quarter. 
Unit labor costs rose 2.5 percent in durable goods manufacturing in the third 
quarter.   In  nondurable  goods manufacturing, unit  labor  costs  rose  0.2 
percent. 
 
 
Nonfinancial Corporations 
 
   Third-quarter  2001 measures of productivity and costs also were  released 
for nonfinancial corporations (tables B and 6).  Output per all-employee hour 
grew  at  a 2.4 percent annual rate, compared with a 3.3 percent increase  in 
the  previous quarter.  Output decreased 1.3 percent in the third quarter  of 
2001,  and  hours of all employees declined 3.6 percent (seasonally  adjusted 
annual   rates).    BLS   adjusted  third-quarter  output   of   nonfinancial 
corporations  to  reflect  insurance benefits related  to  the  September  11 
tragedies.   An adjustment to nonfinancial corporate output will be  made  by 
the  Bureau  of Economic Analysis, U.S. Department of Commerce, in  its  next 
estimate,  but  this  adjustment  will  not  affect  GDP.   The  nonfinancial 
corporate  sector  includes all corporations doing  business  in  the  United 
States,  except  those  classified as depository institutions,  nondepository 
institutions,  security and commodity brokers, insurance carriers,  regulated 
investment  offices,  small  business investment  offices,  and  real  estate 
investment trusts. 
 
-------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
Table B.  Nonfinancial corporations: Third-quarter 2001 productivity and 
cost measures 
(Seasonally adjusted annual rates) 
--------------------------------------------------------------------------                                   
                                          Real                     
                                 Hourly   hourly  Unit            Implicit 
         Produc-                 compen-  compen- labor  Unit     price 
Period   tivity   Output  Hours  sation   sation  costs  profits  deflator 
--------------------------------------------------------------------------                                   
                 Percent change from preceding quarter 
 
2001 III   2.4     -1.3    -3.6    4.9     4.2     2.5    -25.7     1.5 
-------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
                 Percent change from same quarter a year ago 
 
2001 III   1.7      0.1    -1.5    6.5     3.7     4.7    -26.6     1.8 
--------------------------------------------------------------------------    
    
                                  
   Hourly  compensation for nonfinancial corporations increased  4.9  percent 
in  the  third quarter; it rose 6.1 percent in the second quarter.  When  the 
rise  in  consumer  prices  is taken into account, real  hourly  compensation 
increased  4.2  percent in the third quarter and 2.9 percent  in  the  second 
quarter. 
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   Unit  labor  costs  for  the sector increased 2.5  percent  in  the  third 
quarter.  Unit nonlabor costs increased 9.2 percent in the third quarter--the 
largest  increase  since  the first quarter of  1994,  when  they  rose  11.9 
percent.  Unit profits fell 25.7 percent in the third quarter of 2001,  after 
dropping 12.6 percent in the second quarter.  The implicit price deflator for 
the output of nonfinancial corporations rose 1.5 percent in the third quarter 
of  2001.   In  the  previous quarter, the implicit price deflator  rose  2.3 
percent. 
 
Adjustments 
 
    The terrorist attacks of September 11 resulted in significant disruptions 
in  the  New  York and Washington area economies, as well as  disruptions  to 
businesses  outside  these directly impacted areas.  The Bureau  of  Economic 
Analysis  (BEA),  U.S.  Department of Commerce, reported  that  most  of  the 
effects  of  this  disaster are reflected in the usual source  data  used  to 
construct  the  national income and product accounts--the data that  underlie 
the  output measures for the business and nonfarm business sectors.  BEA made 
adjustments  to  wages  of  employees because the regular  source  of  data-- 
employment,  hours, and earnings from the Bureau of Labor Statistics  monthly 
employment survey--covered the mid-month pay period and did not fully reflect 
the changes to labor markets following the September attacks.  Therefore,  as 
reported  on  Nov. 7, BLS adjusted the change in hours of business  employees 
downward  by  0.3 percentage point to reflect these compensation adjustments. 
It  is not possible to separately identify the impacts of the attacks on  the 
productivity and cost measures. 
 
 
Revised Measures 
 
    Current  and  previous measures for the third quarter  of  2001  for  the 
business, nonfarm business, and manufacturing sectors are compared  in  table 
C.   In  the business and nonfarm business sectors, increases in productivity 
and  output  are  smaller  than  those reported  on  Nov.  7,  based  on  the 
information  available  at that time.  Unit labor  cost  measures  for  these 
sectors are correspondingly higher. 
 
---------------------------------------------------------------------- 
Table C. Previous and revised productivity and related measures 
Quarterly percent change at seasonally adjusted annual rate 
----------------------------------------------------------------------                                       
                                                     Real       
                                            Hourly   hourly    Unit 
                   Produc-                  compen-  compen-   labor 
Sector             tivity   Output   Hours  sation   sation    costs 
----------------------------------------------------------------------                                       
                             Third quarter 2001 
Business:                                                       
  Previous          2.2      -1.0     -3.1    4.1      3.4       1.9 
  Current           1.1      -1.9     -2.9    3.5      2.8       2.4 
---------------------------------------------------------------------- 
Nonfarm business:                                               
  Previous          2.7      -1.0     -3.6    4.5      3.8       1.8 
  Current           1.5      -2.0     -3.4    3.8      3.1       2.3 
---------------------------------------------------------------------- 
Manufacturing:                                                  
  Previous          1.1      -6.7     -7.7    5.1      4.4       4.0 
  Current           2.5      -5.0     -7.4    3.6      2.9       1.1 
---------------------------------------------------------------------- 
 
 
    Productivity and cost measures were revised to reflect the results of the 
2000  Hours at Work Survey, which are now available.  This survey is used  to 
adjust  the number of hours for which private nonfarm employees are paid  (as 
reported  in  the BLS Current Employment Survey) to hours at  the  workplace. 
For  2000,  these new results show that hours of all persons were lower  than 
originally had been reported.  In the nonfarm business sector, hours  of  all 
persons  grew  1.1  percent in 2000 rather than 1.5  percent,  as  previously 
reported.   This difference in the ratio of hours at work to hours paid  also 
occurred  in  the  manufacturing sector, where  hours  of  all  persons  fell 
1.4 percent, rather than decreasing 0.9 percent, as previously reported. 
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    In manufacturing, rates of growth in productivity were revised upward  in 
the  third  quarter.  Unit labor costs were revised down,  due  both  to  the 
output  revision and a downward revision in hourly compensation  (tables  3-5 
and  appendix  tables 3-5).  The quarterly measures of productivity,  output, 
and  unit labor costs for manufacturing were revised back to 1992 due to  the 
incorporation of revised indexes of industrial production.  The bulk  of  the 
revision  began  in 1999.  The annual measures for 2000 also  were  affected. 
These  indexes,  published by the Board of Governors of the  Federal  Reserve 
System,  were changed to incorporate additional and revised source  data  and 
updated  information  on seasonal trends.  (See Federal  Reserve  Statistical 
Release  G.17, "Industrial production and capacity utilization: a  revision," 
Nov. 27, 2001.) 
 
    On Nov. 30, the Bureau of Economic Analysis, U.S. Department of Commerce, 
revised  the  price  indexes used to calculate real  output  of  nonfinancial 
corporations  back  to  the first quarter of 1998.  Appendix  table  6  shows 
revised 1998 measures for output, productivity, and unit costs. 
 
 
                              NEXT RELEASE DATE 
                                       
   The next release of Productivity and Costs is scheduled for 8:30 AM EST, 
Wednesday, February 6, 2002.  Preliminary fourth-quarter and annual 2001 
measures will be released at that time. 
 
   Scheduled release dates for productivity and costs measures for major 
sectors of the U.S. economy in 2002 are: 
 
     --------------------------------------------------------------      
     Reference period                    2002 release date 
     --------------------------------------------------------------      
     2001:                          
     Fourth quarter, Annual              February 6 
     Fourth quarter, Annual <revised>    March 7 
      
     2002:                          
     First quarter                       May 7 
     First quarter (revised)             May 31 
 
     Second quarter                      August 9 
     Second quarter (revised)            September 5 
 
     Third quarter                       November 7 
     Third quarter (revised)             December 4 
     -------------------------------------------------------------- 
 
   These dates are based on presently available schedules for the release of 
underlying source data in 2002.  Each issue of Productivity and Costs 
contains a "Next release date" paragraph that readers should use to confirm 
the dates above. 
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                           PRODUCTIVITY AND COSTS 
                       Preliminary Fourth-Quarter and 
                          Annual Averages for 2001 
 
 
     The Bureau of Labor Statistics of the U.S. Department of Labor today 
reported preliminary productivity data--as measured by output per hour of all 
persons--for the fourth quarter and for the full year 2001.  The seasonally 
adjusted annual rates of productivity change in the fourth quarter and the 
annual average changes were: 
 
                                  Fourth  Annual averages 
                                 quarter     2000-2001 
 
     Business sector                3.4          1.8 
     Nonfarm business sector        3.5          1.8 
      
     In the fourth quarter, productivity advanced 3.4 percent in the business 
sector as output declined 0.3 percent and hours worked fell 3.6 percent 
(seasonally adjusted annual rates).  In the nonfarm business sector, 
productivity rose 3.5 percent as output decreased 0.4 percent and hours 
dropped 3.7 percent.  On an annual average basis, productivity in both the 
business and nonfarm business sectors rose 1.8 percent in 2001.  This was the 
smallest annual productivity gain since 1995, when output per hour increased 
0.7 percent in business and 0.9 percent in nonfarm business.  Fourth-quarter 
productivity and related measures are summarized in table A and annual 
average data in table B.  Detailed information is presented in tables 1 
through 5. 
 
     In the manufacturing sector, increases in productivity were: 
 
                                         Fourth  Annual averages 
                                        quarter     2000-2001 
 
     Manufacturing sector                  3.5          1.0 
       Durable goods manufacturing         2.3          0.5 
       Nondurable goods manufacturing      4.3          1.5 
      
     Manufacturing productivity grew 3.5 percent in the fourth quarter, 
reflecting a drop in output of 7.2 percent and a larger decline, 10.4 
percent, in hours of all persons.  On an annual average basis,  output per 
hour in the manufacturing sector posted a 1.0-percent  increase in 2001. 
Output and hours in manufacturing, which includes about 16 percent of U.S. 
business-sector employment, tend to vary more from quarter to quarter than 
data for the more aggregate business and nonfarm business sectors. 
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-------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
Table A. Productivity and costs:  Preliminary fourth-quarter 2001 measures 
(Seasonally adjusted annual rates) 
--------------------------------------------------------------------------                                   
                                                        Real       
                                              Hourly    hourly    Unit 
                   Produc-                    compen-   compen-   labor 
Sector             tivity    Output   Hours   sation    sation    costs 
-------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
                      Percent change from preceding quarter 
 
Business            3.4       -0.3     -3.6     2.3       2.7      -1.1 
Nonfarm business    3.5       -0.4     -3.7     2.3       2.8      -1.1 
Manufacturing       3.5       -7.2    -10.4     2.6       3.0      -0.9 
  Durable           2.3      -10.3    -12.3     3.6       4.0       1.3 
  Nondurable        4.3       -3.3     -7.3     1.4       1.8      -2.8 
-------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
                      Percent change from same quarter a year ago 
 
Business            1.5       -0.5     -2.0     4.0       2.1       2.4 
Nonfarm business    1.6       -0.5     -2.1     3.9       2.0       2.2 
Manufacturing       0.7       -6.4     -7.0     4.5       2.6       3.8 
  Durable           0.0       -8.5     -8.5     5.1       3.2       5.1 
  Nondurable        1.1       -3.6     -4.7     3.9       2.1       2.8 
-------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
 
      
     The data sources and methods used in the preparation of the 
manufacturing series differ from those used in preparing the business and 
nonfarm business series, and these measures are not directly comparable. 
Output measures for business and nonfarm business are based on measures of 
gross domestic product prepared by the Bureau of Economic Analysis of the 
U.S. Department of Commerce.  Quarterly output measures for manufacturing 
reflect indexes of industrial production independently prepared by the Board 
of Governors of the Federal Reserve System.  See Technical Notes for further 
information on data sources. 
 
 
                    THIRD-TO-FOURTH QUARTER CHANGES, 2001 
 
Business 
 
     Productivity in the business sector grew 3.4 percent in the fourth 
quarter of 2001, reflecting a decline of 0.3 percent in output and a 3.6- 
percent decrease in hours of all persons engaged in the sector (seasonally 
adjusted annual rates).  Hours fell faster in the fourth quarter than at any 
time since the first quarter of 1991, when they dropped 4.6 percent.  Revised 
data for the third quarter of 2001 show that output per hour rose 0.7 percent 
as output decreased 2.3 percent and hours declined 2.9 percent. 
 
     Hourly compensation increased at a 2.3-percent annual rate in the fourth 
quarter of 2001, following a 3.3-percent increase one quarter earlier. This 
measure includes wages and salaries, supplements, employer contributions to 
employee-benefit plans, and taxes.  Real hourly compensation, which takes 
into account changes in consumer prices, grew at an annual rate of 2.7 
percent during the fourth quarter of 2001.  This measure rose 2.6 percent in 
the third quarter. 
      
     The unit labor cost measure, which relates compensation to output, 
decreased at a 1.1-percent annual rate during the fourth quarter.  During the 
third quarter of 2001, unit labor costs had increased 2.6 percent.  The 
implicit price deflator for business output, which reflects changes in both 
unit labor costs and unit nonlabor payments, declined 1.5 percent in fourth- 
quarter 2001. 
 
Nonfarm business 
 
     In the nonfarm business sector, productivity increased 3.5 percent in 
the fourth quarter of 2001.  Output declined 0.4 percent and hours of all 
persons--employees, proprietors, and unpaid family workers--fell 3.7 percent 
(seasonally adjusted annual rates).  Productivity increased 1.1 percent in 
the third quarter of 2001 (as revised), when output decreased 2.3 percent and 
hours dropped 3.4 percent (table 2). 
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     Hourly compensation in the nonfarm business sector rose 2.3 percent in 
the fourth quarter of 2001, following an increase of 3.7 percent in the third 
quarter.  When the changes in consumer prices were taken into account, real 
hourly compensation increased 2.8 percent during the fourth quarter of 2001 
and 3.0 percent one quarter earlier. 
 
     Unit labor costs decreased 1.1 percent in the fourth quarter, after 
increasing 2.6 percent in the third quarter of 2001.  The implicit price 
deflator for nonfarm business output declined 0.7 percent in the fourth 
quarter of 2001, after increasing 1.7 percent one quarter earlier. 
 
Manufacturing 
 
     Manufacturing productivity grew at a 3.5-percent seasonally adjusted 
annual rate in the fourth quarter of 2001 as output fell 7.2 percent and 
hours fell further, 10.4 percent (table 3).  The  hours decline was the 
largest since the second quarter of 1982, when hours dropped 11.0 percent. 
In the third quarter, total manufacturing productivity increased 2.6 percent 
(as revised), reflecting a 4.9-percent fall in output and a 7.3-percent 
decrease in hours.  In durable goods manufacturing, productivity rose 2.3 
percent in the fourth quarter as output fell 10.3 percent and hours dropped 
12.3 percent (table 4).  Among nondurable goods manufacturers, productivity 
rose 4.3 percent in the fourth quarter, reflecting a 3.3-percent decline in 
output and a 7.3-percent drop in hours of all persons (table 5). 
 
     Average hourly compensation of manufacturing workers increased 2.6 
percent in the fourth quarter of 2001, reflecting increases in hourly 
compensation of 3.6 percent in durable goods manufacturing and 1.4 percent in 
nondurable goods manufacturing.  When the increase in consumer prices was 
taken into account, real hourly compensation in total manufacturing rose 3.0 
percent. 
 
     Unit labor costs for the manufacturing sector declined 0.9 percent.  In 
durable goods manufacturing, unit labor costs rose 1.3 percent.  By contrast, 
unit labor costs of nondurable goods manufacturers fell 2.8 percent in the 
fourth quarter of 2001. 
 
 
                      ANNUAL AVERAGE CHANGES, 2000-2001 
 
Business 
 
     Business sector productivity increased 1.8 percent when the annual 
average for 2001 was compared with the annual average for 2000 (table B). 
Output increased 0.8 percent and hours of all persons engaged in the sector 
decreased 1.0 percent.  Productivity had increased 3.4 percent in  2000, when 
output grew 4.6 percent and hours increased 1.1 percent. 
 
     Hourly compensation in the business sector increased 6.0 percent in 
2001, following a 6.4-percent rise in 2000.  Real hourly compensation 
increased 3.0 percent in both years.  Unit labor costs increased 4.0 percent 
in 2001, compared with a 2.9-percent increase in the previous year.  The 
implicit price deflator rose 1.8 percent in 2001 and 1.9 percent in 2000. 
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------------------------------------------------------------------------------      
 Table B. Annual average changes in productivity and related measures, 
          1992-2001 
------------------------------------------------------------------------------ 
        Measure     1992  1993  1994  1995  1996  1997  1998  1999  2000  2001 
                        
 Business:                                                                   
  Productivity      3.9    0.5   1.3   0.7   2.8   2.3   2.7   2.5   3.4   1.8 
  Output            3.7    3.1   4.9   3.1   4.4   5.2   4.9   4.6   4.6   0.8 
  Hours            -0.2    2.6   3.5   2.4   1.6   2.9   2.2   2.0   1.1  -1.0 
  Hourly            5.3    2.5   2.0   2.1   3.2   3.1   5.5   4.6   6.4   6.0 
   compensation 
  Real hourly       2.6   -0.1  -0.2  -0.4   0.4   0.9   4.0   2.4   3.0   3.0 
   compensation 
  Unit labor costs  1.4    1.9   0.7   1.4   0.4   0.8   2.8   2.0   2.9   4.0 
------------------------------------------------------------------------------  
 Nonfarm Business:                                                           
  Productivity      3.7    0.5   1.3   0.9   2.5   2.0   2.6   2.3   3.3   1.8 
  Output            3.5    3.3   4.7   3.4   4.3   5.1   5.0   4.6   4.5   0.8 
  Hours            -0.2    2.9   3.3   2.4   1.7   3.1   2.4   2.2   1.1  -0.9 
  Hourly            5.3    2.2   2.1   2.1   3.1   3.0   5.4   4.4   6.5   5.8 
   compensation 
  Real hourly       2.6   -0.4  -0.1  -0.4   0.3   0.8   3.9   2.2   3.1   2.8 
   compensation 
  Unit labor costs  1.6    1.7   0.8   1.2   0.5   0.9   2.7   2.0   3.1   3.9 
------------------------------------------------------------------------------  
 Manufacturing:                                                              
  Productivity      5.3    1.9   3.0   3.8   3.5   4.3   5.4   4.5   6.1   1.0 
  Output            4.8    3.3   5.3   4.3   3.1   6.1   5.1   3.7   4.6  -4.3 
  Hours            -0.4    1.4   2.2   0.4  -0.4   1.8  -0.2  -0.8  -1.4  -5.3 
  Hourly            4.6    2.7   2.8   2.1   1.4   1.9   5.4   4.0   7.0   7.3 
   compensation 
  Real hourly       1.9    0.2   0.6  -0.4  -1.3  -0.3   3.9   1.9   3.5   4.4 
   compensation 
  Unit labor costs -0.6    0.8  -0.2  -1.7  -2.1  -2.3   0.0  -0.5   0.9   6.2 
------------------------------------------------------------------------------                     
 
 
Nonfarm business 
 
     Productivity increased 1.8 percent in the nonfarm business sector during 
2001, reflecting a 0.8-percent rise in output and a 0.9-percent decline in 
hours.  During 2000, productivity had increased 3.3 percent in nonfarm 
business, as output grew 4.5 percent and hours of all persons increased 1.1 
percent. 
      
     In 2001, hourly compensation increased 5.8 percent, following a 6.5 
percent rise in 2000. When the increase in consumer prices was taken into 
account, real hourly compensation rose 2.8 percent in 2001 and 3.1 percent in 
2000.  Unit labor costs in the nonfarm business sector rose 3.9 percent in 
2001, compared with a 3.1-percent increase one year earlier.  The implicit 
price deflator for nonfarm business rose 1.7 percent in 2001 and 2.0 percent 
in 2000. 
 
 
Manufacturing 
 
     In manufacturing, labor productivity rose 1.0 percent in 2001, compared 
with a 6.1 percent increase in 2000.  The small increase in 2001 occurred 
when output fell 4.3 percent and hours of all persons fell 5.3 percent (table 
B).  There was a 0.5-percent increase in durable goods manufacturing 
productivity, where output fell 5.4 percent and hours fell 5.9 percent. A 
somewhat larger increase in productivity of 1.5 percent was posted in 
nondurable goods manufacturing, reflecting an output decrease of 2.9 percent 
and a drop of 4.4 percent in hours of all persons. 
 
     Hourly compensation of manufacturing workers increased 7.3 percent in 
2001, following a 7.0-percent increase in 2000.  Taking into account the rise 
in consumer prices, real hourly compensation in manufacturing rose 4.4 
percent in 2001 and 3.5 percent in 2000. 
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     Unit labor costs in manufacturing grew 6.2 percent in 2001.  This was 
the largest annual increase since 1981, when these costs rose 8.9 percent. 
Unit labor costs in durable goods manufacturing increased 7.4 percent in 
2001, compared with a 4.8 percent rise in unit labor costs in nondurable 
goods manufacturing. 
      
Revised Measures 
 
     Current and previous measures for the third quarter of 2001 for the 
business, nonfarm business, and manufacturing sectors are compared in table 
C.  In the business and nonfarm business sectors, output and productivity 
measures were lower than those published on Dec. 6; unit labor costs were 
higher.  Output and productivity growth in the manufacturing sector were 
slightly higher than the figures published on Dec. 6. 
 
------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
Table C. Previous and revised productivity and related measures 
Quarterly percent change at seasonally adjusted annual rate 
-------------------------------------------------------------------------                                    
                                                       Real       
                                              Hourly   hourly    Unit 
                   Produc-                    compen-  compen-   labor 
Sector             tivity    Output   Hours   sation   sation    costs 
-------------------------------------------------------------------------                                    
                             Third quarter 2001 
Business:                                                         
  Previous         1.1       -1.9     -2.9    3.5      2.8       2.4 
  Current          0.7       -2.3     -2.9    3.3      2.6       2.6 
Nonfarm business:                                                 
  Previous         1.5       -2.0     -3.4    3.8      3.1       2.3 
  Current          1.1       -2.3     -3.4    3.7      3.0       2.6 
Manufacturing:                                                    
  Previous         2.5       -5.0     -7.4    3.6      2.9       1.1 
  Current          2.6       -4.9     -7.3    3.5      2.8       0.8 
------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
 
Revised measures: Nonfinancial Corporations 
 
     Revised productivity and output measures for the third quarter for 
nonfinancial corporations also were announced today.  Output decreased more 
and productivity increased less than reported on Dec. 6.  The downward 
revision to productivity led to faster growth in unit labor costs than 
previously reported (table D). 
 
----------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
Table D.  Nonfinancial corporations:  Previous and revised productivity and 
cost measures 
Quarterly percent changes at seasonally adjusted annual rates 
----------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
                                             Real                     
                                    Hourly   hourly  Unit            Implicit 
            Produc-                 compen-  compen- labor  Unit     price 
            tivity   Output  Hours  sation   sation  costs  profits  deflator 
----------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
                                                                      
                            Third quarter 2001 
 
Previous     2.4     -1.3    -3.6    4.9      4.2     2.5    -25.7    1.5 
Current      0.9     -2.6    -3.5    4.7      4.0     3.8    -26.1    2.8 
----------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
 
                                       
                              Next release date 
 
     The next release of Productivity and Costs is scheduled for 8:30 A.M. 
EST, Thursday, March 7, 2002.  Revised fourth-quarter and annual average 
measures for business, nonfarm business, and manufacturing will be released 
at that time. 
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                        PRODUCTIVITY AND COSTS 
               Fourth Quarter and Annual Averages, 2001 
 
 
     The Bureau of Labor Statistics of the U.S. Department of Labor 
today reported revised fourth-quarter seasonally-adjusted annual rates 
of productivity change--as measured by output per hour of all persons- 
-and revised annual changes for the full year 2001.  Percent changes 
in business and nonfarm business productivity were: 
      
                                     Fourth    Annual averages 
                                     quarter     2000-2001 
 
     Business sector                   5.1         1.9 
     Nonfarm business sector           5.2         1.9 
      
     In both sectors, fourth-quarter productivity was higher than 
originally reported due to upward revisions to the output measures. 
Fourth-quarter productivity and related measures are summarized in 
table A and appear in detail in tables 1 through 5; the preliminary 
and revised fourth-quarter and annual data appear in table C. 
 
     In the manufacturing sector, increases in productivity were: 
 
                                      Fourth    Annual averages 
                                      quarter     2000-2001 
 
     Manufacturing                      4.1         1.1 
       Durable goods manufacturing      2.7         0.5 
       Nondurable goods manufacturing   5.2         1.6 
 
     Manufacturing productivity rose 4.1 percent (seasonally adjusted 
annual rate) in the fourth quarter.  This increase was higher than 
originally reported, reflecting upward revisions to output per hour in 
both the durable and nondurable goods manufacturing subsectors. 
(Output and hours in manufacturing, which includes about 16 percent of 
U.S. business-sector employment, tend to vary more from quarter to 
quarter than data for the more aggregate business and nonfarm business 
sectors.) 
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----------------------------------------------------------------------- 
Table A. Productivity and costs: Revised fourth-quarter 2001 measures 
(Seasonally adjusted annual rates) 
----------------------------------------------------------------------- 
                                                        Real       
                                              Hourly    hourly    Unit 
                   Produc-                    compen-   compen-   labor 
Sector             tivity    Output   Hours   sation    sation    costs 
-----------------------------------------------------------------------                    
                      Percent change from preceding quarter 
 
 Business           5.1        1.3     -3.6     2.2      2.5      -2.7 
 Nonfarm business   5.2        1.2     -3.8     2.3      2.6      -2.7 
 Manufacturing      4.1       -6.7    -10.4     2.5      2.8      -1.5 
   Durable          2.7       -9.8    -12.3     3.6      3.9       0.8 
   Nondurable       5.2       -2.6     -7.5     1.2      1.5      -3.8 
----------------------------------------------------------------------- 
                      Percent change from same quarter a year ago 
 
 Business           1.9       -0.1     -2.0     4.0      2.1       2.0 
 Nonfarm business   2.0       -0.1     -2.1     3.9      2.0       1.8 
 Manufacturing      0.8       -6.2     -7.0     4.5      2.6       3.6 
   Durable          0.1       -8.4     -8.5     5.1      3.2       5.0 
   Nondurable       1.3       -3.4     -4.7     3.9      2.0       2.5 
----------------------------------------------------------------------- 
 
 
     The data sources and methods used in the preparation of the 
manufacturing series differ from those used in preparing the business 
and nonfarm business series, and these measures are not directly 
comparable.  Output data for business and nonfarm business are based 
on measures of gross domestic product prepared by the Bureau of 
Economic Analysis of the U.S. Department of Commerce.  Quarterly 
output measures for manufacturing reflect indexes of industrial 
production independently prepared by the Board of Governors of the 
Federal Reserve System.  See Technical Notes for further information 
on data sources. 
                                    
                                    
                 THIRD-TO-FOURTH QUARTER 2001 CHANGES 
 
Business 
 
     Business sector productivity rose 5.1 percent (seasonally 
adjusted annual rate) in the fourth quarter of 2001, as output 
increased 1.3 percent and hours of all persons engaged in the sector 
decreased 3.6 percent (table 1).  The fourth-quarter decrease in hours 
was the largest since the first quarter of 1991, when hours fell 4.6 
percent.  During third-quarter 2001, productivity had increased 0.7 
percent as output declined 2.3 percent and hours fell 2.9 percent. 
 
     Hourly compensation grew at a 2.2-percent annual rate in the 
fourth quarter, compared with a 3.3-percent rise in the third quarter. 
This measure includes wages and salaries, supplements, employer 
contributions to employee-benefit plans, and taxes.  Real hourly 
compensation, which takes into account changes in consumer prices, 
rose 2.5 percent in both the third and fourth quarters of 2001. 
 
     Unit labor costs, which reflect changes in both hourly 
compensation and productivity, decreased 2.7 percent during the fourth 
quarter.  The implicit price deflator for business output, which 
reflects changes in unit labor costs and unit nonlabor payments, 
decreased 1.4 percent in the fourth quarter.  This measure rose 1.9 
percent during the third quarter. 
 
Nonfarm business 
 
     In the nonfarm business sector, productivity rose at an annual 
rate of 5.2 percent in the fourth quarter of 2001, as output grew 1.2 
percent and hours of all persons--employees, proprietors, and unpaid 
family workers--fell 3.8 percent (seasonally adjusted annual rates). 
During the third quarter, productivity had increased 1.1 percent, 
output had decreased 2.3 percent, and hours had declined 3.4 percent 
(table 2). 
 

2002-03-07 | Fourth Quarter 2001 Revised



     Hourly compensation rose 2.3 percent in the fourth quarter.  This 
was the smallest increase in this measure since the second quarter of 
1997, when hourly compensation increased 1.4 percent.  When the 
increase in consumer prices was taken into account, real hourly 
compensation rose 2.6 percent in the fourth quarter of 2001. 
 
     Unit labor costs fell 2.7 percent in the fourth quarter, after 
rising 2.6 percent in the third quarter.  The implicit price deflator 
for nonfarm business edged down 0.6 percent in the fourth quarter, as 
a 3.4 percent increase in unit nonlabor payments offset much of the 
decline in unit labor costs. 
 
Manufacturing 
 
     Manufacturing productivity rose 4.1 percent (seasonally adjusted 
annual rate) in the fourth quarter of 2001, as output fell 6.7 percent 
and hours dropped by 10.4 percent (table 3).  Productivity rose in 
both of the manufacturing subsectors.  In durable goods, productivity 
increased 2.7 percent, reflecting declines of 9.8 percent in output 
and 12.3 percent in hours.  In nondurable goods, productivity grew 5.2 
percent, reflecting a 2.6-percent drop in output and a 7.5-percent 
decline in hours (tables 4 and 5).  The 9.8-percent decline in durable 
goods output was the largest since a 14.5-percent drop in the first 
quarter of 1991.  Similarly, the last time hours fell more than 12.3 
percent in durable goods was the third quarter of 1982, when they 
declined by 13.2 percent. 
 
     Hourly compensation of all manufacturing workers increased 2.5 
percent during the fourth quarter, rising in both of the manufacturing 
subsectors--3.6 percent in durable goods and 1.2 percent in nondurable 
goods.  When the increase in consumer prices was taken into account, 
real hourly compensation for all manufacturing workers rose 2.8 
percent in the fourth quarter. 
 
     Unit labor costs in manufacturing fell 1.5 percent in the fourth 
quarter of 2001, reflecting differing trends in the two subsectors. 
Unit labor costs rose 0.8 percent in durable goods manufacturing and 
declined 3.8 percent in nondurable goods manufacturing.  This was the 
second consecutive decline in unit labor costs for nondurable goods 
which fell 0.1 percent in the third quarter of 2001. 
 
 
                   ANNUAL AVERAGE CHANGES, 2000-2001 
                                    
Business 
 
     In calendar year 2001, business sector productivity increased 1.9 
percent, after having increased 3.4 percent in 2000 (table 1).  Output 
grew 0.9 percent in 2001 and 4.6 percent in 2000.  Hours of all 
persons in the business sector fell 1.0 percent in 2001. 
 
 
----------------------------------------------------------------------- 
Table B. Productivity and costs: Revised 2001 annual averages 
(Seasonally adjusted annual rates) 
----------------------------------------------------------------------- 
                                                        Real       
                                              Hourly    hourly    Unit 
                  Produc-                     compen-   compen-   labor 
Sector            tivity     Output   Hours   sation    sation    costs 
-----------------------------------------------------------------------               
                                
                   Percent change from previous year 
 
Business             1.9       0.9     -1.0      5.9      3.0      3.9 
Nonfarm business     1.9       0.9     -0.9      5.8      2.8      3.8 
Manufacturing        1.1      -4.3     -5.3      7.3      4.4      6.2 
  Durable            0.5      -5.4     -5.9      7.9      5.0      7.4 
  Nondurable         1.6      -2.9     -4.4      6.4      3.4      4.7 
---------------------------------------------------------------------- 
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     Hourly compensation increased 5.9 percent in 2001, after having 
increased 6.4 percent in 2000.  Real hourly compensation increased 3.0 
percent in both 2000 and 2001.  Calendar year 2001 was the sixth 
consecutive year of growth in real hourly compensation, following 
three years of declines (1993-95). 
 
     Unit labor costs increased 3.9 percent in 2001, more than in any 
year since 1990, when unit labor costs rose 4.3 percent.  The implicit 
price deflator rose 1.8 percent in 2001, compared with a 1.9-percent 
increase in 2000. 
 
Nonfarm business 
 
     Productivity increased 1.9 percent in the nonfarm business sector 
during 2001; output grew 0.9 percent and hours of all persons fell 0.9 
percent.  As in the business sector,  this was the first annual 
decline in hours since 1992, when hours edged down 0.2 percent.  In 
2000, productivity rose 3.3 percent, as output grew 4.5 percent and 
hours of all persons rose 1.1 percent. 
 
     Hourly compensation grew 5.8 percent in 2001, compared with a 6.5- 
percent increase in 2000.  Real hourly compensation increased 2.8 
percent in 2001, following a 3.1-percent gain the previous year. 
 
     Unit labor costs in the nonfarm business sector rose 3.8 percent 
in 2001, more than the 3.1-percent increase posted in 2000.  The 
implicit price deflator, which reflects nonlabor payments as well as 
labor costs, rose 1.7 percent in 2001, following a 2.0-percent rise in 
2000. 
 
Manufacturing 
 
     Manufacturing productivity grew 1.1 percent in 2001, the smallest 
increase since a 0.1-percent rise in 1989.  Output fell 4.3 percent in 
2001, and hours of all persons working in the sector dropped 5.3 
percent.  Labor productivity increased 0.5 percent in durable goods 
manufacturing, reflecting declines of 5.4 percent in output and 5.9 
percent in hours.  In nondurable goods manufacturing, productivity 
rose 1.6 percent in 2001, output fell 2.9 percent, and hours declined 
4.4 percent (tables B, 3, 4, and 5). 
 
     Hourly compensation of manufacturing workers increased 7.3 
percent in 2001, somewhat faster than the 7.0 percent increase a year 
earlier.  Real hourly compensation rose 4.4 percent in 2001, the 
largest increase since 1956 (when it rose 4.9 percent).  The hourly 
compensation increases in the two subsectors were 7.9 percent in 
durable goods and 6.4 percent in nondurable goods. 
 
     Unit labor costs grew 6.2 percent in manufacturing.  In durable 
goods, unit labor costs rose 7.4 percent in 2001, after declining in 
each of the previous nine years.  Unit labor costs also rose in 
nondurable goods industries last year, by 4.7 percent. 
 
 
                           REVISED MEASURES 
                                    
     Productivity and cost data for the fourth-quarter and full-year 
2001 for business, nonfarm business, and manufacturing were revised to 
incorporate the most recent information (table C).  In the business 
and nonfarm business sectors, changes in productivity and output are 
higher--and decreases in unit labor costs are greater--than those 
reported on Feb. 6, based on information available at that time. 
Fourth-quarter measures of manufacturing productivity also were 
revised up from those reported on Feb. 6, reflecting a smaller decline 
in output than originally reported.  As a result, unit labor costs in 
manufacturing showed a larger drop than originally reported.  Annual 
measures of productivity and costs are similar to those reported on 
Feb. 6.  Measures of real hourly compensation in the business, nonfarm 
business, and manufacturing sectors for 2001 were revised to 
incorporate the annual recalculation of seasonal factors for the 
Consumer Price Index. 
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--------------------------------------------------------------------- 
Table C. Previous and revised productivity and related measures: 
Fourth-quarter and annual averages 2001 
(Seasonally adjusted annual rates) 
---------------------------------------------------------------------                                        
                                                      Real       
                                             Hourly   hourly    Unit 
                   Produc-                   compen-  compen-   labor 
Sector             tivity   Output   Hours   sation   sation    costs 
---------------------------------------------------------------------                                        
             Percent change, third to fourth quarter 2001 
 
Business:                                                        
  Previous          3.4     -0.3     -3.6     2.3      2.7      -1.1 
  Current           5.1      1.3     -3.6     2.2      2.5      -2.7 
Nonfarm business:                                                
  Previous          3.5     -0.4     -3.7     2.3      2.8      -1.1 
  Current           5.2      1.2     -3.8     2.3      2.6      -2.7 
Manufacturing:                                                 
  Previous          3.5     -7.2    -10.4     2.6      3.0      -0.9 
  Current           4.1     -6.7    -10.4     2.5      2.8      -1.5 
--------------------------------------------------------------------- 
                     Percent change, 2000 - 2001 
Business:                                                        
  Previous          1.8      0.8     -1.0     6.0      3.0       4.0 
  Current           1.9      0.9     -1.0     5.9      3.0       3.9 
Nonfarm business:                                                
  Previous          1.8      0.8     -0.9     5.8      2.8       3.9 
  Current           1.9      0.9     -0.9     5.8      2.8       3.8 
Manufacturing:                                                   
  Previous          1.0     -4.3     -5.3     7.3      4.4       6.2 
  Current           1.1     -4.3     -5.3     7.3      4.4       6.2 
--------------------------------------------------------------------- 
                                    
                                    
                           NEXT RELEASE DATE 
                                    
      The next release of Productivity and Costs is scheduled for 8:30 
   AM EDT, Tuesday, May 7, 2002, and will present preliminary first- 
  quarter measures for business, nonfarm business, and manufacturing. 
 Fourth-quarter and annual data for nonfinancial corporations will be 
 released at that time. 
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                           PRODUCTIVITY AND COSTS 
                             First Quarter 2002 
 
 
     The Bureau of Labor Statistics of the U.S. Department of Labor today 
reported preliminary productivity data--as measured by output per hour of all 
persons--for the first quarter of 2002.  The seasonally adjusted annual rates 
of productivity change in the first quarter were: 
 
               8.5 percent in the business sector and 
               8.6 percent in the nonfarm business sector. 
 
     These large productivity increases resulted from output growth of 6.5 
percent in both the business and nonfarm business sectors in combination with 
declines in hours worked.  Hours of all persons decreased 1.8 percent in the 
business sector and 1.9 percent in the nonfarm business sector.  First- 
quarter measures are summarized in table A and appear in detail in tables 1 
through 5. 
 
     In manufacturing, productivity changes in the first quarter were: 
 
               9.7 percent in manufacturing, 
              13.3 percent in durable goods manufacturing, and 
               5.1 percent in nondurable goods manufacturing. 
 
     Productivity growth in manufacturing in the first quarter of 2002 
reflected an increase of 3.2 percent in output and a drop of 5.9 percent in 
hours of all persons (seasonally adjusted annual rates).  Output and hours in 
manufacturing, which includes about 16 percent of U.S. business sector 
employment, tend to vary more from quarter to quarter than data for the more 
aggregate business and nonfarm business sectors. 
 
     The data sources and methods used in the preparation of the 
manufacturing series differ from those used in preparing the business and 
nonfarm business series, and these measures are not directly comparable. 
Output measures for business and nonfarm business are based on measures of 
gross domestic product prepared by the Bureau of Economic Analysis of the 
U.S. Department of Commerce.  Quarterly output measures for manufacturing 
reflect indexes of industrial production independently prepared by the Board 
of Governors of the Federal Reserve System.  See Technical Notes for further 
information on data sources. 
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------------------------------------------------------------------------ 
Table A. Productivity and costs: Preliminary first-quarter 2002 measures 
(Seasonally adjusted annual rates) 
------------------------------------------------------------------------                                     
                                                        Real       
                                              Hourly    hourly    Unit 
                   Produc-                    compen-   compen-   labor 
Sector             tivity    Output   Hours   sation    sation    costs 
------------------------------------------------------------------------                    
                      Percent change from preceding quarter 
 
Business            8.5       6.5      -1.8     2.8      1.3       -5.3 
Nonfarm business    8.6       6.5      -1.9     2.7      1.2       -5.4 
Manufacturing       9.7       3.2      -5.9     2.5      1.1       -6.5 
  Durable          13.3       5.0      -7.3     2.0      0.6       -9.9 
  Nondurable        5.1       1.2      -3.7     3.9      2.4       -1.1 
------------------------------------------------------------------------ 
                      Percent change from same quarter a year ago 
 
Business            4.1       1.2      -2.8     3.4      2.1       -0.7 
Nonfarm business    4.3       1.3      -2.9     3.3      2.1       -0.9 
Manufacturing       4.0      -3.6      -7.4     3.6      2.4       -0.4 
  Durable           4.6      -4.7      -8.9     4.0      2.8       -0.5 
  Nondurable        2.8      -2.3      -4.9     3.4      2.1        0.6 
------------------------------------------------------------------------ 
 
Business 
 
     Productivity in the business sector increased at an 8.5 percent annual 
rate from the fourth quarter of 2001 to the first quarter of 2002, as output 
increased 6.5 percent and hours of all persons engaged in the sector declined 
1.8 percent (seasonally adjusted annual rates). This was the largest increase 
in business sector output per hour since the second quarter of 1972, when it 
rose 9.1 percent.  Revised data for the fourth quarter of 2001 show that 
output per hour increased 5.4 percent, as output increased 1.6 percent and 
hours of all persons fell 3.6 percent (table 1). 
 
     Hourly compensation increased 2.8 percent during the first quarter of 
2002.  This measure includes wages and salaries, supplements, employer 
contributions to employee benefit plans, and taxes. Real hourly compensation, 
which takes into account changes in consumer prices, rose at a 1.3 percent 
annual rate in the first quarter of 2002, following a 2.5 percent increase 
during fourth- quarter 2001. 
 
     Unit labor costs, which reflect changes in hourly compensation and 
productivity, fell at a 5.3 percent rate during first-quarter 2002, after 
falling 3.0 percent in the fourth quarter of 2001.  The first-quarter drop in 
unit labor costs was the largest in this sector since the first quarter of 
1955, when they dropped 7.5 percent. 
 
     The implicit price deflator for the business sector, which reflects 
changes in both unit labor costs and unit nonlabor payments, fell at a 0.2 
percent annual rate in the first quarter. 
 
 
Nonfarm business 
 
     Productivity increased 8.6 percent in the nonfarm business sector in 
first-quarter 2002, as output increased 6.5 percent and hours of all persons 
decreased 1.9 percent (seasonally adjusted annual rates).  This was the 
largest increase in nonfarm business sector output per hour since the second 
quarter of 1983, when it rose 9.9 percent.  During the fourth quarter of 
2001, productivity had increased 5.5 percent, as output rose 1.5 percent and 
hours fell 3.8 percent (table 2). 
 
     Hourly compensation increased at a 2.7 percent annual rate in the first 
quarter of 2002.  When the rise in consumer prices was taken into account, 
real hourly compensation rose 1.2 percent in the first quarter; it had 
increased 2.6 percent in the fourth quarter of 2001. 
 
     Unit labor costs fell 5.4 percent in the first quarter of 2002 and 3.1 
percent in the fourth quarter of 2001.  The first-quarter decrease  was the 
largest since the second quarter of 1983, when unit labor costs fell 6.5 
percent.  The implicit price deflator for nonfarm business output declined 
0.8 percent in the first quarter and 0.4 percent one quarter earlier. 
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Manufacturing 
 
     Productivity increased 9.7 percent in manufacturing in the first quarter 
of 2002, as output increased 3.2 percent and hours of all persons declined 
5.9 percent (seasonally adjusted annual rates).  Both output and hours had 
fallen in fourth-quarter 2001--by 6.3 and 10.4 percent, respectively--and 
productivity grew 4.7 percent.   In the first quarter of 2002, productivity 
grew 13.3 percent in durable goods manufacturing, where output rose 5.0 
percent and hours fell 7.3 percent.  Nondurable goods manufacturing 
productivity rose 5.1 percent, reflecting a 1.2 percent rise in output and a 
3.7 percent drop in hours of all persons. 
 
     Hourly compensation of all manufacturing workers rose 2.5 percent during 
the first quarter, and real hourly compensation increased 1.1 percent.  The 
hourly compensation of workers in durable goods manufacturing rose 2.0 
percent, while that of employees in nondurable goods manufacturing grew 3.9 
percent. 
 
     Unit labor costs in manufacturing fell 6.5 percent in the first quarter 
of 2002, as unit labor costs of durable goods producers fell 9.9 percent and 
those of nondurable goods producers declined at a 1.1 percent annual rate. 
The decrease for total manufacturing was the largest since a 6.9 percent 
decrease in the second quarter of 1961. 
 
 
Fourth-quarter and annual measures for nonfinancial corporations 
 
     Fourth-quarter and annual 2001 measures of productivity and costs also 
were announced today for the nonfinancial corporate sector (tables B, C, and 
6).  Output per all-employee hour grew 11.2 percent from the third to the 
fourth quarter of 2001, as output grew 6.2 percent and employee hours fell 
4.5 percent.  This was the largest productivity increase in this sector since 
the second quarter of 1975, when productivity grew 11.4 percent, output grew 
6.8 percent, and hours worked fell 4.2 percent.  The nonfinancial corporate 
sector includes all corporations doing business in the United States, except 
those classified as depository institutions, nondepository institutions, 
security and commodity brokers, insurance carriers, regulated investment 
offices, small business investment offices, and real estate investment 
trusts. 
 
-------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
Table B.  Nonfinancial corporations: Fourth-quarter 2001 productivity and 
cost measures 
(Seasonally adjusted annual rates) 
--------------------------------------------------------------------------                                   
                                         Real                     
                                Hourly   hourly  Unit            Implicit 
        Produc-                 compen-  compen- labor  Unit     price 
Period  tivity   Output  Hours  sation   sation  costs  profits  deflator 
--------------------------------------------------------------------------                                   
                 Percent change from preceding quarter 
 
2001 IV  11.2     6.2     -4.5    3.6      3.9    -6.8   58.0     -3.2 
-------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
                 Percent change from same quarter a year ago 
 
2001 IV   3.9     1.2     -2.6    5.0      3.1     1.1   -7.3      0.9 
-------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
 
 
     Hourly compensation increased 3.6 percent in the fourth quarter, and 
real hourly compensation rose 3.9 percent.  Unit labor costs fell 6.8 percent 
in the fourth quarter of 2001--the largest decrease in the series, which 
begins with data for 1958.  In the fourth quarter, unit profits increased at 
a 58.0 percent annual rate after falling in the five previous quarters.  The 
implicit price deflator for nonfinancial corporate output fell 3.2 percent 
during the fourth quarter of 2001, compared with a 2.8 percent increase in 
the third quarter. 
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     Productivity grew 2.3 percent in 2001 for nonfinancial corporations, 
following increases of 3.1 percent in each of the 3 previous years (table C). 
Nonfinancial corporate output grew 1.1 percent in 2001, and employee hours 
decreased 1.2 percent.  This was the first decrease in employee hours since a 
3.1-percent decline in 1991. 
 
------------------------------------------------------------------------ 
Table C. Nonfinancial corporations: Annual changes in productivity and 
related measures, 1992-2001 
------------------------------------------------------------------------ 
Measure             1992 1993 1994 1995 1996 1997 1998 1999  2000  2001   
------------------------------------------------------------------------ 
Productivity         2.4  0.7  2.4  1.0  3.2  0.9  3.1  3.1   3.1   2.3   
Output               2.6  3.0  6.4  4.2  5.0  5.9  5.8  5.6   4.8   1.1   
Hours                0.2  2.3  3.9  3.1  1.8  5.0  2.6  2.4   1.7  -1.2   
Hourly compensation  5.0  2.0  2.1  1.9  2.7  1.3  5.1  4.5   6.3   6.5   
Real hourly          2.4 -0.4  0.0 -0.5  0.0 -0.9  3.7  2.3   2.8   3.6   
compensation 
Unit labor costs     2.5  1.3 -0.3  0.8 -0.5  0.4  2.0  1.3   3.1   4.1   
Unit nonlabor costs -2.0  0.2  1.0  0.9 -1.5  0.3  1.2  1.9   2.7   4.4   
Total unit cost      1.3  1.0  0.1  0.8 -0.8  0.4  1.8  1.4   3.0   4.2   
Unit profits         7.6 13.2 16.3  5.5  9.5  3.1 -9.7 -5.4  -1.0 -19.0   
Implicit price       1.8  2.1  1.6  1.4  0.4  0.7  0.3  0.7   2.5   1.8   
deflator 
------------------------------------------------------------------------      
      
     Hourly compensation grew 6.5 percent in 2001, and real hourly 
compensation increased 3.6 percent.  Total unit costs rose 4.2 percent, 
reflecting increases of 4.1 percent in unit labor costs and 4.4 percent in 
unit nonlabor costs.  Unit profits fell 19.0 percent in 2001, continuing a 
series of annual declines that began in 1998.  The implicit price deflator, 
which reflects both the unit costs and unit profits measures, rose 1.8 
percent in 2001. 
 
 
REVISED MEASURES 
 
     Current and previous measures for the fourth quarter of 2001 for the 
business, nonfarm business, and manufacturing sectors are compared in table 
D.  Some of the quarterly movements differ from those reported on March 7, 
based on information then available.  In all three sectors, productivity and 
output were revised up and unit labor costs were revised down. 
 
 
---------------------------------------------------------------------- 
Table D. Previous and revised productivity and related measures 
Quarterly percent change at seasonally adjusted annual rate 
---------------------------------------------------------------------- 
                                                      Real       
                                             Hourly   hourly    Unit 
                   Produc-                   compen-  compen-   labor 
Sector             tivity   Output   Hours   sation   sation    costs 
---------------------------------------------------------------------- 
                              Fourth quarter 2001 
Business:                                                        
  Previous         5.1       1.3      -3.6    2.2      2.5       -2.7 
  Current          5.4       1.6      -3.6    2.2      2.5       -3.0 
Nonfarm business:                                                
  Previous         5.2       1.2      -3.8    2.3      2.6       -2.7 
  Current          5.5       1.5      -3.8    2.3      2.6       -3.1 
Manufacturing:                                                   
  Previous         4.1      -6.7     -10.4    2.5      2.8       -1.5 
  Current          4.7      -6.3     -10.4    2.5      2.8       -2.1 
---------------------------------------------------------------------- 
 
      
     The Consumer Price Index Research Series has been updated.  This 
affected indexes of real hourly compensation for all years. 
                                       
                              Next release date 
 
     The next release of Productivity and Costs is scheduled for 8:30 AM EDT, 
Friday, May 31, 2001.  First-quarter measures for nonfinancial corporations 
and revised measures for business, nonfarm business, and manufacturing will 
be released at that time. 
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PRODUCTIVITY AND COSTS 
First Quarter 2002 

 The Bureau of Labor Statistics of the U.S. Department of Labor today reported revised 
productivity data—as measured by output per hour of all persons—for the first quarter of 2002.  
The revised seasonally adjusted annual rates of productivity change in the first quarter were: 

  8.3 percent in the business sector and 
  8.4 percent in the nonfarm business sector. 

In both sectors, the first-quarter productivity gains were slightly lower than those reported 
initially on May 7. 

 In manufacturing, the revised productivity changes in the first quarter were: 

 9.4 percent in manufacturing, 
 13.3 percent in durable goods manufacturing, and 
  4.6 percent in nondurable goods manufacturing. 

 Manufacturing productivity rose as first-quarter output increased while hours of all 
persons working in the sector declined for the seventh consecutive quarter.  Output and hours in 
manufacturing, which includes about 16 percent of U.S. business-sector employment, tend to 
vary more from quarter to quarter than data for the more aggregate business and nonfarm 
business sectors.  First-quarter measures are summarized in table A and appear in detail in tables 
1 through 5.   

 The data sources and methods used in the preparation of the manufacturing series differ 
from those used in preparing the business and nonfarm business series, and these measures are 
not directly comparable.  Output measures for business and nonfarm business are based on 
measures of gross domestic product prepared by the Bureau of Economic Analysis of the U.S. 
Department of Commerce.  Quarterly output measures for manufacturing reflect indexes of 
industrial production independently prepared by the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve 
System.  See Technical Notes for further information on data sources (page 6).
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Table A. Productivity and costs: Revised first-quarter 2002 measures 
(Seasonally adjusted annual rates) 

       
 
 
 
Sector 

 
 
Produc-
tivity 

 
 
 
Output 

 
 
 
Hours 

 
Hourly 
compen-
sation 

Real 
hourly 
compen-
sation 

 
Unit 
labor 
costs 

  Percent change from preceding quarter 

Business 8.3 6.2 -2.0 2.9 1.4 -5.0 
Nonfarm business 8.4 6.1 -2.1 2.8 1.4 -5.2 
Manufacturing 9.4 2.9 -5.9 2.4 1.0 -6.4 
  Durable 13.3 4.8 -7.5 1.9 0.4 -10.1 
  Nondurable 4.6 1.0 -3.5 3.8 2.4 -0.7 

  Percent change from same quarter a year ago 

Business 4.1 1.2 -2.8 3.4 2.1 -0.7 
Nonfarm business 4.2 1.2 -2.9 3.4 2.1 -0.8 
Manufacturing 4.0 -3.7 -7.4 3.6 2.4 -0.3 
  Durable 4.6 -4.8 -9.0 4.0 2.7 -0.6 
  Nondurable 2.7 -2.3 -4.9 3.4 2.1 0.7 

Business 

 Productivity increased 8.3 percent in the business sector (seasonally adjusted annual rate) 
from the fourth quarter of 2001 to the first quarter of 2002, as output increased 6.2 percent and 
hours worked by all persons decreased 2.0 percent (table 1).  The gain in output per hour was the 
largest since the first quarter of 1973, when growth was 8.4 percent. 

 Hourly compensation increased 2.9 percent during the first quarter of 2002.  This measure 
of compensation includes wages and salaries, supplements, employer contributions to employee 
benefit plans, and taxes.  Real hourly compensation, which takes into account changes in 
consumer prices, increased 1.4 percent in the first quarter.   

Unit labor costs, which reflect changes in both hourly compensation and productivity, 
dropped 5.0 percent during the first quarter of 2002.  The decline in unit labor costs was the 
largest since a fall of 7.5 percent in the first quarter of 1955.  The implicit price deflator for 
business output, which reflects changes in both unit labor costs and unit nonlabor payments, was 
unchanged between the fourth quarter of 2001 and the first quarter of 2002.  
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Nonfarm business 

 Productivity rose 8.4 percent in the nonfarm business sector during the first quarter of 
2002, reflecting a 6.1-percent rise in output and a 2.1-percent decrease in working hours of all 
persons.  The increase in output per hour was the largest since the second quarter of 1983, when 
growth was 9.9 percent.  Hours worked in the nonfarm business sector now have declined in 
seven of the last eight quarters (table 2). 

 Hourly compensation increased 2.8 percent in the first quarter of 2002.  When the rise in 
consumer prices is taken into account, real hourly compensation gained 1.4 percent in the first 
quarter. 

The 5.2-percent decrease in unit labor costs during the first quarter of 2002 was the 
largest posted since the second quarter of 1983, when these costs fell 6.5 percent.  The implicit 
price deflator for nonfarm business output declined 0.6 percent in the first quarter of 2002. 

Manufacturing 

 Productivity rose 9.4 percent in manufacturing in the first quarter of 2002, as output 
increased 2.9 percent and working hours of all persons declined 5.9 percent (seasonally adjusted 
annual rates).  In durable goods industries, productivity grew 13.3 percent, reflecting an output 
increase of 4.8 percent and a decline of 7.5 percent in hours of all persons.  In nondurable goods 
industries, productivity rose 4.6 percent as output rose 1.0 percent and hours dropped 3.5 percent 
(tables 3, 4, and 5). 

 Hourly compensation in manufacturing rose 2.4 percent during the first quarter.  This 
increase reflects a rise of 1.9 percent in the hourly compensation of persons in durable goods 
industries and a larger increase, 3.8 percent, in the hourly compensation of workers in nondurable 
goods industries.  Real hourly compensation, which takes account of changes in consumer prices, 
rose 1.0 percent for all manufacturing workers. 

 The combination of a 9.4-percent rise in manufacturing productivity and a 2.4-percent 
increase in hourly compensation in the first quarter caused unit labor costs in manufacturing to 
fall 6.4 percent.  The last time unit labor costs fell this much in one quarter was in the second 
quarter of 1961, when they fell 6.9 percent.  Unit labor costs declined in both sectors of 
manufacturing in the first quarter of 2002.  In durable goods industries, they fell 10.1 percent, the 
largest decline since a 10.3-percent drop in the first quarter of 1960.  In nondurable goods 
industries, unit labor costs fell 0.7 percent in the first quarter of 2002. 
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Nonfinancial corporations 

Preliminary first-quarter 2002 measures of productivity and costs for nonfinancial 
corporations also were announced today (tables B and 6).  Productivity rose 6.7 percent in the 
first quarter, less than the 11.2-percent rise recorded in the fourth quarter of 2001.  Output 
increased 5.4 percent in first quarter 2002, while employee-hours declined 1.2 percent 
(seasonally adjusted annual rates).  This marked the fourth consecutive decline in hours of  
nonfinancial corporate employees, as employment fell in all four quarters.  However, average 
weekly hours fell only in the last three quarters of 2001; they rose 1.0 percent in the first quarter 
of 2002.  Nonfinancial corporations include all corporations doing business in the United States, 
except banks, stock and commodity brokers, and finance and insurance agencies.   

Table B.  Nonfinancial corporations: Preliminary first-quarter 2002 productivity and cost 
measures 
(Seasonally adjusted annual rates) 
         
 
 
 
Period 

 
 
Produc-
tivity 

 
 
 
Output 

 
 
 
Hours 

 
Hourly 
compen-
sation 

Real 
hourly 
compen-
sation 

 
Unit 
labor 
costs 

 
 
Unit 
profits 

 
Implicit 
price 
deflator          

 Percent change from preceding quarter 
2002 I 6.7 5.4 -1.2 3.6 2.1 -2.9 15.5 -0.8 
 Percent change from same quarter a year ago 
2002 I 5.5 2.4 -2.9 4.5 3.2 -0.9 4.2 0.2 

Hourly compensation increased 3.6 percent during both the fourth quarter of 2001 and 
the first quarter of 2002.  When the rise in consumer prices is taken into account, real hourly 
compensation rose 2.1 percent in the first quarter.  Unit labor costs in nonfinancial corporations 
declined 2.9 percent in the first quarter, less than the 6.8-percent drop one quarter earlier.  This 
was the first two-quarter decline in unit labor costs to occur since the second and third quarters 
of 1997, when they fell 0.6 and 1.7 percent, respectively. 

 Unit profits grew 15.5 percent in first quarter 2002, less than the 58.0-percent climb in 
the fourth quarter of 2001.  Unit profits had fallen in the previous five quarters.  The implicit 
price deflator for nonfinancial corporate output declined 0.8 percent in the first quarter of 2002.  
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REVISED MEASURES 

 Current and previous measures for the first quarter of 2002 for business, nonfarm 
business, and manufacturing are compared in table C.  In the business, nonfarm business, and 
manufacturing sectors, output and productivity were revised down from the data reported on 
May 7, based on information then available.  As a result, unit labor costs were revised upward.  

Table C. Previous and revised productivity and related measures 
(Quarterly percent change at seasonally adjusted annual rate) 
       
 
 
 
Sector 

 
 
Produc-
tivity 

 
 
 
Output 

 
 
 
Hours 

 
Hourly 
compen-
sation 

Real 
hourly 
compen-
sation 

 
Unit 
labor 
costs        

 First quarter 2002 
Business:       
  Previous........................ 8.5 6.5 -1.8 2.8 1.3 -5.3 
  Current ......................... 8.3 6.2 -2.0 2.9 1.4 -5.0 
Nonfarm business:       
  Previous........................ 8.6 6.5 -1.9 2.7 1.2 -5.4 
  Current ......................... 8.4 6.1 -2.1 2.8 1.4 -5.2 
Manufacturing:       
  Previous........................ 9.7 3.2 -5.9 2.5 1.1 -6.5 
  Current ......................... 9.4 2.9 -5.9 2.4 1.0 -6.4 

Next release date 

 The next release of Productivity and Costs is scheduled for 8:30 AM EDT, Friday, 
Aug. 9, 2002.  Preliminary second-quarter measures for business, nonfarm business, and 
manufacturing will be released at that time.  This release will incorporate the annual benchmark 
revision to the employment levels in the BLS establishment survey data.  All employment and 
hours series will incorporate new information on seasonal patterns.  The release also will 
incorporate the annual three-year revision of the National Income and Product Accounts by the 
Bureau of Economic Analysis, U.S. Department of Commerce.  
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PRODUCTIVITY AND COSTS 
Second Quarter 2002 

 The Bureau of Labor Statistics of the U.S. Department of Labor reported preliminary 
productivity data—as measured by output per hour of all persons—for the second quarter of 
2002.  The preliminary seasonally adjusted annual rates of productivity change in the second 
quarter were: 
  1.4 percent in the business sector and 
   1.1 percent in the nonfarm business sector. 

In the business sector, productivity grew as hours dropped 1.1 percent and output edged up 0.3 
percent.  A similar pattern occurred in nonfarm businesses, where hours fell 0.7 percent as output 
grew 0.5 percent.        

 In manufacturing, the preliminary productivity changes in the second quarter were: 

 4.9 percent in manufacturing, 
 7.0 percent in durable goods manufacturing, and 
 2.9 percent in nondurable goods manufacturing. 

Manufacturing productivity grew 4.9 percent in the second quarter, compared with a 9.7-percent 
rise (as revised) in the first quarter.  Output rose 4.1 percent in the second quarter of 2002 and 
hours of all persons fell 0.8 percent.  Output and hours in manufacturing, which includes about 
16 percent of U.S. business-sector employment, tend to vary more from quarter to quarter than 
data for the more aggregate business and nonfarm business sectors.  Second-quarter measures are 
summarized in table A and appear in detail in tables 1 through 5. 

 
The data in this release reflect the regular multi-year GDP revisions released by the Bureau of 
Economic Analysis of the U.S. Department of Commerce on July 31.  They also reflect the 
annual benchmark revision to the BLS establishment survey data and revisions to hours series 
released by BLS on June 7.  All employment and hours series incorporate new information on 
seasonal patterns.  See Revised Measures, page 4.  Appendix tables 1-6 show revised historical 
series. 
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Table A. Productivity and costs: Preliminary second-quarter 2002 measures 
(Seasonally adjusted annual rates) 

       
 
 
 
Sector 

 
 
Produc-
tivity 

 
 
 
Output 

 
 
 
Hours 

 
Hourly 
compen-
sation 

Real 
hourly 
compen-
sation 

 
Unit 
labor 
costs 

  Percent change from preceding quarter 

Business 1.4 0.3 -1.1 3.9 0.5 2.4 
Nonfarm business 1.1 0.5 -0.7 3.6 0.2 2.4 
Manufacturing 4.9 4.1 -0.8 3.0 -0.4 -1.8 
  Durable 7.0 6.1 -0.8 2.8 -0.6 -3.9 
  Nondurable 2.9 1.9 -0.9 3.5 0.1 0.6 

  Percent change from same quarter a year ago 

Business 4.7 2.2 -2.5 2.5 1.2 -2.2 
Nonfarm business 4.7 2.1 -2.5 2.4 1.1 -2.2 
Manufacturing 5.3 -1.1 -6.1 3.4 2.1 -1.8 
  Durable 6.2 -1.7 -7.5 3.5 2.2 -2.5 
  Nondurable 3.9 -0.3 -4.0 3.5 2.2 -0.3 

The data sources and methods used in the preparation of the manufacturing series differ 
from those used in preparing the business and nonfarm business series, and these measures are 
not directly comparable.  Output measures for business and nonfarm business are based on 
measures of gross domestic product prepared by the Bureau of Economic Analysis of the U.S. 
Department of Commerce.  Quarterly output measures for manufacturing reflect indexes of 
industrial production independently prepared by the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve 
System.  See Technical Notes for further information on data sources (page 8). 

Business 

 From the first quarter to the second quarter of 2002, business sector output per hour 
increased at a 1.4-percent annual rate.  Output rose 0.3 percent and hours of all persons engaged 
in the sector fell 1.1 percent (seasonally adjusted annual rates).  As revised, labor productivity 
grew 8.3 percent in the first quarter of 2002, when output increased 5.9 percent and hours 
decreased 2.2 percent (table 1). 

 Hourly compensation increased 3.9 percent in the second quarter and 3.8 percent in the 
first quarter of 2002 (seasonally adjusted annual rates).  This measure includes wages and 
salaries; vacation and other paid leave; bonuses, stock options, and other supplements; employer 
contributions to employee benefit plans; and taxes.  Real hourly compensation, which takes into 
account changes in consumer prices, rose at a 0.5-percent annual rate during the second quarter 
of 2002, after rising 2.3 percent during the previous quarter. 
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Unit labor costs, which reflect changes in both hourly compensation and productivity, 
increased 2.4 percent during the second quarter of 2002.  These costs had fallen 4.2 percent in the 
first quarter.  The implicit price deflator for the business sector, which reflects changes in unit 
labor costs and unit nonlabor payments, increased 0.6 percent in the second quarter and 0.3 
percent in the first quarter of 2002.   

Nonfarm business 

 Productivity increased 1.1 percent in the nonfarm business sector during the second 
quarter of 2002, as output edged up 0.5 percent and hours of all persons declined 0.7 percent 
(seasonally adjusted annual rates).    Output per hour grew at an 8.6 percent annual rate in the 
first quarter of 2002, as output increased 6.2 percent and hours decreased 2.2 percent (table 2). 
The first-quarter productivity gain was the largest in this sector since the second quarter of 1983, 
when output per hour increased 9.9 percent.   

 Hourly compensation in the nonfarm business sector increased 3.6 percent in both the 
first and second quarters of 2002.  When the rise in consumer prices is taken into account, real 
hourly compensation for the second quarter of 2002 rose 0.2 percent. 

Unit labor costs increased 2.4 percent in the second quarter of 2002, after falling 4.6 
percent during the first quarter.  The implicit price deflator for nonfarm business output grew 1.4 
percent in the second quarter and declined 0.2 percent in the first quarter of 2002. 

Manufacturing 

 Productivity increased 4.9 percent in manufacturing, as output grew 4.1 percent and hours 
of all persons declined 0.8 percent (seasonally adjusted annual rates).  In the previous quarter, 
productivity rose 9.7 percent, reflecting an increase of 3.0 percent in output and a drop of 6.1 
percent in hours.  Growth in second-quarter productivity differed in the durable and nondurable 
goods sectors.  In durable goods, productivity rose 7.0 percent as output rose 6.1 percent and 
hours of all persons fell 0.8 percent.  The drop in hours reflected an employment decline of 1.8 
percent and a rise of 1.0 percent in average weekly hours at work.   In nondurable goods, second-
quarter productivity increased by 2.9 as output grew 1.9 percent and hours declined 0.9 percent 
(tables 3, 4, and 5). 

 Hourly compensation of all manufacturing workers increased 3.0 percent during the 
second quarter, reflecting growth of 2.8 percent in durable goods and 3.5 percent in nondurable 
goods.  When the increase in consumer prices is taken into account, the real hourly compensation 
of all manufacturing workers declined 0.4 percent in the second quarter, after rising 5.4 percent 
in the first quarter. 

 Unit labor costs in manufacturing dropped 1.8 percent in the second quarter, marking the 
fourth consecutive decline in the series.  Reflecting the differing growth rates in productivity and 
hourly compensation in the second quarter, unit labor costs grew dissimilarly in the two 
manufacturing sectors.  Unit labor costs fell 3.9 percent in durable goods manufacturing and rose 
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0.6 percent in nondurable goods manufacturing.  The change in unit labor costs is roughly equal 
to the change in hourly compensation less the change in productivity. 

Revised Measures 

 Current and previous measures for the first quarter of 2002 for the business, nonfarm 
business, and manufacturing sectors are compared in table B.  In the business and nonfarm 
business sectors, productivity, output, and hours movements were similar to those reported on 
May 31.  Hourly compensation grew more, and unit labor costs fell less, than reported on May 
31, based on information then available.  In manufacturing, productivity growth was slightly 
higher, primarily as a result of a downward revision to hours.  Unit labor costs fell considerably 
less than originally reported, reflecting a sharp upward revision to hourly compensation. 

Table B. Previous and revised productivity and related measures 
Quarterly percent changes at seasonally adjusted annual rates 
       
 
 
 
Sector 

 
 
Produc-
tivity 

 
 
 
Output 

 
 
 
Hours 

 
Hourly 
compen-
sation 

Real 
hourly 
compen-
sation 

 
Unit 
labor 
costs        

 First quarter 2002 
Business:       
  Previous........................ 8.3 6.2 -2.0 2.9 1.4 -5.0 
  Current ......................... 8.3 5.9 -2.2 3.8 2.3 -4.2 
Nonfarm business:       
  Previous........................ 8.4 6.1 -2.1 2.8 1.4 -5.2 
  Current ......................... 8.6 6.2 -2.2 3.6 2.2 -4.6 
Manufacturing:       
  Previous........................ 9.4 2.9 -5.9 2.4 1.0 -6.4 
  Current ......................... 9.7 3.0 -6.1 6.9 5.4 -2.6 

Current and previous changes in the annual measures for the business, nonfarm business, 
and manufacturing sectors are compared in table C.  Output data for the business and nonfarm 
business sectors and the compensation series for all sectors incorporate the revisions of the 
national income and product accounts produced by the Bureau of Economic Analysis, U.S. 
Department of Commerce.  Labor input measures have been revised to reflect the annual 
benchmarking of employment levels derived from the monthly Current Employment Statistics 
(CES) program that occurred on June 7.  Updated seasonal adjustment factors also have been 
incorporated into the labor input measures beginning in 1997.  Appendix tables 1-6 present 
quarterly and annual measures for all sectors for 1997-99.   

Revised measures of real output for the manufacturing, durable manufacturing, and 
nondurable manufacturing sectors are now available.  These measures incorporate the results of 
the 2000 Annual Survey of Manufactures (ASM).  Manufacturing output data for earlier years 
reflect a number of revisions to data from the ASM and other series, including industry price 
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indexes.  In addition, methods used to estimate the intra-sector flows of output have been 
improved.  Updated measures of multifactor productivity for manufacturing industries through 
2000 will be available later. 

In the business and nonfarm business sectors, productivity was revised down in both 2000 
and 2001.  Both output and hours of all persons were revised downward, with the revisions in 
output being larger than those in hours.  In 2000, upward revisions in compensation, combined 
with the lower productivity, resulted in higher unit labor costs in both sectors than before the 
revisions.  In 2001, however, unit labor costs in the business and nonfarm business sectors were 
revised down, as the lower productivity rates were more than offset by sharp downward revisions 
to hourly compensation.   

In manufacturing, output and productivity were revised down in 1998, 2000, and 2001.  
As a result, unit labor costs were revised up in 1998 and 2000, but, in 2001, sharply lower 
estimates of hourly compensation more than offset the small downward revision to productivity 
and unit labor costs were lower than previously reported.  Output and productivity were revised 
up for 1999, resulting in a downward revision in unit labor costs.  

The downward revisions to productivity in 2000 and 2001 lowered the 1990-2001 
average annual rate of growth in both the business and the nonfarm business sectors by 0.1 
percentage point.  For the business sector, productivity increased 2.0 percent a year over the past 
decade—substantially faster than the 1.5-percent growth rate for the 1973-90 period.  In nonfarm 
businesses, productivity grew 1.9 percent a year between 1990 and 2001, up from 1.3 percent 
between 1973 and 1990.  In manufacturing, the rate of growth between 1990 and 2001 was 
reduced by 0.2 percentage point, to 3.5 percent per year, up from the 2.5 percent annual rate of 
growth in the 1973-90 period.  

Effective with the release of preliminary third-quarter 2002 data on Nov. 7, BLS will begin to 
issue revised measures for hourly compensation and unit labor costs for the previous two 
quarters.  This revision practice will be followed whenever preliminary quarterly estimates are 
first announced.  This change is in accordance with the announcement by the Bureau of 
Economic Analysis of their new revision schedule for wage and salary data.  See "National 
Income and Product Accounts" (BEA 02-23), released July 31.    
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Table C. Previous and revised productivity and related measures 
Annual percent changes  
       
 
 
 
Sector 

 
 
Produc-
tivity 

 
 
 
Output 

 
 
 
Hours 

 
Hourly 
compen-
sation 

Real 
hourly 
compen-
sation 

 
Unit 
labor 
costs        

Annual average 2001 
Business:       
  Previous........................ 2.0 0.9 -1.0 6.0 3.1 3.9 
  Current ......................... 1.1 -0.2 -1.3 2.9 0.2 1.8 
Nonfarm business:       
  Previous........................ 1.9 0.9 -0.9 5.8 2.9 3.8 
  Current ......................... 1.1 -0.1 -1.2 2.7 -0.1 1.6 
Manufacturing:       
  Previous........................ 1.1 -4.2 -5.3 7.3 4.4 6.1 
  Current ......................... 0.9 -4.8 -5.6 1.5 -1.2 0.6 

Annual average 2000 
Business:       
  Previous........................ 3.4 4.6 1.1 6.4 3.0 2.9 
  Current ......................... 3.0 4.1 1.0 6.8 3.4 3.7 
Nonfarm business:       
  Previous........................ 3.3 4.5 1.1 6.5 3.1 3.1 
  Current ......................... 2.9 4.0 1.0 7.0 3.5 3.9 
Manufacturing:       
  Previous........................ 6.1 4.6 -1.4 7.0 3.6 0.9 
  Current ......................... 4.1 2.5 -1.5 7.4 3.9 3.2 

Annual average 1999 
Business:       
  Previous........................ 2.5 4.6 2.0 4.6 2.4 2.0 
  Current ......................... 2.6 4.7 2.0 4.6 2.4 1.9 
Nonfarm business:       
  Previous........................ 2.3 4.6 2.2 4.4 2.2 2.0 
  Current ......................... 2.4 4.6 2.2 4.4 2.2 2.0 
Manufacturing:       
  Previous........................ 4.5 3.7 -0.8 4.0 1.9 -0.5 
  Current ......................... 5.1 4.3 -0.8 4.0 1.8 -1.1 

Annual average 1998 
Manufacturing:       
  Previous........................ 5.4 5.1 -0.2 5.4 3.9 0.0 
  Current ......................... 4.9 4.7 -0.2 5.3 3.9 0.4 
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Revised measures: Nonfinancial Corporations  

 Productivity and cost measures for the first quarter for nonfinancial corporations also 
were revised to incorporate more recent information than was available on May 31.  Productivity 
was revised down, reflecting the downward revision to output.  Unit labor costs showed less of a 
decline than originally reported, reflecting the lower productivity growth and an upward revision 
to hourly compensation.  Unit profits were revised down to show a slight decline; they had 
originally showed an increase (table D). 

Table D.  Nonfinancial corporations: Previous and revised productivity and cost measures 
Quarterly percent changes at seasonally adjusted annual rates 
         
  

 
Produc-
tivity 

 
 
 
Output 

 
 
 
Hours 

 
Hourly 
compen-
sation 

Real 
hourly 
compen-
sation 

 
Unit 
labor 
costs 

 
 
Unit 
profits 

 
Implicit 
price 
deflator         

 First quarter 2002 
Previous 6.7 5.4 -1.2 3.6 2.1 -2.9 15.5 -0.8 
Current 5.1 3.7 -1.3 4.1 2.6 -0.9 -0.6 -0.8 

Next release date 

 The next release of Productivity and Costs is scheduled for 8:30 a.m. EDT, Thursday, 
Sept. 5, 2002.  Revised second-quarter measures for business, nonfarm business, and 
manufacturing will be released at that time, along with preliminary measures for nonfinancial 
corporations. 
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PRODUCTIVITY AND COSTS 
Second Quarter 2002 

 
 
 The Bureau of Labor Statistics of the U.S. Department of Labor today reported revised 
productivity data—as measured by output per hour of all persons—for the second quarter of 
2002.  The seasonally adjusted annual rates of productivity change in the second quarter were: 
 
 1.7 percent in the business sector and 
 1.5 percent in the nonfarm business sector. 
 
In both sectors, increases in productivity were larger than reported on Aug. 9, due primarily to 
upward revisions to output.  (See table C.)  
 
 In manufacturing, the revised productivity changes in the second quarter were: 
 
        4.3 percent in manufacturing, 
 6.0 percent in durable goods manufacturing, and 
  2.6 percent in nondurable goods manufacturing. 
 
 In total manufacturing, the change in productivity was revised to show an increase of 4.3 
percent in the second quarter, compared with the preliminary estimate of 4.9 percent.  Output and 
hours in manufacturing, which includes about 16 percent of U.S. business-sector employment, 
tend to vary more from quarter to quarter than data for the more aggregate business and nonfarm 
business sectors.  Second-quarter measures are summarized in table A and appear in detail in 
tables 1 through 5; the differences between these measures and the preliminary second-quarter 
figures issued on Aug. 9 are shown in table C.  

 The data sources and methods used in the preparation of the manufacturing series differ 
from those used in preparing the business and nonfarm business series, and these measures are 
not directly comparable.  Output measures for business and nonfarm business are based on 
measures of gross domestic product prepared by the Bureau of Economic Analysis of the U.S. 
Department of Commerce.  Quarterly output measures for manufacturing reflect indexes of 
industrial production independently prepared by the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve 
System.  See Technical Notes for further information on data sources (page 6). 
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Table A. Productivity and costs: Revised second-quarter 2002 measures 
(Seasonally adjusted annual rates) 

       
 
 
 
Sector 

 
 
Produc-
tivity 

 
 
 
Output 

 
 
 
Hours 

 
Hourly 
compen-
sation 

Real 
hourly 
compen-
sation 

 
Unit 
labor 
costs 

  Percent change from preceding quarter 

Business 1.7 0.5 -1.2 4.0 0.5 2.3 
Nonfarm business 1.5 0.8 -0.7 3.7 0.2 2.1 
Manufacturing 4.3 3.6 -0.7 3.0 -0.4 -1.2 
  Durable 6.0 5.4 -0.6 2.8 -0.6 -3.1 
  Nondurable 2.6 1.8 -0.8 3.4 0.0 0.8 

  Percent change from same quarter a year ago 

Business 4.8 2.2 -2.5 2.5 1.2 -2.2 
Nonfarm business 4.8 2.2 -2.5 2.4 1.1 -2.3 
Manufacturing 5.2 -1.2 -6.1 3.4 2.1 -1.6 
  Durable 6.0 -1.9 -7.4 3.5 2.2 -2.3 
  Nondurable 3.8 -0.3 -4.0 3.5 2.2 -0.3 

 
 
Business 
 
 From the first to the second quarter of 2002, business sector productivity rose at a 1.7 
percent annual rate, as output increased 0.5 percent and hours of all persons engaged in the sector 
decreased 1.2 percent (tables A and 1).  In the first quarter of 2002, productivity had increased 
8.3 percent when output increased 5.9 percent and hours fell 2.2 percent.  
 
 A 4.0-percent rise in hourly compensation in the second quarter of 2002 was similar to 
the 3.8-percent increase one quarter earlier (seasonally adjusted annual rates).  Hourly 
compensation includes wages and salaries, supplements, employer contributions to employee 
benefit plans, and taxes.  Real hourly compensation, which takes into account changes in 
consumer prices, increased 0.5 percent in the second quarter of 2002, after rising 2.3 percent in 
the first quarter.  

 Changes in unit labor costs reflect changes in both hourly compensation and productivity.  
Unit labor costs increased 2.3 percent in the second quarter of 2002, after falling 4.2 percent in 
the first quarter (seasonally adjusted annual rates).  The implicit price deflator for the business 
sector rose 0.5 percent in the second quarter, as the increase in unit labor costs was partially 
offset by a 2.2 percent drop in unit nonlabor payments. 
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Nonfarm business 
 
 Productivity in the nonfarm business sector increased 1.5 percent during the second 
quarter of 2002, as output rose 0.8 percent and hours of all persons declined 0.7 percent 
(table A).  In the first quarter of 2002, output per hour in the nonfarm business sector had 
increased 8.6 percent, as output grew 6.2 percent and hours fell 2.2 percent (table 2). 
 
 Hourly compensation grew at a 3.7 percent annual rate in the second quarter of 2002, 
following a 3.6 percent increase in the first quarter.  When the rise in consumer prices is taken 
into account, real hourly compensation increased 0.2 percent in the second quarter of 2002.   
 
 Unit labor costs increased 2.1 percent in the second quarter of 2002.  This measure had 
decreased 4.6 percent in the first quarter.  Unit nonlabor payments edged down 0.1 percent in the 
second quarter of 2002, and the implicit price deflator for nonfarm business output rose 1.3 
percent (seasonally adjusted annual rates). 

Manufacturing 
 
 In the second quarter of 2002, productivity increased 4.3 percent in manufacturing, as 
output increased 3.6 percent and hours of all persons declined 0.7 percent (seasonally adjusted 
annual rates).  Hours worked in manufacturing had the smallest decline since the second quarter 
of 2000, when they increased 0.5 percent.  In the durable goods sector, productivity grew 6.0 
percent in the second quarter of 2002, as output grew 5.4 percent and hours declined 0.6 percent.  
In nondurable goods, output per hour rose 2.6 percent as output increased 1.8 percent and hours 
decreased 0.8 percent (tables 3, 4, and 5). 

 The hourly compensation of all manufacturing workers increased 3.0 percent during the 
second quarter of 2002, reflecting a 2.8-percent rise in hourly compensation in durable goods 
industries and a 3.4-percent increase in the nondurable goods sector.  Real hourly compensation 
in the total manufacturing sector declined 0.4 percent in the second quarter, after increasing 5.4 
percent one quarter earlier.  

 Unit labor costs in manufacturing fell 1.2 percent in the second quarter of 2002.  This was 
the fourth consecutive quarterly decline in the series.  Unit labor costs decreased 3.1 percent in 
durable goods and increased 0.8 percent in nondurable goods in the second quarter of 2002. 
 
Nonfinancial corporations 
 

Preliminary second-quarter 2002 measures of productivity and costs also were announced 
today for nonfinancial corporations (tables B and 6).  Productivity increased 5.0 percent during 
the second quarter, as output rose 4.4 percent and hours fell 0.6 percent (seasonally adjusted 
annual rates).  The second-quarter drop in hours was the smallest since a decline of 0.5 percent in 
the fourth quarter of 2000.  Nonfinancial corporations include all corporations doing business in 
the United States except those classified as depository institutions, nondepository institutions, 
security and commodity brokers, insurance carriers, regulated investment offices, small business 
investment offices, and real estate investment trusts.  
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Table B.  Nonfinancial corporations: Preliminary second-quarter 2002 productivity and cost 
measures 
(Seasonally adjusted annual rates) 
         
 
 
 
Period 

 
 
Produc-
tivity 

 
 
 
Output 

 
 
 
Hours 

 
Hourly 
compen-
sation 

Real 
hourly 
compen-
sation 

 
Unit 
labor 
costs 

 
 
Unit 
profits 

 
Implicit 
price 
deflator          

 Percent change from preceding quarter 
2002 II  5.0 4.4 -0.6 4.2 0.8 -0.8 -3.7 -0.4 

Percent change from same quarter a year ago 
2002 II  6.0 3.3 -2.5 3.4 2.1 -2.5 11.5 -0.6 
 
 

Hourly compensation rose 4.2 percent in the second quarter of 2002, following a 
4.1 percent increase in the first quarter.  When the rise in consumer prices is taken into 
account, real hourly compensation increased 0.8 percent in the second quarter and 2.6 
percent in the first quarter of 2002 (table 6).   

 Unit labor costs for nonfinancial corporations decreased 0.8 percent in the second 
quarter of 2002, similar to the 0.9-percent decline in the first quarter of the year.  Unit 
profits fell 3.7 percent in the second quarter of 2002, after falling 0.6 percent in the first 
quarter.  The implicit price deflator for nonfinancial corporate output edged down 0.4 
percent in the second quarter of 2002.  
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Revised Measures 
 
 Current and previous measures for the second quarter of 2002 for the business, nonfarm 
business, and manufacturing sectors are compared in table C.  The quarterly movements differ 
from those reported on Aug. 9 based on information then available.  In the business and nonfarm 
business sectors, output and productivity were revised up, and unit labor costs were revised 
down.  In the manufacturing sector, productivity was revised down, as output grew less rapidly 
than originally reported.  Unit labor costs in manufacturing fell less than reported on Aug. 9. 

Table C. Previous and revised productivity and related measures 
Quarterly percent change at seasonally adjusted annual rate 
       
 
 
 
Sector 

 
 
Produc-
tivity 

 
 
 
Output 

 
 
 
Hours 

 
Hourly 
compen-
sation 

Real 
hourly 
compen-
sation 

 
Unit 
labor 
costs        

 Second quarter 2002 
Business:       
  Previous........................ 1.4 0.3 -1.1 3.9 0.5 2.4 
  Current ......................... 1.7 0.5 -1.2 4.0 0.5 2.3 
Nonfarm business:       
  Previous........................ 1.1 0.5 -0.7 3.6 0.2 2.4 
  Current ......................... 1.5 0.8 -0.7 3.7 0.2 2.1 
Manufacturing:       
  Previous........................ 4.9 4.1 -0.8 3.0 -0.4 -1.8 
  Current ......................... 4.3 3.6 -0.7 3.0 -0.4 -1.2 

 
 
 

Next release date 
 
 The next release of Productivity and Costs is scheduled for 8:30 AM EST, Thursday, 
Nov. 7, 2002.  Preliminary third-quarter measures for business, nonfarm business, and 
manufacturing will be released at that time. 
 
 
Effective with the release of preliminary third-quarter 2002 data on Nov. 7, BLS will begin to 
issue revised measures of hourly compensation and unit labor costs for the previous two quarters.  
Currently, only the most recent quarter is revised.  This practice will be followed whenever 
preliminary quarterly estimates are first announced.  Measures for the nonfinancial corporate 
sector, including productivity and output, also will be subject to an additional quarter of 
revisions.  This change is in accordance with the announcement by the Bureau of Economic 
Analysis of their new revision schedule for wage and salary data.  See  “National Income and 
Product Accounts” (BEA 02-23), released July 31.  
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PRODUCTIVITY AND COSTS 
Third Quarter 2002 

 
 
 The Bureau of Labor Statistics of the U.S. Department of Labor today reported preliminary 
productivity data—as measured by output per hour of all persons—for the third quarter of 2002.  
The preliminary seasonally-adjusted annual rates of productivity growth in the third quarter were: 

  4.3 percent in the business sector and 
  4.0 percent in the nonfarm business sector. 

Productivity increased 4.3 percent in the business sector, as output grew 4.1 percent and hours 
declined 0.1 percent.  The 4.0 percent increase in nonfarm business productivity also reflected a 
4.1 percent growth in output,  but a 0.1 percent rise in nonfarm business hours (table A). 

 In manufacturing, productivity increases in the third quarter were: 

 5.9 percent in manufacturing, 
 8.8 percent in durable goods manufacturing, and 
  2.0 percent in nondurable goods manufacturing. 

  The increase in manufacturing productivity compares with a 4.2-percent rise reported for 
the previous quarter (as revised).  Output and hours in manufacturing, which includes about 16 
percent of U.S. business sector employment, tend to vary more from quarter to quarter than data 
for the more aggregate business and nonfarm business sectors.  Third-quarter measures are 
summarized in table A and appear in detail in tables 1 through 5. 

 The data sources and methods used in the preparation of the manufacturing series differ 
from those used in preparing the business and nonfarm business series, and these measures are 
not directly comparable.  Output measures for business and nonfarm business are based on 
measures of gross domestic product prepared by the Bureau of Economic Analysis of the U.S. 
Department of Commerce.  Quarterly output measures for manufacturing reflect indexes of 
industrial production independently prepared by the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve 
System.  See Technical Notes for further information on data sources (page 6). 
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Effective with today’s release, measures of hourly compensation and unit labor costs will be 
revised for the previous two quarters when preliminary estimates for a new quarter are released.  
Previously, only the most recent quarter of data was revised.  For nonfinancial corporations, 
measures of productivity and output are also subject to an additional quarter of revisions.       

 

Business 

 From the second quarter to the third quarter of 2002, business sector productivity increased 
at a 4.3 percent annual rate.  Output increased 4.1 percent, while hours of all persons engaged in 
the sector declined 0.1 percent (seasonally adjusted annual rates).  After revisions, second-quarter 
productivity in the business sector rose 1.8 percent, reflecting a 0.6-percent rise in output and a  
1.2-percent decline in hours (tables B and 1). 

Hourly compensation increased at an annual rate of 5.2 percent during the third quarter of 
2002.  Revised results show that hourly compensation increased 4.2 percent in the second quarter 
and 3.0 percent in the first quarter of 2002  (seasonally adjusted annual rates). This measure 
includes wages and salaries, supplements, employer contributions to employee benefit plans, and 
taxes.  Real hourly compensation, which takes into account changes in consumer prices, 
increased 3.2 percent in the third quarter of 2002. 

Table A. Productivity and costs: Preliminary third-quarter 2002 measures 
(Seasonally adjusted annual rates) 

       
 
 
 
  Sector 

 
 
Produc-
tivity 

 
 
 
Output 

 
 
 
Hours 

 
Hourly 
compen-
sation 

Real 
hourly 
compen-
sation 

 
Unit 
labor 
costs 

  Percent change from preceding quarter 

 Business 4.3 4.1 -0.1 5.2 3.2 0.9 
 Nonfarm business 4.0 4.1 0.1 4.8 2.9 0.8 
 Manufacturing 5.9 3.4 -2.4 4.5 2.6 -1.3 
   Durable 8.8 4.5 -4.0 4.4 2.4 -4.1 
   Nondurable 2.0 2.1 0.1 5.0 3.1 2.9 

  Percent change from same quarter a year ago 

 Business 5.5 3.5 -1.9 3.4 1.8 -1.9 
 Nonfarm business 5.3 3.5 -1.7 3.3 1.7 -2.0 
 Manufacturing 5.9 0.8 -4.8 3.6 2.0 -2.1 
   Durable 7.5 1.2 -5.9 3.7 2.1 -3.5 
   Nondurable 3.6 0.4 -3.1 3.6 2.0 0.0 
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 Unit labor costs, which reflect changes in both hourly compensation and productivity, 
increased at a 0.9-percent annual rate during the third quarter.  These costs had increased 2.4 
percent in the second quarter, following a decrease of 4.9 percent in the first quarter of 2002 (as 
revised).  The implicit price deflator for the business sector increased 0.6 percent during the third 
quarter of 2002, about the same as the 0.7 percent increase in the previous quarter.  
 
Nonfarm business 

 Productivity in the nonfarm business sector grew at a 4.0-percent annual rate during the 
third quarter of 2002.  This increase in output per hour occurred as output increased 4.1 percent 
and hours of all persons edged up 0.1 percent (seasonally adjusted annual rates).  The small rise 
in hours reflects a 0.6-percent increase in employment combined with a 0.5-percent decline in 
average weekly hours at work.  Nonfarm business productivity rose 1.7 percent in the second 
quarter of 2002, as output rose 0.9 percent and hours decreased 0.7 percent (table 2). 

 Hourly compensation increased at a 4.8 percent annual rate in the third quarter of 2002. 
When the rise in consumer prices is taken into account, real hourly compensation rose at a 2.9-
percent annual rate during the July-September period.  During the second quarter of 2002, real 
hourly compensation had risen 0.5 percent. 

Unit labor costs increased 0.8 percent during the third quarter of 2002.  In the second 
quarter, unit labor costs in the nonfarm business sector had increased 2.2 percent.  The implicit 
price deflator for nonfarm business output rose 0.2 percent in the third quarter of 2002. 

Manufacturing 

 Productivity increased 5.9 percent in manufacturing in the third quarter of 2002, as output 
grew 3.4 percent and hours of all persons fell 2.4 percent (seasonally adjusted annual rates).  A 
4.2 percent increase in labor productivity was recorded in the previous quarter, reflecting a 3.5-
percent increase in output and a 0.7-percent decline in hours.  Total manufacturing output has 
increased in each of the last three quarters, after having fallen in each of the six previous 
quarters.  In durable goods, productivity grew 8.8 percent in the third quarter as output increased 
4.5 percent and hours of all persons fell 4.0 percent.  Productivity increased 2.0 percent in 
nondurable goods, as output rose 2.1 percent and hours of all persons increased 0.1 percent 
(tables 3, 4, and 5). 

 Hourly compensation of manufacturing workers increased an average of 4.5 percent during 
the third quarter, the largest increase in this series since the third quarter of 2000, when it grew 
9.5 percent (seasonally adjusted annual rates).  Hourly compensation grew 4.4 percent in durable 
goods and 5.0 percent in nondurable goods in the third quarter of 2002.  When the increase in 
consumer prices is taken into account, real hourly compensation in total manufacturing rose 2.6 
percent in the third quarter.  
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 Unit labor costs in manufacturing decreased 1.3 percent in the third quarter of 2002.  This 
was the fifth consecutive quarterly decline in these costs.  In the durable goods sector, unit labor 
costs in the third quarter fell 4.1 percent.  Unit labor costs rose 2.9 percent in the nondurable 
goods sector. 

 
Revised Measures 

 Current and previous measures for the first and second quarters of 2002 for the business, 
nonfarm business, and manufacturing sectors are compared in table B.  In the business and 
nonfarm business sectors, growth in output and productivity is slightly higher in the second 
quarter than reported on Sept. 5, based on information then available.  In the first quarter of 2002, 
growth in hourly compensation in all of these sectors was revised down substantially, which 
resulted in larger declines in unit labor costs.   

 
Table B. Previous and revised productivity and related measures 
Quarterly percent change at seasonally adjusted annual rate 
       
 
 
 
Sector 

 
 
Produc-
tivity 

 
 
 
Output 

 
 
 
Hours 

 
Hourly 
compen-
sation 

Real 
hourly 
compen-
sation 

 
Unit 
labor 
costs        

 Second quarter 2002 
Business:       
  Previous ....................... 1.7 0.5 -1.2 4.0 0.5 2.3 
  Current ......................... 1.8 0.6 -1.2 4.2 0.8 2.4 
Nonfarm business:       
  Previous ....................... 1.5 0.8 -0.7 3.7 0.2 2.1 
  Current ......................... 1.7 0.9 -0.7 3.9 0.5 2.2 
Manufacturing:       
  Previous ....................... 4.3 3.6 -0.7 3.0 -0.4 -1.2 
  Current ......................... 4.2 3.5 -0.7 3.2 -0.2 -1.0 

 First quarter 2002 
Business:       
  Previous ....................... 8.3 5.9 -2.2 3.8 2.3 -4.2 
  Current ......................... 8.3 5.9 -2.2 3.0 1.6 -4.9 
Nonfarm business:       
  Previous ....................... 8.6 6.2 -2.2 3.6 2.2 -4.6 
  Current ......................... 8.6 6.2 -2.2 2.9 1.4 -5.3 
Manufacturing:       
  Previous ....................... 9.7 3.0 -6.1 6.9 5.4 -2.6 
  Current ......................... 9.7 3.0 -6.1 3.8 2.4 -5.3 
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Revised measures: Nonfinancial Corporations  

Productivity and cost measures for nonfinancial corporations for the first and second 
quarters of 2002 also were revised to incorporate more recent information than was available on 
Sept. 5. 

Productivity and output in this sector were revised up for the second quarter of 2002.  
Productivity grew at an annual rate of 5.9 percent, compared with the increase of 5.0 percent 
published Sept. 5.  Hourly compensation was revised up much less than output per hour, so unit 
labor costs fell more, 1.3 percent, than the 0.8-percent decline reported at that time.  Unit profits 
rose 0.9 percent in the second quarter of 2002 compared with the preliminary estimate of a 3.7- 
percent drop.  Nonfinancial corporate output, productivity, and hourly compensation grew less 
during the first quarter of 2002 than reported Sept. 5.  Because hourly compensation was revised 
down more than productivity, unit labor costs were revised down as well (tables C and 6).      

  
Table C.  Nonfinancial corporations: Previous and revised productivity and cost measures 
Quarterly percent changes at seasonally adjusted annual rates 
         
  

 
Produc-
tivity 

 
 
 
Output 

 
 
 
Hours 

 
Hourly 
compen-
sation 

Real 
hourly 
compen-
sation 

 
Unit 
labor 
costs 

 
 
Unit 
profits 

 
Implicit 
price 
deflator         

 Second quarter 2002 
Previous............ 5.0 4.4 -0.6 4.2 0.8 -0.8 -3.7 -0.4 
Current ............. 5.9 5.3 -0.5 4.4 1.0 -1.3 0.9 -0.4 

   First quarter 2002 
Previous............ 5.1 3.7 -1.3 4.1 2.6 -0.9 -0.6 -0.8 
Current ............. 4.6 3.3 -1.3 3.4 2.0 -1.1 -0.1 -0.8 
 

Next release date 

The next release of Productivity and Costs is scheduled for 8:30 AM EST, Wednesday, 
Dec. 4, 2002.  Third-quarter measures for nonfinancial corporations and revised third-quarter 
measures for business, nonfarm business, and manufacturing will be released at that time.   
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PRODUCTIVITY AND COSTS 
Third Quarter 2002 

 The Bureau of Labor Statistics of the U.S. Department of Labor today reported revised 
productivity data—as measured by output per hour of all persons—for the third quarter of 2002.  
The seasonally adjusted annual rates of productivity growth in the third quarter were: 

  5.4 percent in the business sector, and 
 5.1 percent in the nonfarm business sector. 

In both sectors, upward revisions to productivity were primarily due to increases in output larger 
than originally reported.  

 In manufacturing, revised productivity increases in the third quarter were: 

 5.5 percent in manufacturing, 
 8.8 percent in durable goods manufacturing, and 
  1.3 percent in nondurable goods manufacturing. 

Manufacturing productivity rose less than reported on November 7.  This reflects both a 
small downward revision to output and a small upward revision to hours.  Output and hours in 
manufacturing, which includes about 16 percent of U.S. business sector employment, tend to 
vary more from quarter to quarter than data for the more aggregate business and nonfarm 
business sectors.  Third-quarter measures are summarized in table A and appear in detail in 
tables 1 through 5. 

 The data sources and methods used in the preparation of the manufacturing series differ 
from those used in preparing the business and nonfarm business series, and these measures are 
not directly comparable.  Output measures for business and nonfarm business are based on 
measures of gross domestic product prepared by the Bureau of Economic Analysis of the U.S. 
Department of Commerce.  Quarterly output measures for manufacturing reflect indexes of 
industrial production independently prepared by the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve 
System.  See Technical Notes for further information on data sources (page 7). 
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Table A. Productivity and costs: Revised third-quarter 2002 measures 
(Seasonally adjusted annual rates) 
       
 
 
 
Sector 

 
 
Produc-
tivity 

 
 
 
Output 

 
 
 
Hours 

 
Hourly 
compen-
sation 

Real 
hourly 
compen-
sation 

 
Unit 
labor 
costs 

    Percent change from preceding quarter 

Business 5.4 5.2 -0.2 5.3 3.4 -0.1 
Nonfarm business 5.1 5.1 0.0 4.9 3.0 -0.2 
Manufacturing 5.5 3.2 -2.2 4.4 2.5 -1.0 
  Durable 8.8 4.9 -3.5 4.3 2.3 -4.2 
  Nondurable 1.3 1.2 -0.1 4.9 3.0 3.5 

  Percent change from same quarter a year ago 

Business 5.8 3.8 -1.9 3.5 1.9 -2.2 
Nonfarm business 5.6 3.8 -1.8 3.3 1.7 -2.2 
Manufacturing 5.8 0.8 -4.7 3.6 2.0 -2.1 
  Durable 7.5 1.3 -5.8 3.7 2.1 -3.5 
  Nondurable 3.4 0.2 -3.1 3.6 2.0 0.1 

Business 

 From second quarter to third quarter of 2002, business sector productivity rose at an 
annual rate of 5.4 percent, as output increased 5.2 percent and hours of all persons engaged in the 
sector dropped 0.2 percent (table 1).  The decline in hours reflects an underlying increase in 
employment (0.4 percent) and a decline in average weekly hours (-0.6 percent).  Average weekly 
hours worked by all persons in the sector also declined in the second quarter of 2002, by 0.3 
percent, and dropped in ten of the last eleven quarters. 

 Hourly compensation increased 5.3 percent during the third quarter of 2002, up from the 
4.2-percent rise in the previous quarter. Hourly compensation includes wages and salaries, 
supplements, employer contributions to employee benefit plans, and taxes.  Real hourly 
compensation, which takes into account changes in consumer prices, rose 3.4 percent in the third 
quarter of 2002.  

Unit labor costs edged down 0.1 percent last quarter and have fallen in four of the last five 
quarters.  The implicit price deflator for the business sector, which reflects changes both in unit 
labor costs and in unit nonlabor payments, increased at a 0.4 percent annual rate in the third 
quarter of 2002, somewhat less than the 0.7-percent increase in the second quarter of 2002.   

Nonfarm business 

 Output per hour of all persons in the nonfarm business sector increased 5.1 percent 
during the third quarter of 2002 (table 2).  Output rose 5.1 percent while hours of all persons 
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were unchanged.  As in the larger business sector, employment rose (0.6 percent) while average 
weekly hours fell (0.6 percent).  The third quarter productivity increase was higher than the 1.7-
percent rise in the second quarter but lower than the increase registered in the first quarter of the 
year, 8.6 percent.    

 Hourly compensation grew at a 4.9 percent annual rate in the third quarter of 2002, up 
from the 3.9 percent increase in the previous quarter.  When the rise in consumer prices is taken 
into account, real hourly compensation rose at a 3.0 percent annual rate in the third quarter of 
2002.  

Unit labor costs fell 0.2 percent in the third quarter, following a 2.2 percent increase one 
quarter earlier.  The implicit price deflator for nonfarm business rose 0.1 percent in the third 
quarter of 2002. 

Manufacturing 

 Productivity increased 5.5 percent in manufacturing in the third quarter of 2002, as output 
increased 3.2 percent and hours of all persons fell 2.2 percent (seasonally adjusted annual rates).  
In durable goods industries, productivity grew 8.8 percent as output rose 4.9 percent and hours 
dropped 3.5 percent.  Productivity grew much more slowly in the nondurable goods industries, 
1.3 percent, reflecting an output increase of 1.2 percent and a slight decline in hours, 0.1 percent 
(tables 3, 4, and 5). 

 Hourly compensation of all manufacturing workers rose 4.4 percent during the third 
quarter of 2002.  In durable goods manufacturing, hourly compensation rose 4.3 percent during 
the third quarter.  The increase in nondurable goods manufacturing was 4.9 percent.  When the 
increase in consumer prices is taken into account, real hourly compensation for all manufacturing 
workers rose 2.5 percent in the third quarter. 

 Unit labor costs in manufacturing fell 1.0 percent in the third quarter, continuing a series 
of quarterly declines in these costs that began in the third quarter of 2001.  Unit labor costs 
dropped 4.2 percent in durable goods manufacturing and rose 3.5 percent in nondurable goods 
manufacturing. 

Nonfinancial Corporations  

Third-quarter 2002 measures of productivity and costs also were released for 
nonfinancial corporations (tables B and 6).  Output per all-employee hour grew at a 5.7 percent 
annual rate, similar to the 5.8 percent increase in the previous quarter.  Output increased 4.3 
percent in the third quarter, and hours of all employees fell 1.3 percent (seasonally adjusted 
annual rates).  This decrease in employee hours is the eighth consecutive drop in this sector.  The 
nonfinancial corporate sector includes all corporations doing business in the United States, 
except those classified as depository institutions, nondepository institutions, security and 
commodity brokers, insurance carriers, regulated investment offices, small business investment 
offices, and real estate investment trusts. 
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Table B.  Nonfinancial corporations: Third-quarter 2002 productivity and cost measures 
(Seasonally adjusted annual rates) 
         
 
 
 
Period 

 
 
Produc-
tivity 

 
 
 
Output 

 
 
 
Hours 

 
Hourly 
compen-
sation 

Real 
hourly 
compen-
sation 

 
Unit 
labor 
costs 

 
 
Unit 
profits 

 
Implicit 
price 
deflator          

 Percent change from preceding quarter 
2002 III 5.7 4.3 -1.3 5.7 3.7 0.0 -10.4 -0.6 
 Percent change from same quarter a year ago 
2002 III 6.7 4.5 -2.0 4.0 2.4 -2.5 7.2 -1.3 

Hourly compensation in nonfinancial corporations increased 5.7 percent in the third 
quarter, more rapidly than in the second quarter when it rose 4.4 percent.  When the rise in 
consumer prices is taken into account, real hourly compensation increased 3.7 percent in the 
third quarter and 1.0 percent in the second quarter.  

Unit labor costs for the sector were unchanged in the third quarter. Unit nonlabor costs 
rose 1.1 percent and unit profits fell 10.4 percent in the third quarter of 2002.  As a result of these 
movements, the implicit price deflator for the output of nonfinancial corporations—which 
reflects a weighted average of these three measures—dropped 0.6 percent.  The implicit price 
deflator also fell in the previous three quarters. 

Revised Measures 

Current and previous measures for the third quarter of 2002 for the business, nonfarm 
business, and manufacturing sectors are compared in table C.  In the business and nonfarm 
business sectors, increases in productivity and output are larger than those reported on Nov. 7, 
based on the information available at that time.  Unit labor cost measures for these sectors are 
correspondingly lower and now show small declines.  In manufacturing, rates of growth in 
output and productivity were revised down in the third quarter.  Unit labor costs were revised up 
due to the downward output revision but still show a decline in the quarter. 
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Table C. Previous and revised productivity and related measures 
Quarterly percent change at seasonally adjusted annual rate 
       
 
 
 
Sector 

 
 
Produc-
tivity 

 
 
 
Output 

 
 
 
Hours 

 
Hourly 
compen-
sation 

Real 
hourly 
compen-
sation 

 
Unit 
labor 
costs        

 Third quarter 2001 
Business:       
  Previous ........................ 4.3 4.1 -0.1 5.2 3.2 0.9 
  Current ......................... 5.4 5.2 -0.2 5.3 3.4 -0.1 
Nonfarm business:       
  Previous ........................ 4.0 4.1 0.1 4.8 2.9 0.8 
  Current ......................... 5.1 5.1 0.0 4.9 3.0 -0.2 
Manufacturing:       
  Previous ........................ 5.9 3.4 -2.4 4.5 2.6 -1.3 
  Current ......................... 5.5 3.2 -2.2 4.4 2.5 -1.0 

 On Nov. 26, the Bureau of Economic Analysis, U.S. Department of Commerce, revised the 
price indexes used to calculate real output of nonfinancial corporations back to the first quarter 
of 1999.  The appendix table shows revised 1999 measures for output, productivity, and unit 
costs. 

Next release date 

 The next release of Productivity and Costs is scheduled for 8:30 AM EST, Thursday, 
February 6, 2003.  Preliminary fourth-quarter and annual 2002 measures will be released at that 
time.  Quarterly output measures for the manufacturing sector will be revised back to 1949 to 
incorporate the historical revisions and rebasing of the Indexes of Industrial Production prepared 
and published by the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, scheduled to be 
released on Dec. 5. 

 Scheduled release dates for productivity and costs measures for major sectors of the U.S. 
economy in 2003 are: 

Reference period 2003 release date 
2002:  
Fourth quarter, Annual February 6 
Fourth quarter, Annual (revised) March 6 
2003:  
First quarter May 1 
First quarter (revised) June 4 
Second quarter August 7 
Second quarter (revised) September 4 
Third quarter November 6 
Third quarter (revised) December 3 
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 These dates are based on presently available schedules for the release of underlying 
source data in 2003.  Each issue of Productivity and Costs contains a "Next release date" 
paragraph that readers should use to confirm the dates above. 

Upcoming change to productivity and cost data 

 The Bureau of Labor Statistics discontinued the Hours at Work Survey (HWS), used to 
adjust the paid hours of wage and salary employees to their hours at the workplace, following the 
2000 survey.  The survey will be replaced with a comparable set of measures derived from 
information on scheduled hours of work and paid leave collected from employers participating in 
the National Compensation Survey. 

 The new ratios of hours worked to hours paid will be incorporated into the measures of 
employee hours beginning with the release of the second quarter 2003 data on August 7.  These 
ratios will be adjusted to levels from the HWS and will cover the period following 2000. 
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PRODUCTIVITY AND COSTS 
Preliminary Fourth Quarter and 

Annual Averages for 2002 

 The Bureau of Labor Statistics of the U.S. Department of Labor today reported 
preliminary productivity data—as measured by output per hour of all persons—for the fourth 
quarter and for the full year 2002.  The seasonally adjusted annual rates of productivity change in 
the fourth quarter and the annual average changes were: 

 Fourth Annual averages 
 quarter 2001-2002 

Business sector -0.7  4.7 
Nonfarm business sector -0.2  4.7 
 

In the fourth quarter, productivity dipped 0.7 percent in the business sector as output 
increased 0.9 percent but hours at work increased more, 1.5 percent (seasonally adjusted annual 
rates).  A similar pattern of growth occurred in the nonfarm business sector where output rose 0.8 
percent, hours increased by 1.0 percent, and productivity fell 0.2 percent.  On an annual average 
basis, productivity in both the business and nonfarm business sectors rose 4.7 percent in 2002.  
Fourth-quarter productivity and related measures are summarized in table A and annual average 
data in table B.  Detailed information is presented in tables 1 through 5. 

 In the manufacturing sector, increases in productivity were: 

 Fourth Annual averages 
 quarter 2001-2002 

Manufacturing sector 0.7 4.6 
  Durable goods manufacturing  3.4  5.7 
  Nondurable goods manufacturing -2.5  2.8 

Manufacturing productivity grew 0.7 percent in the fourth quarter, reflecting a drop in 
output of 2.4 percent and a larger decline, 3.0 percent, in hours of all persons.  On an annual 
average basis, output per hour in the manufacturing sector posted a 4.6-percent increase in 2002.  
Output and hours in manufacturing, which includes about 15 percent of U.S. business-sector 
employment, tend to vary more from quarter to quarter than data for the aggregate business and 
nonfarm business sectors. 
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Table A. Productivity and costs:  Preliminary fourth-quarter 2002 measures 
(Seasonally adjusted annual rates) 

       
 
 
 
Sector 

 
 
Produc-
tivity 

 
 
 
Output 

 
 
 
Hours 

 
Hourly 
compen-
sation 

Real 
hourly 
compen-
sation 

 
Unit 
labor 
costs 

  Percent change from preceding quarter 

Business -0.7 0.9 1.5 4.3 1.8 5.0 
Nonfarm business -0.2 0.8 1.0 4.6 2.2 4.8 
Manufacturing 0.7 -2.4 -3.0 5.3 2.9 4.6 
  Durable 3.4 -1.6 -4.8 6.2 3.7 2.7 
  Nondurable -2.5 -2.9 -0.4 4.3 1.9 7.0 

  Percent change from same quarter a year ago 

Business 3.8 3.1 -0.6 4.3 2.0 0.5 
Nonfarm business 3.8 3.3 -0.6 4.2 1.9 0.3 
Manufacturing 4.5 1.3 -3.1 4.9 2.6 0.4 
  Durable 6.8 2.3 -4.2 5.4 3.1 -1.3 
  Nondurable 1.7 0.4 -1.3 4.4 2.0 2.6 

The data sources and methods used in the preparation of the manufacturing series differ 
from those used in preparing the business and nonfarm business series, and these measures are 
not directly comparable.  Output measures for business and nonfarm business are based on 
measures of gross domestic product prepared by the Bureau of Economic Analysis of the U.S. 
Department of Commerce.  Quarterly output measures for manufacturing reflect indexes of 
industrial production independently prepared by the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve 
System.  See Technical Notes (page 9) for further information on data sources. 

THIRD-TO-FOURTH QUARTER CHANGES, 2002 

Business 

 Productivity in the business sector declined by 0.7 percent in the fourth quarter of 2002, 
reflecting modest increases of 0.9 percent in output and 1.5 percent in hours of all persons 
(seasonally adjusted annual rates).  Although business sector output has increased for five 
consecutive quarters, this was the first increase in hours since the first quarter of 2001, when they 
rose 0.4 percent.  Revised data for the third quarter of 2002 show that output per hour rose 5.8 
percent, reflecting an output increase of 5.3 percent and a decline of 0.5 percent in hours.  
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 Hourly compensation increased 4.3 percent in the fourth quarter of 2002, following a 5.7-
percent increase one quarter earlier. This measure includes wages and salaries, supplements, 
employer contributions to employee-benefit plans, and taxes.  Real hourly compensation, which 
takes into account changes in consumer prices, grew at an annual rate of 1.8 percent during the 
fourth quarter of 2002.  This measure rose 3.8 percent in the third quarter. 

 The unit labor cost measure, which relates hourly compensation to output, rose 5.0 
percent in the fourth quarter.  During the third quarter of 2002, unit labor costs were unchanged.  
The implicit price deflator for business output, which reflects changes in both unit labor costs 
and unit nonlabor payments, increased 1.5 percent in fourth quarter 2002.   

Nonfarm business 

 In the nonfarm business sector, productivity declined by 0.2 percent in the fourth quarter 
of 2002.  Output grew 0.8 percent and hours of all persons grew slightly faster, 1.0 percent 
(seasonally adjusted annual rates).  Productivity increased 5.5 percent in the third quarter of 2002 
(as revised), when output increased 5.2 percent and hours dropped 0.2 percent (table 2).  

 Hourly compensation in the nonfarm business sector rose 4.6 percent in the fourth quarter 
of 2002, down somewhat from the 5.4-percent rise of the third quarter.  When the changes in 
consumer prices were taken into account, real hourly compensation increased 2.2 percent during 
the fourth quarter of 2002 and 3.4 percent one quarter earlier.   

Unit labor costs rose 4.8 percent in the fourth quarter, after falling 0.1 percent in the third 
quarter of 2002.  The implicit price deflator for nonfarm business output increased 1.3 percent in 
the fourth quarter of 2002, after increasing 0.1 percent one quarter earlier. 

Manufacturing 

 Manufacturing productivity grew 0.7 percent (seasonally adjusted annual rate) in the 
fourth quarter of 2002 as output fell 2.4 percent and hours fell further, 3.0 percent (table 3).  This 
was the first drop in manufacturing output in a year.  Hours of all persons in manufacturing fell 
in each of the last 10 quarters and have dropped in 16 quarters over the past five years.  In the 
third quarter, total manufacturing productivity increased 5.5 percent (as revised), reflecting a 3.0-
percent rise in output and a 2.4-percent decrease in hours.  In durable goods manufacturing, 
productivity rose 3.4 percent in the fourth quarter as output fell 1.6 percent and hours dropped 
4.8 percent (table 4).  Among nondurable goods manufacturers, productivity dropped 2.5 percent 
in the fourth quarter as output declined 2.9 percent but hours at work in the sector fell only 0.4 
percent (table 5).   

 Average hourly compensation of manufacturing workers increased 5.3 percent in the 
fourth quarter of 2002, reflecting increases in hourly compensation of 6.2 percent in durable 
goods manufacturing and 4.3 percent in nondurable goods manufacturing.  When the increase in 
consumer prices was taken into account, real hourly compensation in total manufacturing rose 
2.9 percent.   
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Unit labor costs for the manufacturing sector rose 4.6 percent in fourth quarter 2002.  In 
durable goods manufacturing, unit labor costs rose 2.7 percent.  By contrast, unit labor costs of 
nondurable goods manufacturers rose 7.0 percent in the fourth quarter of 2002. 

ANNUAL AVERAGE CHANGES, 2001-2002 

Business 

 Business sector productivity increased 4.7 percent when the annual average for 2002 was 
compared with the annual average for 2001 (table B).  Output increased 2.6 percent and hours of 
all persons engaged in the sector dropped 2.0 percent.  Productivity had increased 1.1 percent in 
2001, when output fell 0.2 percent and hours fell 1.3 percent.  The 4.7-percent increase in 2002 is 
larger than the sharp increases of 1992 (3.9 percent) and 1983 (3.6 percent)—each two years 
following the last two business cycle peaks, when labor productivity frequently shows a rapid 
rise.  In fact, the 4.7-percent increase in 2002 was the largest since 1950, when productivity rose 
8.5 percent. 

 Table B. Annual average changes in productivity and related measures, 1993-2002 

        Measure 1993 1994 1995 1996 1997 1998 1999 2000 2001 2002 

 Business:           
  Productivity ......................  0.5 1.3 0.7 2.8 2.3 2.6 2.6 3.0 1.1 4.7 
  Output ...............................  3.1 4.9 3.1 4.4 5.2 4.9 4.7 4.1 -0.2 2.6 
  Hours ................................  2.6 3.5 2.4 1.6 2.9 2.2 2.0 1.0 -1.3 -2.0 
  Hourly compensation........  2.5 2.0 2.1 3.2 3.1 5.5 4.6 6.8 2.9 2.9 
  Real hourly compensation  0.0 -0.1 -0.3 0.5 0.9 4.0 2.4 3.4 0.2 1.3 
  Unit labor costs ................  1.9 0.7 1.4 0.4 0.8 2.8 1.9 3.7 1.8 -1.7 

 Nonfarm Business:           
  Productivity ......................  0.5 1.3 0.9 2.5 2.0 2.6 2.4 2.9 1.1 4.7 
  Output ...............................  3.3 4.7 3.4 4.3 5.1 5.0 4.6 4.0 -0.1 2.7 
  Hours ................................  2.9 3.3 2.4 1.7 3.1 2.4 2.2 1.0 -1.2 -2.0 
  Hourly compensation........  2.2 2.1 2.1 3.1 3.0 5.4 4.4 7.0 2.7 2.8 
  Real hourly compensation  -0.3 0.0 -0.3 0.4 0.8 3.9 2.2 3.5 -0.1 1.2 
  Unit labor costs ................  1.7 0.8 1.2 0.5 0.9 2.7 2.0 3.9 1.6 -1.8 

 Manufacturing:           
  Productivity ......................  1.9 3.0 3.8 3.5 4.2 4.9 5.1 4.1 0.8 4.6 
  Output ...............................  3.3 5.3 4.3 3.1 6.0 4.7 4.3 2.5 -4.9 -1.0 
  Hours ................................  1.4 2.2 0.4 -0.4 1.7 -0.2 -0.8 -1.5 -5.6 -5.4 
  Hourly compensation........  2.7 2.8 2.1 1.4 1.9 5.3 4.0 7.4 1.5 3.8 
  Real hourly compensation  0.2 0.7 -0.3 -1.3 -0.2 3.9 1.8 3.9 -1.2 2.1 
  Unit labor costs ................  0.8 -0.2 -1.7 -2.1 -2.2 0.4 -1.1 3.2 0.8 -0.7 
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Hourly compensation in the business sector increased 2.9 percent in 2002, the same as the 
increase in 2001.  However, because consumer prices rose less in 2002 than they had in the 
previous year, real hourly compensation increased more in 2002, 1.3 percent, than it had in 2001, 
when it rose 0.2 percent.  Unit labor costs in the business sector fell 1.7 percent in 2002, the first 
annual decline in these costs since the early 1960s.  (Unit labor costs fell 0.2 percent in 1963, and 
0.1 percent in 1962.)  The implicit price deflator for the business sector rose 0.4 percent in 2002 
and 2.0 percent in 2001. 

Nonfarm business 

Productivity increased 4.7 percent in the nonfarm business sector during 2002, reflecting 
a 2.7-percent rise in output and a 2.0-percent decline in hours.  During 2001, productivity had 
increased 1.1 percent in nonfarm business, as output dropped 0.1 percent and hours of all persons 
fell 1.2 percent.  As in the larger business sector, the 2002 productivity increase was the largest 
since 1950, when productivity rose 6.9 percent.  It also was higher than the increases of 1992, 
when nonfarm business productivity rose 3.7 percent, and 1983, when nonfarm business 
productivity rose 4.5 percent. 

In 2002, hourly compensation increased 2.8 percent, similar to the 2.7-percent rise in 
2001. When the increase in consumer prices was taken into account, real hourly compensation 
rose 1.2 percent in 2002 and declined 0.1 percent in the previous year.   

Unit labor costs in the nonfarm business sector dropped 1.8 percent in 2002, compared 
with a 1.6-percent increase in 2001.  The last time annual unit labor costs fell in the nonfarm 
business sector was in 1983, when they dropped 0.2 percent.  The implicit price deflator for 
nonfarm business rose 0.5 percent in 2002, less than it had in 2001, when it rose 1.9 percent. 

Manufacturing 
 
 In manufacturing, labor productivity rose 4.6 percent in 2002, faster than it had grown in 
2001, when it rose 0.8 percent.  The 2002 increase occurred as output fell 1.0 percent and hours 
of all persons fell more sharply, 5.4 percent (table B).  There was a 5.7-percent increase in 
durable goods manufacturing productivity, where output fell 1.4 percent and hours fell 6.6 
percent.  Nondurable goods manufacturing posted a more modest increase in productivity, 2.8 
percent, as output decreased 0.6 percent and hours fell 3.4 percent. 
 
 Hourly compensation of manufacturing workers increased 3.8 percent in 2002, more than 
it increased in 2001, when hourly compensation rose 1.5 percent.  In 2002, hourly compensation 
rose 4.1 percent in durable goods manufacturing and 3.5 percent in nondurable good 
manufacturing.  Taking into account the rise in consumer prices, real hourly compensation in 
manufacturing rose 2.1 percent in 2002 after falling 1.2 percent one year earlier. 
  

Unit labor costs in manufacturing fell in 2002, by 0.7 percent.  This was the first annual 
drop in unit labor costs since 1999, when they decreased 1.1 percent.  Unit labor costs in durable 
goods manufacturing declined 1.5 percent in 2002, compared with a 0.6-percent rise in unit labor 
costs in nondurable goods manufacturing.    
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Revised Measures 

 Current and previous measures for the third and second quarters of 2002 for the business, 
nonfarm business, and manufacturing sectors are compared in table C.  In the business and 
nonfarm business sectors, productivity growth in the third quarter was higher than reported on 
Dec. 4, due to small upward revisions in output and slightly larger downward revisions to hours.  
In both sectors, hourly compensation in the third quarter grew more than reported in December.  
The upward revisions to productivity and hourly compensation nearly offset each other, and 
movements in unit labor costs were similar to those reported two months ago.  In the second 
quarter of 2002, hourly compensation measures in the business and nonfarm business sectors 
were revised up by 0.1 percentage-point; unit labor costs in nonfarm businesses were revised up 
by the same amount.   

Table C. Previous and revised productivity and related measures 
Quarterly percent change at seasonally adjusted annual rate 
       
 
 
 
Sector 

 
 
Produc-

 tivity

 
 
 
Output 

 
 
 
Hours 

 
Hourly 
compen-
sation 

Real 
hourly 
compen-
sation 

 
Unit 
labor 
costs        

Third quarter 2002 
Business:       
  Previous........................ 5.4 5.2 -0.2 5.3 3.4 -0.1 
  Current ......................... 5.8 5.3 -0.5 5.7 3.8 0.0 
Nonfarm business:       
  Previous........................ 5.1 5.1 0.0 4.9 3.0 -0.2 
  Current ......................... 5.5 5.2 -0.2 5.4 3.4 -0.1 
Manufacturing:       
  Previous........................ 5.5 3.2 -2.2 4.4 2.5 -1.0 
  Current ......................... 5.5 3.0 -2.4 5.6 3.7 0.1 

Second quarter 2002 
Business:       
  Previous........................ 1.8 0.6 -1.2 4.2 0.8 2.4 
  Current ......................... 1.8 0.6 -1.2 4.3 0.8 2.4 
Nonfarm business:       
  Previous........................ 1.7 0.9 -0.7 3.9 0.5 2.2 
  Current ......................... 1.7 0.9 -0.7 4.0 0.5 2.3 
Manufacturing:       
  Previous........................ 4.2 3.5 -0.7 3.2 -0.2 -1.0 
  Current ......................... 4.2 3.5 -0.7 5.0 1.5 0.7 

 

In addition, corrections made to average weekly hours in the BLS Current Employment 
Statistics (CES) have caused some small revisions to the productivity and hourly compensation 
series beginning with the first quarter of 2000.  (See http://stats.bls.gov/web/cesspec.htm for 
details of the CES corrections.)   
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Third-quarter productivity growth in the manufacturing sector was the same as reported 
on Dec. 4, as downward revisions to output and hours were the same.  Hourly compensation 
grew 5.6 percent in the third quarter, more than the 4.4-percent figure reported in December.  As 
a result, unit labor costs in the manufacturing sector grew 0.1 percent in the third quarter rather 
than falling 1.0 percent.  A larger upward revision to second-quarter hourly compensation also 
changed the direction of the unit labor cost measure for that quarter.  Manufacturing unit labor 
costs for the second quarter now show an increase of 0.7 percent.   

In addition, quarterly measures of productivity, output, and unit labor costs for 
manufacturing were revised back to first quarter 2001 due to the incorporation of revised indexes 
of industrial production.  The annual measures for 2001 also were affected; annual average 
productivity was revised to show an increase of 0.8 percent for the year, down from the 0.9-
percent figure previously published.  The output measures, based on those published by the 
Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, were changed to incorporate additional and 
revised source data, updated information on seasonal trends, and some improvements in 
measurement of real output.  (See Federal Reserve statistical release G.17 (419), "Industrial 
Production and Capacity Utilization," Dec. 5, 2002.) 

Although the Federal Reserve has revised and reclassified its indexes of industrial 
production (IIP) back to 1972, the Bureau of Labor Statistics has not yet incorporated these 
changes into its historical quarterly measures for years before 2001.  Later in 2003, the BLS 
intends to adopt the 2002 North American Industry Classification System (NAICS) for its major 
sector productivity measures.  At that time, the updated information from the IIP will be 
incorporated into the quarterly measures.  Persons wishing information on the methods used to 
extend the output measures on the 1987 Standard Industrial Classification (SIC) basis beginning 
with first quarter 2001 may contact the Division of Major Sector Productivity at 202-691-5606 or 
email their question to dprweb@bls.gov. 
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Revised measures: Nonfinancial Corporations  
 
 Revised productivity and output measures for the third and second quarters for 
nonfinancial corporations also were announced today.  In the third quarter, output and 
productivity increased less and hours fell more than reported on Dec. 4.  Hourly compensation 
was revised up.  This, combined with the downward revision to productivity, led to a rise in unit 
labor costs (table D).   There was a small upward revision to hourly compensation data in the 
second quarter 2002. 

Table D.  Nonfinancial corporations:  Previous and revised productivity and cost measures 
Quarterly percent changes at seasonally adjusted annual rates 
         
  

 
Produc-
ivity t

 
 
 
Output 

 
 
 
Hours 

 
Hourly 
compen-
ation s

Real 
hourly 
compen-
ation s

 
Unit 
labor 
osts c

 
 
Unit 
rofits p

 
Implicit 
price 
eflatord         

Third quarter 2002 
Previous 5.7 4.3 -1.3 5.7 3.7 0.0 -10.4 -0.6 
Current 5.5 3.8 -1.6 6.1 4.2 0.6 -13.0 -0.5 

Second quarter 2002 
Previous 5.8 5.2 -0.5 4.4 1.0 -1.3 0.9 -0.3 
Current 5.8 5.3 -0.5 4.5 1.0 -1.3 0.9 -0.3 
 

 
Next release date 

 
 The next release of Productivity and Costs is scheduled for 8:30 A.M. EST, Thursday, 
March 6, 2003.  Revised fourth-quarter and annual average measures for business, nonfarm 
business, and manufacturing will be released at that time.  

Upcoming change to productivity and cost data 

 The Bureau of Labor Statistics discontinued the Hours at Work Survey (HWS), used to 
adjust the paid hours of wage and salary employees to their hours at the workplace, following the 
2000 survey.  The survey will be replaced with a comparable set of measures derived from 
information on scheduled hours of work and paid leave collected from employers participating in 
the National Compensation Survey. 

 The new ratios of hours worked to hours paid will be incorporated into the measures of 
employee hours beginning with the release of the second quarter 2003 data on Aug. 7.  These 
ratios will be adjusted to levels from the HWS and will cover the period following 2000. 
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PRODUCTIVITY AND COSTS 
Fourth Quarter and Annual Averages, 2002 

 The Bureau of Labor Statistics of the U.S. Department of Labor today reported revised 
fourth-quarter seasonally-adjusted annual rates of productivity change—as measured by output 
per hour of all persons—and revised annual changes for the full year 2002.  Percent changes in 
business and nonfarm business productivity were: 

 Fourth Annual averages 
 quarter 2001-2002 

Business sector........................................   0.3 4.8 
Nonfarm business sector .........................  0.8 4.8 
 

 In both sectors, fourth-quarter productivity increased rather than declining as originally 
reported.  Fourth-quarter productivity and related measures are summarized in table A and appear 
in detail in tables 1 through 5; the preliminary and revised fourth-quarter and annual data appear 
in table C. 

 In the manufacturing sector, increases in productivity were: 

 Fourth Annual averages 
 quarter 2001-2002 

Manufacturing.........................................  0.1 4.5 
  Durable goods manufacturing...............   2.9 5.6 
  Nondurable goods manufacturing.........  -3.4  2.8 

 Manufacturing productivity rose 0.1 percent (seasonally adjusted annual rate) in the 
fourth quarter.  This increase was lower than originally reported, reflecting downward revisions 
to output per hour in both the durable and nondurable goods manufacturing subsectors.  (Output 
and hours in manufacturing, which includes about 15 percent of U.S. business-sector 
employment, tend to vary more from quarter to quarter than data for the aggregate business and 
nonfarm business sectors.) 
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Table A. Productivity and costs: Revised fourth-quarter 2002 measures 
(Seasonally adjusted annual rates) 

       
 
 
 
Sector 

 
 
Produc-
tivity 

 
 
 
Output 

 
 
 
Hours 

 
Hourly 
compen-
sation 

Real 
hourly 
compen-
sation 

 
Unit 
labor 
costs 

  Percent change from preceding quarter 

 Business 0.3 1.8 1.5 4.2 2.2 3.9 
 Nonfarm business 0.8 1.7 0.9 4.6 2.5 3.8 
 Manufacturing 0.1 -3.2 -3.2 5.5 3.4 5.4 
   Durable 2.9 -2.3 -5.0 6.4 4.3 3.4 
   Nondurable -3.4 -3.9 -0.5 4.4 2.3 8.1 

  Percent change from same quarter a year ago 

 Business 4.0 3.4 -0.6 4.3 2.0 0.3 
 Nonfarm business 4.1 3.5 -0.6 4.2 1.9 0.1 
 Manufacturing 4.4 1.1 -3.1 5.0 2.7 0.6 
   Durable 6.6 2.1 -4.3 5.5 3.2 -1.1 
   Nondurable 1.5 0.1 -1.4 4.4 2.1 2.9 

 The data sources and methods used in the preparation of the manufacturing series differ 
from those used in preparing the business and nonfarm business series, and these measures are 
not directly comparable.  Output data for business and nonfarm business are based on measures 
of gross domestic product prepared by the Bureau of Economic Analysis of the U.S. Department 
of Commerce.  Quarterly output measures for manufacturing reflect indexes of industrial 
production independently prepared by the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System.  
See Technical Notes for further information on data sources (page 8). 

THIRD-TO-FOURTH QUARTER 2002 CHANGES 

Business 

 Labor productivity in the business sector rose at a 0.3 percent annual rate in the fourth 
quarter of 2002, as output increased 1.8 percent and hours of all persons engaged in the sector 
increased 1.5 percent (table 1).  The fourth-quarter increase in business sector hours followed six 
consecutive quarterly declines.  During third quarter 2002, productivity had increased 5.8 percent 
as output grew 5.3 percent and hours declined 0.5 percent.     

 Hourly compensation grew at a 4.2-percent annual rate in the fourth quarter, compared 
with a 5.7-percent rise in the third quarter.  This measure includes wages and salaries, 
supplements, employer contributions to employee-benefit plans, and taxes.  Real hourly 
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compensation, which takes into account changes in consumer prices, rose 2.2 percent in the 
fourth quarter of 2002 after increasing 3.5 percent one quarter earlier. 

Unit labor costs, which reflect changes in both hourly compensation and productivity, 
increased 3.9 percent during the fourth quarter of 2002, after being unchanged in the third 
quarter.  The implicit price deflator for business output, which reflects changes in unit labor costs 
and unit nonlabor payments, increased 1.3 percent in the fourth quarter and 0.5 percent in the 
third quarter.  

Nonfarm business 

 In the nonfarm business sector, productivity rose at an annual rate of 0.8 percent in the 
fourth quarter of 2002, as output grew 1.7 percent and hours of all persons—employees, 
proprietors, and unpaid family workers—rose 0.9 percent (seasonally adjusted annual rates).  
During the third quarter, productivity had increased 5.5 percent, output had increased 5.2 percent, 
and hours had declined 0.2 percent (table 2). 

 Hourly compensation rose 4.6 percent in the fourth quarter, after rising 5.4 percent in the 
third quarter.  When the increase in consumer prices was taken into account, real hourly 
compensation rose 2.5 percent in the fourth quarter and 3.1 percent in the third quarter. 

Unit labor costs grew 3.8 percent in the fourth quarter, after edging down 0.1 percent in 
the third quarter.  The implicit price deflator for nonfarm business increased 1.2 percent in the 
fourth quarter, as a 2.8 percent decline in unit nonlabor payments offset much of the increase in 
unit labor costs. 

Manufacturing 

 Manufacturing productivity rose 0.1 percent in the fourth quarter of 2002, as both output 
and hours dropped by 3.2 percent (seasonally adjusted annual rates).  In durable goods industries, 
productivity increased 2.9 percent when output fell 2.3 percent but hours fell faster, 5.0 percent.  
In nondurable goods industries, output per hour fell 3.4 percent, reflecting declines in output and 
hours of 3.9 percent and 0.5 percent, respectively.  During the third quarter, productivity had 
increased 5.5 percent in total manufacturing, 7.9 percent in durable goods manufacturing, and 2.4 
percent in nondurable goods manufacturing (tables 3, 4, and 5). 

 Hourly compensation of all manufacturing workers increased 5.5 percent during the 
fourth quarter, rising in both of the manufacturing subsectors—6.4 percent in durable goods and 
4.4 percent in nondurable goods.  When the increase in consumer prices was taken into account, 
real hourly compensation for all manufacturing workers rose 3.4 percent in the fourth quarter.   

Unit labor costs in manufacturing grew 5.4 percent in the fourth quarter of 2002, the 
largest increase in this measure since the third quarter of 2000 (7.8 percent).  Unit labor costs 
rose 3.4 percent in durable goods manufacturing and 8.1 percent in nondurable goods industries.  
Manufacturing unit labor costs had increased only 0.1 percent in the third quarter. 
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ANNUAL AVERAGE CHANGES, 2001-2002 

Business 

 Business sector productivity increased 4.8 percent when the annual index for 2002 was 
compared with the annual index for 2001 (table B).  This was the largest annual productivity gain 
since 1950, when business sector output per hour increased 8.5 percent.  The 2001-2002 increase 
reflected a 2.7-percent increase in output combined with a 2.0-percent decline in hours.  In 2001, 
output per hour had increased 1.1 percent, when output declined 0.2 percent and hours worked 
fell 1.3 percent.  

Table B. Productivity and costs: Revised 2002 annual averages 
(Seasonally adjusted annual rates) 

 
 
 
Sector 

 
 
Produc-
tivity 

 
 
 
Output 

 
 
 
Hours 

 
Hourly 
compen-
sation 

Real 
hourly 
compen-
sation 

 
Unit 
labor 
costs 

Percent change from previous year 

Business 4.8 2.7 -2.0 2.9 1.3 -1.7 
Nonfarm business 4.8 2.7 -2.0 2.8 1.2 -1.9 
Manufacturing 4.5 -1.1 -5.4 3.8 2.1 -0.7 
  Durable 5.6 -1.4 -6.7 4.1 2.5 -1.4 
  Nondurable 2.8 -0.7 -3.4 3.5 1.8 0.7 

 Hourly compensation in the business sector increased 2.9 percent in both 2001 and 2002.  
Real hourly compensation increased more in 2002, 1.3 percent, than it had in 2001, 0.2 percent, 
because consumer prices rose less in 2002 than they had in 2001.   

 Business sector unit labor costs decreased 1.7 percent in 2002.  This was the largest 
annual decrease to date in this measure, which begins with data for 1948.  Unit labor costs rose 
1.8 percent in 2001.  The implicit price deflator rose 0.4 percent in 2002, compared with a 2.0-
percent increase in 2001. 

Nonfarm business 

Productivity increased 4.8 percent in the nonfarm business sector during 2002, more than 
in any year since 1950, when output per hour grew 6.9 percent.  Output grew 2.7 percent and 
hours of all persons fell 2.0 percent in 2002.  The decline in hours was the largest since they fell 
2.4 percent in 1991.  Nonfarm business productivity had increased 1.1 percent in 2001, when 
output edged down 0.1 percent and hours fell 1.2 percent.   
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Hourly compensation grew 2.8 percent in 2002, about the same as the 2.7-percent 
increase in 2001.  Real hourly compensation increased 1.2 percent in 2002, following a 0.1-
percent decline in the previous year.   

Unit labor costs in the nonfarm business sector dropped 1.9 percent in 2002, the largest 
annual decline in this measure ever recorded.  These costs had increased 1.6 percent during 2001.  
The implicit price deflator, which reflects nonlabor payments as well as labor costs, rose 0.5 
percent in 2002, following a 1.9-percent rise in 2001. 

Manufacturing 

 Manufacturing productivity grew 4.5 percent in 2002, rebounding from a small increase 
in 2001 of 0.8 percent.  Output fell 1.1 percent in 2002, and hours of all persons working in the 
sector dropped 5.4 percent.  Labor productivity increased 5.6 percent in durable goods 
manufacturing, reflecting declines of 1.4 percent in output and 6.7 percent in hours.  In 
nondurable goods manufacturing, productivity rose 2.8 percent in 2002, output fell 0.7 percent, 
and hours declined 3.4 percent (tables B, 3, 4, and 5). 

 Hourly compensation of manufacturing workers increased 3.8 percent in 2002, compared 
to a 1.5 percent increase one year earlier.  Real hourly compensation rose 2.1 percent in 2002, 
after having declined 1.2 percent in 2001.  Hourly compensation increased 4.1 percent in durable 
goods industries and 3.5 percent in nondurable goods industries in 2002.  

Unit labor costs declined 0.7 percent in manufacturing.  In durable manufacturing, unit 
labor costs fell 1.4 percent in 2002.  By contrast, unit labor costs in nondurable manufacturing 
rose last year, by 0.7 percent. 

REVISED MEASURES 

 Productivity and cost data for the fourth quarter and full year 2002 for business, nonfarm 
business, and manufacturing were revised to incorporate the most recent information (table C).  
Quarterly measures of real hourly compensation in the business, nonfarm business, nonfinancial 
corporate, and manufacturing sectors for 2002 were revised to incorporate the annual 
recalculation of seasonal factors for the Consumer Price Index. 
 

In the business and nonfarm business sectors, changes in productivity and output are 
greater—and increases in unit labor costs are smaller—than those reported on Feb. 6, based on 
information available at that time.  Fourth-quarter measures of manufacturing productivity were 
revised down from those reported on Feb. 6, reflecting a larger decline in output than originally 
reported.  As a result, unit labor costs in manufacturing showed a larger increase than previously 
reported.  Annual measures of productivity and costs are similar to those reported on Feb. 6.   
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Table C. Previous and revised productivity and related measures: 
Fourth-quarter and annual averages 2002 
(Seasonally adjusted annual rates) 
       
 
 
 
Sector 

 
 
Produc-

 tivity

 
 
 
Output 

 
 
 
Hours 

 
Hourly 
compen-
sation 

Real 
hourly 
compen-
sation 

 
Unit 
labor 
costs        

Percent change, third to fourth quarter 2002 
Business:       
  Previous........................ -0.7 0.9 1.5 4.3 1.8 5.0 
  Current ......................... 0.3 1.8 1.5 4.2 2.2 3.9 
Nonfarm business:       
  Previous........................ -0.2 0.8 1.0 4.6 2.2 4.8 
  Current ......................... 0.8 1.7 0.9 4.6 2.5 3.8 
Manufacturing:       
  Previous........................ 0.7 -2.4 -3.0 5.3 2.9 4.6 
  Current ......................... 0.1 -3.2 -3.2 5.5 3.4 5.4 

Percent change, 2001 - 2002 
Business:       
  Previous........................ 4.7 2.6 -2.0 2.9 1.3 -1.7 
  Current ......................... 4.8 2.7 -2.0 2.9 1.3 -1.7 
Nonfarm business:       
  Previous........................ 4.7 2.7 -2.0 2.8 1.2 -1.8 
  Current ......................... 4.8 2.7 -2.0 2.8 1.2 -1.9 
Manufacturing:       
  Previous........................ 4.6 -1.0 -5.4 3.8 2.1 -0.7 
  Current ......................... 4.5 -1.1 -5.4 3.8 2.1 -0.7 
       

Next release date 

 The next release of Productivity and Costs is scheduled for 8:30 AM EDT, Thursday, 
May 1, 2003, and will present preliminary first-quarter measures for business, nonfarm business, 
and manufacturing.  Fourth-quarter and annual data for nonfinancial corporations will be released 
at that time. 
 

Upcoming change to productivity and cost data 

 The Bureau of Labor Statistics discontinued the Hours at Work Survey (HWS), used to 
adjust the paid hours of wage and salary employees to their hours at the workplace, following the 
2000 survey.  The survey will be replaced with a comparable set of measures derived from 
information on scheduled hours of work and paid leave collected from employers participating in 
the National Compensation Survey. 
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 The new ratios of hours worked to hours paid will be incorporated into the measures of 
employee hours beginning with the release of the second quarter 2003 data on Aug. 7.  These 
ratios will be adjusted to levels from the HWS and will cover the period following 2000. 
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PRODUCTIVITY AND COSTS 
First Quarter 2003 

 The Bureau of Labor Statistics of the U.S. Department of Labor today reported 
preliminary productivity data—as measured by output per hour of all persons—for the first 
quarter of 2003.  The seasonally adjusted annual rates of productivity change in the first quarter 
were: 
 2.2 percent in the business sector and 
  1.6 percent in the nonfarm business sector. 

These productivity increases occurred as modest output increases were combined with 
modest declines in the hours worked.  In the business sector, output grew 1.7 percent and hours 
of all persons fell 0.5 percent.  In nonfarm businesses, output rose 1.4 percent and hours dropped 
0.1 percent.  First-quarter measures are summarized in table A and appear in detail in tables 1 
through 5.    

 In manufacturing, productivity changes in the first quarter were: 

 2.1 percent in manufacturing, 
 2.4 percent in durable goods manufacturing, and 
 1.7 percent in nondurable goods manufacturing. 

 Productivity growth in manufacturing in the first quarter of 2003 reflected decreases in 
both output and hours; output declined 0.6 percent and hours of all persons fell 2.6 percent 
(seasonally adjusted annual rates).  Output and hours in manufacturing, which includes about 15 
percent of U.S. business sector employment, tend to vary more from quarter to quarter than data 
for the aggregate business and nonfarm business sectors. 

 The data sources and methods used in the preparation of the manufacturing series differ 
from those used in preparing the business and nonfarm business series, and these measures are 
not directly comparable.  Output measures for business and nonfarm business are based on 
measures of gross domestic product prepared by the Bureau of Economic Analysis of the U.S. 
Department of Commerce.  Quarterly output measures for manufacturing reflect indexes of 
industrial production independently prepared by the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve 
System.  See Technical Notes for further information on data sources (page 8).  
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Table A. Productivity and costs: Preliminary first-quarter 2003 measures 
(Seasonally adjusted annual rates) 

       
 
 
 
Sector 

 
 
Produc-
tivity 

 
 
 
Output 

 
 
 
Hours 

 
Hourly 
compen-
sation 

Real 
hourly 
compen-
sation 

 
Unit 
labor 
costs 

  Percent change from preceding quarter 

Business 2.2 1.7 -0.5 3.9 0.1 1.7 
Nonfarm business 1.6 1.4 -0.1 3.5 -0.3 1.9 
Manufacturing 2.1 -0.6 -2.6 4.8 1.0 2.7 
  Durable 2.4 0.3 -2.0 4.5 0.7 2.1 
  Nondurable 1.7 -1.7 -3.3 5.2 1.3 3.4 

  Percent change from same quarter a year ago 

Business 2.5 2.3 -0.2 3.5 0.6 1.0 
Nonfarm business 2.3 2.3 0.0 3.3 0.4 0.9 
Manufacturing 2.8 0.5 -2.2 4.1 1.2 1.3 
  Durable 4.5 1.5 -2.9 4.7 1.7 0.2 
  Nondurable 0.7 -0.6 -1.2 3.4 0.5 2.7 

Business 

 Productivity in the business sector increased 2.2 percent between the fourth quarter 2002 
and the first quarter 2003, as output grew 1.7 percent and hours of all persons engaged in the 
sector dropped 0.5 percent (seasonally adjusted annual rates).  Revised data for the fourth quarter 
of 2002 show that output per hour increased 0.3 percent, reflecting a 1.7-percent rise in output 
and a 1.5-percent increase in hours at work.  (See table 1.)   

 Hourly compensation increased 3.9 percent during the first quarter of 2003.  This measure 
includes wages and salaries, supplements, employer contributions to employee benefit plans, and 
taxes. Hourly compensation had risen 3.6 percent in the previous quarter.  Real hourly 
compensation, which takes into account changes in consumer prices, increased 0.1 percent in the 
first quarter of 2003, less than the 1.6-percent increase in the fourth quarter of 2002. 

Unit labor costs rose 1.7 percent in the first quarter of 2003, down from the 3.3-percent 
increase in the fourth quarter.  Unit labor costs grew noticeably slower in the first quarter than in 
the fourth quarter because the higher growth in productivity was more than enough to offset the 
larger increase in hourly compensation.  Growth in unit labor costs is roughly equivalent to the 
change in hourly compensation less the change in output per hour. 

 The implicit price deflator for the business sector, which reflects changes in both unit 
labor costs and unit nonlabor payments, rose 1.8 percent in the first quarter.  The implicit price 
deflator rose 1.5 percent in the final quarter of 2002.    
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Nonfarm business 

 Productivity rose 1.6 percent in the nonfarm business sector in first-quarter 2003, as 
output increased 1.4 percent and hours of all persons decreased 0.1 percent (seasonally adjusted 
annual rates).  In the fourth quarter of 2002, productivity had increased 0.7 percent, as output 
rose 1.7 percent and hours increased by 0.9 percent.  (See table 2.)   

 Hourly compensation increased at a 3.5 percent annual rate in the first quarter of 2003, 
down from the 3.9-percent increase in the fourth quarter.  When the rise in consumer prices was 
taken into account, real hourly compensation fell 0.3 percent in the first quarter; it had increased 
1.9 percent in the fourth quarter of 2002.  

Unit labor costs grew 1.9 percent in the first quarter of 2003 and 3.2 percent in the fourth 
quarter of 2002.  The implicit price deflator for nonfarm business output rose 1.7 percent in the 
first quarter and 1.4 percent one quarter earlier.     

Manufacturing 

 Productivity increased 2.1 percent in manufacturing in the first quarter of 2003, as output 
decreased 0.6 percent and hours of all persons declined 2.6 percent (seasonally adjusted annual 
rates).  Both output and hours also had fallen in fourth-quarter 2002—by 3.7 and 3.2 percent, 
respectively—and productivity declined 0.5 percent.   In the first quarter of 2003, productivity 
grew 2.4 percent in durable goods manufacturing, where output increased 0.3 percent and hours 
fell 2.0 percent.  Nondurable goods manufacturing productivity rose 1.7 percent, reflecting a 1.7 
percent drop in output and a 3.3 percent decline in hours of all persons.  

 Hourly compensation of all manufacturing workers rose 4.8 percent during the first 
quarter, and real hourly compensation increased 1.0 percent.  The hourly compensation of 
workers in durable goods manufacturing rose 4.5 percent, while that of employees in nondurable 
goods manufacturing grew 5.2 percent. 

Unit labor costs in manufacturing rose 2.7 percent in the first quarter of 2003, as unit 
labor costs of durable goods producers increased 2.1 percent and those of nondurable goods 
producers increased more, 3.4 percent.  

Fourth-quarter and annual measures for nonfinancial corporations 

 Fourth-quarter and annual 2002 measures of productivity and costs also were announced 
today for the nonfinancial corporate sector (tables B, C, and 6).  Output per all-employee hour 
grew 5.0 percent from the third to the fourth quarter of 2002, as output grew 4.5 percent and 
employee hours fell 0.5 percent.  The nonfinancial corporate sector includes all corporations 
doing business in the United States, except those classified as depository institutions, 
nondepository institutions, security and commodity brokers, insurance carriers, regulated 
investment offices, small business investment offices, and real estate investment trusts. 
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Table B.  Nonfinancial corporations: Fourth-quarter 2002 productivity and cost measures 
(Seasonally adjusted annual rates) 
         
 
 
 
Period 

 
 
Produc-
ivity t

 
 
 
Output 

 
 
 
Hours 

 
Hourly 
compen-
ation s

Real 
hourly 
compen-
ation s

 
Unit 
labor 
osts c

 
 
Unit 
rofits p

 
Implicit 
price 
eflator d         

 Percent change from preceding quarter 
2002 IV 5.0 4.5 -0.5 4.9 2.8 -0.1 20.8 0.9 
 Percent change from same quarter a year ago 
2002 IV 4.7 3.7 -1.0 3.9 1.6 -0.8 1.9 -0.2 

 Hourly compensation increased 4.9 percent in the fourth quarter, and real hourly 
compensation rose 2.8 percent.  Unit labor costs fell 0.1 percent in the fourth quarter of 2002—
the seventh consecutive drop in these costs.  In the fourth quarter, unit profits increased at a 20.8 
percent annual rate after falling 11.2 percent in the previous quarter.  The implicit price deflator 
for nonfinancial corporate output grew 0.9 percent during the fourth quarter of 2002, compared 
with a 0.5 percent decrease in the third quarter. 

 Productivity grew 5.5 percent in calendar year 2002 for nonfinancial corporations, 
following an increase of 1.4 percent in the previous year.  (See table C.)  Nonfinancial corporate 
output grew 3.2 percent in 2002, and employee hours decreased 2.2 percent.  This was the second 
consecutive decrease in employee hours. 

Table C. Nonfinancial corporations: Annual changes in productivity and related measures, 1993-
2002 

Measure 1993 1994 1995 1996 1997 1998 1999 2000 2001 2002

Productivity........................... 0.7 2.4 1.0 3.2 0.9 3.0 2.7 3.5 1.4 5.5
Output ................................... 3.0 6.4 4.2 5.0 5.9 5.8 5.2 5.0 -0.1 3.2
Hours..................................... 2.3 3.9 3.1 1.8 5.0 2.6 2.4 1.5 -1.5 -2.2
Hourly compensation ............ 2.0 2.1 1.9 2.7 1.3 5.1 4.4 6.7 2.5 3.3
Real hourly compensation..... -0.4 0.0 -0.5 0.0 -0.9 3.6 2.3 3.2 -0.3 1.7

Unit labor costs ..................... 1.3 -0.3 0.8 -0.5 0.4 2.0 1.7 3.1 1.0 -2.1
Unit nonlabor costs ............... 0.2 1.0 0.9 -1.5 0.3 1.2 1.2 3.3 6.5 0.9
Total unit cost ....................... 1.0 0.1 0.8 -0.8 0.4 1.8 1.5 3.1 2.5 -1.3
Unit profits ............................ 13.2 16.3 5.5 9.5 3.1 -9.7 -7.2 -15.2 -11.7 9.0
Implicit price deflator............ 2.1 1.6 1.4 0.4 0.7 0.3 0.6 1.2 1.2 -0.5
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Hourly compensation grew 3.3 percent in 2002, and real hourly compensation increased 
1.7 percent.  Total unit costs fell 1.3 percent, reflecting a 2.1 decrease in unit labor costs and a 
0.9 percent rise in unit nonlabor costs.  Unit profits rose 9.0 percent in 2002, the first annual 
increase since a 3.1-percent rise in 1997.  The implicit price deflator, which reflects both the unit 
costs and unit profits measures, dropped 0.5 percent in 2002. 

Revised measures 

 Current and previous measures for the third and fourth quarters of 2002 for the business, 
nonfarm business, and manufacturing sectors are compared in table D.  Some of the quarterly 
movements differ from those reported on March 6.  Hourly compensation, real hourly 
compensation, and unit labor costs in the business and nonfarm business sectors were revised 
down.  In manufacturing, fourth quarter output and productivity were revised down while unit 
labor costs were revised up. 

Table D. Previous and revised productivity and related measures 
Quarterly percent change at seasonally adjusted annual rate 
       
 
 
 
Sector 

 
 
Produc-

 tivity

 
 
 
Output 

 
 
 
Hours 

 
Hourly 
compen-
sation 

Real 
hourly 
compen-
sation 

 
Unit 
labor 
costs        

 Fourth quarter 2002 
Business:       
  Previous........................ 0.3 1.8 1.5 4.2 2.2 3.9 
  Current ......................... 0.3 1.7 1.5 3.6 1.6 3.3 
Nonfarm business:       
  Previous........................ 0.8 1.7 0.9 4.6 2.5 3.8 
  Current ......................... 0.7 1.7 0.9 3.9 1.9 3.2 
Manufacturing:       
  Previous........................ 0.1 -3.2 -3.2 5.5 3.4 5.4 
  Current ......................... -0.5 -3.7 -3.2 5.4 3.4 5.9 

 Third quarter 2002 
Business:       
  Previous........................ 5.8 5.3 -0.5 5.7 3.5 0.0 
  Current ......................... 5.8 5.3 -0.5 2.2 0.1 -3.4 
Nonfarm business:       
  Previous........................ 5.5 5.2 -0.2 5.4 3.1 -0.1 
  Current ......................... 5.5 5.2 -0.2 1.8 -0.3 -3.4 
Manufacturing:       
  Previous........................ 5.5 3.0 -2.4 5.6 3.4 0.1 
  Current ......................... 5.5 3.0 -2.4 1.4 -0.8 -3.9 
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 For third-quarter 2002, hourly compensation was revised down sharply in the business, 
nonfarm business, and manufacturing sectors; unit labor costs were revised down accordingly.  
Unit labor costs in the business and nonfarm business sectors now show declines of 3.4 percent 
in the third quarter.  In the manufacturing sector, unit labor costs dropped 3.9 percent in the third 
quarter compared to the 0.1-percent increase reported on March 6. 

The Consumer Price Index Research Series has been updated.  This affected indexes of 
real hourly compensation for all years. 

Revised measures: Nonfinancial Corporations  

Productivity and cost measures for nonfinancial corporations for the third quarter of 2002 
also were revised to incorporate more recent information than was available on March 6.  
Productivity and output in this sector were revised down for the third quarter of 2002.  
Productivity grew at an annual rate of 3.4 percent, compared with the increase of 5.5 percent 
published March 6.  Hourly compensation was revised down more than output per hour, so unit 
labor costs fell 0.5 percent, rather than increasing.  (See tables E and 6.)  

Table E.  Nonfinancial corporations: Previous and revised productivity and cost measures 
Quarterly percent changes at seasonally adjusted annual rates 
         
  

 
Produc-
ivity t

 
 
 
Output 

 
 
 
Hours 

 
Hourly 
compen-
ation s

Real 
hourly 
compen-
ation s

 
Unit 
labor 
osts c

 
 
Unit 
rofits p

 
Implicit 
price 
eflatord         

 Third quarter 2002 
Previous............ 5.5 3.8 -1.6 6.1 3.9 0.6 -13.0 -0.5 
Current ............. 3.4 1.7 -1.6 2.9 0.7 -0.5 -11.2 -0.5 

Next release date 

 The next release of Productivity and Costs is scheduled for 8:30 AM EDT, 
Wednesday, June 4, 2003.  First-quarter measures for nonfinancial corporations and revised 
measures for business, nonfarm business, and manufacturing will be released at that time. 
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Current and upcoming changes to productivity and cost data 

Measures of employment and hours for self-employed persons and unpaid family workers 
in nonfarm establishments, hours of employees in government enterprises, and employment and 
hours of all persons working on farms incorporate data from the Current Population Survey 
(CPS).  Data from this survey were revised to incorporate population controls from the 2000 
population census and new industry and occupational classification systems.  For the productivity 
and costs measures, historical measures of employment and hours through the fourth quarter of 
2002 have not yet been revised to incorporate these changes to the household survey.  First 
quarter measures were constructed by calculating the change in the first quarter 2003 data to 
revised fourth quarter 2002 data and applying the movements to unrevised fourth-quarter levels.  
The BLS intends to incorporate historical revisions to the employment and hours measures 
constructed from the CPS in its Aug. 7 release.   

At that time, BLS also will incorporate historical revisions to employment and hours data 
for the business and nonfarm business sectors based on data from the nonfarm payroll series.  
These revisions will include conversion to the 2002 North American Industry Classification 
System (NAICS) from the 1987 Standard Industrial Classification (SIC), the annual benchmark 
to levels from the Unemployment Insurance program, and new information on seasonal patterns. 

 The Bureau of Labor Statistics discontinued the Hours at Work Survey (HWS), used to 
adjust the paid hours of wage and salary employees to their hours at the workplace, following the 
2000 survey.  The survey will be replaced with a comparable set of measures derived from 
information on scheduled hours of work and paid leave collected from employers participating in 
the National Compensation Survey. 

 The new ratios of hours worked to hours paid will be incorporated into the measures of 
employee hours beginning with the release of the second quarter 2003 data on Aug. 7.  These 
ratios will be adjusted to levels from the HWS and will cover the period following 2000. 
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PRODUCTIVITY AND COSTS 
First Quarter 2003 

 The Bureau of Labor Statistics of the U.S. Department of Labor today reported revised 
productivity data—as measured by output per hour of all persons—for the first quarter of 2003.  
The revised seasonally adjusted annual rates of productivity change in the first quarter were: 

  2.5 percent in the business sector and 
  1.9 percent in the nonfarm business sector. 

In both sectors, the first-quarter productivity gains were somewhat higher than those reported 
initially on May 1. 

 In manufacturing, the revised productivity changes in the first quarter were: 

 1.9 percent in manufacturing, 
 2.1 percent in durable goods manufacturing, and 
  2.2 percent in nondurable goods manufacturing. 

 Manufacturing productivity growth was revised down from the figure reported on May 1, 
reflecting a downward revision to productivity growth in durable goods manufacturing—which 
comprises about sixty percent of employment in the sector.  Productivity in nondurable goods 
manufacturing was revised up.  Output and hours in manufacturing, which includes about 15 
percent of U.S. business-sector employment, tend to vary more from quarter to quarter than data 
for the aggregate business and nonfarm business sectors.  First-quarter measures are summarized 
in table A and appear in detail in tables 1 through 5.   

 The data sources and methods used in the preparation of the manufacturing series differ 
from those used in preparing the business and nonfarm business series, and these measures are 
not directly comparable.  Output measures for business and nonfarm business are based on 
measures of gross domestic product prepared by the Bureau of Economic Analysis of the U.S. 
Department of Commerce.  Quarterly output measures for manufacturing reflect indexes of 
industrial production independently prepared by the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve 
System.  See Technical Notes for further information on data sources (page 7). 
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Table A. Productivity and costs: Revised first-quarter 2003 measures 
(Seasonally adjusted annual rates) 

       
 
 
 
Sector 

 
 
Produc-
tivity 

 
 
 
Output 

 
 
 
Hours 

 
Hourly 
compen-
sation 

Real 
hourly 
compen-
sation 

 
Unit 
labor 
costs 

  Percent change from preceding quarter 

Business 2.5 2.0 -0.5 3.8 0.0 1.3 
Nonfarm business 1.9 1.8 -0.1 3.4 -0.4 1.5 
Manufacturing 1.9 -0.7 -2.6 4.5 0.7 2.6 
  Durable 2.1 0.1 -2.0 4.3 0.4 2.1 
  Nondurable 2.2 -1.2 -3.4 4.8 0.9 2.5 

  Percent change from same quarter a year ago 

Business 2.6 2.4 -0.2 3.5 0.6 0.9 
Nonfarm business 2.4 2.4 0.0 3.3 0.4 0.8 
Manufacturing 2.8 0.5 -2.2 4.1 1.1 1.3 
  Durable 4.4 1.4 -2.9 4.6 1.7 0.2 
  Nondurable 0.8 -0.4 -1.2 3.3 0.4 2.5 

Business 

 Productivity increased 2.5 percent in the business sector (seasonally adjusted annual rate) 
from the fourth quarter of 2002 to the first quarter of 2003, as output increased 2.0 percent and 
hours worked by all persons decreased 0.5 percent (table 1). 

 Hourly compensation increased 3.8 percent during the first quarter of 2003.  This measure 
of compensation includes wages and salaries, supplements, employer contributions to employee 
benefit plans, and taxes.  Real hourly compensation, which takes into account changes in 
consumer prices, was unchanged.   

Unit labor costs, which reflect changes in hourly compensation and productivity, rose 1.3 
percent during the first quarter of 2003.  The change in unit labor costs usually approximates the 
change in hourly compensation less the change in productivity.  The implicit price deflator for 
business output, which reflects changes in both unit labor costs and unit nonlabor payments, 
grew by 1.7 percent from the fourth quarter of 2002 to the first quarter of 2003.  

Nonfarm business 

 Productivity rose 1.9 percent in the nonfarm business sector during the first quarter of 
2003, reflecting a 1.8-percent rise in output and a 0.1-percent decrease in working hours of all 
persons.  Hours worked in the nonfarm business sector now have declined in 10 of the last 12 
quarters (table 2). 
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 Hourly compensation increased 3.4 percent in the first quarter of 2003.  When the rise in 
consumer prices is taken into account, real hourly compensation fell 0.4 percent in the first 
quarter. 

Unit labor costs grew 1.5 percent during the first quarter of 2003. The implicit price 
deflator for nonfarm business output also rose by 1.5 percent. 

Manufacturing 

 Productivity rose 1.9 percent in manufacturing in the first quarter of 2003, as output 
decreased 0.7 percent and working hours of all persons declined 2.6 percent (seasonally adjusted 
annual rates).  In durable goods industries, productivity grew 2.1 percent, as output edged up by 
0.1 percent and hours fell 2.0 percent.  In nondurable goods industries, productivity rose 2.2 
percent, as output dropped 1.2 percent and hours declined by 3.4 percent (tables 3, 4, and 5). 

 Hourly compensation in manufacturing rose 4.5 percent during the first quarter.  This 
increase reflects a rise of 4.3 percent in the hourly compensation of persons in durable goods 
industries and a larger increase, 4.8 percent, in the hourly compensation of workers in nondurable 
goods industries.  Real hourly compensation, which takes account of changes in consumer prices, 
rose 0.7 percent for all manufacturing workers. 

 Unit labor costs rose 2.6 percent in manufacturing during the first quarter.  In durable 
goods industries, unit labor costs grew 2.1 percent.  In nondurable goods industries, unit labor 
costs rose 2.5 percent last quarter. 
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Nonfinancial corporations 

Preliminary first-quarter 2003 measures of productivity and costs for nonfinancial 
corporations also were announced today (tables B and 6).  Productivity rose 2.9 percent in the 
first quarter, less than the 5.0-percent rise recorded in the fourth quarter of 2002.  Output 
increased 2.4 percent in first quarter 2003, while employee-hours declined 0.5 percent 
(seasonally adjusted annual rates).  This marked the 10th consecutive decline in hours of 
nonfinancial corporate employees.  Nonfinancial corporations include all corporations doing 
business in the United States, except banks, stock and commodity brokers, and finance and 
insurance agencies.   

Table B.  Nonfinancial corporations: Preliminary first-quarter 2003 productivity and cost 
measures 
(Seasonally adjusted annual rates) 
         
 
 
 
Period 

 
 
Produc-
ivity t

 
 
 
Output 

 
 
 
Hours 

 
Hourly 
compen-
ation s

Real 
hourly 
compen-
ation s

 
Unit 
labor 
osts c

 
 
Unit 
rofits p

 
Implicit 
price 
eflator d         

 Percent change from preceding quarter 
2003 I 2.9 2.4 -0.5 4.7 0.8 1.7 2.2 1.0 
 Percent change from same quarter a year ago 
2003 I 4.3 3.4 -0.8 4.2 1.3 -0.1 2.5 0.3 

Hourly compensation increased 4.7 percent during the first quarter of 2003.  When the 
rise in consumer prices is taken into account, real hourly compensation rose 0.8 percent in the 
first quarter.  Unit labor costs in nonfinancial corporations rose 1.7 percent in the first quarter, 
after falling in the previous seven quarters. 

 Unit profits grew 2.2 percent in first quarter 2003, less than the 20.8-percent climb in the 
fourth quarter of 2002.  The implicit price deflator for nonfinancial corporate output increased 
1.0 percent in the first quarter of 2003.  
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REVISED MEASURES 

 Current and previous measures for the first quarter of 2003 for business, nonfarm 
business, and manufacturing are compared in table C.  In the business and nonfarm business 
sectors, output and productivity were revised up from the data reported on May 1, based on 
information then available.  Unit labor costs were revised downward.  In the manufacturing 
sector, productivity, output, and hourly compensation all were revised down.  Because hourly 
compensation was revised down by more than productivity, unit labor costs also were revised 
down.  

Table C. Previous and revised productivity and related measures 
(Quarterly percent change at easonally adjusted annual rate) s
       
 
 
 
Sector 

 
 
Produc-

 tivity

 
 
 
Output 

 
 
 
Hours 

 
Hourly 
compen-
sation 

Real 
hourly 
compen-
sation 

 
Unit 
labor 
costs        

 First quarter 2003 
Business:       
  Previous........................ 2.2 1.7 -0.5 3.9 0.1 1.7 
  Current ......................... 2.5 2.0 -0.5 3.8 0.0 1.3 
Nonfarm business:       
  Previous........................ 1.6 1.4 -0.1 3.5 -0.3 1.9 
  Current ......................... 1.9 1.8 -0.1 3.4 -0.4 1.5 
Manufacturing:       
  Previous........................ 2.1 -0.6 -2.6 4.8 1.0 2.7 
  Current ......................... 1.9 -0.7 -2.6 4.5 0.7 2.6 
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Next release date 

The next release of Productivity and Costs is scheduled for 8:30 AM EDT, Thursday, 
Aug. 7, 2003.  Preliminary second-quarter measures for business, nonfarm business, and 
manufacturing will be released at that time.  This release will incorporate the annual benchmark 
revision to the employment levels in the BLS establishment survey data.  In addition, the release 
will include changes in employment and hours due to incorporation of new ratios of the hours at 
work to hours paid and revisions due to updated population weights in the Current Population 
Survey.  (See below.)  All employment and hours series will incorporate new information on 
seasonal patterns. 

Current and upcoming changes to productivity and cost data 

Measures of employment and hours for self-employed persons and unpaid family workers 
in nonfarm establishments, hours of employees in government enterprises, and employment and 
hours of all persons working on farms incorporate data from the Current Population Survey 
(CPS).  Data from this survey were revised to incorporate population controls from the 2000 
population census and new industry and occupational classification systems.  For the productivity 
and costs measures, historical measures of employment and hours through the fourth quarter of 
2002 have not yet been revised to incorporate these changes to the household survey.  First-
quarter measures were constructed by calculating the change in the first-quarter 2003 data to 
revised fourth-quarter 2002 data and applying the movements to unrevised fourth-quarter levels.  
Historical revisions to the employment and hours measures constructed from the CPS will be 
incorporated in the Aug. 7 release.   

At that time, historical revisions to employment and hours data for the business and 
nonfarm business sectors based on data from the nonfarm payroll series also will be incorporated.  
These revisions will include conversion to the 2002 North American Industry Classification 
System (NAICS) from the 1987 Standard Industrial Classification (SIC), the annual benchmark 
to employment levels from the Covered Employment and Wages program, and new information 
on seasonal patterns. 

In addition, new ratios of hours worked to hours paid will be incorporated into the 
measures of employee hours on Aug. 7.  The Hours at Work Surveys, which had been used to 
adjust the paid hours of wage and salary employees to their hours at the workplace, will be 
replaced with a comparable set of measures derived from information on scheduled hours of 
work and paid leave collected from employers participating in the National Compensation 
Survey.  These ratios will be adjusted to levels from the Hours at Work Survey and will cover the 
period following 2000. 
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PRODUCTIVITY AND COSTS 
Second Quarter 2003 

 The Bureau of Labor Statistics of the U.S. Department of Labor reported preliminary 
productivity data—as measured by output per hour of all persons—for the second quarter of 
2003.  The preliminary seasonally adjusted annual rates of productivity change in the second 
quarter were: 
  6.1 percent in the business sector and 
   5.7 percent in the nonfarm business sector. 

In the business sector, productivity grew as output rose 3.2 percent and hours dropped 2.7 
percent.  A similar pattern occurred in nonfarm businesses, output grew 3.4 percent and hours 
fell 2.2 percent.        

 In manufacturing, the preliminary productivity changes in the second quarter were: 

 4.2 percent in manufacturing, 
 3.8 percent in durable goods manufacturing, and 
 4.4 percent in nondurable goods manufacturing. 

Manufacturing productivity grew 4.2 percent in the second quarter reflecting declines in output 
and hours of 2.1 and 6.1 percent, respectively.  Output and hours in manufacturing, which 
includes about 15 percent of U.S. business-sector employment, tend to vary more from quarter to 
quarter than data for the aggregate business and nonfarm business sectors.  Second-quarter 
measures are summarized in table A and appear in detail in tables 1 through 5. 

 
The data in this release reflect the annual benchmark revision and other changes to the BLS 
establishment survey data released by BLS on June 6.  In addition, revisions to the Current 
Population Survey first released by BLS on Feb. 7 have been fully incorporated into the 
measures.  The employment and hours series also incorporate new information on seasonal 
patterns and new hours worked to hours paid ratios.  See Revised Measures, page 4.  Appendix 
tables 1-4 show revised historical series for the business and nonfarm business sectors. 
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Table A. Productivity and costs: Preliminary second-quarter 2003 measures 
(Seasonally adjusted annual rates) 

       
 
 
 
Sector 

 
 
Produc-
tivity 

 
 
 
Output 

 
 
 
Hours 

 
Hourly 
compen-
sation 

Real 
hourly 
compen-
sation 

 
Unit 
labor 
costs 

  Percent change from preceding quarter 

Business 6.1 3.2 -2.7 3.9 3.3 -2.0 
Nonfarm business 5.7 3.4 -2.2 3.5 2.9 -2.1 
Manufacturing 4.2 -2.1 -6.1 5.4 4.8 1.2 
  Durable 3.8 -3.1 -6.7 5.2 4.6 1.4 
  Nondurable 4.4 -1.0 -5.2 5.8 5.2 1.3 

  Percent change from same quarter a year ago 

Business 4.0 2.9 -1.1 3.1 0.9 -0.9 
Nonfarm business 3.8 2.9 -0.9 2.8 0.6 -1.0 
Manufacturing 4.8 -0.9 -5.5 5.6 3.4 0.7 
  Durable 5.5 -0.7 -5.9 5.2 3.0 -0.2 
  Nondurable 4.1 -1.0 -4.9 6.4 4.1 2.2 

The data sources and methods used in the preparation of the manufacturing series differ 
from those used in preparing the business and nonfarm business series, and these measures are 
not directly comparable.  Output measures for business and nonfarm business are based on 
measures of gross domestic product prepared by the Bureau of Economic Analysis of the U.S. 
Department of Commerce.  Quarterly output measures for manufacturing reflect indexes of 
industrial production independently prepared by the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve 
System.  See Technical Notes for further information on data sources (page 10). 

Business 

 From the first quarter to the second quarter of 2003, business sector output per hour 
increased at a 6.1-percent annual rate.  Output rose 3.2 percent and hours of all persons engaged 
in the sector fell 2.7 percent (seasonally adjusted annual rates).  As revised, labor productivity 
grew 2.7 percent in the first quarter of 2003, when output increased 1.4 percent and hours 
decreased 1.2 percent (table 1). 
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 Hourly compensation increased 3.9 percent in the second quarter, less than the 4.8 percent 
gain in the first quarter of 2003 (seasonally adjusted annual rates).  This measure includes wages 
and salaries; vacation and other paid leave; bonuses, stock options, and other supplements; 
employer contributions to employee benefit plans; and taxes.  Real hourly compensation, which 
takes into account changes in consumer prices, rose at a 3.3-percent annual rate during the 
second quarter of 2003, after rising 0.9 percent during the previous quarter.  The second quarter 
increase of 3.3 percent was the largest in the business sector since a 4.7-percent increase in the 
third quarter of 2000. 

Unit labor costs, which reflect changes in both hourly compensation and productivity, fell 
2.0 percent during the second quarter of 2003 after rising 2.0 percent in the previous quarter.  The 
implicit price deflator for the business sector, which reflects changes in both unit labor costs and 
unit nonlabor payments, increased 0.9 percent in the second quarter and 1.6 percent in the first 
quarter of 2003.   

Nonfarm business 

 Productivity increased 5.7 percent in the nonfarm business sector during the second 
quarter of 2003, as output rose 3.4 percent and hours of all persons declined 2.2 percent 
(seasonally adjusted annual rates).  Output per hour grew at a 2.1 percent annual rate in the first 
quarter of 2003, as output increased 1.4 percent and hours decreased 0.7 percent (table 2).    

 Hourly compensation in the nonfarm business sector increased 3.5 percent in second 
quarter 2003, down from the 4.1-percent rise one quarter earlier.  When the rise in consumer 
prices is taken into account, real hourly compensation for the second quarter of 2003 rose 2.9 
percent.  As in the larger business sector, the second quarter increase in real hourly compensation 
was the largest since the third quarter of 2000, when it rose 5.0 percent. 

Unit labor costs decreased 2.1 percent in the second quarter of 2003, after rising 2.0 
percent during the first quarter.  The implicit price deflator for nonfarm business output grew 0.8 
percent in the second quarter, down from the 1.4-percent increase in the previous quarter. 

Manufacturing 

 Productivity increased 4.2 percent in manufacturing, as output fell 2.1 percent and hours 
of all persons declined 6.1 percent (seasonally adjusted annual rates).  In the previous quarter, 
productivity rose 4.9 percent, reflecting decreases in output and hours of 0.7 and 5.3 percent, 
respectively.  In durable goods, productivity rose 3.8 percent in the second quarter as output 
dropped 3.1 percent and hours of all persons fell 6.7 percent.  In nondurable goods, second-
quarter productivity increased by 4.4 as output declined 1.0 percent and hours fell 5.2 percent 
(tables 3, 4, and 5). 
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 Hourly compensation of all manufacturing workers rose 5.4 percent during the second 
quarter, reflecting growth of 5.2 percent in durable goods and 5.8 percent in nondurable goods.  
When the increase in consumer prices is taken into account, the real hourly compensation of all 
manufacturing workers increased by 4.8 percent in the second quarter, after rising 3.3 percent one 
quarter earlier. 

 Unit labor costs in manufacturing grew 1.2 percent in the second quarter.  In durable 
goods industries, unit labor costs rose 1.4 percent and in nondurable goods industries, they 
increased 1.3 percent.  The change in unit labor costs is roughly equal to the change in hourly 
compensation less the change in productivity. 

Revised Measures 

 Current and previous measures for the first quarter of 2003 for the business, nonfarm 
business, and manufacturing sectors are compared in table B.  In the business and nonfarm 
business sectors, productivity was revised up slightly from the numbers reported on June 4.  This 
occurred as both output and hours were revised down, hours more than output.  Hourly 
compensation and unit labor costs grew more than reported on June 4, based on information then 
available.  In manufacturing, productivity growth grew substantially faster than reported on 
June 4 as a result of a sharp downward revision to hours.  Hourly compensation also shows a 
steep upward revision in the first quarter.  Unit labor costs were revised down, reflecting the fact 
that the upward revision to productivity was larger than the upward revision to hourly 
compensation. 

 Table B also shows comparisons of current and previous measures for the fourth quarter 
of 2002.  In that quarter, productivity in the business and nonfarm business sectors also was 
revised up, reflecting downward revisions to hours growth.  In addition, hourly compensation in 
the fourth quarter was revised down in both sectors reflecting both the changes in hours and new 
compensation data.  Reflecting both of these revisions, unit labor costs in both sectors were 
revised down by more than three percentage points and now show very little change in the 
quarter.  In the manufacturing sector, productivity was revised up with the incorporation of the 
new hours data and now shows an increase of 3.6 percent in the fourth quarter rather than the 
decline reported on June 4.  Hourly compensation also was revised up.  As in the first quarter 
numbers, unit labor costs show less of an increase than reported earlier as the upward revision to 
hourly compensation was less than that to productivity. 

 

2003-08-07 | Second Quarter 2003 Preliminary



5 

Table B. Previous and revised productivity and related measures 
Quarterly percent changes at seasonally adjusted annual rates 
       
 
 
 
Sector 

 
 
Produc-

 tivity

 
 
 
Output 

 
 
 
Hours 

 
Hourly 
compen-
sation 

Real 
hourly 
compen-
sation 

 
Unit 
labor 
costs        

 First quarter 2003 
Business:       
  Previous........................ 2.5 2.0 -0.5 3.8 0.0 1.3 
  Current ......................... 2.7 1.4 -1.2 4.8 0.9 2.0 
Nonfarm business:       
  Previous........................ 1.9 1.8 -0.1 3.4 -0.4 1.5 
  Current ......................... 2.1 1.4 -0.7 4.1 0.2 2.0 
Manufacturing:       
  Previous........................ 1.9 -0.7 -2.6 4.5 0.7 2.6 
  Current ......................... 4.9 -0.7 -5.3 7.3 3.3 2.2 

 Fourth quarter 2002 
Business:       
  Previous........................ 0.3 1.7 1.5 3.6 1.6 3.3 
  Current ......................... 1.5 1.7 0.2 1.6 -0.4 0.1 
Nonfarm business:       
  Previous........................ 0.7 1.7 0.9 3.9 1.9 3.2 
  Current ......................... 1.7 1.7 0.0 1.6 -0.4 -0.1 
Manufacturing:       
  Previous........................ -0.5 -3.7 -3.2 5.4 3.4 5.9 
  Current ......................... 3.6 -3.7 -7.1 7.4 5.3 3.6 

Hours data for the business and nonfarm business sectors now incorporate all of the 
changes made to the Current Establishment Statistics (CES) data reported on June 6 and the 
Current Population Survey (CPS) data reported on Feb. 7.  They also include a new method of 
adjusting hours paid to hours at work for the period following 2000, when the Bureau's last 
Hours at Work Survey was conducted.  All of the data incorporate new information on seasonal 
patterns.  Appendix tables 1 and 2 present quarterly and annual measures for the business and 
nonfarm business sectors for 1998-2000 and appendix tables 3 and 4 show annual indexes for all 
years beginning in 1947.   

In manufacturing, only revised data for recent years were used to prepare the productivity 
and cost measures; these were linked to the SIC-based hours series previously published by the 
BLS.  For employees in manufacturing establishments, new information adjusted to the old SIC 
basis was used beginning with the second quarter of 2001.  Small revisions to the hours of self-
employed workers that reflect the most recent information on seasonal trends extend back to 
1998. 
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The historical revisions to the employment and average weekly hours data from the CES 
change the indexes of employment and hours in the business and nonfarm business sectors for all 
years.  The CES data incorporate several major changes, as described in release USDL 03-281 
(ftp://ftp.bls.gov/pub/news.release/History/empsit.06062003.news).  These include the 
conversion to NAICS, the completion of the CES sample redesign, and annual benchmark 
revisions.   

The changes to the CPS data used in the productivity measures were primarily related to 
the new levels introduced with the use of weights from the 2000 population census.  For the 
purpose of measuring productivity, the revisions to employment and hours in 2000 due to new 
population weights were interpolated back to 1990 (when the previous population census was 
conducted).  New information on employment and hours levels for the farm sector was 
introduced beginning with January 2000; the 1947-1999 measures were adjusted to this level. 

Productivity and cost measures were revised to reflect new measures of hours at work to 
hours paid.  The Bureau's Hours at Work Survey was discontinued following the collection of 
data for 2000.  New measures based on information from the National Compensation Survey, 
which collects data on hours worked and employer leave practices, have been linked to the levels 
beginning with the first quarter of 2001.  A description of these measures is available at 
http://www.bls.gov/lpc/lprhws/lprhwhp.pdf. 

Current and previous changes in the annual measures for the business, nonfarm business, 
and manufacturing sectors are compared in table C.  In the business and nonfarm business 
sectors, productivity was revised up in both 2001 and 2002, reflecting the downward revisions to 
hours of all persons.  The hourly compensation data also were revised upward by a similar 
amount.  As a result, unit labor costs in both years are about the same as they were in the 
previously published data.  Similarly, in manufacturing, productivity and hourly compensation 
were revised up in 2001 and 2002 as a result of downward revisions to hours.  Unit labor costs 
were revised only slightly downward in 2002 and were unchanged in 2001.  
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Table C. Previous and revised productivity and related measures 
Annual percent changes  
       
 
 
 
Sector 

 
 
Produc-

 tivity

 
 
 
Output 

 
 
 
Hours 

 
Hourly 
compen-
sation 

Real 
hourly 
compen-
sation 

 
Unit 
labor 
costs        

Annual average 2002 
Business:       
  Previous........................ 4.8 2.7 -2.0 2.5 0.9 -2.2 
  Current ......................... 5.3 2.7 -2.5 2.8 1.2 -2.3 
Nonfarm business:       
  Previous........................ 4.8 2.7 -2.0 2.4 0.8 -2.3 
  Current ......................... 5.4 2.7 -2.5 2.8 1.2 -2.4 
Manufacturing:       
  Previous........................ 4.5 -1.1 -5.4 3.3 1.6 -1.2 
  Current ......................... 6.4 -1.1 -7.0 5.0 3.4 -1.3 

Annual average 2001 
Business:       
  Previous........................ 1.1 -0.2 -1.3 2.9 0.2 1.8 
  Current ......................... 2.0 -0.2 -2.1 3.8 1.0 1.8 
Nonfarm business:       
  Previous........................ 1.1 -0.1 -1.2 2.7 -0.1 1.6 
  Current ......................... 1.9 -0.1 -2.0 3.6 0.8 1.7 
Manufacturing:       
  Previous........................ 0.8 -4.9 -5.6 1.5 -1.2 0.8 
  Current ......................... 1.6 -4.9 -6.4 2.4 -0.4 0.8 

Revised measures: Nonfinancial Corporations  

 Productivity and cost measures for the first quarter for nonfinancial corporations also 
were revised to incorporate more recent information than was available on June 4.  Productivity 
was revised up, reflecting both an upward revision to output and a larger drop in employee hours.  
Hourly compensation was revised up.  However, the upward revision to productivity was much 
larger than the upward revision to hourly compensation and unit labor costs were revised down.  
Unit profits also were revised up (table D). 

 Productivity and cost measures for the fourth quarter of 2002 also were revised to 
incorporate more recent information on output, hours, and employee compensation.  Fourth 
quarter 2003 productivity did not rise as rapidly as reported on June 4, reflecting a downward 
revision to output that was much larger than the downward revision to hours.  Hourly 
compensation also was revised down and unit labor costs show a larger decline than originally 
reported. 
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 The hours measures for most employees of nonfinancial corporations have been revised 
only beginning with the second quarter of 2001.  The output and compensation measures for 
nonfinancial corporations are not yet available on a NAICS basis so BLS is continuing to use the 
levels reported on an SIC basis for the months prior to April 2001.  In order to capture the CES 
benchmark to the Covered Employment and Wages (CEW), CES data for April 2001 through 
March 2003 reported on a NAICS basis are converted back to the SIC using bridge tables 
published for first quarter 2001 CEW data.  In addition, estimates of hours for employees 
working on incorporated farms were revised back to 1958.  The corporate farm sector has 
historically been small and the changes in productivity and cost movements due to the 
incorporation of this revision are very small.  As a result of the various revisions, hours in the 
nonfinancial corporate sector now show larger drops in 2001 and 2002 than previously published.  
The new measures are shown in table 6. 

Table D.  Nonfinancial corporations: Previous and revised productivity and cost measures 
Quarterly percent changes at easonallys  adjusted annual rates 
         
  

 
Produc-
ivity t

 
 
 
Output 

 
 
 
Hours 

 
Hourly 
compen-
ation s

Real 
hourly 
compen-
ation s

 
Unit 
labor 
osts c

 
 
Unit 
rofits p

 
Implicit 
price 
eflatord         

 First quarter 2003 
Previous 2.9 2.4 -0.5 4.7 0.8 1.7 2.2 1.0 
Current 4.5 2.8 -1.6 5.4 1.5 0.9 7.6 0.7 

 Fourth quarter 2002 
Previous 5.0 4.5 -0.5 4.9 2.8 -0.1 20.8 0.9 
Current 3.6 2.8 -0.8 2.6 0.6 -1.0 22.8 0.9 

Upcoming changes 

 Historical measures of output and compensation for all sectors, along with the conversion 
of the manufacturing and nonfinancial corporate sectors from the 1987 Standard Industrial 
Classification (SIC) to the 2002 North American Industry Classification System (NAICS), will 
be prepared following the release of the revised national income and product accounts in 
December.   On January 7, 2004, the BLS will post revised productivity and cost measures 
through fourth quarter, 2002 on its web site.  More specific information will be announced later 
this year. 
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Next release date 

 The next release of Productivity and Costs is scheduled for 8:30 a.m. EDT, Thursday, 
Sept. 4, 2003.  Revised second-quarter measures for business, nonfarm business, and 
manufacturing will be released at that time, along with preliminary measures for nonfinancial 
corporations. 
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PRODUCTIVITY AND COSTS 
Second Quarter 2003 

 
 
 The Bureau of Labor Statistics of the U.S. Department of Labor today reported revised 
productivity data—as measured by output per hour of all persons—for the second quarter of 
2003.  The seasonally adjusted annual rates of productivity change in the second quarter were: 
 
 7.2 percent in the business sector and 
 6.8 percent in the nonfarm business sector. 
 
In both sectors, increases in productivity were larger than reported on Aug. 7, due primarily to 
upward revisions to output.  (See table C.)  
 
 In manufacturing, the revised productivity changes in the second quarter were: 
 
        3.7 percent in manufacturing, 
 3.5 percent in durable goods manufacturing, and 
  3.4 percent in nondurable goods manufacturing. 
 
 In total manufacturing, the change in productivity was revised down from a preliminary 
estimate of 4.2 percent.  Output and hours in manufacturing, which includes about 15 percent of 
U.S. business-sector employment, tend to vary more from quarter to quarter than data for the 
more aggregate business and nonfarm business sectors.  Second-quarter measures are 
summarized in table A and appear in detail in tables 1 through 5; the differences between these 
measures and the preliminary second-quarter figures issued on Aug. 7 are shown in table C.  

 The data sources and methods used in the preparation of the manufacturing series differ 
from those used in preparing the business and nonfarm business series, and these measures are 
not directly comparable.  Output measures for business and nonfarm business are based on 
measures of gross domestic product prepared by the Bureau of Economic Analysis of the U.S. 
Department of Commerce.  Quarterly output measures for manufacturing reflect indexes of 
industrial production independently prepared by the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve 
System.  See Technical Notes for further information on data sources (page 8). 
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Table A. Productivity and costs: Revised second-quarter 2003 measures 
(Seasonally adjusted annual rates) 

       
 
 
 
Sector 

 
 
Produc-
tivity 

 
 
 
Output 

 
 
 
Hours 

 
Hourly 
compen-
sation 

Real 
hourly 
compen-
sation 

 
Unit 
labor 
costs 

  Percent change from preceding quarter 

Business 7.2 4.2 -2.7 4.3 3.7 -2.7 
Nonfarm business 6.8 4.4 -2.3 3.8 3.2 -2.8 
Manufacturing 3.7 -2.4 -5.9 5.2 4.6 1.5 
  Durable 3.5 -3.3 -6.5 4.9 4.3 1.4 
  Nondurable 3.4 -1.7 -4.9 5.9 5.3 2.4 

  Percent change from same quarter a year ago 

Business 4.3 3.2 -1.1 3.2 1.0 -1.1 
Nonfarm business 4.1 3.2 -0.9 2.9 0.7 -1.2 
Manufacturing 3.5 -1.0 -4.3 4.3 2.1 0.8 
  Durable 4.2 -0.8 -4.7 3.9 1.7 -0.2 
  Nondurable 2.5 -1.2 -3.6 5.0 2.8 2.5 

 
 
Business 
 
 From the first quarter to the second quarter of 2003, productivity in the business sector 
grew at a 7.2 percent annual rate, as output increased 4.2 percent and hours worked by all persons 
engaged in the sector fell 2.7 percent (tables A and 1).  In the first quarter of 2003, productivity 
increased 2.7 percent, as output rose 1.4 percent and hours declined 1.2 percent.  
 
 Hourly compensation in the business sector increased 4.3 percent in the second quarter of 
2003 after increasing 4.8 percent one quarter earlier (seasonally adjusted annual rates).  Hourly 
compensation includes wages and salaries, supplements, employer contributions to employee 
benefit plans, and taxes.  Real hourly compensation, which takes into account changes in 
consumer prices, increased 3.7 percent in the second quarter of 2003, after rising 0.9 percent in 
the first quarter.  

 Changes in unit labor costs reflect changes in both hourly compensation and productivity.  
Unit labor costs decreased 2.7 percent in the second quarter of 2003, after increasing 2.0 percent 
in the first quarter (seasonally adjusted annual rates).  The implicit price deflator for the business 
sector rose 0.8 percent in the second quarter, as a 6.6 percent increase in unit nonlabor payments 
was partially offset by a decline in unit labor costs. 
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Nonfarm business 
 
 Productivity in the nonfarm business sector grew at a 6.8 percent annual rate in the 
second quarter of 2003, as output grew 4.4 percent and hours of all persons fell 2.3 percent 
(table A).  In the first quarter of 2003, output per hour in the nonfarm business sector increased 
2.1 percent, as output rose 1.4 percent and hours declined 0.7 percent (table 2). 
 
 Hourly compensation rose 3.8 percent in the second quarter of 2003, following a 4.1 
percent advance in the first quarter.  When the rise in consumer prices was taken into account, 
real hourly compensation increased 3.2 percent in the second quarter of 2003. This was the 
largest gain in real hourly compensation since the third quarter of 2000, when it grew 5.0 percent.      
 
 Unit labor costs decreased 2.8 percent in the second quarter of 2003.  This measure 
increased 2.0 percent in the first quarter.  Unit nonlabor payments grew 6.3 percent, and the 
implicit price deflator for nonfarm business output rose 0.6 percent in the second quarter of 2003 
(seasonally adjusted annual rates). 

Manufacturing 
 
 In the second quarter of 2003, productivity increased 3.7 percent in manufacturing, as 
output declined 2.4 percent and hours of all persons fell 5.9 percent (seasonally adjusted annual 
rates).  In the durable goods sector, productivity grew 3.5 percent in the second quarter of 2003, 
as output fell 3.3 percent and hours dropped by 6.5 percent.  In nondurable goods, output per 
hour rose 3.4 percent, as output decreased 1.7 percent and hours dropped 4.9 percent (tables 3, 4, 
and 5). 

 The hourly compensation of all manufacturing workers increased 5.2 percent during the 
second quarter of 2003, reflecting a 4.9-percent rise in hourly compensation in durable goods 
industries and a 5.9-percent increase in the nondurable goods sector.  Real hourly compensation 
in the total manufacturing sector advanced 4.6 percent in the second quarter, after increasing 2.4 
percent one quarter earlier.  

 Unit labor costs in manufacturing rose 1.5 percent in the second quarter of 2003, 
compared with a 2.2 percent increase in the first quarter.  Unit labor costs rose 1.4 percent in 
durable goods and 2.4 percent in nondurable goods in the second quarter of 2003. 
 
Nonfinancial corporations 
 

Preliminary second-quarter 2003 measures of productivity and costs also were reported 
today for nonfinancial corporations (tables B and 6).  Productivity increased 8.1 percent during 
the second quarter, as output increased 5.9 percent and hours declined 2.0 percent (seasonally 
adjusted annual rates).  In the first quarter of 2003, output per hour increased 4.3 percent, as 
output rose 2.8 percent and hours of all employees fell 1.5 percent.  Nonfinancial corporations 
include all corporations doing business in the United States except those classified as depository 
institutions, nondepository institutions, security and commodity brokers, insurance carriers, 
regulated investment offices, small business investment offices, and real estate investment trusts.  
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Table B.  Nonfinancial corporations: Preliminary second-quarter 2003 productivity and cost 
measures 
(Seasonally adjusted annual rates) 
         
 
 
 
Period 

 
 
Produc-
ivity t

 
 
 
Output 

 
 
 
Hours 

 
Hourly 
compen-
ation s

Real 
hourly 
compen-
ation s

 
Unit 
labor 
osts c

 
 
Unit 
rofits p

 
Implicit 
price 
eflator d         

 Percent change from preceding quarter 
2003 II  8.1 5.9 -2.0 3.9 3.3 -3.8 55.5 -0.7 

Percent change from same quarter a year ago 
2003 II  4.8 3.3 -1.5 3.6 1.5 -1.1 16.2 0.1 
 
 

Hourly compensation rose 3.9 percent in the second quarter of 2003, following a 5.2 
percent gain in the first quarter.  When the rise in consumer prices is taken into account, real 
hourly compensation increased 3.3 percent in the second quarter and 1.3 percent in the first 
quarter of 2003 (table 6).   

 Unit labor costs for nonfinancial corporations decreased 3.8 percent in the second quarter 
of 2003, compared with a 0.9-percent increase in the first quarter of the year.  Unit profits grew at 
a 55.5 percent annual rate in the second quarter of 2003, after rising 7.6 percent in the first 
quarter.  The implicit price deflator for nonfinancial corporate output declined 0.7 percent in the 
second quarter of 2003.  
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Revised Measures 
 
 Current and previous measures for the second quarter of 2003 for the business, nonfarm 
business, and manufacturing sectors are compared in table C.  The quarterly movements differ 
from those reported on Aug. 7 based on information then available.  Ratios of hours worked to 
hours paid for the second quarter of 2003, derived from the National Compensation Survey, were 
incorporated into the current measures. 
 
Table C. Previous and revised productivity and related measures 
Quarterly percent change at s asonally adjusted annual rate e
       
 
 
 
Sector 

 
 
Produc-

 tivity

 
 
 
Output 

 
 
 
Hours 

 
Hourly 
compen-
sation 

Real 
hourly 
compen-
sation 

 
Unit 
labor 
costs        

 Second quarter 2003 
Business:       
  Previous........................ 6.1 3.2 -2.7 3.9 3.3 -2.0 
  Current ......................... 7.2 4.2 -2.7 4.3 3.7 -2.7 
Nonfarm business:       
  Previous........................ 5.7 3.4 -2.2 3.5 2.9 -2.1 
  Current ......................... 6.8 4.4 -2.3 3.8 3.2 -2.8 
Manufacturing:       
  Previous........................ 4.2 -2.1 -6.1 5.4 4.8 1.2 
  Current ......................... 3.7 -2.4 -5.9 5.2 4.6 1.5 

 
In the business and nonfarm business sectors, output and productivity were revised up, 

and unit labor costs were revised down.  In the manufacturing sector, productivity was revised 
down due to the combination of a larger decline in output and a smaller decline in hours.  
Because productivity was revised down more than hourly compensation, unit labor costs in 
manufacturing rose more than reported on Aug. 7.     

Corrected Measures 
 

In the Productivity and Costs news release of August 7, 2003, data for manufacturing, 
durable manufacturing, nondurable manufacturing, and nonfinancial corporations for the fourth 
quarter in 2002, the annual average for 2002, and the first quarter in 2003 were incorrect.  
Previously published and corrected data are displayed in table D for the manufacturing sector and 
in table E for the nonfinancial corporate sector.  Tables 3-6 contain the correct data for all four 
sectors. 
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Table D. Manufacturing industries: Published and corrected productivity and related measures 
Quarterly percent changes at seasonally adjusted annual rates 
       
 
 
 
  

 
 
Produc-

 tivity

 
 
 
Output 

 
 
 
Hours 

 
Hourly 
compen-
sation 

Real 
hourly 
compen-
sation 

 
Unit 
labor 
costs        

 First quarter 2003 
  Published...................... 4.9 -0.7 -5.3 7.3 3.3 2.2 
  Corrected...................... 4.0 -0.7 -4.5 6.3 2.4 2.2 

 Fourth quarter 2002 
  Published...................... 3.6 -3.7 -7.1 7.4 5.3 3.6 
  Corrected...................... -0.4 -3.7 -3.3 3.1 1.1 3.5 
       

                  Annual average 2002 
  Published...................... 6.4 -1.1 -7.0 5.0 3.4 -1.3 
  Corrected...................... 6.1 -1.1 -6.8 4.7 3.1 -1.3 

 
 
 
Table E.  Nonfinancial corporations: Published and corrected productivity and cost measures 
Quarterly percent changes at seasonally adjusted annual rates 
         
  

 
Produc-
ivity t

 
 
 
Output 

 
 
 
Hours 

 
Hourly 
compen-
ation s

Real 
hourly 
compen-
ation s

 
Unit 
labor 
osts c

 
 
Unit 
rofits p

 
Implicit 
price 
eflatord         

 First quarter 2003 
Published.......... 4.5 2.8 -1.6 5.4 1.5 0.9 7.6 0.7 
Corrected.......... 4.3 2.8 -1.5 5.2 1.3 0.9 7.6 0.7 

 Fourth quarter 2002 
Published.......... 3.6 2.8 -0.8 2.6 0.6 -1.0 22.8 0.9 
Corrected.......... 3.8 2.8 -1.0 2.8 0.8 -1.0 22.8 0.9 

 Annual average 2002 
Published.......... 5.8 3.1 -2.5 3.5 1.8 -2.2 9.1 -0.5 
Corrected.......... 5.8 3.1 -2.5 3.5 1.9 -2.2 9.1 -0.5 
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Upcoming changes 

 Historical measures of output and compensation for all sectors, along with the conversion 
of the manufacturing and nonfinancial corporate sectors from the 1987 Standard Industrial 
Classification (SIC) to the 2002 North American Industry Classification System (NAICS), will 
be prepared following the release of the revised national income and product accounts in 
December.  On Jan. 7, 2004, the BLS will post revised productivity and cost measures through 
the fourth quarter of 2002 on its web site.  More specific information will be announced later this 
year. 
 

Next release date 
 
 The next release of Productivity and Costs is scheduled for 8:30 AM EST, Thursday, 
Nov. 6, 2003.  Preliminary third-quarter measures for business, nonfarm business, and 
manufacturing will be released at that time. 
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PRODUCTIVITY AND COSTS 
Third Quarter 2003 

 
 
 The Bureau of Labor Statistics of the U.S. Department of Labor today reported preliminary 
productivity data—as measured by output per hour of all persons—for the third quarter of 2003.  
The preliminary seasonally-adjusted annual rates of productivity growth in the third quarter were: 

 7.4 percent in the business sector and 
 8.1 percent in the nonfarm business sector. 

Productivity increased 7.4 percent in the business sector, as output grew 8.8 percent and hours 
increased 1.3 percent.  The 8.1 percent increase in nonfarm business productivity also reflected 
an 8.8 percent growth in output, with a 0.7 percent rise in nonfarm business hours (table A). 

 In manufacturing, productivity increases in the third quarter were: 

 8.6 percent in manufacturing, 
 14.7 percent in durable goods manufacturing, and 
  2.3 percent in nondurable goods manufacturing. 

The increase in manufacturing productivity compares with a 3.1-percent rise reported for the 
previous quarter (as revised).  Output and hours in manufacturing, which includes about 15 
percent of U.S. business sector employment, tend to vary more from quarter to quarter than data 
for the aggregate business and nonfarm business sectors.  Third-quarter measures are 
summarized in table A and appear in detail in tables 1 through 5. 

Revised historical measures through 2002 will be released on Jan. 7, 2004, reflecting the release 
of revised source data.  For more information see “Upcoming changes” on page 5.  
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Table A. Productivity and costs: Preliminary third-quarter 2003 measures 
(Seasonally adjusted annual rates) 

       
 
 
 
  Sector 

 
 
Produc-
tivity 

 
 
 
Output 

 
 
 
Hours 

 
Hourly 
compen-
sation 

Real 
hourly 
compen-
sation 

 
Unit 
labor 
costs 

  Percent change from preceding quarter 

 Business 7.4 8.8 1.3 2.4 0.1 -4.6 
 Nonfarm business 8.1 8.8 0.7 3.1 0.8 -4.6 
 Manufacturing 8.6 2.9 -5.2 4.3 1.9 -4.0 
   Durable 14.7 7.8 -6.0 3.7 1.4 -9.6 
   Nondurable 2.3 -1.8 -4.0 5.3 2.9 2.9 

  Percent change from same quarter a year ago 

 Business 4.7 4.1 -0.6 2.8 0.6 -1.8 
 Nonfarm business 4.7 4.1 -0.6 2.7 0.5 -1.9 
 Manufacturing 3.8 -1.1 -4.7 4.5 2.2 0.7 
   Durable 5.6 0.1 -5.2 4.1 1.8 -1.4 
   Nondurable 1.8 -2.3 -4.0 5.2 3.0 3.3 

 

 The data sources and methods used in the preparation of the manufacturing series differ 
from those used in preparing the business and nonfarm business series, and these measures are 
not directly comparable.  Output measures for business and nonfarm business are based on 
measures of gross domestic product prepared by the Bureau of Economic Analysis of the U.S. 
Department of Commerce.  Quarterly output measures for manufacturing reflect indexes of 
industrial production independently prepared by the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve 
System.  See Technical Notes for further information on data sources (page 7). 

Business 

 From the second quarter to the third quarter of 2003, business sector productivity increased 
at a 7.4 percent annual rate.  Output increased 8.8 percent, while hours of all persons engaged in 
the sector increased 1.3 percent (seasonally adjusted annual rates).  The output increase was the 
largest since the fourth quarter of 1992, when output grew at a 9.3 percent annual rate.  After 
revisions, productivity in the business sector also rose 7.4 percent in the second quarter of 2003, 
reflecting a 4.5-percent rise in output and a  2.7-percent decline in hours (tables B and 1). 
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Hourly compensation in the business sector increased at an annual rate of 2.4 percent 
during the third quarter of 2003.  Revised results show that hourly compensation increased 4.1 
percent in the second quarter  (seasonally adjusted annual rates). This measure includes wages 
and salaries, supplements, employer contributions to employee benefit plans, and taxes.  Real 
hourly compensation, which takes into account changes in consumer prices, edged up 0.1 percent 
in the third quarter of 2003. 

 Unit labor costs, which reflect changes in both hourly compensation and productivity, 
decreased at a 4.6-percent annual rate during the third quarter.  These costs had decreased 3.1 
percent in the second quarter of 2003 (as revised).  The implicit price deflator for the business 
sector increased 1.8 percent during the third quarter of 2003, following a 1.0 percent increase in 
the previous quarter.  
 
Nonfarm business 

 Productivity in the nonfarm business sector grew at an 8.1-percent annual rate during the 
third quarter of 2003.  Output grew 8.8 percent in the third quarter, faster than at any time since 
the fourth quarter of 1992, when it increased 9.8 percent (seasonally adjusted annual rates).  
Hours worked in the nonfarm business sector rose 0.7 percent, reflecting a 0.3-percent gain in 
employment combined with a 0.4-percent increase in average weekly hours at work.  After 
revisions, nonfarm business productivity increased 7.0 percent in the second quarter of 2003, as 
output grew 4.6 percent and hours declined 2.2 percent (table 2). 

 Hourly compensation increased at a 3.1 percent annual rate in the third quarter of 2003. 
When the rise in consumer prices is taken into account, real hourly compensation rose at a 0.8-
percent annual rate during the July-September period.  During the second quarter of 2002, real 
hourly compensation had risen 3.0 percent. 

Unit labor costs fell 4.6 percent during the third quarter of 2003.  In the second quarter, unit 
labor costs in the nonfarm business sector had decreased 3.2 percent.  The implicit price deflator 
for nonfarm business output rose 1.5 percent in the third quarter of 2003. 

Manufacturing 

 Productivity increased 8.6 percent in manufacturing in the third quarter of 2003, as output 
grew 2.9 percent and hours of all persons fell 5.2 percent (seasonally adjusted annual rates).  
Total manufacturing output had decreased in each of the previous three quarters.  The 3.1 percent 
increase in labor productivity in the second quarter of 2003 reflected a 2.9-percent decrease in 
output and a 5.8-percent drop in hours.  In durable goods, productivity grew 14.7 percent in the 
third quarter as output increased 7.8 percent and hours of all persons fell 6.0 percent.  The gain in 
durable manufacturing output per hour was the largest since the first quarter of 1971, when it 
increased 15.1 percent.  Productivity increased 2.3 percent in nondurable goods, as output 
declined 1.8 percent and hours of all persons fell 4.0 percent (tables 3, 4, and 5). 
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 Hourly compensation of manufacturing workers increased an average of 4.3 percent during 
the third quarter of 2003,  reflecting increases of 3.7 percent in durable goods and 5.3 percent in 
nondurable goods.  When the increase in consumer prices is taken into account, real hourly 
compensation in total manufacturing rose 1.9 percent in the third quarter.  

 Unit labor costs in manufacturing decreased 4.0 percent in the third quarter of 2003, after 
increasing 1.9 percent in the second quarter.  In the durable goods sector, unit labor costs in the 
third quarter fell 9.6 percent, the largest decline in these costs since the second quarter of 2000, 
when they dropped 13.0 percent.  Unit labor costs rose 2.9 percent in the nondurable goods sector 
in the third quarter of 2003, about the same as the 2.7 percent rise one quarter earlier. 

 
Revised Measures 

 Current and previous measures for the first and second quarters of 2003 for the business, 
nonfarm business, and manufacturing sectors are compared in table B.  In the business and 
nonfarm business sectors, growth in output and productivity were slightly higher in the second 
quarter than reported on Sept. 4, based on information then available.  In the manufacturing 
sector, output declined more, and productivity increased less, than previously reported.  In the 
first quarter of 2003, growth in hourly compensation in all of these sectors was revised down, 
which resulted in smaller increases in unit labor costs.   
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Table B. Previous and revised productivity and related measures 
Quarterly percent change at seasonally adjusted annual rate 
       
 
 
 
Sector 

 
 
Produc-
tivity 

 
 
 
Output 

 
 
 
Hours 

 
Hourly 
compen-
sation 

Real 
hourly 
compen-
sation 

 
Unit 
labor 
costs        

 Second quarter 2003 
Business:       
  Previous ....................... 7.2 4.2 -2.7 4.3 3.7 -2.7 
  Current ......................... 7.4 4.5 -2.7 4.1 3.5 -3.1 
Nonfarm business:       
  Previous ....................... 6.8 4.4 -2.3 3.8 3.2 -2.8 
  Current ......................... 7.0 4.6 -2.2 3.6 3.0 -3.2 
Manufacturing:       
  Previous ....................... 3.7 -2.4 -5.9 5.2 4.6 1.5 
  Current ......................... 3.1 -2.9 -5.8 5.0 4.4 1.9 

 First quarter 2003 
Business:       
  Previous ....................... 2.7 1.4 -1.2 4.8 0.9 2.0 
  Current ......................... 2.7 1.4 -1.2 3.2 -0.6 0.5 
Nonfarm business:       
  Previous ....................... 2.1 1.4 -0.7 4.1 0.2 2.0 
  Current ......................... 2.1 1.4 -0.7 2.6 -1.2 0.4 
Manufacturing:       
  Previous ....................... 4.0 -0.7 -4.5 6.3 2.4 2.2 
  Current ......................... 4.0 -0.7 -4.5 5.4 1.5 1.3 

Revised measures: Nonfinancial Corporations  

Productivity and cost measures for nonfinancial corporations for the first and second 
quarters of 2003 also were revised to incorporate more recent information than was available on 
Sept. 4. 

Productivity grew at an annual rate of 8.4 percent in second-quarter 2003, compared with 
the increase of 8.1 percent published Sept. 4.  This was largely the result of an upward revision in 
output growth from 5.9 percent to 6.3 percent.  Hourly compensation was revised down slightly, 
and unit labor costs fell more, 4.3 percent, than the 3.8-percent decline reported previously.  Unit 
profits grew at a 61.6 percent annual rate in the second quarter of 2003, compared with the 
preliminary estimate of 55.5 percent.  Nonfinancial corporate output, productivity, and hourly 
compensation grew less during the first quarter of 2003 than reported Sept. 4.  Because hourly 
compensation was revised down more than productivity, unit labor costs were revised down as 
well (tables C and 6).      
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Table C.  Nonfinancial corporations: Previous and revised productivity and cost measures 
Quarterly percent changes at seasonally adjusted annual rates 
         
  

 
Produc-
ivity t

 
 
 
Output 

 
 
 
Hours 

 
Hourly 
compen-
ation s

Real 
hourly 
compen-
ation s

 
Unit 
labor 
osts c

 
 
Unit 
rofits p

 
Implicit 
price 
eflatord         

 Second quarter 2003 
Previous............ 8.1 5.9 -2.0 3.9 3.3 -3.8 55.5 -0.7 
Current ............. 8.4 6.3 -1.9 3.7 3.1 -4.3 61.6 -0.5 

   First quarter 2003 
Previous............ 4.3 2.8 -1.5 5.2 1.3 0.9 7.6 0.7 
Current ............. 3.4 1.9 -1.5 3.8 0.0 0.4 8.5 0.7 
 

Upcoming changes  
 

In order to provide users with information on long-term productivity and cost trends 
reflecting the release of the revised national income and product accounts by the Bureau of 
Economic Analysis, U.S. Department of Commerce, on Dec. 10, 2003,  revised historical 
measures of productivity and costs for all sectors will be prepared by the BLS.  Revised data for 
the manufacturing and nonfinancial corporate sectors also will reflect conversion from the 1987 
Standard Industrial Classification to the 2002 North American Industry Classification System.  
On Jan. 7, 2004, the BLS will post revised historical measures through the fourth quarter of 2002 
on its web site http://www.bls.gov/lpc/ , but will not incorporate these data into the LABSTAT 
database at that time.  In keeping with usual practices, revised data for the second and third 
quarters of 2003 will be reported in the “Productivity and Costs” release of Feb. 5, 2004, which 
also will include revised first-quarter 2003 data.  All revised historical data will be incorporated 
into the LABSTAT database at the time of that release.   

Next release date 

The next release of Productivity and Costs is scheduled for 8:30 AM EST, Wednesday, 
Dec. 3, 2003.  It will present third-quarter measures for nonfinancial corporations and revised 
third-quarter measures for business, nonfarm business, and manufacturing.  Historical revisions 
to selected measures for the manufacturing sector, due to incorporation of revised indexes of 
industrial production for 2001-2003, will be reported at that time.   
 

 

2003-11-06 | Third Quarter 2003 Preliminary



 

 

Internet address:  http://www.bls.gov/lpc/ USDL 03-815 
Historical, technical   TRANSMISSION OF THIS 
  information: (202) 691-5606  MATERIAL IS EMBARGOED 
Current data: (202) 691-5200  UNTIL 8:30 A.M. EST, 
Media contact: (202) 691-5902 WEDNESDAY, DECEMBER 3, 2003. 

PRODUCTIVITY AND COSTS 
Third Quarter 2003 

 The Bureau of Labor Statistics of the U.S. Department of Labor today reported revised 
productivity data—as measured by output per hour of all persons—for the third quarter of 2003.  
The seasonally adjusted annual rates of productivity growth in the third quarter were: 

  8.6 percent in the business sector, and 
 9.4 percent in the nonfarm business sector. 

In both sectors, upward revisions to productivity reflect much larger upward revisions to output 
than to hours.  

 In manufacturing, revised productivity increases in the third quarter were: 

 9.0 percent in manufacturing, 
 14.8 percent in durable goods manufacturing, and 
  3.1 percent in nondurable goods manufacturing. 

Productivity in the manufacturing sector also rose more rapidly than was reported on 
Nov. 6.  Output and hours both were revised up but the revisions to output were larger than those 
to hours in the sector.  Output and hours in manufacturing, which includes about 15 percent of 
U.S. business sector employment, tend to vary more from quarter to quarter than data for the 
aggregate business and nonfarm business sectors.  Third-quarter measures are summarized in 
table A and appear in detail in tables 1 through 5. 

Revised historical measures through 2002 will be available on the BLS web site on Jan. 7, 2004, 
reflecting the release of revised source data.  For more information see "Upcoming changes" on 
page 7. 
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Table A. Productivity and costs: Revised third-quarter 2003 measures 
(Seasonally adjusted annual rates) 
       
 
 
 
Sector 

 
 
Produc-
tivity 

 
 
 
Output 

 
 
 
Hours 

 
Hourly 
compen-
sation 

Real 
hourly 
compen-
sation 

 
Unit 
labor 
costs 

  Percent change from preceding quarter 

Business 8.6 10.2 1.4 2.3 0.0 -5.8 
Nonfarm business 9.4 10.3 0.8 3.0 0.7 -5.8 
Manufacturing 9.0 3.5 -5.0 4.1 1.7 -4.5 
  Durable 14.8 8.1 -5.9 3.5 1.1 -9.9 
  Nondurable 3.1 -0.8 -3.8 5.3 2.9 2.1 

  Percent change from same quarter a year ago 

Business 5.0 4.4 -0.6 2.8 0.6 -2.1 
Nonfarm business 5.0 4.4 -0.5 2.7 0.5 -2.2 
Manufacturing 4.4 -0.4 -4.7 4.4 2.2 0.0 
  Durable 6.9 1.4 -5.1 4.0 1.8 -2.7 
  Nondurable 1.8 -2.3 -4.0 5.2 2.9 3.4 

 The data sources and methods used in the preparation of the manufacturing series differ 
from those used in preparing the business and nonfarm business series, and these measures are 
not directly comparable.  Output measures for business and nonfarm business are based on 
measures of gross domestic product prepared by the Bureau of Economic Analysis of the U.S. 
Department of Commerce.  Quarterly output measures for manufacturing reflect indexes of 
industrial production independently prepared by the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve 
System.  See Technical Notes for further information on data sources (page 8). 

Business 

 From the second quarter to the third quarter of 2003, business sector productivity rose at 
an annual rate of 8.6 percent, as output increased 10.2 percent and hours of all persons engaged 
in the sector rose 1.4 percent (table 1).  This is only the second increase in hours since they 
began falling in the second quarter of 2000.  The output increase was the largest since an 11.2-
percent rise in the first quarter of 1984. 

 Hourly compensation rose 2.3 percent during the third quarter of 2003, less than the 4.1-
percent increase in the second quarter. Hourly compensation includes wages and salaries, 
supplements, employer contributions to employee benefit plans, and taxes.  Real hourly 
compensation, which takes into account changes in consumer prices, was unchanged in the third 
quarter of 2003.  
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Unit labor costs decreased 5.8 percent last quarter, a bigger drop than the 3.1-percent 
decline in the previous quarter.  Unit labor costs last rose in the first quarter of the year, when 
they increased 0.5 percent.  The implicit price deflator for the business sector, which reflects 
changes both in unit labor costs and in unit nonlabor payments, increased at a 1.7 percent annual 
rate in the third quarter of 2003.   

Nonfarm business 

 Output per hour of all persons in the nonfarm business sector increased 9.4 percent 
during the third quarter of 2003 (table 2).  Output rose 10.3 percent while hours of all persons 
increased 0.8 percent.  The output increase was the largest since the third quarter of 1983, when 
it rose 11.5 percent.   In the nonfarm business sector, hours last increased in the first quarter of 
2000, when they rose 1.6 percent. 

 Hourly compensation grew 3.0 percent in the third quarter of 2003, down somewhat from 
the 3.6-percent increase in the previous quarter.  When the rise in consumer prices is taken into 
account, real hourly compensation rose 0.7 percent in the third quarter of 2003.  

Unit labor costs fell 5.8 percent in the third quarter, following a 3.2 percent decrease one 
quarter earlier.  The implicit price deflator for nonfarm business rose 1.5 percent in the third 
quarter of 2003. 

Manufacturing 

 Productivity increased 9.0 percent in manufacturing in the third quarter of 2003, as output 
increased 3.5 percent and hours of all persons dropped 5.0 percent (seasonally adjusted annual 
rates).  Hours of all persons in manufacturing have fallen for thirteen consecutive quarters.  In 
durable goods industries, productivity rose by 14.8 percent, reflecting an 8.1-percent rise in 
output and a decline of 5.9 percent in hours.  Productivity grew much more slowly in the 
nondurable goods industries, 3.1 percent, as output fell 0.8 percent and hours fell more, 3.8 
percent (tables 3, 4, and 5). 

 The hourly compensation of all manufacturing workers rose 4.1 percent during the third 
quarter of 2003.  In durable goods manufacturing, hourly compensation increased 3.5 percent 
and in nondurable goods manufacturing it grew 5.3 percent.  When the increase in consumer 
prices is taken into account, real hourly compensation for all manufacturing workers rose 1.7 
percent in the third quarter. 

 Unit labor costs in manufacturing fell 4.5 percent in the third quarter after rising 2.2 
percent in the previous quarter.  Unit labor costs dropped 9.9 percent in durable goods 
manufacturing in the third quarter and they rose 2.1 percent in nondurable goods manufacturing. 
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Nonfinancial Corporations  

Third-quarter 2003 measures of productivity and costs also were released for 
nonfinancial corporations (tables B and 6).  Output per all-employee hour grew at a 9.2 percent 
annual rate, somewhat faster than the 8.4 percent increase in the previous quarter.  Output 
increased 8.9 percent in the third quarter, and hours of all employees fell 0.2 percent (seasonally 
adjusted annual rates).  The third quarter increase in output was the largest since a 9.5-percent 
rise in the first quarter of 2000 while the decrease in employee hours was the smallest since the 
third quarter of 2000, when they fell 0.1 percent.  Employee hours have fallen in fourteen 
consecutive quarters.  The nonfinancial corporate sector includes all corporations doing business 
in the United States, except those classified as depository institutions, nondepository institutions, 
security and commodity brokers, insurance carriers, regulated investment offices, small business 
investment offices, and real estate investment trusts. 

Table B.  Nonfinancial corporations: Third-quarter 2003 productivity and cost measures 
(Seasonally adjusted annual rates) 
         
 
 
 
Period 

 
 
Produc-
ivity t

 
 
 
Output 

 
 
 
Hours 

 
Hourly 
compen-
ation s

Real 
hourly 
compen-
ation s

 
Unit 
labor 
osts c

 
 
Unit 
rofits p

 
Implicit 
price 
eflator d         

 Percent change from preceding quarter 
2003 III 9.2 8.9 -0.2 3.0 0.7 -5.6 60.9 0.6 
 Percent change from same quarter a year ago 
2003 III 6.2 4.9 -1.2 3.3 1.1 -2.7 36.4 0.4 

Hourly compensation in nonfinancial corporations increased 3.0 percent in the third 
quarter, down from the second quarter increase of 3.7 percent.  When the rise in consumer prices 
is taken into account, real hourly compensation increased 0.7 percent in the third quarter.  

Unit labor costs for the sector dropped 5.6 percent in third quarter 2003. Unit nonlabor 
costs also fell, 2.4 percent, while unit profits rose at a 60.9 percent annual rate in the third 
quarter.  As a result of these movements, the implicit price deflator for the output of nonfinancial 
corporations—which reflects a weighted average of these three measures—increased 0.6 percent. 
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Revised Measures 

Current and previous measures for the third quarter of 2003 for the business, nonfarm 
business, and manufacturing sectors are compared in table C.  In the business and nonfarm 
business sectors, increases in productivity and output are larger than those reported on Nov. 6, 
based on the information available at that time.  Unit labor cost measures for these sectors 
showed correspondingly larger declines.  Similarly, in manufacturing rates of growth in output 
and productivity were revised up in the third quarter and unit labor costs show a larger decline 
than was reported last month. 

Table C. Previous and revised productivity and related measures 
Quarterly percent change at seasonally adjusted annual rate 
       
 
 
 
Sector 

 
 
Produc-

y tivit

 
 
 
Output 

 
 
 
Hours 

 
Hourly 
compen-
sation 

Real 
hourly 
compen-
sation 

 
Unit 
labor 
costs        

 Third quarter 2003 
Business:       
  Previous........................ 7.4 8.8 1.3 2.4 0.1 -4.6 
  Current ......................... 8.6 10.2 1.4 2.3 0.0 -5.8 
Nonfarm business:       
  Previous........................ 8.1 8.8 0.7 3.1 0.8 -4.6 
  Current ......................... 9.4 10.3 0.8 3.0 0.7 -5.8 
Manufacturing:       
  Previous........................ 8.6 2.9 -5.2 4.3 1.9 -4.0 
  Current ......................... 9.0 3.5 -5.0 4.1 1.7 -4.5 
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 In addition, quarterly measures of productivity, output, and unit labor costs for 
manufacturing were revised back to first quarter 2001 due to the incorporation of revised indexes 
of industrial production.  The annual measures for 2001 and 2002 also were affected.  In both 
years, output shows less of a decline than it had previously.  Productivity was revised up by a 
corresponding amount in both years.  The same revisions affected unit labor costs; they fall more 
in 2002 and increase less in 2001 than previously published.  The output measures for more 
recent quarters, based on those published by the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve 
System, were changed to incorporate additional and revised source data and updated information 
on seasonal trends.  (See Federal Reserve statistical release G.17 (419), "Industrial Production 
and Capacity Utilization: the 2003 Annual Revision," Nov. 10, 2003.) 

Table D. Manufacturing industries: Previous and revised productivity and related measures 
Annual percent changes        
 
 
 
Sector 

 
 
Produc-

y tivit

 
 
 
Output 

 
 
 
Hours 

 
Hourly 
compen-
sation 

Real 
hourly 
compen-
sation 

 
Unit 
labor 
costs        

 Annual average 2002 
       
Previous.......................... 6.1 -1.1 -6.8 4.7 3.1 -1.3 
Current ........................... 6.5 -0.7 -6.8 4.7 3.1 -1.7 
 Annual average 2001 
       
Previous.......................... 1.6 -4.9 -6.4 2.4 -0.4 0.8 
Current ........................... 1.8 -4.7 -6.4 2.4 -0.4 0.6 

 Although the Federal Reserve revised and reclassified its indexes of industrial production 
(IIP) back to 1972 when they released their historical revisions in December 2002, the Bureau of 
Labor Statistics has not yet incorporated these changes into its historical quarterly measures for 
years before 2001.  When revised historical productivity data are released on Jan. 7, 2004, the 
updated information from the IIP will be incorporated into the quarterly measures. 
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Next release date 

 The next release of Productivity and Costs is scheduled for 8:30 AM EST, Thursday, 
February 5, 2004.  Preliminary fourth-quarter and annual 2003 measures will be released at that 
time. 

 Scheduled release dates for productivity and costs measures for major sectors of the U.S. 
economy in 2004 are: 

Reference period 2004 release date 
2003:  
Fourth quarter, Annual February 5 
Fourth quarter, Annual (revised) March 4 
2004:  
First quarter May 6 
First quarter (revised) June 3 
Second quarter August 10 
Second quarter (revised) September 2 
Third quarter November 4 
Third quarter (revised) December 7 

 These dates are based on presently available schedules for the release of underlying 
source data in 2004.  Each issue of Productivity and Costs contains a "Next release date" 
paragraph that readers should use to confirm the dates above. 

Upcoming changes 

 In order to provide users with information on long-term productivity and cost trends 
reflecting the release of the revised national income and product accounts by the Bureau of 
Economic Analysis, U.S. Department of Commerce, on Dec. 10, 2003, revised historical 
measures of productivity and costs for all sectors will be prepared by the BLS.  Revised data for 
the manufacturing and nonfinancial corporate sectors also will reflect conversion from the 1987 
Standard Industrial Classification to the 2002 North American Industry Classification System.  
On Jan. 7, 2004, the BLS will post revised historical measures through the fourth quarter of 2002 
on its web site http://www.bls.gov/lpc/, but will not incorporate these data into the LABSTAT 
database at that time.  In keeping with usual practices, revised data for the second and third 
quarters of 2003 will be reported in the "Productivity and Costs" release of Feb. 5, 2004, which 
also will include revised first-quarter 2003 data.  All revised historical data will be incorporated 
into the LABSTAT database at the time of that release. 
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PRODUCTIVITY AND COSTS 
Preliminary Fourth Quarter and 

Annual Averages for 2003 

 The Bureau of Labor Statistics of the U.S. Department of Labor today reported 
preliminary productivity data—as measured by output per hour of all persons—for the fourth 
quarter and for the full year 2003.  The seasonally adjusted annual rates of productivity change 
in the fourth quarter and the annual average changes were: 

 Fourth Annual averages 
 quarter 2002-2003 

Business sector 1.8  4.3 
Nonfarm business sector 2.7  4.2 
 
In the fourth quarter, productivity increased 1.8 percent in the business sector following 

an 8.7-percent increase (as revised) one quarter earlier (seasonally adjusted annual rates).  In 
nonfarm businesses, productivity also grew more slowly in the fourth quarter, 2.7 percent, than it 
had one quarter earlier, when it rose 9.5 percent.  On an annual average basis, productivity rose 
4.3 percent in the business sector and 4.2 percent in the nonfarm business sector.  Fourth-quarter 
productivity and related measures are summarized in table A and annual average data in table B.  
Detailed information is presented in tables 1 through 5. 

 In the manufacturing sector, increases in productivity were: 

 Fourth Annual averages 
 quarter 2002-2003 

Manufacturing sector 4.8 4.3 
  Durable goods manufacturing  6.4  6.7 
  Nondurable goods manufacturing 3.8  1.2 

Productivity and cost measures for the manufacturing sector are now reported using the 2002 
North American Industry Classification System (NAICS).  Because of the reclassification, these 
measures are not directly comparable with manufacturing measures published on or before 
Dec. 3, 2003.  See "Revised Measures" on page 6. 
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Table A. Productivity and costs:  Preliminary fourth-quarter 2003 measures 
(Seasonally adjusted annual rates) 

       
 
 
 
Sector 

 
 
Produc-
tivity 

 
 
 
Output 

 
 
 
Hours 

 
Hourly 
compen-
sation 

Real 
hourly 
compen-
sation 

 
Unit 
labor 
costs 

  Percent change from preceding quarter 

Business 1.8 3.7 1.9 0.9 0.1 -0.8 
Nonfarm business 2.7 4.2 1.5 1.3 0.5 -1.3 
Manufacturing 4.8 6.6 1.7 1.5 0.7 -3.1 
  Durable 6.4 10.2 3.6 0.6 -0.3 -5.5 
  Nondurable 3.8 2.6 -1.1 2.9 2.0 -0.9 

  Percent change from same quarter a year ago 

Business 5.2 5.0 -0.2 3.3 1.4 -1.8 
Nonfarm business 5.3 5.2 -0.2 3.3 1.3 -2.0 
Manufacturing 5.2 1.8 -3.3 4.3 2.4 -0.9 
  Durable 7.2 3.9 -3.1 3.9 2.0 -3.1 
  Nondurable 3.1 -0.7 -3.6 5.0 3.1 1.9 

Manufacturing productivity grew 4.8 percent in the fourth quarter, reflecting a 6.6-
percent increase in output and a 1.7-percent rise in hours of all persons.  On an annual average 
basis, output per hour in the manufacturing sector posted a 4.3-percent increase in 2003.  Output 
and hours in manufacturing, which includes about 13 percent of U.S. business-sector 
employment, tend to vary more from quarter to quarter than data for the aggregate business and 
nonfarm business sectors. 

The data sources and methods used in the preparation of the manufacturing series differ 
from those used in preparing the business and nonfarm business series, and these measures are 
not directly comparable.  Output measures for business and nonfarm business are based on 
measures of gross domestic product prepared by the Bureau of Economic Analysis of the U.S. 
Department of Commerce.  Quarterly output measures for manufacturing reflect indexes of 
industrial production prepared by the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System.  See 
Technical Notes (page 10) for further information on data sources. 

THIRD-TO-FOURTH QUARTER CHANGES, 2003 

Business 

 Productivity in the business sector increased by 1.8 percent in the fourth quarter of 2003, 
reflecting increases of 3.7 percent in output and 1.9 percent in hours of all persons (seasonally 
adjusted annual rates).  The fourth-quarter rise in hours of all persons was the largest since a 2.5-

2004-02-05 | Fourth Quarter 2003 Preliminary



3 

percent increase in the fourth quarter of 1999.  Hours had risen 1.4 percent in the third quarter of 
2003.  Both the productivity and output increases were smaller than the increases recorded in the 
previous quarter, when productivity rose 8.7 percent and output grew 10.3 percent.  The 10.3-
percent output increase in the third quarter was the largest in the sector since the second quarter 
of 1983, when output rose at an 11.7-percent annual rate. 

 Hourly compensation rose 0.9 percent in the fourth quarter of 2003, following a 2.7-
percent increase one quarter earlier. This measure includes wages and salaries, supplements, 
employer contributions to employee-benefit plans, and taxes.  Real hourly compensation, which 
takes into account changes in consumer prices, grew 0.1 percent during the fourth quarter of 
2003.  This measure rose 0.4 percent in the third quarter. 

 The unit labor cost measure, which relates hourly compensation to output per hour, 
dropped 0.8 percent in the fourth quarter.  Unit labor costs also fell in the previous two quarters, 
5.5 percent in the third quarter 2003 and 1.7 percent in the second quarter.  These costs had risen 
1.2 percent in the first quarter of the year.   

Nonfarm business 

 In the nonfarm business sector, productivity increased 2.7 percent in the fourth quarter of 
2003.  Output grew 4.2 percent and hours of all persons grew 1.5 percent (seasonally adjusted 
annual rates).  As in the larger business sector, the fourth-quarter productivity increase was less 
than the third-quarter increase.  As revised, productivity increased 9.5 percent in the third quarter 
of 2003, reflecting a 10.4-percent rise in output and 0.8-percent growth in hours of all persons 
(table 2).  The third-quarter output increase was the largest since a 12.3 percent rise was posted 
in the third quarter of 1983 and the fourth-quarter hours increase was bigger than any since the 
first quarter of 2000, when hours rose 1.7 percent.  

 Hourly compensation in the nonfarm business sector rose 1.3 percent in the fourth quarter 
of 2003, down from the 3.4-percent rise of the third quarter.  When the changes in consumer 
prices were taken into account, real hourly compensation grew 0.5 percent during the fourth 
quarter of 2003 and 1.0 percent one quarter earlier.   

Unit labor costs dropped 1.3 percent in the fourth quarter, after falling 5.6 percent in the 
third quarter of 2003 and 1.3 percent in the second quarter.  The implicit price deflator for 
nonfarm business output increased 0.3 percent in the fourth quarter of 2003, after increasing 1.1 
percent one quarter earlier. 

Manufacturing 

 Manufacturing productivity grew 4.8 percent (seasonally adjusted annual rate) in the 
fourth quarter of 2003 as output and hours increased 6.6 and 1.7 percent, respectively (table 3).  
This was the largest increase in manufacturing output since a 7.1-percent increase in the fourth 
quarter of 1997.  The hours increase was the first since a 0.1-percent rise in the second quarter of 
2000.  In the third quarter, manufacturing productivity increased 9.7 percent, reflecting a 4.3-
percent rise in output and a 5.0-percent decrease in hours.  In durable goods manufacturing, 
productivity rose 6.4 percent in the fourth quarter as output grew 10.2 percent and hours 
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increased 3.6 percent (table 4).  Among nondurable goods manufacturers, productivity increased 
3.8 percent in the fourth quarter as output rose 2.6 percent and hours at work in the sector fell 1.1 
percent (table 5).   

 Average hourly compensation of manufacturing workers increased 1.5 percent in the 
fourth quarter of 2003, reflecting increases in hourly compensation of 0.6 percent in durable 
goods manufacturing and 2.9 percent in nondurable goods manufacturing.  When the increase in 
consumer prices was taken into account, real hourly compensation in total manufacturing rose 
0.7 percent.   

Unit labor costs for the manufacturing sector dropped by 3.1 percent in fourth quarter 
2003.  In durable goods manufacturing, unit labor costs fell 5.5 percent and, in nondurable goods 
manufacturing, unit labor costs decreased 0.9 percent. 

ANNUAL AVERAGE CHANGES, 2002-2003 

Business 

 Business sector productivity increased 4.3 percent when the annual average for 2003 was 
compared with the annual average for 2002 (table B).  Output increased 3.7 percent and hours of 
all persons engaged in the sector dropped 0.6 percent.  Productivity had increased 4.8 percent in 
2002, when output rose 2.3 percent and hours fell 2.4 percent.  The 4.8-percent productivity 
increase in 2002 was the largest in the sector since an 8.1-percent rise was posted in 1950.  Also, 
the combination of the 4.8 percent productivity increase in 2002 and the 4.3 percent increase in 
2003 produced the largest two-year gain, a 4.5-percent average annual rate of growth, since 
1949-51, when it grew at a 5.7-percent annual rate, reflecting annual increases of 8.1 percent in 
1950 and 3.1 percent in 1951. 
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Table B. Annual average changes in productivity and related measures, 1994-2003 

        Measure 1994 1995 1996 1997 1998 1999 2000 2001 2002 2003 

 Business:           
  Productivity ......................  1.2 0.3 2.8 1.9 2.6 2.9 2.9 2.2 4.8 4.3 
  Output ...............................  5.0 2.9 4.6 5.3 4.8 5.1 3.9 0.1 2.3 3.7 
  Hours ................................  3.8 2.6 1.8 3.3 2.2 2.1 1.0 -2.1 -2.4 -0.6 
  Hourly compensation........  1.6 2.2 3.2 3.2 5.9 4.8 7.0 4.1 2.1 3.0 
  Real hourly compensation 
............................................  

-0.5 -0.3 0.5 1.1 4.4 2.7 3.5 1.3 0.5 0.7 

  Unit labor costs ................  0.4 1.9 0.5 1.3 3.2 1.8 4.0 1.8 -2.5 -1.2 

 Nonfarm Business:           
  Productivity ......................  1.2 0.6 2.5 1.7 2.6 2.8 2.7 2.1 4.9 4.2 
  Output ...............................  4.8 3.2 4.5 5.2 5.0 5.2 3.8 0.1 2.3 3.7 
  Hours ................................  3.5 2.6 1.9 3.4 2.3 2.3 1.1 -2.0 -2.5 -0.5 
  Hourly compensation........  1.7 2.2 3.2 3.1 5.8 4.7 7.0 3.9 2.2 2.9 
  Real hourly compensation 
............................................  

-0.4 -0.2 0.5 1.0 4.3 2.5 3.6 1.1 0.6 0.6 

  Unit labor costs ................  0.5 1.6 0.6 1.4 3.2 1.8 4.2 1.7 -2.5 -1.2 

 Manufacturing:           
  Productivity ......................  3.3 3.9 3.4 3.5 4.7 3.8 4.6 2.2 6.8 4.3 
  Output ...............................  5.7 4.5 3.2 5.5 4.5 2.9 3.0 -4.6 -0.6 0.1 
  Hours ................................  2.3 0.6 -0.2 1.9 -0.2 -0.9 -1.5 -6.6 -7.0 -4.0 
  Hourly compensation........  3.3 2.0 2.0 1.9 6.1 4.2 9.1 2.4 3.6 4.5 
  Real hourly compensation 
............................................  

1.1 -0.4 -0.6 -0.2 4.6 2.1 5.6 -0.4 2.0 2.2 

  Unit labor costs ................  0.0 -1.8 -1.3 -1.5 1.3 0.3 4.2 0.2 -3.0 0.3 
 

Hourly compensation in the business sector increased 3.0 percent in 2003, more than the 
2.1-percent increase in 2002.  Real hourly compensation increased 0.7 percent in 2003 and 0.5 
percent one year earlier.  Unit labor costs in the business sector fell 1.2 percent in 2003 and 2.5 
percent in 2002.  These were the first annual declines in these costs since the early 1960s.  (Unit 
labor costs fell 0.3 percent in 1963 and 0.1 percent in 1962.)  The implicit price deflator for the 
business sector rose 1.3 percent in 2003 and 0.8 percent in 2002. 

Nonfarm business 

Productivity increased 4.2 percent in the nonfarm business sector during 2003, reflecting 
a 3.7-percent rise in output and a 0.5-percent decline in hours.  During 2002, productivity had 
increased 4.9 percent in nonfarm business, as output rose 2.3 percent and hours of all persons fell 
2.5 percent.  As in the larger business sector, the 2002 productivity increase was the largest since 
1950, when productivity rose 6.6 percent.  When the productivity increases for 2002 and 2003 
are combined, productivity for the 2001-2003 period rose 4.5 percent in nonfarm businesses.  
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The last comparable two-year rise occurred over the 1949-1951 period, when productivity 
increased at a 4.6 percent annual rate, incorporating rises of 6.6 percent in 1950 and 2.7 percent 
in 1951. 

In 2003, hourly compensation increased 2.9 percent, up from the 2.2-percent rise in 2002. 
When the increase in consumer prices was taken into account, real hourly compensation rose 0.6 
percent in both 2003 and 2002.   

Unit labor costs in the nonfarm business sector dropped 1.2 percent in 2003, less than the 
2.5-percent decline in 2002.  Prior to 2002, the last time annual unit labor costs in the nonfarm 
business sector declined was in 1983, when they dropped 0.3 percent.  The implicit price deflator 
for nonfarm business rose 1.2 percent in 2003 and 0.9 percent in 2002. 

Manufacturing 
 
 In manufacturing, labor productivity rose 4.3 percent in 2003 and 6.8 percent in 2002.  
The 2003 increase occurred as output grew 0.1 percent and hours of all persons fell 4.0 percent 
(table B).  There was a 6.7-percent increase in durable goods manufacturing productivity, as 
output rose 2.1 percent and hours fell 4.3 percent.  Nondurable goods manufacturing posted a 
more modest increase in productivity, 1.2 percent, reflecting an output decline of 2.2 percent and 
a drop in hours of 3.3 percent. 
 
 Hourly compensation of manufacturing workers increased 4.5 percent in 2003, more than 
the 3.6-percent growth in 2002.  In 2003, hourly compensation rose 4.3 percent in durable goods 
manufacturing and 5.0 percent in nondurable good manufacturing.  Taking into account the rise 
in consumer prices, real hourly compensation in manufacturing rose 2.2 percent in 2003 and 2.0 
percent one year earlier. 
  

Unit labor costs in manufacturing grew 0.3 percent in 2003.  These costs had declined 3.0 
percent in calendar year 2002.  Unit labor costs in durable goods manufacturing declined 2.2 
percent in 2003, compared with a 3.8-percent rise in unit labor costs in nondurable goods 
manufacturing.    

Revised Measures 

 Current and previous measures for the third quarter of 2003 for the business and nonfarm 
business sectors are compared in table C.  In both sectors, productivity, output, and hours growth 
in the third quarter were similar to those reported on Dec. 3.  Also in both sectors, hourly 
compensation and real hourly compensation grew more than reported in December.  Because 
hourly compensation was revised up more than labor productivity, unit labor costs in the third 
quarter dropped less than reported two months ago.   

 

  

2004-02-05 | Fourth Quarter 2003 Preliminary



7 

Table C. Previous and revised productivity and related measures 
Quarterly percent change at seasonally adjusted annual rate 
       
 
 
 
Sector 

 
 
Produc-
tivity 

 
 
 
Output 

 
 
 
Hours 

 
Hourly 
compen-
sation 

Real 
hourly 
compen-
sation 

 
Unit 
labor 
costs        

Third quarter 2003 
Business:       
  Previous ....................... 8.6 10.2 1.4 2.3 0.0 -5.8 
  Current ......................... 8.7 10.3 1.4 2.7 0.4 -5.5 
Nonfarm business:       
  Previous ....................... 9.4 10.3 0.8 3.0 0.7 -5.8 
  Current ......................... 9.5 10.4 0.8 3.4 1.0 -5.6 

Measures of productivity and costs for manufacturing also differ from those published on 
Dec. 3—however, the current manufacturing measures are not strictly comparable with earlier 
series.  The manufacturing sectors are now defined using the 2002 North American Industry 
Classification System (NAICS 2002); previously these measures were classified on the 1987 
Standard Industrial Classification (SIC).  Some detailed industries formerly included in 
manufacturing are no longer included, while some detailed industries formerly in other sectors 
are now included.  On net, the NAICS changes have reduced the size of the manufacturing 
sector. 

Measures of productivity and costs for the business, nonfarm business, and 
manufacturing sectors were revised for all years and quarters.  See "Historical Revisions" (page 
8). 
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Revised measures: Nonfinancial Corporations  
 
 Revised third-quarter productivity and output measures for nonfinancial corporations also 
were announced today.  In the third quarter, output and productivity increased less and hours fell 
less than reported on Dec. 3.  Hourly compensation was revised up.  This, combined with the 
downward revision to productivity, led to less of a decline in unit labor costs (table D).   
Historical measures for nonfinancial corporations also were revised for all years and quarters.  
See "Historical Revisions" below. 

Table D.  Nonfinancial corporations:  Previous and revised productivity and cost measures 
Quarterly percent c anges at easonally adjusted annual rate  h s  s
         
  

 
Produc-
ivity t

 
 
 
Output 

 
 
 
Hours 

 
Hourly 
compen-
ation s

Real 
hourly 
compen-
ation s

 
Unit 
labor 
osts c

 
 
Unit 

rofits p

 
Implicit 
price 

eflatord         
Third quarter 2003 

Previous 9.2 8.9 -0.2 3.0 0.7 -5.6 60.9 0.6 
Current 8.6 8.5 -0.1 3.6 1.2 -4.6 46.2 0.9 

Historical revisions 

All measures of output for the business, nonfarm business, and nonfinancial corporate 
sectors have been revised to reflect the recent release of revised national income and product 
accounts by the Bureau of Economic Analysis (BEA), U.S. Department of Commerce.  
Compensation measures for all sectors, including manufacturing, also were revised to 
incorporate these new data.  In addition, historical measures of employment and hours for the 
business, nonfarm business, and nonfinancial corporate sectors were revised to incorporate both 
revised historical information from the BEA and the most recent information from the 1997 
economic censuses conducted by the Census Bureau on the proportions of persons working in 
nonprofit institutions serving individuals and those in for-profit nonfinancial corporations.  
Revised output, compensation, and employment and hours data for the manufacturing and 
nonfinancial corporate sectors also reflect conversion from the 1987 Standard Industrial 
Classification to the 2002 North American Industry Classification System.  The annual output 
measures for manufacturing incorporate the Census Bureau's 2001 Annual Survey of 
Manufactures. 

Appendix tables 1-6 show the revised annual measures for all sectors.  Links to tables 
showing the full historical revision including the quarterly measures will be posted on the 
productivity and costs home page, http://www.bls.gov/lpc/home.htm.  Measures for the 
manufacturing, durable manufacturing, and nondurable manufacturing sectors now begin in 
1987.  Because the BEA compensation data extend back only to 1998, the BLS constructed 
measures for 1987-97 based on trends in compensation data from its industry productivity 
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program.  BLS may consider the possibility of extending the productivity and cost measures 
back further but currently has no plans to do so. 

Upcoming changes to productivity and cost data 

 New estimates of average weekly hours at work for nonproduction and supervisory 
workers will be introduced into the BLS major sector productivity and cost measures beginning 
with the August 10, 2004, release.  An article discussing these new measures and the effects of 
this change will be published in the Monthly Labor Review sometime in the next few months.  A 
technical note describing the methodology will be available this summer. 

In addition, on Aug. 10, the BLS intends to begin adjusting its hours series derived from 
the Current Population Survey (employment and hours for the farm sector, nonfarm self-
employed, and nonfarm unpaid family workers and hours for employees of government 
enterprises) for the effects of multiple jobholding and to begin using concurrent seasonal 
adjustment for these series.  Further information on these changes will be announced later this 
year.  

Next release date 

 The next release of Productivity and Costs is scheduled for 8:30 A.M. EST, Thursday, 
March 4, 2003.  Revised fourth-quarter and annual average measures for business, nonfarm 
business, and manufacturing will be released at that time.  This release will incorporate changes 
due to the annual benchmark adjustment and updated information on seasonal trends from the 
BLS nonfarm payroll series. 
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PRODUCTIVITY AND COSTS 
Fourth Quarter and Annual Averages, 2003 

 The Bureau of Labor Statistics of the U.S. Department of Labor today reported revised 
fourth-quarter seasonally-adjusted annual rates of productivity change—as measured by output per 
hour of all persons—and revised annual changes for the full year 2003.  Percent changes in 
business and nonfarm business productivity were: 

 Fourth Annual averages 
 quarter 2002-2003 

Business sector ........................................  2.0 4.5 
Nonfarm business sector ......................... 2.6 4.4 
 
In the fourth quarter, productivity increased 2.0 percent in the business sector, slightly 

more than the 1.8 percent rise reported Feb. 5.  In nonfarm businesses, productivity grew 2.6 
percent, compared to the preliminary estimate of 2.7 percent (seasonally adjusted annual rates).  
On an annual average basis, productivity rose 4.5 percent in the business sector and 4.4 percent in 
the nonfarm business sector—0.2 percentage points higher than previously reported in both 
sectors.  Fourth-quarter productivity and related measures are summarized in table A and appear in 
detail in tables 1 through 5.  Preliminary and revised fourth-quarter and annual data appear in table 
C.   

 In the manufacturing sector, increases in productivity were: 

 Fourth Annual averages 
 quarter 2002-2003 

Manufacturing ......................................... 4.8 5.1 
  Durable goods manufacturing ...............  6.1 7.7 
  Nondurable goods manufacturing ......... 4.4  1.9 

 Productivity in total manufacturing grew at a 4.8 percent annual rate in the fourth quarter 
of 2003, the same as reported Feb. 5, as a downward revision to fourth-quarter productivity growth 
in durable goods manufacturing was offset by an upward revision to output per hour in the 
nondurable goods subsector.  Productivity increases from 2002 to 2003 were revised upward in 
total manufacturing and both subsectors.  (Output and hours in manufacturing, which includes 
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about 13 percent of U.S. business-sector employment, tend to vary more from quarter to quarter 
than data for the aggregate business and nonfarm business sectors.) 
 

Table A. Productivity and costs: Revised fourth-quarter 2003 measures 
(Seasonally adjusted annual rates) 

       
 
 
 
Sector 

 
 
Produc-
tivity 

 
 
 
Output 

 
 
 
Hours 

 
Hourly 
compen-
sation 

Real 
hourly 
compen-
sation 

 
Unit 
labor 
costs 

  Percent change from preceding quarter 

 Business 2.0 3.9 1.9 1.8 1.0 -0.2 
 Nonfarm business 2.6 4.1 1.5 2.2 1.4 -0.4 
 Manufacturing 4.8 6.1 1.3 2.7 2.0 -2.0 
   Durable 6.1 9.6 3.3 1.4 0.7 -4.4 
   Nondurable 4.4 2.2 -2.0 4.7 3.9 0.3 

  Percent change from same quarter a year ago 

 Business 5.3 5.0 -0.3 3.6 1.7 -1.6 
 Nonfarm business 5.4 5.1 -0.3 3.6 1.7 -1.7 
 Manufacturing 5.8 1.6 -3.9 5.1 3.2 -0.6 
   Durable 7.7 3.7 -3.7 4.7 2.8 -2.8 
   Nondurable 3.6 -0.8 -4.2 5.9 4.0 2.2 

 The data sources and methods used in the preparation of the manufacturing series differ 
from those used in preparing the business and nonfarm business series, and these measures are not 
directly comparable.  Output data for business and nonfarm business are based on measures of 
gross domestic product prepared by the Bureau of Economic Analysis of the U.S. Department of 
Commerce.  Quarterly output measures for manufacturing reflect indexes of industrial production 
independently prepared by the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System.  See Technical 
Notes for further information on data sources (page 9). 

THIRD-TO-FOURTH QUARTER 2003 CHANGES 

Business 

 Labor productivity in the business sector rose at a 2.0 percent annual rate in the fourth 
quarter of 2003, as output increased 3.9 percent and hours of all persons engaged in the sector 
increased 1.9 percent (table 1).  The fourth-quarter increase in business sector hours was the 
largest since hours increased 2.3 percent in both the third and fourth quarters of 1999.  Hours had 
increased 1.5 percent in the third quarter of 2003.  Increases in both productivity and output were 
smaller in the fourth quarter than in the third quarter of 2003, when productivity increased 8.7 
percent and output grew 10.3 percent.     
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 Hourly compensation grew at a 1.8-percent annual rate in the fourth quarter, compared 
with a 2.7-percent rise in the third quarter.  This measure includes wages and salaries, 
supplements, employer contributions to employee-benefit plans, and taxes.  Real hourly 
compensation, which takes into account changes in consumer prices, rose 1.0 percent in the fourth 
quarter of 2003 after rising 0.3 percent one quarter earlier. 

Unit labor costs, which reflect changes in hourly compensation and productivity, declined 
0.2 percent during the fourth quarter of 2003, after falling 5.5 percent in the third quarter.  The 
implicit price deflator for business output, which reflects changes in unit labor costs and unit 
nonlabor payments, increased 1.2 percent in the fourth quarter and 1.3 percent in the third quarter.  

Nonfarm business 

 In the nonfarm business sector, productivity rose at an annual rate of 2.6 percent in the 
fourth quarter of 2003, as output grew 4.1 percent and hours of all persons—employees, 
proprietors, and unpaid family workers—rose 1.5 percent (seasonally adjusted annual rates).  This 
was the largest increase in hours since the first quarter of 2000.  During the third quarter, 
productivity increased 9.5 percent, output grew 10.4 percent, and hours rose 0.9 percent 
 (table 2). 
 
 Hourly compensation rose 2.2 percent in the fourth quarter, after rising 3.3 percent in the 
third quarter.  When the increase in consumer prices was taken into account, real hourly 
compensation rose 1.4 percent in the fourth quarter and 1.0 percent in the third quarter. 

Unit labor costs declined 0.4 percent in the fourth quarter, after dropping 5.6 percent in the 
third quarter.  The implicit price deflator for nonfarm business increased 0.5 percent in the fourth 
quarter, and 1.1 percent in the third quarter, of 2003. 

Manufacturing 

 Manufacturing productivity increased 4.8 percent in the fourth quarter of 2003, as output 
grew 6.1 percent and hours rose 1.3 percent (seasonally adjusted annual rates).  This was the 
largest increase in manufacturing output since a 6.3-percent increase in the fourth quarter of 1999.  
The hours increase was the first since a 0.5-percent rise in the second quarter of 2000.  In durable 
goods industries, productivity increased 6.1 percent when output grew 9.6 percent and hours rose 
3.3 percent.  In nondurable goods industries, output per hour gained 4.4 percent, reflecting an 
increase of 2.2 percent in output and a 2.0 percent decline in hours.  During the third quarter, 
productivity had increased rapidly: 10.1 percent in total manufacturing, 14.5 percent in durable 
goods manufacturing, and 5.2 percent in nondurable goods manufacturing (tables 3, 4, and 5). 

 Hourly compensation of all manufacturing workers increased 2.7 percent during the fourth 
quarter, rising in both of the manufacturing subsectors—1.4 percent in durable goods and 4.7 
percent in nondurable goods.  When the increase in consumer prices was taken into account, real 
hourly compensation for all manufacturing workers rose 2.0 percent in the fourth quarter.   

Unit labor costs in manufacturing declined 2.0 percent in the fourth quarter of 2003, after 
falling 4.6 percent in the third quarter.  These costs fell 4.4 percent in durable goods industries and 
edged up 0.3 percent in nondurable goods industries during the fourth quarter of 2003.   
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ANNUAL AVERAGE CHANGES, 2002-2003 

Business 

 Business sector productivity increased 4.5 percent when the annual index for 2003 was 
compared with the annual index for 2002 (table B).  The 2002-2003 increase reflected a 3.7-
percent increase in output and a 0.8-percent decline in hours.  From 2001 to 2002, business sector 
productivity had increased 4.9 percent, when output grew 2.3 percent and hours worked fell 2.5 
percent.  The consecutive productivity increases in 2002 and 2003 yielded a 4.7-percent average 
annual rate of growth from 2001 to 2003.  This was the largest two-year productivity gain since 
1949-51, when output per hour grew at a 5.7-percent annual rate, reflecting annual increases of 8.1 
percent in 1950 and 3.1 percent in 1951. 

Table B. Productivity and costs: Revised 2003 annual averages 
(Seasonally adjusted annual rates) 

 
 
 
Sector 

 
 
Produc-
tivity 

 
 
 
Output 

 
 
 
Hours 

 
Hourly 
compen-
sation 

Real 
hourly 
compen-
sation 

 
Unit 
labor 
costs 

Percent change from previous year 

Business 4.5 3.7 -0.8 3.3 1.0 -1.1 
Nonfarm business 4.4 3.7 -0.7 3.2 0.9 -1.2 
Manufacturing 5.1 0.1 -4.8 5.5 3.2 0.4 
  Durable 7.7 2.0 -5.3 5.4 3.1 -2.1 
  Nondurable 1.9 -2.2 -4.0 5.9 3.5 3.9 

 Hourly compensation in the business sector increased 3.3 percent in 2003 and 2.2 percent 
in 2002.  Real hourly compensation also increased more in 2003, 1.0 percent, than in 2002, when 
it rose 0.6 percent.   

 Business sector unit labor costs decreased 1.1 percent in 2003.  In 2002, these costs had 
fallen 2.5 percent— the largest annual decrease to date in this measure, which begins with data for 
1948.  The implicit price deflator rose 1.4 percent in 2003 and 0.8 percent in 2002. 

Nonfarm business 

Productivity increased 4.4 percent in the nonfarm business sector during 2003.  Output 
grew 3.7 percent and hours of all persons declined 0.7 percent.  During 2002, productivity had 
increased 5.0 percent in nonfarm business, as output rose 2.3 percent and hours of all persons fell 
2.6 percent.  As in the larger business sector, when the productivity increases for 2002 and 2003 
are combined, productivity for the 2001-2003 period rose at an average annual rate of 4.7 percent 
in nonfarm businesses.  The last comparable two-year rise occurred over the 1949-1951 period, 
when productivity increased at a 4.6 percent annual rate, incorporating rises of 6.6 percent in 1950 
and 2.7 percent in 1951.    
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Hourly compensation grew 3.2 percent in 2003, more than the 2.3-percent increase in 
2002.  Real hourly compensation increased 0.9 percent in 2003, following a 0.7-percent rise in the 
previous year.   

Unit labor costs in the nonfarm business sector dropped 1.2 percent in 2003.  These costs 
had decreased 2.5 percent during 2002, the largest annual decline in this measure ever recorded.   
The implicit price deflator, which reflects nonlabor payments as well as labor costs, rose 1.2 
percent in 2003, following a 0.9-percent rise in 2002. 

Manufacturing 

 Manufacturing productivity grew 5.1 percent in 2003, reflecting a 0.1-percent rise in 
output and a 4.8-percent decline in hours.  In 2002, output per hour had increased 7.2 percent, as 
output fell 0.6 percent but hours fell faster, 7.3 percent.  Labor productivity increased 7.7 percent 
in durable goods manufacturing during 2003, as output grew 2.0 percent and hours dropped 5.3 
percent.  In nondurable goods manufacturing, productivity rose 1.9 percent in 2003, as output and 
hours fell 2.2 percent and 4.0 percent, respectively (tables B, 3, 4, and 5). 

 Hourly compensation of manufacturing workers increased 5.5 percent in 2003, compared 
to a 4.0-percent increase one year earlier.  Real hourly compensation rose 3.2 percent in 2003, 
after gaining 2.4 percent in 2002.  Hourly compensation increased 5.4 percent in durable goods 
industries and 5.9 percent in nondurable goods industries in 2003.  

Unit labor costs rose 0.4 percent in manufacturing from 2002 to 2003.  In durable 
manufacturing, unit labor costs fell 2.1 percent in 2003.  By contrast, unit labor costs in 
nondurable manufacturing rose last year, by 3.9 percent. 

REVISED MEASURES 

 Productivity and cost data for the fourth quarter and full year 2003 for business, nonfarm 
business, and manufacturing were revised to incorporate the most recent information (table C).  
Quarterly and annual measures for the business, nonfarm business, nonfinancial corporate, and 
manufacturing sectors were revised back to 1999 to incorporate the annual benchmark adjustment 
and updated information on seasonal trends from the BLS nonfarm payroll series.  Quarterly 
measures of real hourly compensation in these sectors during 2003 also reflect the recalculation of 
seasonal factors for the Consumer Price Index for All Urban Consumers. 
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Table C. Previous and revised productivity and related measures: 
Fourth-quarter and annual averages 2003 
(Seasonally adjusted annual rates) 
       
 
 
 
Sector 

 
 
Produc-
tivity 

 
 
 
Output 

 
 
 
Hours 

 
Hourly 
compen-
sation 

Real 
hourly 
compen-
sation 

 
Unit 
labor 
costs        

Percent change, third to fourth quarter 2003 
Business:       
  Previous.......................  1.8 3.7 1.9 0.9 0.1 -0.8 
  Current.........................  2.0 3.9 1.9 1.8 1.0 -0.2 
Nonfarm business:       
  Previous.......................  2.7 4.2 1.5 1.3 0.5 -1.3 
  Current.........................  2.6 4.1 1.5 2.2 1.4 -0.4 
Manufacturing:       
  Previous.......................  4.8 6.6 1.7 1.5 0.7 -3.1 
  Current.........................  4.8 6.1 1.3 2.7 2.0 -2.0 

Percent change, 2002 - 2003 
Business:       
  Previous.......................  4.3 3.7 -0.6 3.0 0.7 -1.2 
  Current.........................  4.5 3.7 -0.8 3.3 1.0 -1.1 
Nonfarm business:       
  Previous.......................  4.2 3.7 -0.5 2.9 0.6 -1.2 
  Current.........................  4.4 3.7 -0.7 3.2 0.9 -1.2 
Manufacturing:       
  Previous.......................  4.3 0.1 -4.0 4.5 2.2 0.3 
  Current.........................  5.1 0.1 -4.8 5.5 3.2 0.4 
       

 
Business sector productivity increased 2.0 percent in fourth-quarter 2003, compared to a 

preliminary estimate of 1.8 percent (seasonally adjusted annual rates).  In the nonfarm business 
sector, productivity grew 2.6 percent, about the same as the 2.7 percent figure published Feb. 5.   
Because hourly compensation growth was revised up by 0.9 percentage points in business and 
nonfarm business, unit labor costs did not decline as much as reported Feb. 5.  Manufacturing 
productivity growth in the fourth quarter was the same as originally reported, reflecting downward 
revisions to both output and hours, so the larger gain in hourly compensation than previously 
reported implied a smaller decrease in unit labor costs.     

 
When revised annual averages for 2003 are compared to those for 2002, downward 

revisions in hours worked led to upward revisions in productivity in business, nonfarm business, 
and especially manufacturing.  In all of these sectors, upward revisions to hourly compensation 
approximately offset the larger productivity increases, and movements in unit labor costs were 
similar to the preliminary estimates. 
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Revised measures: Nonfinancial corporations 

 Measures for the nonfinancial corporate sector also were revised back to 1999 due to 
updated information on hours worked by employees.  Third quarter measures for the sector were 
unchanged from information reported on Feb. 5.  As a result of a slight downward revision to 
hours in 2002, productivity, hourly compensation, and real hourly compensation are slightly 
higher than previously announced.  Unit labor costs are unchanged. 

Table D.  Nonfinancial corporations: Previous and revised productivity and cost measures 
Quarterly percent c anges at easonally adjusted annual rate  h s  s
         
  

 
Produc-
ivity t

 
 
 
Output 

 
 
 
Hours 

 
Hourly 
compen-
ation s

Real 
hourly 
compen-
ation s

 
Unit 
labor 
osts c

 
 
Unit 

rofits p

 
Implicit 
price 

eflatord         
 Third quarter 2003 
Previous 8.6 8.5 -0.1 3.6 1.2 -4.6 46.2 0.9 
Current 8.6 8.5 -0.1 3.6 1.2 -4.6 46.2 0.9 

 Percent change, 2001-2002 
Previous 5.0 2.0 -2.8 2.2 0.6 -2.7 21.9 0.1 
Current 5.1 2.0 -3.0 2.3 0.7 -2.7 21.9 0.1 
 

Upcoming changes to productivity and cost data 

 New estimates of average weekly hours at work for nonproduction and supervisory 
workers will be introduced into the BLS major sector productivity and cost measures beginning 
with the August 10, 2004, release.  An article discussing these new measures and the effects of this 
change will be published in the Monthly Labor Review sometime in the next few months.  A 
technical note describing the methodology will be available this summer. 

In addition, on Aug. 10, BLS intends to introduce two improvements in the way it uses 
data from the Current Population Survey to measure the hours for its quarterly labor productivity 
and costs program.  Employment and hours for the farm sector, nonfarm self-employed, and 
nonfarm unpaid family workers and hours for employees of government enterprises will be 
adjusted to account for the effects of multiple jobholding.  Concurrent seasonal adjustment of 
these series also will be introduced.  Further information on these changes will be announced later 
this year.  
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Next release date 

 The next release of Productivity and Costs is scheduled for 8:30 AM EDT, Thursday, 
May 6, 2004, and will present preliminary first-quarter measures for business, nonfarm business, 
and manufacturing.  Fourth-quarter and annual data for nonfinancial corporations will be released 
at that time. 
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